Comparator Report on Cancer in Europe 2025 - Disease Burden, Costs and Access to Medicines and Molecular Diagnostics

Andrea Manzano, Christer Svedman, Thomas Hofmarcher, Nils Wilking





Authors:

Andrea Manzano, IHE - The Swedish Institute for Health Economics, Stockholm, Sweden Christer Svedman, N-Power Medicine Inc, Redwood City, CA, USA Thomas Hofmarcher, IHE - The Swedish Institute for Health Economics, Lund, Sweden Nils Wilking, Department of Oncology-Pathology, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

Please cite this report as:

Manzano A, Svedman C, Hofmarcher T, Wilking N. Comparator Report on Cancer in Europe 2025 - Disease Burden, Costs and Access to Medicines and Molecular Diagnostics. IHE REPORT 2025:2. IHE: Lund, Sweden.

Disclosure:

This report was commissioned and funded by EFPIA - the European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industries and Associations. EFPIA and members of the EFPIA Oncology Platform had no editorial control over the content of this report. The views and opinions of the authors are not necessarily those of EFPIA or any of its members. The responsibility for the analysis and conclusions in this report lies solely with the authors.

IHE REPORT 2025:2 e-ISSN:1651-8187 ISSN:1651-7628

© IHE- The Swedish Institute for Health Economics, Lund, Sweden

The report can be downloaded from IHE's website (www.ihe.se).





Foreword - 20 years of Comparator Reports

We published the first Comparator Report in 2005 against the backdrop of the approval of the very first targeted cancer medicines such as rituximab, trastuzumab, and imatinib at the turn of the millennium. Combining our expertise in health economics and medical oncology, the report examined the disease and economic burden of cancer, advances in medicines and diagnostics, and policies shaping cancer research and management. It was the first pan-European comparison - of old and new EU member states - of access to new cancer medicines and revealed great disparities across countries. It concluded that new treatment options improve outcomes but pose challenges for healthcare systems in optimizing their use for patient benefit.

The first Comparator Report covered the preceding decade, while this edition allows us to review three decades of progress in cancer research and management. It also gives us an opportunity to reflect on whether the necessary data is available to inform policy decisions for better outcomes.

Cancer's growing impact on health and healthcare in Europe is evident. Between 1995 and 2022, new cancer cases increased by 58%, reaching 3.2 million. This is the number of people that the healthcare system has to take care of and provide the best possible care for to improve outcomes. In 2022, almost two thirds of cases were in those aged 65 and older, with most of the increase occurring in this age group. Among those under 65, cancer was the leading cause of death, surpassing cardiovascular diseases. However, cancer mortality in this group has significantly declined over the last three decades, reducing the number of productive years lost by a third. This led to a decline in indirect costs. While further reductions are expected, they will be smaller relative to the rising direct costs. In 1995, indirect costs were 50% higher than direct costs; by 2023, they were 50% lower.

Perhaps surprisingly, cancer's share of total healthcare expenditure has remained relatively stable at around 6-7% over the last decades, despite overtaking cardiovascular diseases in disease burden in many European countries. However, the composition of the direct costs has changed. Cancer medicines have accounted for a growing share, though the exact figures remain uncertain due to confidential prices. Sales of cancer medicines at list prices have increased from under 10% to over 40% during the period 1995-2023. However, rebates on list prices have increased over time, which reduces the costs for the healthcare systems. These rising medicine costs have been offset by fewer hospital admissions and shorter stays. In Sweden, between 1998 and 2023, hospital admissions for cancer fell by a third, inpatient days halved, but outpatient visits to specialist care doubled. Since hospital stays cost four times more than outpatient visits, the net effect has been a reduction in this part of the direct costs for cancer by about one third.

The shift in the composition of the direct costs of cancer raises two key policy questions: Can cancer's share of healthcare spending remain stable, or will cuts elsewhere be needed to accommodate rising cancer costs? And how can spending on new cancer medicines, diagnostics, and follow-up be optimized for cost-effectiveness? Since 1995, the EMA has approved 194 new cancer medicines, with approvals increasing from one per year in 1995-2000 to 14 per year in 2021-2024, alongside 318 new indications for existing medicines. Wealthier Western European countries reimburse more medicines and do so more quickly than countries in Central and Eastern Europe, where financial constraints limit access. The main drivers of these disparities are income per capita and healthcare spending per capita. If medicine prices remain uniform,





reducing inequalities across countries will require faster economic growth in lower-income countries and better prioritization of cost-effective treatments.

To be able to make informed choices, patients, oncologists, and policymakers need reliable data on potential outcomes of different interventions. Yet an increasing number of new cancer medicines lack clinical trials with relevant comparators, endpoints, and outcomes. We also see fewer trials being conducted within European healthcare systems, leaving reimbursement agencies with uncertainty about relative effectiveness and cost-effectiveness in their healthcare settings. This data gap could lead to inefficiencies, as better clinical effectiveness data could reduce costs, improve outcomes for patients, and guide future research.

Beyond clinical trial data, we lack information on how cancer medicines are used in clinical practice and to what extent eligible patients have access. This report and all previous Comparator Reports use aggregate sales data - in value and volume - to approximate patient access but lack information on which indications the medicines are used for. Despite investments in clinical cancer registries and healthcare statistics, there is still insufficient data to evaluate resource allocation, outcomes, and efficiency of spending across countries. Healthcare systems, responsible for both patient care and cost-effective spending, must ensure this information is available and used for cancer care as well. This report shows that healthcare systems invested around €146 billion in cancer care in 2023. Only a fraction of this amount would probably be enough to create more relevant data. A stronger evidence base for cancer medicines built on treatment optimization studies is crucial, requiring increased public funding alongside stricter EMA requirements for companies to provide relevant data for pricing and reimbursement decisions. The Europe's Beating Cancer Plan with its €4 billion of funding for the years 2021-2027 would have been opportunity to trigger action in this area, but it has not yet delivered in this regard.

The introduction of new cancer medicines has significantly improved patient outcomes, but isolating their precise contribution is difficult. Advances in surgery, radiation therapy, palliative care, and overall healthcare improvements have also played a role. While progress will continue, today's advances pose new challenges. Pharmaceutical industry investments in cancer research have outpaced public funding, leaving a gap in publicly available data on research expenditures and priorities. Without transparency on the magnitude and direction of both public and private spending on cancer research, there is little possibility for a meaningful dialogue between the different actors, leading to inefficiencies in research output and fewer breakthrough treatments being introduced.

The rapid growth in new cancer medicines underscores the need for research into their optimal use for the best patient outcomes. When we wrote the first Comparator Report, we recognized the importance of molecular diagnostics for targeted therapies and the necessity of outcome studies and economic evaluations. While the number of targeted medicines being introduced has far exceeded our expectations, evidence on their best use remains insufficient. In 1977, political scientist Aaron Wildavsky wrote an article on health policy titled "Doing Better and Feeling Worse." His argument applies here: we are spending more on cancer care and improving outcomes, yet we know what is needed to do even better - but are we willing to do it?

Stockholm, March 2025 Bengt Jönsson & Nils Wilking





Table of Contents

Foreword - 20 years of Comparator Reports
Acknowledgements
Summary
1. Introduction
1.1 Purpose and outline of the report
2. Disease burden and economic burden of cancer
2.1Who gets cancer and why?182.2Burden of disease202.3Incidence and mortality242.4Survival342.5Economic burden402.6Health spending and survival55
3. Advances in cancer medicines and molecular diagnostics
3.1Prevention593.2Screening623.3Diagnostics and biomarkers653.4Medicine development733.5Artificial intelligence in cancer care893.6Surrogate endpoints in clinical studies913.7Clinical effectiveness and real-world evidence92
4. Access to cancer medicines and molecular diagnostics
4.1 Approval of new medicines.964.2 Reimbursement of new medicines1014.3 Availability of molecular diagnostics1034.4 Uptake of molecular diagnostics1084.5 Uptake of medicines in value1104.6 Uptake of medicines in volume120
5. Policy implications
5.1 Bridging inequalities in access to new medicines1555.2 Value of new medicines1595.3 Data needs for better decision-making1675.4 Europe in a global context172
References 175
Appendix
A - Disease burden





Acknowledgements

Bardh Manxhuka at IHE provided excellent research support for this report. Maria Koval and Pulkit Premi at IQVIA, Allan Kare at Signum Life Science, Janne Sepp at Ravimiamet, and Jakob Falur Garðarsson at Frumtök extracted the data on sales of cancer medicines. We would like to thank Mihai Rotaru at EFPIA for help in managing the project and the members of the EFPIA Oncology Platform for discussions and comments on the report. We would also like to thank EFPIA for funding the project through a grant to IHE.

The Comparator Report series was created by Prof. Bengt Jönsson (Stockholm School of Economics) and Prof. Nils Wilking (Karolinska Institutet) in 2005. The following reports have been published previously:

- 2005: A pan-European comparison regarding patient access to cancer drugs
- <u>2007</u>: A global comparison regarding patient access to cancer drugs
- 2009: Comparator Report on Patient Access to Cancer Drugs in Europe
- <u>2016</u>: Comparator Report on Patient Access to Cancer Medicines in Europe Revisited
- <u>2019</u>: Comparator Report on Cancer in Europe 2019 Disease Burden, Costs and Access to Medicines





Summary

Cancer is set to become the leading cause of death in Europe, although recent data indicate a stabilization in mortality trends.

Cancer is the second leading cause of death in Europe¹, accounting for 23% of all deaths. However, it is already the leading cause of death in several Northwestern European countries and was previously projected to be the top cause of death in the EU by 2035. Among those under 65, cancer is the leading cause of death, responsible for 32% of all deaths in 2022. This emphasizes the urgent need for continued efforts in prevention, early detection, diagnosis, and treatment. Encouragingly, 12 countries experienced a decline in cancer deaths per 100,000 inhabitants between 1995 and 2022, signaling a turning point in the fight against cancer. Overall, cancer deaths in Europe have stabilized at around 1.3-1.4 million annually since 2008.

The number of newly diagnosed cancer cases has increased by nearly 60% since 1995.

Cancer incidence in Europe rose from 2.1 million new cases in 1995 to 3.2 million in 2022, largely driven by population aging. Projections indicate the annual number could reach 4.1 million by 2050 if no further improvements in prevention occur. While demographic factors contribute to this predicted rise, changes in exposure to risk factors - smoking, obesity, alcohol consumption, unhealthy diet, UV radiation from the sun, HPV infection, etc. - will also play a role. Around 30-50% of new cancer cases are linked to these risk factors and are therefore theoretically avoidable. Almost every second man and more than every third woman in the EU are expected to be diagnosed with cancer at some point during their lives before turning 85.

Cancer survival has improved across Europe, yet there are disparities between countries and differences between cancer types.

Despite rising cancer incidence, cancer mortality has not increased at the same pace in Europe. This is because advances in cancer care have improved the survival rates of most cancer types since the 1990s. Part of these improvements were achieved through the introduction of new, more effective cancer medicines, although their exact contribution is difficult to ascertain and also differs by cancer type. The greatest survival improvements were observed for hematologic cancers, which also have seen a great number of new medicine launches. However, some solid tumor types (bladder, brain, gynecological, laryngeal cancer) recorded little or no improvement. Several cancer types have now a five-year survival rate exceeding 90% in the best-performing countries, including breast, prostate, testicular, and thyroid cancer, melanoma skin cancer, and Hodgkin lymphoma. Almost 200,000 cancer deaths could be avoided every year if all 15 countries with available survival data matched the survival rates of Sweden, the best-performing country in Europe.

Health spending on cancer care has increased considerably and varies nearly three-fold across countries.

Between 1995 and 2023, health spending on cancer care (direct costs) more than doubled from $\in 62$ billion to $\in 146$ billion in Europe (in 2023 prices and exchange rates). This increase has generally paralleled overall health expenditure growth, with cancer accounting for 4-8% of total health expenditure in all countries. Cancer is a disease where the health spending share (7%)

¹ Europe is in this report defined as the EU-27 countries, Iceland, Norway, Switzerland, and the UK.





remains below the share of the disease burden that it causes (23% of deaths, 17% of DALYs) in Europe. Estimated per-capita health spending on cancer varied widely across countries in 2023, ranging from below \leq 150 in Bulgaria, Croatia, Hungary, Latvia, and Romania to over \leq 400 in Germany and Switzerland (PPP-adjusted). Nevertheless, some degree of convergence in spending levels was observed between 1995 and 2023.

Higher cancer care spending is associated with higher survival rates, but efficient spending matters.

Countries with higher per-capita spending on cancer care tend to achieve higher survival rates, highlighting the importance of adequate investment in cancer. However, the relationship is non-linear - while increased spending improves survival, the benefits per additional euro spent seem to diminish beyond a certain level. Significant inefficiencies exist, as some countries achieve similar survival rates despite vastly different spending levels. For example, Sweden and Switzerland have comparable survival rates, yet Switzerland's per-capita spending is more than double that of Sweden.

The total economic burden of cancer has grown, while the burden per patient has not increased.

While direct costs of cancer have risen, better patient outcomes have reduced indirect costs, particularly from lost productivity due to premature mortality. Between 1995 and 2023, indirect costs in Europe declined from \notin 97 billion to \notin 82 billion (in 2023 prices and exchange rates). However, the sum of direct and indirect costs still increased by 43% from \notin 159 billion to \notin 228 billion in 1995-2023. When these costs are contrasted with the underlying growth in the number of cancer patients, a different picture emerges. The economic burden per new cancer patient was rather constant at around \notin 70,000-78,000 between 1995 and 2023.

Research in cancer biology has spurred the development of new medicine classes over the past decades, with new breakthroughs on the horizon.

Cancer treatment has shifted dramatically with the introduction of targeted therapies at the turn of the millennium and the Nobel Prize-winning immunotherapies in the 2010s. While targeted therapies focus on molecular targets crucial for cancer cell survival, immunotherapies enhance the immune system's ability to combat cancer. Antibody-drug conjugates (ADCs), bispecific antibodies (BsAbs), and CAR T-cell therapies have recently expanded the therapeutic arsenal. The development of new medicines and medicine classes in oncology continues to accelerate. Oncology trials represented 29% of the initiated trials across all therapeutic areas in 2023 globally (up from 27% in 2018). New types of cell-based therapies might soon achieve a breakthrough together with novel medicine classes such as therapeutic cancer vaccines (based on mRNA technology), proteolysis-targeting chimeras (PROTACs), gene editing/therapy, oncolytic virotherapy, and RNA interference.

Molecular diagnostics has become indispensable in modern oncology to realize the potential of precision medicine, yet its availability varies.

In the last two decades, biomarker testing has become a cornerstone of cancer care, guiding therapeutic decisions to determine whether a certain treatment works for a patient. Almost half of the new cancer medicines approved by the EMA for solid tumors in 2015-2020 were associated with a predictive biomarker. In many clinical settings, single and sequential biomarker testing has been replaced by complex assays such as next-generation sequencing (NGS) that enable assessing multiple genes at the same time. Yet while single-gene tests are widely available across Europe, access to NGS is limited in many countries, especially in Central



and Eastern European countries. A major strand of current biomarker research is focusing on developing tests that can assess relevant markers of cancer in the blood. Liquid biopsies offer a non-invasive alternative to tissue biopsies, enabling testing in difficult to biopsy patients, monitoring of minimal residual disease, and facilitating early cancer detection.

The EMA has approved almost 200 new cancer medicines since 1995, but stark country inequalities in reimbursement exist.

From 1995 to 2024, the European Medicines Agency (EMA) approved 194 new cancer medicines. The number of approvals has increased significantly from on average one new medicine per year in 1995-2000 to around 14 medicines per year in 2021-2024. In addition, there were 318 approvals of new indications of previously approved medicines. Far from all cancer patients in Europe have access to these medicines. Western European countries tend to reimburse more cancer medicines and reimburse them faster than countries in Central and Eastern Europe and smaller countries. For example, Germany reimbursed nearly all cancer medicines with EMA approval in 2019-2022 within 100 days, whereas countries such as Malta, Estonia, Slovakia, and Romania reimbursed fewer than 20% of new medicines and the average time to reimbursement was close to 900 days in Latvia and Lithuania, leading to stark inequalities in patient access to new treatments.

The uptake of new cancer medicines has converged across countries, although access is still worse in Central and Eastern Europe.

The real size of cancer medicine expenditure is unknown, but - based on list prices - wealthier countries in Western Europe spend significantly more on cancer medicines per capita than countries in Central and Eastern Europe. Despite some convergence between 2014 and 2023, per-capita spending varied six-fold across countries in 2023, from €31 in Latvia to €195 in Austria (based on list prices). The uptake of new cancer medicines (defined as the use in milligrams per cancer case) has converged somewhat across Europe. The gap between the two highest- and lowest-uptake countries shrank from a 5.3-fold difference in 2018 to a 3.3-fold difference in 2023, narrowing the access gap for patients. However, persistent disparities still exist. Austria, Switzerland, and France lead in adopting newer cancer medicines in clinical practice, while many Central and Eastern European countries, in particular Latvia, Poland, Estonia, and Slovakia, have the lowest uptake levels. Notable exceptions to this geographic pattern are the Netherlands and Portugal with below EU-average uptake. Cancer types with a clear regional divide and lower uptake in Central and Eastern European countries are gynecological cancers and lung cancer, where limited biomarker testing acts as a bottleneck.

Structural barriers hinder equitable access to cancer medicines.

Beyond regulatory approval by the EMA, disparities in national pricing and reimbursement timelines, criteria in health technology assessment (HTA), and budgetary constraints affect patient access to new cancer medicines across European countries. The lack of reimbursement of companion diagnostics despite reimbursement of medicines, limited infrastructure for performing molecular diagnostics, infrequent updates to clinical guidelines, and insufficient continuing medical education contribute to slower adoption of new treatments in some countries. Delayed adoption of new, effective medicines results in opportunity costs of a potential loss of life years for patients and society.





The rising expenditure for cancer medicines calls for consistent use of HTA and recognizing societal benefits beyond direct healthcare outcomes.

While new medicines contribute to reducing the disease burden, the rising expenditure on cancer medicines also poses affordability challenges. More stringent and consistent application of HTA plays a crucial role in evaluating cost-effectiveness and budget impact, ensuring that investments provide meaningful patient benefits while maintaining financial sustainability. In addition, a more holistic approach is needed in HTA. New cancer medicines not only improve survival but also contribute to societal and economic benefits, such as increased possibility to return to work for patients and reduced caregiver burden. Frameworks like the ISPOR Value Flower emphasize the broader impact of treatments, highlighting the need for HTA to adopt a societal perspective.

Prioritizing the value of new cancer medicines and optimizing the use of reimbursed medicines can improve the allocation of resources.

Greater use of (performance-based) managed entry agreements (MEAs) and multi-speed HTA processes could help prioritize access to medicines with proven clinical benefit while ensuring follow-up for those with uncertain value. In addition, optimizing cancer medicine usage can improve efficient use of resources without compromising patient outcomes. Approaches such as biomarker-driven patient stratification, optimizing treatment sequencing, minimizing overtreatment at end-of-life, reducing medicine spillage, and promoting adoption of generics and biosimilars can significantly reduce expenditure. This creates financial headroom for new medicines without limiting patient access to existing treatments.

The lack of real-world data on treatment patterns and survival statistics hampers evidence-based policymaking.

The lack of systematic real-world data on treatment patterns and survival statistics from cancer registries hampers evidence-based policymaking. Currently only 15 out of 31 European countries publish five-year survival rates for all cancers combined and by type, 3 countries publish them by type only, and 13 countries provide no data on national websites/reports. Additionally, most countries lack comprehensive real-world data on how patients are treated across hospitals and regions on a national level. Improving data collection is critical for assessing treatment effectiveness, demonstrating value of new technologies, and guiding policy decisions.

Sustaining Europe's momentum in the fight against cancer is crucial, with ongoing policy efforts promising to mitigate access disparities.

The EU has played a pivotal role in cancer control for over 40 years, culminating in the launch of the Europe's Beating Cancer Plan (EBCP) in 2021. Together with the EU Cancer Mission, it has driven research, policy action, and funding. However, with most EBCP actions concluding by 2025 and shifting EU priorities inside and outside healthcare, sustaining momentum is crucial. The new HTA Regulation (HTAR) and the proposed revision of the EU pharmaceutical legislation aim to accelerate reimbursement decisions and incentivize companies to market medicines in all EU countries. However, successful implementation of the HTAR depends on national acceptance of joint clinical assessments. In addition, the commitment by EFPIA member companies from 2022 to file for pricing and reimbursement in all EU countries within two years of EMA approval could further reduce disparities. Lastly, with Europe's share of global oncology clinical trials falling from 41% in 2008 to 21% in 2023, strategic EU initiatives, including the "Draghi Report" and the Competitiveness Compass, recognize the importance of research and innovation in maintaining Europe's leadership in cancer care in the years to come.

List of abbreviations

•

150	
ADC	Antibody-drug conjugate
Al	Artificial intelligence
ALCL	Anaplastic large-cell lymphoma
ALL	Acute lymphoblastic leukemia
AML	Acute myeloid leukemia
BiTE	Bispecific T-cell engager
BRCA	Breast cancer gene
BsAbs	Bispecific antibodies
CAR	Chimeric antigen receptor
CAR-T	Chimeric antigen receptor T-cell
CDK4/6	Cyclin-dependent kinase 4 and 6
CHMP	Committee for Medicinal Products for
	Human Use
CLL	Chronic lymphocytic leukemia
CML	Chronic myeloid leukemia
СТ	Computed tomography
CTCL	Cutaneous T-cell lymphoma
ctDNA	Circulating tumor DNA
DALY	Disability-adjusted life years
	Defined daily dose
	Diffuse large B-cell lymphoma
FRCP	Furone's Beating Cancer Plan
FCIR	European Cancer Inequalities
Lein	Registry
ECIS	European Cancer Information System
EFPIA	European Federation of
	Pharmaceutical Industries and
	Associations
EFS	Event-free survival
EMA	European Medicines Agency
EOL	End of life
FR	Estrogen recentor
FSCAT	ESMO Scale for Clinical Actionability
LJCAI	of Molecular Targets
FSMO	Furopean Society for Medical
LJMO	Oncology
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
FGFR2	Fibroblast growth factor recentor 2
FISH	Fluorescence in situ hybridization
FIT	Fecal immunochemical test
FI	Follicular lymphoma
	Cross demostic product
GDP	Gross domestic product
GUPK	General Data Protection Regulation
	Gastrointestinal stromal tumor
HBV	Hepatitis B virus
	nepatocellular carcinoma
HEKZ	Human epidermal growth factor
	receptor 2
HGBCL	Hign-grade B-cell lymphoma
HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
HPV	Human papillomavirus

HRQoL	Health-related quality of life
HST	Highly specialized technology
HTA	Health technology assessment
HTAR	Health Technology Assessment
	Regulation
HUC	Highest-uptake country
IARC	International Agency for Research on
	Cancer
ICD-10	10th revision of the International Classification of Diseases
IHC	Immunohistochemistry
ISPOR	The Professional Society for Health
	Economics and Outcomes Research
IV	Intravenous
IVD	In vitro diagnostics
IVDD	In Vitro Diagnostic Directive
IVDR	In Vitro Diagnostic Medical Devices
	Regulation
JCA	Joint clinical assessments
LBCL	Large B-cell lymphoma
LDTs	Laboratory-developed tests
MCBS	Magnitude of Clinical Benefit Scale
MCL	Mantle cell lymphoma
mCRPC	Metastatic castration-resistant
	prostate cancer
MEA	Managed entry agreement
mHSPC	Metastatic hormone-sensitive
	prostate cancer
MIR	Mortality-to-incidence ratio
MMR	Mismatch repair
MPR	Major pathologic response
MRD	Minimal residual disease
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid
MSI-H	Microsatellite instability high
MZL	Marginal zone lymphoma
NGS	Next-generation sequencing
nmCRPC	Non-metastatic castration-resistant
	prostate cancer
nmHSPC	Non-metastatic hormone-sensitive
	prostate cancer
NSCLC	Non-small cell lung cancer
OECD	Organisation for Economic Co-
	operation and Development
ONS	Office for National Statistics
ORR	Objective response rate
OS	Overall survival
PARP	Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase
pCR	Pathologic complete response
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PDC	Peptide drug conjugate
PD-L1	Programmed death-ligand 1





PET	Positron emission tomography	RWD	Real-world data
PFS	Progression free survival	SCLC	Small cell lung cancer
PMBCL	Primary mediastinal large B-cell	SWD	Standard weekly dose
	lymphoma	TA	Technology appraisal
рр	Percentage points	TCR	T cell receptor
PPP	Power purchasing parity	TDCC	T cell-dependent cellular
PR	Progesterone receptor		cytotoxicity
PREM	Patient-reported experience measure	THE	Total health expenditure
PROM	Patient-reported outcome measure	TIL	Tumor-infiltrating lymphocyte
PROTACs	Proteolysis-targeting chimeras	ткі	Tyrosine kinase inhibitor
PSA	Prostate specific antigen	ТМВ	Tumor mutational burden
PYWLL	Potential years of working life lost	USPSTF	US Preventive Services Task Force
QALY	Quality-adjusted life years	UV	Ultraviolet
R&D	Research and development	WES	Whole exome sequencing
RCC	Renal cell carcinoma	WGS	Whole genome sequencing
RCT	Randomized controlled trial	WHO	World Health Organization
RNA	Ribonucleic acid	WM	Waldenström macroglobulinemia

Country abbreviations

Austria	ES	Spain	NL	Netherlands
Belgium	EU	European Union	NO	Norway
France, Germany,	EU-27	EU member states	NW	Northern and Western
Italy, Spain, UK	FI	Finland		Europe
Bulgaria	FR	France	PL	Poland
Switzerland	HR	Croatia	PT	Portugal
Central and Eastern	HU	Hungary	RO	Romania
Europe	IE	Ireland	SE	Sweden
Cyprus	IS	Iceland	SI	Slovenia
Czechia	IT	Italy	SK	Slovakia
Germany	LT	Lithuania	UK	United Kingdom
Denmark	LU	Luxembourg	US	United States
Estonia	LV	Latvia		
Greece	MT	Malta		
	Austria Belgium France, Germany, Italy, Spain, UK Bulgaria Switzerland Central and Eastern Europe Cyprus Czechia Germany Denmark Estonia Greece	AustriaESBelgiumEUFrance, Germany,EU-27Italy, Spain, UKFIBulgariaFRSwitzerlandHRCentral and EasternHUEuropeIECyprusISCzechiaITGermanyLTDenmarkLVGreeceMT	AustriaESSpainBelgiumEUEuropean UnionFrance, Germany,EU-27EU member statesItaly, Spain, UKFIFinlandBulgariaFRFranceSwitzerlandHRCroatiaCentral and EasternHUHungaryEuropeIEIrelandCyprusISIcelandCzechiaITItalyGermanyLTLithuaniaDenmarkLVLatviaGreeceMTMalta	AustriaESSpainNLBelgiumEUEuropean UnionNOFrance, Germany,EU-27EU member statesNWItaly, Spain, UKFIFinlandTBulgariaFRFrancePLSwitzerlandHRCroatiaPTCentral and EasternHUHungaryROEuropeIEIrelandSECyprusISIcelandSICzechiaITItalySKGermanyLULuxembourgUSEstoniaLVLatviaISGreeceMTMaltaI





1. Introduction

Cancer is one of the biggest and persistent health challenges of our time. Population aging and unhealthy lifestyles continue to increase the number of new cancer cases worldwide (1). In many high-income countries around the world, cancer has become the number one disease burden. By 2035, cancer might become the leading cause of death in the European Union (EU) (2). Estimates from the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) show that the number of new cancer cases in Europe has been rising for a long time; see Figure 1. In 1995, around 2.1 million new cancer cases (incidence) were diagnosed, and this number grew by 58% to 3.2 million until 2022. During the same period, the number of cancer deaths grew by 24% from 1.2 to 1.5 million. Notably, the number of deaths increased at a lower rate than the number of new cases. The widening gap between incidence and mortality of cancer is a sign of progress. It also results in an increasing number of cancer survivors, a number estimated to be around 22 million in the EU in 2020 (3).

Looking ahead, Figure 1 also shows projections of cancer incidence and mortality between 2022 and 2050 by IARC. These projections take into account the forecasted demographic development (overall population growth and population aging), while assuming no further improvements in cancer care or prevention. If the status quo remains (with base year 2022), the anticipated demographic changes will considerably increase incidence and mortality in the EU, reaching 4.1 million new cancer cases and 2.1 million deaths in 2050. These projections underscore the importance of further improvements and investment in all areas of cancer care - prevention, early detection, diagnostics & treatment, survivorship - to meet the demographic challenge and to achieve a lasting turnaround in cancer incidence and mortality.



Figure 1: Estimated cancer incidence and mortality (in million cases) in Europe, 1995-2022 and projection of status quo 2022-2050.

Notes: Europe includes the EU-27, IS, NO, CH, and UK. Cancer is defined as ICD-10 C00-C97/C44. All numbers are estimates from IARC and do not take into account the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. Source: (4-10).

While the trends of incidence and mortality on the population level seem daunting, the burden of cancer on the individual level has never looked better. In fact, we have seen solid progress in outcomes of cancer patients over the past decades. For instance, the five-year survival rate of prostate cancer increased from around 50% in the 1970s to over 90% in 2015-2019 in the Nordic countries, and for kidney cancer it increased from around 35% to 80% during the same





period (11). Great progress has also been achieved in many hematologic cancers, such as multiple myeloma, where the five-year survival rate in Ireland soared from 27% in 1994-1998 to 64% in 2014-2018 (12). This progress is the result of joint improvements in several areas of cancer care - early detection, diagnostics, and treatment (13, 14).

The epidemiological development of cancer also has implications for its economic burden. The latest estimate for Europe for 2018 showed that around half of the total economic burden of \notin 199 billion consisted of healthcare expenditure related to cancer care, while the other half comprised costs outside the healthcare system including productivity losses (from sick leave, early retirement, premature mortality) and the value of informal care (15). Over time, healthcare expenditure on cancer has increased, partly fueled by the increasing number of cancer cases, whereas productivity loss from premature mortality has declined owing to increasing survival rates. Although the costs for cancer treatment (diagnostic and therapeutic interventions) are covered by public payers in Europe, patients (as well as their caregivers) may still incur considerable out-of-pocket payments (e.g., for co-payments on services, over-the-counter medicines, costs of travel to and from appointments and parking, specialist dressings, wigs) and a drop in earnings from employment (16).

Since the publication of the latest Comparator Report in December 2019, there have been several major developments that shaped cancer care in Europe and beyond. This includes the following:

- The COVID-19 pandemic caused major disruptions in healthcare services that also affected cancer care services (17, 18).²
- Artificial intelligence (AI) has quickly gone from an abstract concept to be incorporated in routine care of radiology (analyzing medical images), pathology (characterization of histological features), treatment planning, monitoring of patient health (wearable technology), and medicine discovery and development (26, 27).
- Precision medicine in oncology has started to come of age with the first recommendation by the European Society for Medical Oncology (ESMO) on the routine use of next-generation sequencing (NGS) in the diagnosis of several cancer types in 2020 (28).
- The launch of new cancer medicines has accelerated, with payers across European countries indicating that they find it increasingly difficult to cover them (29).

Cancer policy has also witnessed an unprecedented development. At the EU level, the launch of the Europe's Beating Cancer Plan (EBCP) in February 2021 by the European Commission as well as the EU Cancer Mission as part of the Horizon Europe research and innovation program for the years 2021-2027 marked major milestones (2, 30). The aim of the EBCP is to tackle the entire cancer disease pathway. It is structured around the four pillars of prevention, early detection, diagnosis and treatment, and quality of life of cancer patients and survivors; see Figure 2. It contains 10 flagship initiatives and multiple supportive actions. Following the launch of the EBCP, many EU countries have updated their national cancer plans or created their very first one (as in Romania in 2022) and incorporated the holistic structure of the EBCP as well as its priority areas and targets values.

² Effects on the overall detection of new cancer cases turned out to be relatively modest with registered decreases in absolute incidence from 2019 to 2020 of, e.g., 1% in Austria (19), 8% in Czechia (20), 4% in Germany (21), 5% in the Netherlands (22), 3% in the Nordic countries (23), 15% in Poland (24), and 6% in Slovenia (25). By contrast, effects on treatment outcomes are still to be determined.





Figure 2: Key pillars and aims of the Europe's Beating Cancer Plan.

Source: European Commission (2).

Many initiatives have already grown out of the EBCP (31). The European Cancer Inequalities Registry (ECIR) was launched in February 2022 (32), which complements the existing European Cancer Information System (ECIS) (33), and has the ambition to measure and support the reduction of inequalities in cancer care both between and within member states. The Council of the EU adopted recommendations on screening programs (updating breast, cervical, and colorectal cancer and adding lung, prostate, and gastric cancer) in December 2022 and vaccine-preventable cancers (focusing on human papillomaviruses (HPV) and hepatitis B virus (HBV)) in June 2024 (34, 35). The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) has on behalf of the European Commission published Country Cancer Profiles for all EU countries in 2023 and 2025 (36), as well as two major reports on cancer care 2024 (37, 38). The European Cancer Pulse, co-developed by the European Cancer Organisation, the EFPIA Oncology Platform, and IHE, was launched in November 2022 to provide a comprehensive overview of country inequalities in all areas of cancer care (39). Lastly, a Lancet Oncology Commission "European Groundshot" was launched in November 2022 as a call to action to achieve the ambitious 70:35 target: 70% average 10-year survival for all European cancer patients by 2035 (40).

Outside of Europe, the Cancer Moonshot was reignited by the Biden Administration in the United States (US) in 2022, after previously having been launched by the Obama II Administration in 2016 (41). The 70th World Health Assembly in Geneva in 2017 adopted a cancer resolution that represented a global call for action (42). Following this, the World Health Organization (WHO) launched the Cervical Cancer Elimination Initiative in 2020 (which was later incorporated in the EBCP) and the Global Breast Cancer Initiative in 2021 (43, 44).

1.1 Purpose and outline of the report

This report follows in the 20-year long footsteps of the very first Comparator Report by Prof. Nils Wilking and Prof. Bengt Jönsson, published in 2005 (45). Triggered by the arrival of new types of cancer medicines (targeted therapies) at the turn of the millennium, this report was the first to offer a comparative perspective on access to and utilization of cancer medicines across European countries. Later editions of this series published in 2007, 2009, 2016, and 2019 continued to shed light on the disparities between European countries in cancer epidemiology, the economic burden of cancer, and access to cancer medicines (46-49).



The purpose of this report is to provide decision makers with a clear picture of cancer in Europe in order to support efforts to plan and take action to reduce the burden of cancer. The provision of up-to-date statistics is important to measure progress and define realistic aims for future policy goals. For instance, the ECIR of the European Commission has become a valuable source of information for policymakers in Europe (32). It already includes some statistics on the cancer burden from the 2019-Comparator Report. However, the indicators in the area of diagnosis and treatment in the ECIR are rather few and do not cover aspects related to molecular diagnostics and cancer medicines (apart from essential medicines for childhood cancers).

The outline and scope of this report primarily follows the 2019-Comparator Report. The report consists of four main chapters. Chapter 2 analyzes the evolution of the disease burden and the economic burden of cancer since 1995. Chapter 3 describes advances and future directions in the medical field, with a focus on cancer medicines and molecular diagnostics. Chapter 4 analyzes access to and uptake of cancer medicines and molecular diagnostics. Chapter 5 discusses policy issues related to the provision of high-quality cancer care and access to cancer medicines.

The scope of this report does not cover all aspects of cancer care. Apart from contextual factors (disease and economic burden), the main focus here is on cancer medicines and molecular diagnostics. Compared to the 2019-Comparator Report, the stronger focus on molecular diagnostics reflects the ongoing transition to precision medicine in oncology. In relation to the four pillars of the EBCP, the scope of this report only covers some key elements within the third pillar of diagnosis and treatment. Other diagnostic modalities (histopathology and radiology) and treatment modalities (surgery, radiation therapy, stem cell and bone marrow transplants) are not extensively covered here. The EBCP's first two pillars of prevention and early detection of cancer are already well covered in a 2024 report of the OECD that studies 29 countries in Europe (37).

The geographic scope of this report are 31 countries in Europe, consisting of the 27 member states of the EU (EU-27), Iceland, Norway, Switzerland, and the United Kingdom (UK). They are collectively referred to as "Europe" in this report. For reasons of comparison and clarity, the population-weighted average of the EU-27 member states is included in statistics throughout the report. The country selection aligns with previous Comparator Reports. The inclusion of additional European countries in Eastern Europe and on the Balkan is hampered by the lack of data availability.

1.2 Methodology

This report brings together existing and new evidence. In chapter 2, the analysis of the disease burden relies mainly on data published by IARC as well as selected data from national cancer registries. The analysis of the economic burden follows the methodology of the previous Comparator Reports and is described in a forthcoming manuscript. Chapter 3 provides a review of medical literature, with an extensive focus on molecular diagnostics and medicines. Chapter 4 builds on an analysis of data sourced from the European Medicines Agency (EMA), data from EFPIA and ESMO, as well as medicine sales data from IQVIA MIDAS for most countries together with data from Signum Life Science for Denmark, Ravimiamet for Estonia, Frumtök for Iceland, and Farminform for the Netherlands. A more detailed description of the methodology applied in chapter 4 can be found in Appendix C. Chapter 5 brings together different policy-relevant topics that follow from the analysis in the previous chapters.





2. Disease burden and economic burden of cancer

Key messages of this chapter

Cancer is set to become the leading cause of death in Europe, although recent data indicate a stabilization in mortality trends.

Cancer was the second leading cause of death behind cardiovascular diseases in Europe in 2022, accounting for almost a fourth (23%) of all deaths. Yet in several countries in Northwestern Europe cancer is already the leading cause. The European Commission predicts that cancer will become the leading cause of death by 2035 in the EU. Already now, cancer is the leading cause of death in people under 65, representing 32% of deaths in 2022. Cancer also accounted for the joint largest disease burden (measured as disability-adjusted life years, DALYs) together with cardiovascular diseases in 2021 (each accounting for 17% of the total DALYs). Encouragingly, 12 countries experienced a decline in cancer deaths per 100,000 inhabitants between 1995 and 2022, signaling a turning point in the fight against cancer.

The number of newly diagnosed cancer cases has increased by nearly 60% since 1995.

Cancer incidence in Europe grew by almost 60% from around 2.1 million new cases in 1995 to 3.2 million cases in 2022. This development was mostly driven by demographic factors - especially population aging, as cancer is foremost an aging-associated disease. Even in the absence of these unfavorable demographic changes, cancer incidence would have increased in nearly all countries, as increased exposure to risk factors in the past (e.g., smoking, obesity, alcohol, unhealthy diet, sun exposure, HPV infection) leads to the development of more cases now. In 2022, almost every second man and more than every third woman in the EU were expected to be diagnosed with cancer at some point during their lives before turning 85.

Continued improvements in cancer care are needed to avert at least some of the anticipated rise in cancer incidence and mortality.

Projections by IARC indicate that the expected demographic developments will lead to a rise in cancer incidence from 3.2 million cases in 2022 to 4.1 million cases in 2050. In addition, cancer mortality is predicted to increase from 1.5 million deaths in 2022 to 2.1 million deaths in 2050. A stronger focus on primary prevention (vaccination programs for vaccine-preventable cancers and measures to facilitate the adoption of healthier lifestyles) is needed to slow the growth in cancer incidence, and continued innovation in the care process is needed to halt the increase in cancer mortality. Improvements in cancer care have already led to a decoupling of the trend in mortality from the trend in incidence. Estimations show that 5.4 million cancer deaths have been avoided in the EU over the period from 1988 to 2022 due to falls in age-standardized mortality rates.

Cancer survival has improved across Europe, yet there are disparities between countries and differences between cancer types.

The 5-year survival rates of most cancer types have improved since the 1990s in all countries. The greatest improvements were observed for hematologic cancers, while some solid tumors (bladder, brain, gynecological, laryngeal cancer) saw little or no improvement. Several cancer types have now a survival rate exceeding 90% in the best-performing countries, including breast, prostate, testicular, and thyroid cancer, melanoma skin cancer, and Hodgkin lymphoma. Almost 200,000 cancer deaths could be avoided every year if all 15 countries with available survival data matched the survival rates of Sweden, the best-performing country in Europe.

Health spending on cancer care has increased considerably in absolute numbers but grew mostly in line with overall healthcare spending.

Health spending on cancer care (direct costs of cancer) more than doubled from 62 billion to 146 billion in Europe between 1995 and 2023 (in 2023 prices and exchange rates). The increase in cancer care spending generally paralleled the overall rise in health expenditure, as the available evidence from most countries shows that cancer care spending did not significantly exceed the growth in total health spending. In addition, between 4% and 8% of the total health expenditure is spent on cancer in all countries, without a clear correlation between national wealth (GDP per capita) or cancer incidence and the share spent on cancer. Cancer is a disease where the health spending share (7%) remains below the share of the disease burden that it causes (23% of deaths, 17% of DALYs) in Europe.





Health spending on cancer care per capita differs three-fold between countries.

Per-capita health spending on cancer varied widely across countries in 2023. It ranged from below ≤ 150 in some Central and Eastern European countries (Bulgaria, Croatia, Hungary, Latvia, and Romania) to more than ≤ 400 in Germany and Switzerland (PPP-adjusted). On average, 6.6% of the health expenditure in European countries is related to cancer, translating to per-capita costs of ≤ 260 in 2023. A certain degree of convergence was observable between 1995 and 2023, as per-capita health spending on cancer increased more rapidly in the less affluent Central and Eastern European countries than in other regions. When comparing expenditure between countries, it should be remembered that these costs only represent a single number of the monetary value of all resources used. For the monetary input to yield the highest benefits to patients, an effective allocation and organization of resources is pivotal.

The indirect costs of cancer have been decreasing due to better patient outcomes.

The indirect costs of cancer equal the productivity loss from premature death and from morbidity (sick leave and early retirement) of patients in working age. Between 1995 and 2023, the indirect costs decreased by 16% from \notin 97 billion to \notin 82 billion (in 2023 prices and exchange rates). This decline is a direct result of the reduction in cancer deaths in working-age people. All countries recorded a decline in the potential years of working life lost from premature cancer death. The decrease in the indirect costs indicates that the economic benefits of increased health spending on cancer care have largely been realized outside the healthcare system itself. The fact that indirect costs are sizeable even compared to the health expenditure on cancer underlines the importance of applying a societal perspective in the design of policy measures to tackle cancer.

The total economic burden of cancer has grown, while the burden per patient has not increased.

The rising direct costs of cancer in Europe have to some extent been offset by a decrease in the indirect costs between 1995 and 2023. However, the sum of direct and indirect costs still increased by 43% from \leq 159 billion to \leq 228 billion in 1995-2023 (in 2023 prices and exchange rates). When these costs are contrasted with the underlying growth in the number of cancer patients, a different picture emerges. The economic burden per cancer patient (defined as incident case) was rather constant at around \leq 78,000 between 1995 and 2010, before experiencing a slight drop until 2015 and then again plateauing at around \leq 70,000-72,000 until 2023. Nevertheless, the future economic burden is closely tied to the growing number of cancer patients and the success in improving patient outcomes.

Higher cancer care spending is linked to higher survival rates, but efficiency matters.

Countries with higher per-capita spending on cancer care tend to achieve higher survival rates, highlighting the importance of adequate investment in cancer. However, the relationship is non-linear - while increased spending improves survival, the benefits per additional euro spent seem to diminish beyond a certain level. Significant inefficiencies exist, as some countries achieve similar survival rates despite vastly different spending levels. For example, Sweden and Switzerland have comparable survival rates, yet Switzerland's per-capita spending is more than double that of Sweden. To maximize patient outcomes, health systems should ensure cost-effective allocation of resources, prioritize high-value interventions, and identify and address inefficiencies along the entire patient pathway.

2.1 Who gets cancer and why?

Cancer is foremost an aging-associated disease (50). The risk of getting cancer increases dramatically with age, yet it affects people of all ages. During childhood and adolescence (0-19 years), cancer is rarely diagnosed (51); see Figure 3. There were around 15 new cancer cases diagnosed per 100,000 children and adolescents in Europe in 2022, corresponding to 0.5% of all new cases (52). The risk of getting cancer remains low up to the age of 40. Above the age of 40, a cancer diagnosis becomes increasingly more likely. According to the latest estimates from IARC for Europe for the year 2022, most new cancer cases - in absolute numbers - were diagnosed between the ages of 65 to 79, with around half a million cases in each five-year age group (52). Almost two thirds (65%) of all cases were diagnosed in people aged 65 or older. In





relative numbers, which take into account that there are fewer people alive at older ages, the incidence rate was highest among people over 80 years (in men: 3000 new cases per 100,000 men; in women 1750 new cases per 100,000 women) in Europe. Among the "oldest old" (\geq 85 years), data from Finland show that age-specific incidence rates peak at age 85-89 in men and age 85-94 in women and declined thereafter in both sexes (53).



Figure 3: Cancer incidence and age-specific rates by age group and sex in Europe in 2022.

Notes: Cancer refers to all cancer sites but non-melanoma skin cancer. Source: Estimates by IARC (52) and own calculations of age-specific rates based on population data from Eurostat and OECD (54, 55).

Cancer affects men more than women, as 53% of new cases occurred in men in the EU-27 in 2022. Men had on average a 48% risk of being diagnosed with cancer³ before the age of 85, while women had a 36% risk (52). This means that almost every second man and more than every third woman are expected to be diagnosed with cancer at some point during their lives before turning 85. Appendix A presents the risk of developing cancer by country, revealing that Norway leads among men with a 54% risk to be diagnosed before 85, while Denmark leads for women with a 46% risk. Bulgaria recorded the lowest risk for both men (39%) and women (28%).

Info box 1. Age and sex patterns in cancer diagnosis

Different age patterns in cancer diagnosis between men and women are visible in Figure 3. More cases are diagnosed in women between the ages of 15 to 54, whereas more cases are diagnosed in men between the ages of 55 to 84. The reason for this is that common cancer types in women, such as breast cancer and cervical cancer, occur at comparatively younger ages than prostate cancer, which is the most common cancer type in men. The reason for the higher absolute number of cancer cases in women in the \ge 85 years age group despite a lower relative rate to get cancer at that age stems from the higher number of women still alive at that age.

Cancer is the collective name of a group of over 100 disease subtypes that are characterized by uncontrolled growth and division of cells (56). Cancer starts with changes (mutations) in one cell or a small group of cells in the body (a process called "carcinogenesis" or "oncogenesis"). The mutations make cells start to grow and multiply too much. Mutations might happen for several reasons. In general, cancer is much more likely to arise in older people because the cellular repair mechanisms that are supposed to detect and destroy mutated cells become less



³ All cancers excluding non-melanoma skin cancer.



effective as a person grows older. Aging is therefore the biggest risk factor for cancer in general (57-59). As unwanted mutations and aging cannot be prevented, people will always run a risk of getting cancer. Since the number of people reaching older ages is increasing rapidly in Europe (60), the number of new cancer cases will also continue to increase.

Causes of cancer			
Environmental factors (30-50%)	Inher- ited muta- tions (<10%)	Random mutations ("bad luck") (remaining %)	

Figure 4: Causes of cancer.

Exactly why a certain person gets cancer at a specific point in time is usually not known. In 2015, a publication by Tomasetti & Vogelstein in Science triggered a debate around what came to be known as the "bad luck hypothesis" (61). They showed that "only" one third of the variation in cancer risk is attributable to environmental factors or inherited predispositions, whereas the majority is due to random mutations which was termed as "bad luck"; see Figure 4. Despite the controversial debate around the phrasing of the findings, it roughly aligned with previous estimates by the WHO and other international bodies:

- Environmental factors: According to the WHO, around 30-50% of cancer cases are linked to modifiable risk factors (56). These environmental factors include tobacco use, alcohol use, overweight and obesity, unhealthy diet, physical inactivity, infection with carcinogenic viruses (e.g., HPV and HBV) and bacteria (e.g., Helicobacter pylori), exposure to air pollution, and ionizing and UV radiation. As exposure to these risks increases with age, so does the cancer risk.
- Inherited predispositions: Certain genetic variants are passed down from parents to children and increase the cancer risk. Up to 10% of cancers are due to inherited genetic changes (62). Notable examples include Lynch syndrome, which raises, e.g., the risk to get colorectal and endometrial cancer, and BRCA1/2 gene mutations, which increase the risk of, e.g., breast, ovarian, pancreatic, and prostate cancer (62, 63).

2.2 Burden of disease

In most cases, cancer is a lethal disease if left untreated. In 2022, an estimated 1.5 million people died from cancer in Europe (52). This makes cancer one of the leading causes of death (64). In fact, cancer has been the second leading cause of death behind cardiovascular diseases in Europe for many decades, yet the gap has narrowed over time; see Figure 5. In 2000, cancer was responsible for 24% of all deaths. By 2022, the share of deaths attributed to cancer had slightly decreased to 23%, yet it remained the second most common cause of death behind cardiovascular diseases which themselves saw a greater reduction (from 44% to 32%). The EBCP notes that unless decisive action is taken, cancer is set to become the leading cause of death in the EU by 2035 (2).

In several countries, including Denmark, France, Ireland, the Netherlands, Norway, and the United Kingdom, cancer overtook cardiovascular diseases between 2000 and 2022 to become the leading cause of death (64). By contrast, in all Central and Eastern European (CEE) countries, cardiovascular diseases still dominate the overall death pattern, e.g., they





accounted for 61% of deaths in Bulgaria (cancer only 14%) and for 53% in Lithuania (cancer 18%) in 2022. The diverse mortality patterns have been attributed to higher rates of risk factors (including smoking, hypertension, hypercholesteremia, diabetes) for cardiovascular diseases in CEE countries along with lower quality of medical services, cost (out-of-pocket payments), access to preventative prescription medicines (such as statins, β-blockers, and antithrombotic agents), and non-adherence with treatment (65-67). People who die from cardiovascular diseases (such as heart attacks and strokes) at a younger age will not live long enough to get cancer.⁴ Indeed, the overall life expectancy in Europe is lowest in the CEE region, with, e.g., Bulgaria having had a life expectancy at birth of 74 years compared to the EU-27 average of 81 years in 2022 (68).



Figure 5: Top 10 causes of death in Europe, 2000-2022.

Notes: ICD-10 main disease groups were considered. Examples of specific diseases within these groups are the following. Cardiovascular diseases (100-199) include heart attacks and strokes. Cancer (C00-C97). Respiratory diseases (J00-J99) include asthma, pneumonia, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, and in 2022 also COVID-19. Injuries (V01-Y89) include accidents, falls, and suicides. Digestive diseases (K00-K93) include appendicitis and Crohn disease. Endocrine and metabolic diseases (E00-E90) include diabetes and cystic fibrosis. Neurological disorders (G00-H95) include Alzheimer's disease and multiple sclerosis but also sensory conditions such as glaucoma. Mental disorders (F00-F99) include depression and schizophrenia. Diseases of the genitourinary system (N00-N99) include kidney failure and endometriosis. Infectious and parasitic diseases (A00-B99) include tuberculosis and viral hepatitis. The 2000 figures use data from Metropolitan France and data from 1999 for BE and from 2004 for CY. Source: Eurostat and ONS (64, 69, 70).

The total number of deaths and the number of cancer deaths across age groups in Europe in 2022 is illustrated in Figure 6. The total numbers of cancer deaths and deaths from other causes increase throughout most age ranges. Cancer deaths reach their highest numbers in the 70-74, 75-79, 80-84 age groups, with over 200,000 deaths in each group. The peak in deaths from any cause occurs later in the 85-89 age group, with over one million deaths. When looking at the share of cancer deaths relative to all deaths (line in Figure 6), there are two notable peaks. The first peak occurs during childhood (ages 5 to 9), where cancer accounts for 24% of deaths.

⁴ The same logic also applies to cancer and age-related neurological diseases (such as Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease). As more people survive cancer, they live long enough to develop other diseases that are associated with old age. This trend is visible in Figure 5, characterized by a growing share of deaths from neurological diseases.



The second peak occurs at the end of working age at 60-64 years, where almost 40% of all deaths are due to cancer. In general, cancer was the leading cause of death for people under 65 representing 32% of deaths in 2022, whereas the second leading cause of death were cardiovascular diseases with 20%.



Figure 6: Number of deaths by cause (left scale) and cancer deaths as share of total deaths (right scale) by age group in Europe, 2022.

Notes: Cancer is defined as ICD-10 C00-C97 and other causes as all causes of death (A00-Y89) excluding S00-T98 and C00-C97. Deaths refer to all deaths reported in a country. Source: (64, 70).

Focusing only on the cause of death overlooks key aspects of the burden of other diseases. Factors such as the age at death (e.g., at age 30 or 80) and the quality of life while living with a debilitating but non-fatal disease/condition (e.g., psoriasis, depression, chronic back pain) also significantly affect the overall burden on society and health systems. Disability-adjusted life years (DALYs), provide a comprehensive measure of the disease burden (71). DALYs capture both morbidity (the impact of a disease on quality of life) and premature mortality (premature death due to the disease, defined as dying before the age of 92).

Figure 7 illustrates that in 2000, cancer accounted for 18% of the DALYs in Europe, ranking second after cardiovascular diseases. By 2021, the proportion of DALYs attributable to cancer remained relatively stable at 17%, positioning it as a joint leading cause alongside cardiovascular diseases, which saw its share decline from 24% to 17% over the same period. Notably, the share of DALYs of respiratory diseases rose significantly from 6% to 12% between 2000 and 2021, driven by the impact of COVID-19 infections in 2021.





Figure 7: Top 10 causes of DALYs in Europe, 2000-2021.

Notes: see the note for Figure 5. In addition, musculoskeletal diseases (M00-M99) include rheumatoid arthritis and osteoporosis. Source: (72).

Info box 2. Future development of the disease burden

The future disease burden of cancer, in terms of the proportion of total deaths or total DALYs, depends on several factors. The increasing number of new cancer patients contributes to a higher disease burden, while the growing number of cancer survivors helps to reduce it. The development in other diseases, particularly cardiovascular diseases, will also impact the relative burden of cancer. Decreasing mortality rates for major cardiovascular diseases, such as heart attacks and strokes, allow more people to live longer lives. However, this also means there are more individuals who may develop and potentially die from cancer, as it is an age-associated disease with the highest risk occurring after 80 years (see Figure 3).

The management of diseases by healthcare services requires resources (see also section 2.5). Figure 8 details the cost distribution across the top ten disease groups in Germany and Sweden, revealing some significant discrepancies between resource allocations and disease burden. Some 9% of healthcare spending in Germany⁵ in 2020 and 5% in Sweden in 2017 were caused by cancer, making it the 6th and 8th most costly disease, respectively (73, 74). Spending on cancer as a proportion of total healthcare spending (5-9%) is low compared to the proportion of DALYs (17%) and deaths (22%) from cancer in Europe in 2021/2022. Cardiovascular diseases share the pattern of low health spending (13% in both Germany and Sweden) compared to their disease burden (17% of DALYs and 33% of deaths in 2021/22 in Europe). By contrast, health spending is relatively high for digestive diseases (6-11% in Germany and Sweden) compared to their disease burden (4% of DALYs and deaths in 2021/22 Europe).

⁵ The numbers from Germany for all disease groups are inflated in 2020 as they do not include costs related to COVID-19, because COVID-19 was only classified as a secondary diagnosis in the official statistics.





Figure 8: Distribution of health expenditure across the top 10 disease groups in Germany and Sweden.

Notes: Total health expenditure in Germany was EUR 432 billion in 2020 and SEK 323 billion in Sweden in 2017. In Sweden, cancer includes also benign neoplasms. Source: (73, 74).

2.3 Incidence and mortality

Two key epidemiological metrics to assess the burden of cancer are incidence, which refers to the annual number of newly diagnosed cancer cases, and mortality, which denotes the annual number of cancer deaths. These measures are essential for understanding the scope and impact of cancer within a population.

2.3.1 Incidence

Cancer incidence refers to the number of new cancer cases diagnosed within a certain year in a specific geographical area. In 1995, the estimated cancer incidence⁶ was 2.05 million in Europe⁷; 0.94 million women and 1.11 million men (5). Until 2022, the corresponding number had increased by 58% to 3.24 million; 1.51 million women and 1.73 million men (52). As summarized in Table 1, several factors explain this increase, with demographic changes being the main drivers. Cancer incidence and its development over time are important indicators for policymakers to plan the need for cancer care services and to assess the success of prevention measures.

⁷ The number for 1995 for Europe as defined in this report was estimated based on sex-specific growth rates in cancer incidence between 1995 (5) and 2018 (7) in a greater sample of Europe, including EU-27 (except CY), IS, NO, CH, UK, the remaining Balkan countries, Belarus, Moldova, Russia, and Ukraine.



⁶ All cancer sites but non-melanoma skin cancer (ICD-10 C00-C97/C44). Non-melanoma skin cancer is commonly excluded from incidence data, as its registration is often incomplete and inaccurate, as it is usually non-fatal and treated in primary care.





Table 1: Explanations for the increase in incidence between 1995 and 2022

	Population growth The population of Europe increased from 495 to 531 million, a growth of over 7% (64, 75). Assuming a constant risk of developing cancer, a growing population leads to more cancer cases in absolute terms. However, cancer incidence rose also in per-capita terms; see Figure 9.
	Population aging As the risk of developing cancer increases with age, an aging population contributes to a rising number of cancer cases. The population aged 65 and older increased from 71.9 to 98.4 million in Europe, expanding its share among the total population from 15% to 21% (64). Appendix A presents age-standardized incidence rates, which account for the impact of an aging population. While this explains a large part of the increase in cancer cases, there remains a significant rise in incidence that is not accounted for.
	Risk factors The prevalence of some but not all cancer-causing lifestyle factors has increased in recent decades. This includes obesity (linked to colorectal cancer), alcohol consumption (linked to liver cancer), and exposure to UV radiation from sunbathing (linked to skin cancer). In contrast, smoking (linked to lung cancer), which is the biggest risk factor, has declined among men and women in Europe (60, 76). However, declining smoking rates do not immediately lead to a decrease in cancer incidence, as there are significant time lags - usually several decades - between exposure to risk factors and the development of cancer.
4	Epidemiological development in other diseases (competing risks of death) Due to advancements in healthcare and medicine, people are now surviving diseases that were previously fatal, particularly cardiovascular diseases. As a result, more people are reaching advanced ages, thereby increasing the number of individuals at risk of developing cancer.
Q	Screening Nationwide population-based screening programs for breast cancer, cervical cancer, and, since the early 2010s, colorectal cancer have been implemented in many European countries. Additionally, opportunistic PSA testing for prostate cancer has been common in Europe since the 1990s, resulting in the detection of latent cases that might never have become symptomatic or led to death (77). These detections artificially inflate cancer incidence statistics (77).
Ţ	Cancer registration Cancer registration has been expanding in Europe since the early 1990s and has become a crucial part of the EU's strategy against cancer (78). Almost 200 population-based cancer registries are currently operating in Europe, covering around 60% of the population, with an upward trend. More complete registration of cases (and any resulting changes for the estimates from IARC) might inflate incidence numbers.

Besides the absolute incidence numbers, the number of newly diagnosed cases per 100,000 inhabitants (called crude rates) are mostly used to track the burden over time. Figure 9 shows incidence crude rates for all cancers combined for both sexes. All countries with available data saw increases in incidence between 1995 and 2022, with the EU average rising by 44% from 426 to 614 cases per 100,000 inhabitants. Among the countries for which data are available for 1995, Italy had the highest incidence rates with around 570 cases per 100,000 inhabitants, while Bulgaria and Lithuania had the lowest rates with 300 cases or less per 100,000 inhabitants. From 1995 to 2022, most countries recorded increases in the crude incidence rates of around 50%, with the highest increases in Lithuania (+92%) and Bulgaria (+82%) and the lowest ones in Iceland (+14%) and Austria (+18%). In 2022, Denmark and Croatia topped the list with more than 700 cases per 100,000 inhabitants, while Iceland, Bulgaria, and Luxembourg had the lowest crude rates with around 450 cases per 100,000 inhabitants.





Figure 9: Estimated number of cancer incidence cases per 100,000 inhabitants (crude rates for both sexes), 1995-2022.

Notes: EU-27 shows the weighted average in EU member states with available data. Hatched bars indicate that national estimates are based on regional data (FR, DE, IT, PL, PT, RO, ES, CH) or neighboring countries (EL, HU, LU). Cancer refers to all cancer sites but non-melanoma skin cancer (ICD-10 C00-C97/C44). BE, HR, CY, EL, HU, LV, LU, PT, RO are missing in 1995 due to lack of data. Incidence cases in 1995 were based on regional data in Germany (North Rhine-Westphalia, Saarland), France (Bas-Rhin, Calvados, Doubs, Haut-Rhin, Herault, Isere, Manche, Somme, Tarn), Italy (Ferrara, FVG, Latina, Liguria, Macerata, Modena, Parma, Ragusa, Romagna, Sassari, South Tyrol, Trento, Tuscany, Umbria, Varese), Spain (Balearic Islands, Basque Country, Girona, Granada, La Rioja, Navarra, Tarragona), and the UK (England, Northern Ireland, Scotland, Wales). Source: (47, 79-82).

Appendix A presents estimated age-standardized incidence rates separately for men and women (5, 80). In men, incidence rates increased in all but seven countries between 1995 and 2022. Similarly, incidence rates among women increased in all countries except in Iceland. Larger increases in women than men (+27% vs. +9% in the EU-27, respectively) narrowed the gender gap over time, yet incidence rates among women in the EU-27 were still 22% lower than among men in 2022.

Incidence by cancer type and age

While the number of new cancer cases has increased during the past decades, the development has not been consistent across all cancer types. As a result, the share of different cancer types has shifted markedly since 1995; see Figure 10 and Figure 11. The eight most common cancer types accounted for about 70% of all cases in men and women in 1995 and 2022.

In 1995, lung cancer was the most common cancer type in men, accounting for 22% of all new diagnoses, as shown in Figure 10. By 2022, its share had decreased to 14%. Meanwhile, prostate cancer emerged as the leading type, comprising 22% of cases in 2022, doubling its share since 1995. It remains uncertain, however, to what extent this significant increase in prostate cancer cases is due to the detection of latent disease, amplified by more widespread opportunistic PSA testing (77). The notable reduction in lung cancer cases from 1995 to 2022 among men is likely linked to the declining smoking rates observed since the 1980s and 1990s (60). Stomach cancer disappeared from the list of most common cancers, which has been attributed to progress in eradication of Helicobacter pylori bacteria and better food preservation practices linked to refrigeration during the transport and storage of food (83).





Figure 10: Most common cancer types diagnosed in men in 1995 and 2022, Europe.

Notes: For 1995, 'Europe' encompasses the EU-27, IS, NO, CH, UK, and the remaining Balkan countries, Belarus, Moldova, Russia, and Ukraine. For 2022, Europe refers to the definition used in this report. N.H. = non-Hodgkin. Source: (5, 80).

Among women, breast cancer remained the most common type between 1995 and 2022, accounting for almost 30% of all new diagnoses, as shown in Figure 11. In contrast to trends observed in men, the incidence of lung cancer in women rose from 5% to 9%. In many high-income countries, women's smoking rates peaked later than men's, and the effects of higher smoking prevalence in past decades are now becoming evident, even though smoking rates among women have been declining since the 1990s (76). Additionally, the incidence rates for stomach and cervical cancers have each decreased from 6% to 2%, attributable to improvements in diet and widespread cervical cancer screenings⁸, respectively (83, 84).



Figure 11: Most common cancer types diagnosed in women in 1995 and 2022, Europe. Notes: See notes and sources for Figure 10. N.H. = non-Hodgkin.

⁸ Pap smears are effective at identifying abnormal cervical cells before they progress to invasive cancer. By detecting these changes early, healthcare providers can intervene with treatments that remove precancerous lesions, thereby preventing the development of cancer.





Absolute cancer incidence has not increased uniformly across all age groups in recent decades. Figure 12 illustrates the trend of newly diagnosed cases in the Nordic countries from 1995 to 2022 and in Slovenia from 1995 and 2021. Similar data for Europe as a whole are unavailable due to the lack of nationwide cancer registries in the past. Overall, the Nordic countries experienced a gradual increase by 69% in newly diagnosed cases between 1995 and 2022, while Slovenia saw an 85% increase between 1995 and 2021, reflecting the broader estimated trends in Europe mentioned earlier. However, considerable differences between age groups are noticeable. In the Nordic Countries, the cancer incidence in children (0 to 14 years) remained relatively stable during the entire period, and in Slovenia it remained stable after 1997. In young adults (15 to 39 years), the incidence remained stable in Slovenia whereas it increased by 32% in the Nordic countries. Prime age adults (40-64 years) saw rather similar increases of around 50% until 2010 before plateauing in both geographies. In contrast, cancer incidence in individuals aged 65 and older has continuously risen and exhibits the highest growth of all age groups since 1995, with notably higher growth (+138%) in Slovenia than in the Nordic countries (+80%).⁹ Given the aging population, this older age group is expected to continue being the primary driver of the overall increase in cancer incidence in the future.



Figure 12: Cancer incidence by age group in the Nordic countries 1995-2022 and in Slovenia 1995-2021 (1995=base year).

Notes: Nordic countries = DK, FI, IS, NO, SE. Cancer is defined as all sites but non-melanoma skin cancer. The development is based on the total number of cancer cases. Source: (82, 86).

2.3.2 Mortality

Cancer mortality refers to the number of deaths caused by cancer in a certain year in a specific geographical area. In 1995, the estimated cancer mortality¹⁰ was 1.21 million in Europe¹¹; 0.53



⁹ To put these numbers into perspective, the total number of cancer diagnoses in the US increased by 60% between 1995 and 2021 (85). The largest relative rise was observed in the 50-64 age group, while the smallest increase occurred among individuals under 50, with a 25% rise.

¹⁰ All cancer sites but non-melanoma skin cancer (ICD-10 C00-C97/C44).

¹¹ The number for 1995 for Europe as defined in this report was estimated based on sex-specific growth rates in cancer mortality between 1995 (5) and 2018 (7) in a greater sample of Europe, including EU-27 (except CY), IS, NO, CH, UK, the remaining Balkan countries, Belarus, Moldova, Russia, and Ukraine.



million women and 0.68 million men (5). Until 2022, the corresponding number had increased by 24% to 1.51 million; 0.67 million women and 0.83 million men (52).

Info box 3. What explains the rise in cancer mortality in 1995-2022 and why did it increase less than incidence?

Factors linked to incidence: As described in section 2.3.1, there was an estimated 58% increase in newly diagnosed cancer cases during this period. Therefore, all factors linked to trends in cancer incidence (demographic developments, changes in lifestyle factors, etc.) also indirectly influence trends in cancer mortality. More diagnoses will inevitably lead to more deaths, unless compensated for by improvements in survival.

Early detection and treatment: As cancer mortality increased by only 24% compared to the simultaneous increase in incidence of 58%, factors occurring after diagnosis must have changed. The slower increase in mortality suggests that the survival prospects for patients improved. There are two potential reasons for this. Firstly, earlier detection of cancer cases (e.g., due to screening programs that countries implemented) improved survival, as there is typically a much higher chance of survival if the cancer is detected early. For instance, the stage distribution in newly diagnosed breast cancer in European countries shifted towards earlier stages between 2000-2003 and 2014-2017 (87). Secondly, advances in treatment (better surgical techniques, more precise radiation therapy, more effective cancer medicines) improve survival chances. For instance, much of the decline in age-adjusted mortality from breast cancer in the US has been attributed to improvements in treatment of both early-stage and metastatic breast cancer (88).

Figure 13 shows crude rates for cancer mortality for all cancers combined for both sexes. In the EU-27, mortality rates increased by 9% from 238 to 259 deaths per 100,000 inhabitants between 1995 and 2022. However, 12 countries saw decreases in mortality between 1995 and 2022. In 1995, Hungary and Denmark had the highest mortality rates with more than 300 cases per 100,000 inhabitants, while Cyprus, Iceland, and Romania had the lowest rates with fewer than 180 cases per 100,000 inhabitants. In 2022, Hungary was still among the top two countries with the highest mortality rate of just over 300 cases per 100,000 inhabitants along with Croatia. The lowest rates were recorded in Luxembourg, Cyprus, and Iceland with fewer than 180 cases per 100,000 inhabitants.



Figure 13: Number of cancer mortality cases per 100,000 inhabitants (crude rates for both sexes), 1995-2022.

Notes: Cancer is defined as all cancer sites and HIV disease resulting in malignant neoplasms (ICD-10 C00-C97, B21) in 1995 and all cancer sites in 2022 (ICD-10 C00-C97). Data for CY for 1995 is from 2004. Source: (64, 69, 89).





The magnitude and the trend in mortality crude rates should not be interpreted in isolation. A low or high mortality rate of a country does not necessarily indicate something about that country's effectiveness in managing cancer. In fact, countries with the world's lowest mortality rate are located in Sub-Saharan Africa and the Middle East (52). Higher mortality rates in Europe than elsewhere are primarily a result of higher incidence rates. For instance, Croatia had the second-highest incidence rate and the highest mortality rate in Europe in 2022, while Iceland had the lowest incidence rate and the third-lowest mortality rate.

Appendix A presents estimated age-standardized mortality rates separately for men and women (5, 80). In men, mortality rates decreased in all countries between 1995 and 2022, except in Bulgaria and Romania. Similarly, mortality rates among women decreased in all countries except in Poland, Bulgaria, and Romania. The decline in men was stronger than in women (-24% in men and -12% in women in the EU-27), mirroring the development in incidence rates and narrowing the gender gap over time; however, mortality rates among women in the EU-27 were still 38% lower than those among men in 2022.

Mortality by cancer type and age

While the absolute number of deaths from cancer has increased during the past decades, the development has not been consistent across all cancer types. As a result, the share of different cancer types has shifted markedly since 1995; see Figure 14 and Figure 15. The eight most common cancer types accounted for around 70% of all cancer deaths in men and women in 1995 and 2022.

Among men, lung cancer remained the deadliest cancer type, although its proportion of all cancer deaths declined from 29% in 1995 to 23% in 2022; see Figure 14. This is partly a reflection of its decreasing proportion among incident cases of cancer. Colorectal cancer was the second most fatal type, with its share increasing from 10% to 12%. The proportion of deaths from prostate cancer also rose slightly, overtaking stomach cancer, which has declined over time, mirroring again the pattern observed for incidence. The slight increase in prostate cancer deaths suggests that the surge in newly diagnosed cases, was not solely attributable to the detection of latent cases through PSA testing.



Figure 14: Most common types of cancer death in men in 1995 and 2022, Europe. Notes: See notes and sources for Figure 10.



Among women, breast cancer was the most common cause of cancer-related death, although its proportion decreased from 19% in 1995 to 17% in 2022, as shown in Figure 15. The share of deaths from colorectal cancer decreased slightly from 13% in 1995 to 12% in 2022. Meanwhile, lung cancer became more prevalent, increasing from 10% to 15% of all cancer deaths, making it the second most common fatal cancer type in 2022. Additionally, the share of deaths attributed to stomach cancer declined over time, while the share of pancreatic cancer increased over time.



Figure 15: Most common types of cancer death in women in 1995 and 2022, Europe. Notes: See notes and sources for Figure 10. CNS = central nervous system. N.H. = non-Hodgkin.

Cancer mortality has not increased uniformly across all age groups in recent decades. Figure 16 shows the development of recorded (rather than estimated) cancer deaths in Europe between 1995 and 2022. Overall, there was a gradual increase of 13% between 1995 and 2022. However, all age groups below 65 years recorded decreases in mortality. Cancer mortality in children (0 to 14 years) decreased by more than 50%, in young adults (15 to 39 years) by almost 50%, and in people aged 40 to 64 years by more than 20%. In contrast, cancer mortality in individuals aged 65 and older increased by 30%. This diverging trend between younger and older age groups partly mirrors the patterns observed for incidence, and it is partly influenced by varying magnitudes of improvement in survival for different age groups; see section 2.4.2. Population aging and the resulting increase in cancer incidence make it challenging to reverse the increasing mortality trend in the oldest age group.





Figure 16: Cancer mortality by age group in Europe (1995=base year), 1995-2022.

Notes: Cancer is defined as C00-97,B21 in 1995-2010 and as C00-97 in 2015-2022. The development is based on the total number of cancer deaths. Data for 1995 and 2000 include figures for 2004 for CY. Source: (64, 69, 89).

2.3.3 Incidence and mortality trends

In order to compare the development of cancer incidence and mortality over time both within and across countries, rates of incidence and mortality are commonly used. The definition of these rates may lead to confusion about how to interpret trends over time. This is because there are two definitions of these "rates". Firstly, the "crude rate" shows the annual number of new cases or deaths per 100,000 inhabitants; see Figure 9 and Figure 13. Secondly, the "agestandardized rate" shows the annual number of cases per 100,000 inhabitants with fixed population weights applied to five-year age-specific rates, thereby assuming a hypothetical constant age structure of the population which removes the effect of population aging (see Appendix A). Therefore, a study that finds an increase in mortality rates in Europe could be correct, but another study that finds a decrease could also be correct.

Crude and age-standardized rates of cancer in 19 European countries are presented in Figure 17. The development of crude incidence rates shows a continuous increase for both men and women between 2003 and 2016. Crude mortality rates have risen more slowly compared to incidence rates in men and women. Age-standardized incidence rates in men have remained relatively stable, while age-standardized incidence rates in women increased. Age-standardized mortality rates, on the other hand, have decreased, with a stronger decline among men than among women.





Figure 17: Crude rates and age-standardized rates (world) of cancer incidence and mortality in selected European countries, 2003-2016.

Notes: Cancer refers to all types except non-melanoma skin cancer. The countries included are AT, HR, CZ, DK, EE, FI, FR (metropolitan), DE, IE, IT, LV, LT, NL, NO, PL, SI, ES, SE, and CH. For age-standardized rates, the "world standard population" was used. Source: (10, 90).

Opposing trends in risk factors, such as declining smoking rates and rising obesity levels, contribute to the divergent patterns observed in cancer incidence and mortality rates, both overall and between sexes. For instance, between 2011 and 2021, lung cancer mortality rates in Europe decreased by 24% among men but increased by 9% among women (60). This contrast reflects the later rise in smoking rates among more recent generations of women, compared to men, whose smoking rates peaked and declined earlier. On the other hand, the increase in obesity, a known risk factor for several cancers such as colorectal, breast (postmenopausal), and endometrial cancer, contributes to rising incidence rates (91). The percentage of cancer cases attributed to obesity is higher for women than for men. This is due to obesity's stronger impact on hormone-sensitive cancers, such as breast and endometrial cancers, which are almost exclusively occurring in women. In the US, approximately 10% of cancer cases in women and 5% in men are attributed to obesity (92).

What are the health implications of the observed decrease in age-standardized mortality rates?

Studies regularly estimate the number of "hypothetically averted deaths" from cancer in Europe. In the EU, age-standardized mortality rates were highest in 1988 (93). If these rates had remained unchanged from 1988 to 2022, an additional 5.4 million people would have died from cancer over the period, including 369,000 cancer deaths in 2022 alone (93). The number of averted cancer deaths is larger for men than for women because the mortality rate in men peaked higher and declined faster, owing to developments in smoking and lung cancer.





2.4 Survival

Survival is an epidemiological measure of cancer at the individual level, whereas cancer incidence and mortality (described in section 2.3) are measures at the population level. Survival is the link between incidence and mortality. It measures the share of people that have been diagnosed with cancer in a certain year and that are still alive after a certain period of time. Survival is commonly measured as 5-year survival rates, indicating the share of people diagnosed with cancer in year t that is still alive in year t+5.^{12,13}

International comparisons of cancer survival based on cancer registry data from European countries are available through the EUROCARE program (hosted by the Italian National Institute of Health, ISS) and the CONCORD program (a global surveillance program led by the London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine). The EUROCARE-3 project published data for 1990-1994 (98), followed by the EUROCARE-4 project for 1995-1999 (99), and the EUROCARE-5 project for 1999-2007 (13). The CONCORD-2 program estimated survival for ten cancer types diagnosed during 1995-2009 and followed up to December 31, 2009 (97). The CONCORD-3 program extended the analysis to 18 cancer types diagnosed during 2000-2014 and followed up to December 31, 2014 (100). Newer comparable survival data across European countries were not available (as of March 2025).

In anticipation of updated survival data from EUROCARE or CONCORD, Figure 18 presents a collection of the latest available survival rates from European countries where national or regional cancer registries provide such data in the public domain. The development between around the year 2000 and the latest available year of around 2020 is shown. It is very important to stress that these data are not fully comparable, because of different years in the comparison, different methodologies to estimate the survival rates, and different inclusion/exclusion criteria for cancer cases. Overall, all countries experienced increases in survival rates. This demonstrates the positive impact of advances in early detection, diagnostics, treatment, and follow-up care. Despite the incomplete data picture, there is a pattern of wealthier countries tending to record higher survival rates than poorer countries, in line with findings in the previous Comparator Reports. These country differences in cancer survival can also be translated into lives lost. If all 15 countries with known survival data in Figure 18 achieved the same survival rate as the best-performing country (Sweden), almost two hundred thousand (185,551) cancer deaths could be avoided every year.¹⁴

¹⁴ This back-of-the-envelope estimation combines estimated incidence numbers for all cancers excluding non-melanoma skin cancer from IARC for the year 2022 with the survival rates of the latest data period in each country with available data shown in Figure 18.



¹² This means that data on the 5-year survival rate of cancer patients diagnosed in 2024 can only be definitely evaluated after 2029 with a method called "cohort analysis". However, alternative methods ("period analysis" and "mixed analysis") can provide a good estimation of the likely result already earlier (94, 95).

¹³ Two adjustments are routinely made to 5-year survival rates to ensure comparable rates across time and countries. Firstly, relative (also called "net") survival rates rather than absolute ("gross" or "overall") survival rates are measured. The relative survival rate is the ratio of two survival rates: the absolute survival rate of cancer patients divided by the expected survival rate of people in the general population with similar age and sex in the same country and calendar year (96). This adjusts survival rates for the effect of competing causes of death (background mortality) that would otherwise bias comparisons across time and countries. Thus, relative survival rates indicate the hypothetical situation in which cancer is the only cause of death (94). Secondly, the age structure of cancer patients is standardized across time and countries. As relative survival rates for most cancer types vary by age (typically they decrease with age; see section 2.4.2), they are adjusted for age at diagnosis, typically using the International Cancer Survival Standards (ICSS) (97).



Figure 18: Five-year relative survival rates of cancer.

Notes: Cancer is defined as all sites but non-melanoma skin cancer (except in Poland) in all countries, although with varying inclusion/exclusion criteria. Survival rates are age-standardized in some but not all countries, with potentially different methods used for standardization. The period around year 2000 is 2000-2004 in AT and NL, 2004-2008 in BE, 1998-2002 in DK, FI, IS, NO, SE, 2007-2008 in DE, 1999-2003 in IE, 2000-2005 in PL, 1997-2001 in SI, 2002-2007 in ES, 1996-2000 in CH, while the latest period with available data was 2015-2019 in AT and NL, 2013-2022 in BE, 2018-2022 in DK, FI, IS, NO, SE, 2019-2020 in DE, 2014-2018 in IE, 2010-2015 in PL, 2017-2021 in SI and CH, 2008-2013 in ES while the data for SK only refer to 2017. The data for the latest period was either based on a cohort analysis or period analysis. Source: (82, 101-112).



2.4.1 Survival by cancer type and sex

There is a general upward trend in survival across most cancer types for both men and women over time, likely reflecting advancements in early detection, diagnostics and treatment, and overall healthcare quality. Figure 19 and Figure 20 show how 5-year survival rates in Austria and Sweden have evolved since the 1990s. There are several common observations:¹⁵

- Survival rates have improved most for hematologic cancers: Multiple myeloma has enjoyed improvements of around 24 percentage points¹⁶ (pp) in Austria and around 30 pp in Sweden. Leukemia and non-Hodgkin lymphoma have also improved by more than 10 pp in Austria and more than 20 pp in Sweden.
- Many solid tumors have seen improvements of around 10 pp: This includes breast, head & neck, kidney, lung, prostate, and thyroid cancer as well as many gastrointestinal cancers (colorectal, esophageal, liver, pancreatic, stomach cancer).
- Some solid tumors have seen no or little improvement: This includes bladder cancer (in Austria but not in Sweden), brain cancer, and laryngeal cancer, gynecological cancers (cervical, uterine, ovarian cancer in Austria but not in Sweden), and testicular cancer (which is already close to 100%).
- Several cancer types have now a survival rate exceeding 90%: This includes breast cancer (not in Austria), Hodgkin lymphoma (not in Austria), melanoma skin cancer (not in Austria), prostate, testicular, and thyroid cancer.
- Some cancer types still have a survival rate of 30% or less: This includes three gastrointestinal cancers (esophageal, liver, pancreatic cancer), lung cancer (yet at the brink of breaking through 30%), and brain cancer.
- Women have higher survival rates than men for most cancer types:¹⁷ The only cancer types where men have higher survival rates than women in both Austria and Sweden are bladder and kidney cancer.
- The overall survival rate has improved more for men than women: This is driven by the changing composition of common cancer types (see section 2.3.1). Lung cancer with its low survival rate has become relatively less common in men and hence raised their overall survival rate, while lung cancer in women has become more common and therefore suppressed their overall survival rate.

¹⁵ There are some differences in the definition of the cancer types in Austria in Sweden, in particular for colorectal cancer (includes anal cancer in AT), ovarian cancer (includes tubes in SE), bladder cancer (includes urinary tract in SE) (82, 103). In addition, the Swedish Cancer Registry does not search for and perform follow-back in other registers for cancer cases identified from death certificates, which overestimates survival for cancers especially with high lethality (82).

¹⁶ A percentage point is the absolute difference between two percentages. It is used to describe changes in percentages without confusing them with relative percentage changes. For example, if the survival rate improves from 20% to 30%, the increase is 10 percentage points whereas the relative change is 50%.

¹⁷ Although women in Sweden have higher survival rates than men for almost every cancer type that occurs in both sexes, the survival rate for all cancers is higher for men. This is driven by the large proportion of prostate cancers in men, which have a high survival rate and therefore raise the overall survival rate.


Figure 19: 5-year relative cancer survival rates for men and women in Austria, 2015-2019.

Notes: NMSC = non-melanoma skin cancer, N.H. = non-Hodgkin. CNS = central nervous system. The survival rates are followed up until Dec 31, 2024. Source: (103).





Figure 20: 5-year relative cancer survival rates for men and women in Sweden, 2018-2022.

Notes: NMSC = non-melanoma skin cancer, N.H. = non-Hodgkin. CNS = central nervous system. The survival rates are age-standardized with the International Cancer Survival Standards. For brain and pancreatic cancer in men, the 5-year survival rate from the closest available data point (1998-2002) was used instead of 1993-1997. Source: (82).



2.4.2 Survival by stage at diagnosis and age

Survival rates vary greatly by stage at diagnosis. Patients with tumors detected in stage IV when they have already metastasized (i.e., spread across the body from the original tumor site) have the lowest survival rates, while patients with tumors detected early in stage I when they are still small and confined to the original tumor site have the highest survival rates. Improvements in survival across all stages of cancer have been recorded in the past decades; see the example of the Netherlands in Figure 21. The magnitude of improvement varies by stage. Survival rates for early-stage cancers (stages I and II) were already comparatively high in 1995-1999 and increased by 8 pp and 6 pp, respectively, until 2015-2019, yet there was little or no progress from 2005-2009 to 2015-2019. Stage III cancers witnessed the largest gains with a 22-pp increase over the period, suggesting advancements in treatment for regionally advanced cancers. Stage IV cancers have the poorest outcomes, yet the 8-pp improvement reflects meaningful progress in treatment, with greater progress observed from 2005-2009 to 2015-2019.



Figure 21: 5-year relative survival rates by stage of diagnosis and by age group in the Netherlands, 1995-1999 to 2015-2019.

Notes: Data were age-standardized according to International Cancer Survival Standard classification and survival rates aggregated for all cancers. The overall 5-year relative survival rate improved from 51% in 1995-1999 to 67% in 2015-2019. Source: (113).

Figure 21 shows how 5-year survival rates differ by age at diagnosis in the Netherlands. Younger patients have the highest survival rates and older patients have the lowest survival rates. Nevertheless, survival rates improved for all age groups between 1995-1999 and 2015-2019. The greatest improvement was observed in the 65-74 age group with an 18-pp increase, followed by prime age adults (45-64 years) with a 16-pp improvement in both subgroups. The youngest and oldest age groups both experienced a 14-pp increase in survival rates. While younger patients already had comparatively high survival rates in 1995-1999 (72%), the older group (\geq 75 years) still lagged behind in 2015-2019 (57%), reflecting ongoing challenges in treating elderly patients with comorbidities or frailty as well as in early detection after the end of eligibility for screening programs.





2.5 Economic burden

Cancer imposes an economic burden on society in addition to the costs arising for patients and their families. The economic burden is here defined more broadly than in an everyday meaning. Generally, three types of costs can be distinguished as shown in Table 2 (46).

Table 2. components of the	Table 2, components of the economic builden of cancel		
Component	Description		
Direct costs (medical and non- medical expenditure)	These costs encompass both public and private expenditures for services within the healthcare system (including and treatments as well as preventive measures such as HPV vaccination program and public health campaigns focusing on risk factors, screening programs diagnostic procedures, treatments, rehabilitation services, psychosocial care) and any formal support services outside the healthcare system. Non-medical expenditures cover transportation expenses for patients traveling to healthcare facilities.		
Indirect costs (productivity loss)	These are costs corresponding to patients' productivity loss arising from the inability to work due to the disease. They consist of the temporary inability (sick leave) or permanent inability (early retirement) to work in the formal labor market (called morbidity- related productivity loss) and from premature death (called mortalit related productivity loss) of working-age patients.		
Informal care costs	These costs represent the value of the time spent by family members and friends providing unpaid care. This includes the time spent on transporting a patient to a healthcare facility and assistance with household chores.		

Table 2: Components of the economic burden of cancer

The purpose of this section is to assess the economic impact of cancer in Europe and to explore how it has evolved from 1995 to 2023. The methodology for estimating direct and indirect costs follows that in previous Comparator Reports and is described in a forthcoming manuscript. All costs are calculated in euros (\in) to facilitate a comparison between countries. As the estimates cover the period from 1995 to 2023, the effects of a general increase in prices (inflation) and of fluctuating exchange rates must be taken into account. The main results are therefore presented in 2023 price levels and exchange rates. To take into account different price levels between countries, costs are adjusted for differences in purchasing power parity (PPP) in some comparisons.

2.5.1 Direct costs

The direct costs of cancer encompass mostly expenditure within the healthcare system for care services. In order to contextualize the health expenditure specifically for cancer, Table 3 shows first the development of total health expenditure (for all diseases and illnesses) across Europe over time. In 1995, total health expenditure amounted to €620 billion and more than tripled to €2,216 billion by 2023. When adjusted for inflation and exchange rates to 2023 values, the total health expenditure in 1995 would be equivalent to €1,056 billion, which is around half the size of the spending level in 2023. Similarly, expenditure per capita more than tripled in unadjusted figures (from €1,252 to €4,169) and doubled in adjusted figures (from €2,133 to €4,169) in 1995-2023. Health spending also increased in relative terms, with the share of health expenditure of gross domestic product (GDP) rising from 8% in 1995 to 10% in 2023.



Table 3: Total health expenditure in Europe, 1995-2023

	1995	2000	2005	2010	2015	2020	2023	Change 1995-2023
Current prices (in billion €)	620	835	1,093	1,343	1,591	1,875	2,216	+257%
2023 prices (in billion €)	1,056	1,301	1,566	1,792	1,911	2,218	2,216	+110%
Current prices per capita (in €)	1,252	1,672	2,155	2,601	3,045	3,547	4,169	+233%
2023 prices per capita (in €)	2,133	2,606	3,088	3,469	3,657	4,194	4,169	+95%
Share of GDP	8%	8%	9 %	10%	10%	11%	10%	

Notes: Total health expenditure for CY and MT in 2023 was calculated based on GDP data from 2023 and the share of total health expenditure from 2022. The adjustment for inflation was carried out with country-specific inflation rates. The 1995 estimates are only adjusted for inflation between 1996 and 2023. Missing annual inflation rates for BG (1996; 3%), HR (1996-1997; 3%), and CH (1996-2004; 1%) were imputed. Source: (114-118).

In line with the previous Comparator Reports, the direct costs of cancer were estimated in a top-down manner, where the share of total health expenditure that is spent on cancer care is the key component. Ideally, we would require estimates of cancer-specific health expenditure for every country and every year between 1995 and 2023. However, national estimates could only be identified for 22 out of the 31 countries (2 more than in the 2019-Comparator Report); see section 5.3.1 for a list of countries. For 10 of these countries, information on the cancer-specific health expenditure was available for more than one year and was provided by the same source; see Figure 22. In these countries, the shares of cancer-specific health expenditure remained mostly stable (Estonia, Finland, Norway, Slovenia, UK), increased slightly (Czechia, France, Germany, Poland), or increased more significantly (the Netherlands) from the 2000s until the last available data point.



Figure 22: Cancer-specific share of total health expenditure in selected countries.

Notes: See previous Comparator reports and a forthcoming manuscript for sources and estimations of the shares.





Info box 4. Why has the share of healthcare resources devoted to cancer remained relatively stable?

The comparatively stable share suggests that the growth in absolute expenditure on cancer care has not outpaced the overall growth of total healthcare expenditure. This might be explained by the following developments:

• Shift of the treatment setting from inpatient care to outpatient care: Cancer care has become more effective as new and improved treatment modalities have been introduced. In many cases, these improvements enable shorter hospital stays, entail fewer side effects, and result in quicker recovery and potentially fewer recurrences/relapses of the disease (119). For example, the introduction of antiemetic medicines in the early 1990s meant that patients treated with chemotherapy no longer had to suffer from vomiting and nausea, which are common side effects of chemotherapy. This enabled more patients to be shifted from expensive inpatient care to cheaper outpatient care.

Example: Sweden

The shift in treatment settings is reflected in the composition of direct cancer costs in Sweden between 2013 and 2022 (120, 121). In 2013, inpatient care accounted for 42% of direct costs (SEK 6.5 billion), but this share decreased to 30% in 2022 (9.4 billion SEK). Conversely, outpatient care increased from 25% in 2013 (SEK 4.1 billion) to 38% of total direct costs in 2022 (SEK 12.1 billion). Medicines increased its share from 18% (SEK 2.7 billion) to 26% (SEK 8.1 billion). This development is a continuation of the trends shown in the previous Comparator Report based on the example from Finland in the period 2004-2014 (46, 122).



Figure 23: Direct cost of cancer in Sweden, 2013 & 2022. Source: (120, 121).

- More efficient use of radiation therapy: Hypofractionation is a method to deliver high doses of radiation at fewer treatment sessions. It was introduced during the last ten years, offering the benefits of shortening treatment time without impeding health outcomes. Recent estimates indicate that, e.g., the cost of breast cancer treatment with hypofractionation is around 30% lower than with conventional radiation therapy (123). Hypofractionation also reduces non-medical costs for patients and their families, such as travel costs and the time spent by informal caregivers going back and forth to the hospital every day.
- Changing method of administration of medicines: There has been a shift from chemotherapy to targeted therapies (see section 4). Some of these targeted therapies come in the form of tablets rather than intravenous infusion. Additionally, some targeted therapies and recently also immunotherapies can be administered as a subcutaneous injection, which reduces the administration time and might be more convenient for patients (124). As more patients can receive treatment at home (with oral tablets) or quicker at a clinic (with subcutaneous injection), the demand for both inpatient and outpatient care decreased.





A stable pattern in the cancer-specific share of total health expenditure has also been observed in the US over a much longer period. Between 1963 and 1995, this share remained close to 5% (125). In 2010, cancer-related costs amounted to \$125 billion, while total health expenditure reached \$2,438 billion, corresponding to a share of 5.1% (118, 126). The cancer-related costs increased further to \$171 billion¹⁸ in 2015, corresponding to a share of 5.7% (118, 127). While the cancer-specific share of health expenditure remained relatively stable, total health expenditure as a share of GDP increased in the US. As a result, more resources were allocated to healthcare overall, but the proportion spent on cancer did not change markedly. This situation mirrors the one in Europe. The European and US numbers are also similar to estimates from China, where cancer accounted for around 5.8% of total health expenditure in 2017 (128).

An overview of the health expenditure and the results of the estimation of the direct costs of cancer by country in 2023 is shown in Table 4. The proportion of total health expenditure devoted to cancer care ranged from around 4% in Finland and Iceland to around 8% in France, Germany, and Poland. There was no clear link between the share spent on cancer and national wealth (GDP per capita) or cancer incidence (see Appendix B). On average, 6.6% of the health expenditure in European countries is related to cancer, translating to per-capita costs of \in 260. Per-capita spending on cancer varied widely, ranging from below \in 150 in some Central and Eastern European countries to more than \notin 400 in Germany and Switzerland. When comparing the direct costs of cancer between countries, it should be remembered that these costs only represent a single number of the monetary value of all resources used. For the monetary input to yield the highest benefits to patients, an effective allocation and organization of resources is pivotal (129).

	Total he	alth expenditu	ıre (THE)	Direct costs of cancer		
	% of GDP	total (million €, PPP)	per capita (€, PPP)	% of THE	total (million €, PPP)	per capita (€, PPP)
Austria	11.0%	45,766	5,012	6.9 %*	3,135	343
Belgium	10.9%	58,008	4,928	6.4%	3,713	315
Bulgaria	7.7%	12,095	1,876	7.7%*	925	144
Croatia	7.6%	8,539	2,166	6.0%*	512	130
Cyprus	9. 1%	3,182	3,432	6.3%	200	216
Czechia	8.5%	32,431	2,981	7.0%	2,270	209
Denmark	9.4%	27,129	4,561	4.4%	1,194	201
Estonia	7.6%	3,208	2,348	6.5%	208	153
Finland	10.1%	22,620	4,056	4.3%	973	174
France	11.6%	304,423	4,458	7.7%	23,441	343
Germany	11.8%	439,144	5,196	7.7%	33,814	400
Greece	8.4%	22,858	2,167	7.3%	1,669	158
Hungary	6.4%	17,557	1,830	7.1%	1,247	130
Iceland	9.0%	1,734	4,570	3.8%	66	174
Ireland	6.6%	27,874	5,263	5.3%*	1,477	279
Italy	8.4%	186,172	3,156	6.7%	12,474	211
Latvia	7.8%	3,768	2,002	7.1%*	266	141
Lithuania	7.3%	6,975	2,429	7.6%	530	185

Table 4: Total health expenditure and direct costs of cancer (adjusted for PPP), 2023

¹⁸ The original source states cost of \$183 billion measured in 2019 prices (127), which correspond to \$171 billion in 2015 prices (own calculations).

	Total he	alth expenditu	ıre (THE)	Direct costs of cancer		
Luxembourg	5.8%	3,467	5,192	7.5%*	261	391
Malta	9.8%	2,248	4,061	6.8%*	152	275
Netherlands	10.1%	91,513	5,119	7.2%	6,589	369
Norway	9.3%	33,383	6,024	4.3%	1,435	259
Poland	7.0%	79,131	2,103	8.2%	6,489	172
Portugal	10.0%	32,343	3,058	5.4%	1,747	165
Romania	5 .9 %	33,392	1,752	7.7%*	2,554	134
Slovakia	8.6%	13,099	2,400	7.1%*	923	169
Slovenia	9. 4%	6,956	3,280	4.9 %	341	161
Spain	9.6 %	157,497	3,255	4.9%	7,717	160
Sweden	10 .9 %	49,799	4,698	5.1%	2,540	240
Switzerland	12.0%	62,485	7,088	6.0%	3,749	425
United Kingdom	10 .9 %	262,020	4,132	5.3%	13,887	219
Europe	10.2%	2,050,818	3,951	6.6%	136,498	260
EU-27	10.1%	1,691,195	3,860	6.9%	117,361	268

Notes: GDP = gross domestic product, PPP = purchasing power parity, THE = total health expenditure. * The estimated share is based on data from similar countries; see a forthcoming manuscript for the methodology. Source for THE: see Table 3. Source for direct costs of cancer: own estimates based on national sources; see forthcoming manuscript. Population data for per capita costs was gathered from Eurostat and ONS (54, 75).

Differences between countries in per-capita health spending on cancer in 2023 are also visualized in Figure 24. The three Benelux countries, the three German-speaking countries, and France topped the chart, spending between €315 and €425 per capita on cancer (PPP-adjusted). In contrast, three Nordic countries (Denmark, Norway, Sweden), the UK, Ireland, Italy, Czechia, Malta, and Cyprus fell into a mid-range of €200 to €280 per capita. Many Central and Eastern European countries spent the least, with Hungary, Croatia, Romania, Latvia, and Bulgaria spending less than €150 per capita. The spending gap between countries widens when price differences are not considered. In this case, Switzerland's unadjusted spending reaches a staggering €666, eight times higher than Romania's €76. This vast difference does not stem from cancer receiving a smaller spenditure) actually exceeds the proportion in Switzerland (6.0%). Instead, Romania invests only half as much of its GDP into health care as Switzerland (5.9% of GDP in Romania vs. 12.0% in Switzerland). A comparatively low expenditure on health care in general is a systematic pattern observed across most Central and Eastern European countries. The remaining differences are explained by the higher wealth of countries in Western Europe.

Although the direct costs of cancer varied significantly across countries in 2023, the disparities were even more pronounced in 1995. At that time, Romania, Bulgaria, Poland, and the Baltic countries spent less than ≤ 10 per capita on cancer in non-PPP adjusted terms, while Switzerland's expenditure was almost ≤ 200 . All aforementioned countries were still below the Swiss spending level observed 28 years ago in 2023. Nevertheless, a certain degree of convergence was observable between 1995 and 2023, as per-capita health spending on cancer increased more rapidly in the less affluent Central and Eastern European countries than in other regions.





Figure 24: Direct costs of cancer per capita (in €), 2023.

Notes: Hatched bars indicate that the direct costs are estimated based on data from similar countries. PPP = purchasing power parity. Source: own estimates based on national sources; see forthcoming manuscript.

The development of the direct costs of cancer in Europe as a whole between 1995 and 2023 is shown in Figure 25 (per-capita figures are shown in Appendix B). Measured in current prices and exchange rates, total health expenditure spent on cancer amounted to \leq 36 billion in 1995 and quadrupled (301% increase) to \leq 146 billion in 2023. Adjusting for inflation and applying constant exchange rates, the direct costs amounted to \leq 62 billion in 1995 and then more than doubled (135% increase) until 2023.



Figure 25: Direct costs of cancer in Europe in billion €, 1995-2023.

Notes: Inflation adjustments were made using country-specific inflation rates. Due to data limitations, the 1995 estimates were adjusted for inflation only for the years 1996 to 2023. Source: (115, 130) and own estimates based on national sources.



2.5.2 Indirect costs

The indirect costs of cancer are costs corresponding to patients' productivity loss arising from the inability to work due to the disease. They consist of the temporary inability (sick leave) or permanent inability (early retirement) to work in the formal labor market (called morbidityrelated productivity loss) and from premature death (called mortality-related productivity loss) of working-age patients. In line with the previous Comparator Reports, the productivity loss is estimated based on the human-capital method. This method views costs from the patient's perspective and considers every hour not worked due to illness or death as a loss of productivity for the economy; see a forthcoming manuscript for a detailed explanation of the methodology.

The key component for the estimation of the mortality-related productivity loss are the potential years of working life lost (PYWLL). These are the number of working years that a person of working age (uniformly defined as 15-64 years) loses due to death before retirement age (uniformly defined as 65 years). Figure 26 shows the development of the PYWLL in Europe between 1995 and 2023, which reflects the trends already shown for cancer mortality in Figure 16 in section 2.3.2. There was a continuous reduction from 2.91 million PYWLL for both men and women in 1995 to 1.96 million PYWLL in 2023, corresponding to a 33% decrease. This decline occurred despite the overall population in the 15-64 age range growing by 3% from 331 to 340 million over the same period (131). The reduction in PYWLL is attributed to a reduction and shift of cancer deaths to older ages, reflecting also improved survival rates as shown in section 2.4. Figure 26 also highlights that PYWLL have consistently been higher among men than women throughout the period, yet with a steeper decline for men (-38%) than for women (-26%) between 1995 and 2023 which has almost eroded the entire gender gap. This mirrors the greater overall rise in survival rates among men than among women, as shown in section 2.4.1.



Figure 26: Number of PYWLL due to premature cancer death in Europe, 1995-2023.

Notes: PYWLL = potential years of working life lost. Cancer is defined as C00-D48. Working age stretches from 15 to 64 years inclusive. Sources: (64, 70, 89, 131).

The development in the number of PYWLL on the country level is shown in Figure 27. In 1995, Hungary had the highest PYWLL rate with around 1,500 years lost per 100,000 inhabitants aged 15-64, whereas Cyprus had the lowest rate with around 500 years lost per 100,000. Until 2023, all countries recorded a decline in the PYWLL rates, ranging from less than 15% in Portugal and Greece to over 50% in Czechia, Denmark, and Luxembourg. In 2023, Sweden, Luxembourg, and





Iceland reported the lowest rates at some 350 years lost per 100,000 inhabitants aged 15-64, which was less than half of the rates of Hungary, Bulgaria, Lithuania, Latvia, and Romania.



Figure 27: Number of PYWLL due to premature cancer death per 100,000 inhabitants aged 15-64, 1995 & 2023.

Notes: PYWLL = potential years of working life lost. Cancer is defined as C00-D48. Sources: (64, 70, 89, 131).

Key components for the estimation of the morbidity-related productivity loss are (i) sick leave that working cancer patients need to take after the diagnosis or start of treatment as well as (ii) early retirement if the repercussions of treatment permanently inhibit the ability to return to work. The extent of sick leave and early retirement from cancer across European countries is not well documented. In Sweden, the number of starts of sick leave from cancer (lasting longer than 14 days in a row) has been relatively stable at around 17,000 starts per year between 2006 and 2023; see Figure 28.¹⁹ The number of approved applications for early retirement has also been quite stable with around 500 annual approvals between 2009 and 2023. This development closely aligns with the relatively steady number of newly diagnosed cancer patients (not all of whom are working) of around 19,000 cases per year in the age group 15-64 years since 2006.

¹⁹ An aspect not captured by the public data in Sweden is the length of a sick leave. Changes in early detection, surgical techniques (e.g., greater use of organ-preserving surgery, minimally invasive surgery), the administration of radiation therapy (e.g., switch from conventional therapy to hypofractionated therapy), the route of administration of medicines (e.g., oral or subcutaneous instead of intravenous administration), and the side effects profile of newer medicines are examples of potential factors that could have an impact on the length of sick leaves.





Figure 28: Sick leave of cancer patients in Sweden, 2006-2023.

Notes: Only starts of sick leave lasting longer than 14 days in a row are shown. A patient might have repeated sick leaves within a single year. Early retirement covers people aged 19-65 years. For sick leave and early retirement, cancer is defined as "neoplasms", ICD-10 C00-D48. For new cancer cases, cancer is defined as ICD-10 C00-97, D09.0-D09.1, D30.1-D30.9 D32-D33, D35.2-D35.4, D41.1-D41.9, D42-D43, D44.3-D44.5, D45-D47. Source: (82, 132, 133).

The development of the indirect costs of cancer between 1995 and 2023 in Europe as a whole is shown in Figure 29 (per-capita figures are shown in Appendix B). Over the entire period, the indirect costs fell by 16% from €97 billion to €82 billion (in 2023 prices and exchange rates). This decline is a direct result of the reduction in productivity loss from premature mortality, which witnessed a gradual 23% reduction that aligns with the fall in the PYWLL shown above in Figure 26. The productivity losses from morbidity remained steady at €24-25 billion throughout the period, following methodological assumptions made in the estimations and also reflecting the Swedish data shown in see Figure 28. The results indicate that the productivity loss from premature mortality - despite its decline - still outweighs the loss from morbidity. This is in line with many studies on the indirect costs of cancer, which have been summarized in a previous Comparator Report (47).





Figure 29: Indirect costs of cancer in Europe in billion € (2023 prices & exchange rates), 1995-2023.

Source: own calculations.

The indirect costs of cancer per capita amounted to \leq 148 in 2023. Differences between countries are illustrated in Figure 30. Croatia, Denmark, Switzerland, Belgium, the Netherlands, and Norway had the highest costs of more than \leq 200 per capita (PPP-adjusted), while Cyprus and Malta the lowest costs of around \leq 75 per capita. In unadjusted terms for PPP differences, Switzerland, Denmark, and Iceland had the highest per-capita costs, which were around five times higher than in Bulgaria with the lowest per-capita costs.



Figure 30: Indirect costs of cancer per capita in 2023.

Notes: PPP = purchasing power parity. Source: own calculations.



2.5.3 Total costs

The economic burden of cancer in Europe is summarized in Figure 31 (per-capita figures are shown in Appendix B). Between 1995 and 2023, direct costs and indirect costs developed in opposite directions. In 1995, the direct costs (not including informal care costs) amounted to ϵ 62 billion (ϵ 125 per capita) and were exceeded by the indirect costs with ϵ 97 billion (ϵ 188 per capita) (in 2023 prices and exchange rates). While direct costs grew continuously and amounted to ϵ 146 billion (ϵ 275 per capita) in 2023, indirect costs decreased to ϵ 82 billion (ϵ 148 per capita). The sum of direct and indirect costs increased by 43% from ϵ 159 billion to ϵ 228 billion in 1995-2023, and the total per-capita costs increased by 35% from ϵ 313 to ϵ 423. This increase in the economic burden can also be viewed in relation to the underlying epidemiological development. As shown in section 2.3, the total number of new cancer cases has been increasing steadily in Europe since 1995. In fact, the estimated cancer incidence grew slightly faster than the economic burden. As a result, Figure 32 shows that the economic burden of cancer per patient was rather constant at around ϵ 78,000 between 1995 and 2010 (in 2023 prices & exchange rates), before experiencing a slight drop until 2015 and then again plateauing at around ϵ 70,000-72,000 until 2023.



Figure 31: Economic burden of cancer in Europe in billion € (2023 prices & exchange rates), 1995-2023.

Notes: Cancer is defined as neoplasms (C00-D48). See Figure 25 and Figure 29 for further details on the calculations.





Figure 32: Economic burden of cancer per patient in Europe in € (2023 prices & exchange rates), 1995-2023.

Notes: "Patient" is defined as incidence case, using estimated data from IARC shown in Figure 1 and linear interpolations for missing years. The economic burden is the sum of direct and indirect costs. Cancer is defined as neoplasms (C00-D48). See Figure 31 for further details.

Figure 33 summarizes the development of the economic burden of cancer by country. It is evident that most countries experienced a similar pattern between 1995 and 2023, consisting of an increase in direct costs (typically by 100-200% in wealthier countries, and more than 300% in less affluent countries) and a decrease in indirect costs (typically by 20-30% in wealthier countries, and 5-30% in poorer countries). Exceptions to this pattern are Bulgaria, Croatia, Ireland, and Portugal which only recorded small decreases in indirect costs over the period, mainly related to significantly improved labor market attachment which increased the value of potentially lost working hours of working-age patients.







Figure 33: Economic burden of cancer per capita (in €; 2023 prices & exchange rates), 1995 & 2023.

Notes: see Figure 31. Numbers are not adjusted for PPP. The bar for direct costs in CH is truncated (true size is €666).

Future development of the economic burden

The past and future development of the economic burden of cancer over time is closely tied to epidemiological development (see sections 2.3 and 2.4). The predicted increase in the number of new cancer cases due to population aging poses a major challenge for all healthcare systems. The increasing number of cancer survivors also means that there is a growing demand for regular monitoring after treatment completion as well as rehabilitation services and psycho-oncology





services to address physical and mental needs. It will require further investment in all areas of cancer care - prevention, early detection, diagnosis and treatment, rehabilitation - as well as an effective and efficient organization to meet this challenge of increasing numbers of patients and survivors. This will very likely increase the direct costs of cancer.

Innovations in cancer care delivery will also affect the economic burden. In the foreseeable future, the introduction of additional organized screening programs, such as for lung cancer and prostate cancer, more extensive molecular testing in newly diagnosed patients, as well as the introduction of new cancer medicines at a faster rate than older ones go off patent (see section 4) will further increase the direct costs of cancer. While the introduction of innovations increases the direct costs in the short and medium term, they can in some instances be expected to decrease the costs in the long run, e.g., through earlier detection, avoidance of disease recurrences, avoidance of administering medicines to patients that will not respond, or reduced need to treat side effects. The start of HPV vaccination programs in the second half of the 2000s and the 2010s across most European countries are also expected to start yielding sizable economic benefits in the coming decade. The perhaps two biggest innovative leaps that would drastically reduce the direct costs are through early detection - either through Al-aided data mining of medical records to detect early symptoms or through screening with liquid biopsies (blood tests) for multiple cancer types simultaneously.

Although the share of cancer-specific health expenditure has remained comparatively stable in the last decades in Europe (around 6-7%), this may change in the future. Until now, increasing costs from the introduction of new cancer medicines seem to have been largely offset by reductions in the costs for inpatient care. The process of transforming cancer care from an inpatient to an outpatient setting has progressed far and might produce less savings in the future. As the possibility for further offsets through this route becomes exhausted, it might become increasingly difficult to finance further investments in new cancer medicines without an increase in the share of health expenditure devoted to cancer care. Yet other emerging routes, such as the use of Al-aided early detection, new prognostic tools to guide a more rational use of medicines, further improvements in surgical techniques, and greater precision of radiation therapy, could help to offset costs in the future.



Figure 34: Indirect economic benefits of improved cancer outcomes.

The economic benefits of past improvements in cancer outcomes are reflected in the development of the indirect costs. The past decline in the indirect costs shows that the economic benefits from increased health spending on cancer care have accrued outside the healthcare system. As long as cancer care keeps improving outcomes, thereby leading to the





avoidance of deaths in working-age people as well as a reduction of sick leave and early retirement, the indirect costs of cancer will keep decreasing. This will continue to benefit the economy; see Figure 34. The same is true for informal caregivers of working age who might need to help patients less if treatments outcomes improve, which means they need less time off from work for care responsibilities.

Info box 5. Impact of COVID-19 on the disease and economic burden of cancer

(1) Disease burden

The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on cancer care services in Europe was severe, especially during the initial months of the pandemic in 2020. The European Cancer Organisation estimated that at the height of the pandemic in Europe more than 100 million screening tests were not performed, and an estimated 1 million cancer cases went undiagnosed (134, 135). The European Commission's Joint Research Centre also conducted a survey among European cancer registries to understand how the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic affected cancer screening, diagnoses, and care from March to May 2020 (136). This survey indicated that in most countries there were interruptions or slowdowns of organized population-based screening for breast, cervical and colorectal cancers. Cancer registries reported a significant decrease in the number cancer diagnoses. Disruptions also happened in treatment, with surgery being the most affected followed by treatment with medicines and radiation therapy. As a result, the Joint Research Centre predicted that all these disruptions lead to:

- a lower number of reported cancer incident cases in 2020;
- increases in the stage at diagnosis;
- an unquestionably negative impact on survival.

The numbers presented in this report on the disease burden of cancer show that some of these adverse consequences were perhaps less severe than anticipated. In year-to-year comparisons, the number of reported cancer incident cases in 2019 vs. 2020 was lower, but the extent ranged from -1% in Austria to -15% in Poland (19, 24); see section 1 and footnote 1. The stage distribution of cancer in the Netherlands in 2020 compared to 2019 was slightly worse (stage I cases accounted for 28% of all diagnoses in 2019, 27% in 2020, and 29% in 2021, while stage IV cases accounted for 20% of all diagnoses in 2019, 21% in 2020, and 20% in 2021) (137). The 3-year survival rate of all cancer cases diagnosed in the Netherlands in 2020-2022 was 73%, which is slightly higher than the 72% of cases diagnosed in 2015-2019 (113). In addition, the number of cancer deaths in Europe (see Figure 16) also showed no noticeable uptick in 2020 compared to previous or later years. Although a more systematic overview would be needed to carefully follow up on the predicted consequences of COVID-19 on the disease burden of cancer, the data presented here provide evidence of the remarkable resilience of cancer care systems in Europe.

(2) Economic burden

The disruptions caused by COVID-19 are also expected to impact the economic burden of cancer in several ways. Fewer diagnoses, canceled screenings, and postponed physician visits and treatments may have reduced spending on cancer care in the very short term. However, this would lead to higher spending later on as late-stage cancers, which are more expensive to treat, are diagnosed more frequently. A higher number of late-stage cancers in working-age patients would also result in higher indirect costs from premature mortality and sick leave and early retirement.

The cases of France and Poland show that a major impact on the direct costs, viewed as the cancerspecific share of total health expenditure, is unnoticeable. In France, this share was 7.4% in 2019, 7.6% in 2020, 7.3% in 2021, and 7.7% in 2022 (138, 139), while in Poland it was 7.0% in 2019, 7.4% in 2020, (no data for 2021), 7.9% in 2022, and 8.2% in 2023 (140).

Indirect costs also do not seem to have been impacted greatly. Data from Sweden on the starts of sick leave and approved early retirements due to cancer have been entirely unaffected as shown in Figure 28. The situation is a bit different in Austria, where the starts of sick leave due to cancer decreased by 14% from 2019 to 2020, but rebounded already in 2021 and remained stable until 2023 (141). The number of early retirements in Austria due to cancer increased by 6% from 2019 to 2020, but decreased by 11% from 2020 and 2021 and remained stable until 2023 (142).





2.6 Health spending and survival

The results from section 2.4 beg the question of why some countries achieve higher survival rates than others. From a health-economic perspective, survival is considered an "outcome" of the healthcare process. Differences in outcomes might stem from differences in inputs and the process of how inputs are used to produce outcomes. Therefore, a crude way to explore the reasons for varying survival rates is to look at how health expenditure on cancer care ("inputs") relates to survival ("outcomes"). Cancer-related health expenditure is arguably a simple measure of inputs, but it constitutes the very basis for all services that the healthcare system uses to produce health.

The country-level association between cancer-specific health expenditure per capita (see section 2.5) and survival (see section 2.4) is shown in Figure 35. Note that cancer-specific health expenditure refers to the year 2015 and survival (approximated by the complement of the mortality-to-incidence ratio; 1-MIR) to the year 2022. The following three important observations can be made:

- Adequate spending on cancer care seems to be a prerequisite for achieving high survival rates.²⁰ The upward sloping trend line indicates that countries with higher spending tend to record higher survival rates and countries with lower spending tend to record lower survival rates.
- The association between spending on cancer and survival rates might be non-linear. The positive association is most visible for countries spending between €50 and €200 per capita, whereas countries spending more than €200 do not seem to achieve higher survival rates. This indicates that each additional euro spent on cancer care improves survival rates, but the improvements for every additional euro spent might become smaller the more euros that have already been spent.
- There seem to be considerable inefficiencies in cancer care. This is indicated by the great variation in spending on cancer care between countries that achieve similar survival rates. For instance, Sweden and Switzerland both recorded a survival rate (1-MIR) of 60%, but per-capita spending on cancer in Switzerland (€313) was twice as high as in Sweden (€142). Although this is a rather crude way of inferring inefficiencies, this observation might motivate a reconsideration of the current allocation of cancer care expenditure into areas with evidence-based added clinical benefits. For countries below the trend line, there might be room to improve patient outcomes with existing resources and thereby increase the added value for each additional euro spent.

A positive association between healthcare spending or cancer care spending and cancer patient outcomes has also been documented in previous Comparator Reports (46, 47), as well as in other parts of the world. The latter includes analyses of OECD countries, studying the relationship between total health spending per capita and 5-year cancer survival rate (14), and the relationship between a measure of the quality of health systems and the cancer mortality-to-incidence ratio (a crude proxy of survival) (143). For countries in the Asia-Pacific region, a strong positive association between total health spending per capita and the complement of the cancer mortality-to-incidence ratio was found (144).

²⁰ Note that the associations in Figure 35 does not to be fully causal. The positive relationship could potentially also be driven by some third factor (e.g., the level of health literacy in a country) that is related to both the amount of cancer-specific health expenditure and survival.



Figure 35: Cancer expenditure (in € per capita, PPP-adjusted) in 2015 and survival (1-MIR) in 2022 in European countries.

Notes: Hatched dots indicate that the national estimate for cancer expenditure is based on data from similar countries. Survival is approximated by the complement of the mortality-to-incidence ratio (1-MIR), using age-standardized rates of all cancers excluding non-melanoma skin cancer. Source: own calculations for 1-MIR based on ECIS (see section 2.3), and own estimations for cancer care expenditure (see section 2.5).

The positive association between health spending and patient outcomes in Figure 35 does not need to be causal, but it indicates that health spending might be a stronger driver of patient outcomes. Health policymakers should weigh the costs from investing in cancer care against the potential improvements in patient outcomes. This ensures that constrained resources are used in a cost-effective way and provide value-for-money for patients and taxpayers. It should also be noted that such a balanced view on "cost effectiveness" is different from other sole views on "effectiveness" and "cost containment", as the former is only concerned about outcomes and the latter is only concerned about inputs.

Going forward, continued improvements in survival will depend on future advances in early detection and screening, diagnostics, and treatment. The implementation of these advances in clinical practice will likely require additional health spending - both in absolute terms (\pounds) and in relative terms (% of total health expenditure). This is because new technologies either (i) constitute something entirely new without an existing alternative, or (ii) replace or are added to existing technologies but come at a higher price, e.g., on-patent immunotherapy replacing or being added to off-patent chemotherapy. The important task for health systems is to make sure that the limited resources are used in a cost-effective way. Considerations of cost-effectiveness should influence decisions to adopt new technologies in all areas of care, and not just for cancer medicines. Policymakers should also review the current organization and use of resources along the entire patient pathway to identify and remedy existing inefficiencies. Access to better and relevant data - on resource use, patient outcomes, and costs - are vital to identify current inefficiencies and shortcomings in the care process along the entire patient pathway.





3. Advances in cancer medicines and molecular diagnostics

Key messages of this chapter

Around 30-50% of new cancer cases are theoretically preventable, with smoking being by far the most critical modifiable risk factor.

With most of the preventable burden of cancer relating to lifestyle factors (such as smoking) and environmental factors (such as UV radiation), the use of medicines for cancer prevention is currently limited to specific settings. One setting includes medicines to treat diseases that can cause cancer such as treatments for hepatitis C, HIV, Helicobacter pylori, and obesity. Another setting includes vaccines and medicines that are administered to healthy people to directly prevent cancer, such as HPV vaccines, Hepatitis B vaccines, and hormone therapies. A better biological understanding of the carcinogenic process may identify new targets for cancer prevention.

Early detection through screening can increase survival rates and reduce treatment costs, with innovations such as Al-assisted imaging and liquid biopsies offering new opportunities.

For most cancer types, survival rates decrease with late diagnosis while treatment costs increase, underscoring the importance of early detection. For example, breast cancer survival rates drop from almost 100% in stage I to less than 30% in stage IV, with treatment costs being at least twice as high in stage IV as in stage I. Screening programs for breast, cervical, colorectal, lung, prostate, and stomach cancer are recommended by the Council of the EU since 2022, but challenges with implementation and participation remain. Future avenues to detect asymptomatic cancers in a less invasive and more convenient way include liquid biopsies (blood tests) and AI-based diagnostic prediction tools using medical records, which may improve accessibility and acceptability in the target population.

Biomarker testing has become indispensable in modern oncology to realize the potential of precision medicine.

In the last two decades, biomarker testing has become a cornerstone of cancer care, guiding therapeutic decisions to determine whether a patient is likely to respond to a certain treatment. Almost half of the new cancer medicines approved by the EMA for solid tumors in 2015-2020 were associated with a predictive biomarker to tailor treatments. In many clinical settings, single and sequential biomarker testing has been replaced by complex assays such as next-generation sequencing (NGS) that enable assessing multiple genes at the same time. NGS has revolutionized oncology by enabling comprehensive tumor genome analysis. Costs for whole-genome sequencing have dropped immensely - from USD 3 billion during the Human Genome Project to approximately USD 600 today, with predictions suggesting a USD 100 price tag in the near future, which would enable widespread use of precision medicine and preventive genomics.

Liquid biopsies are about to redefine cancer care by enabling non-invasive monitoring of minimal residual disease and early cancer detection.

A major strand of current biomarker research is focusing on developing tests that can assess relevant markers of cancer in the blood. Liquid biopsies offer a non-invasive alternative to "traditional" tissue biopsies, enabling testing in difficult to biopsy patients, monitoring of minimal residual disease (MRD), and facilitating early cancer detection. MRD monitoring enables early detection of recurrence, often months before clinical progression is seen on imaging or can be detected by other methods. Improving the sensitivity of liquid biopsy testing across various cancer types is the key to increasing its utility in more clinical settings.

Research in cancer biology has spurred the development of new medicine classes over the past decades.

Cancer treatment has shifted dramatically with the introduction of targeted therapies at the turn of the millennium and the Nobel Prize-winning immunotherapies in the 2010s. While targeted therapies focus on molecular targets crucial for cancer cell survival, immunotherapies enhance the immune system's ability to combat cancer. The development of new medicines and medicine classes in oncology continues to accelerate. Oncology trials represented 29% of the initiated trials across all therapeutic areas in 2023 globally (up from 27% in 2018). Some 44% of the new industry-sponsored oncology trials





were phase I trials in 2023, which indicates a high number of new agents and combinations in development.

Breakthrough therapies, including antibody-drug conjugates (ADCs), bispecific antibodies (BsAbs), cell-based therapies, and radioligand therapy, offer new hope for tackling cancer.

Recent years have witnessed a surge in different directions of therapy development. There were advancements in more "mature" types of therapies such as small molecular kinase inhibitors and immune checkpoint inhibitors, which are continuing to expand in neo/adjuvant treatment settings of early-stage cancer and in combination with other agents. We have just seen the tip of the iceberg with the arrival of the first ADCs and BsAbs, with several hundred agents in clinical development. Cell-based therapies are starting to expand beyond CAR T-cell therapies to tumor-infiltrating lymphocyte (TIL) therapies and TCR-T cell therapies. More radioligand therapies are also expected. Novel medicine classes that might soon achieve a breakthrough include therapeutic cancer vaccines (based on mRNA technology), proteolysis-targeting chimeras (PROTACs), gene editing/ therapy, oncolytic virotherapy, and RNA interference.

Al is reshaping cancer diagnostics, enhancing the precision of genomic analysis, early detection, and precision medicine.

Al is already used in clinical care for imaging analysis and in medicine development. In addition, Al is increasingly integrated into cancer diagnostics, enhancing accuracy in molecular data analysis. Al tools improve early cancer detection through liquid biopsies and better integration of genomic, proteomic, and imaging data. These advancements also aid in identifying patients who are most likely to respond to specific treatments, fostering precision medicine. As a result, Al can improve quality of care and reduce stress for physicians by assisting in treatment decisions. However, rigorous validation of Al in different datasets to prove performance together with viable solutions to ensure patient integrity and confidentiality are needed to guarantee safe and effective use in clinical practice.

Countless genetic changes occur in the cells of our body every day, but they are in most cases stopped by the cell's own protection systems. The requirement for a normal cell to change into a cancer cell is a combination of many events happening at the same time (145). Over the past decades, research has tremendously increased our knowledge about the human cell and its molecular mechanisms. Progress in molecular medicine increased our understanding of cancer evolution, cancer cells characterization, and defects in DNA repair mechanisms.

The research progress enabled medical oncology to enter a new phase in the 21st century with novel medicines targeting different molecular targets (46). The era of "personalized/precision medicine" started with the introduction of targeted therapies toward the end of the 1990s; see Figure 36. These medicines act on specific molecules that are involved in the growth and survival of cancer cells. They have now become one of the main treatment options for some tumors. During the 2010s, immunotherapies, such as immune checkpoint inhibitors and more recently CAR T-cell therapies, which help the body's immune system to recognize and attack cancer cells, have been added to the therapeutic arsenal. At the same time, older backbones in the medical treatment - chemotherapy and hormone therapy - are still essential in the treatment of many cancer types. What we are seeing now is an increased use of combinations of all major medicine classes or newer medicines that combine the features of several medicine classes to achieve additive effects (146).





Figure 36: Timeline of introduction of new, major medicine classes in oncology. Source: (147).

The following sub-sections focus on present and future trends in prevention (section 3.1) and screening (section 3.2). Advances in molecular diagnostics and biomarkers for prognostic and predictive testing to guide the most promising, personalized therapeutic approach are described in section 3.3. The latest developments in existing and potentially new medicine classes are discussed in section 3.4. The increasing role of artificial intelligence (AI) in oncology (section 3.5), surrogate endpoints in clinical studies (section 3.6), and clinical effectiveness and real-world data (section 3.7) are also briefly covered.

3.1 Prevention

According to the WHO, between 30-50% of all cancer cases are theoretically preventable because they are believed to be caused by modifiable risk factors (148).²¹ In Denmark, 32% of cancer cases are estimated to be preventable, whereas this number is 28% in Sweden, 38% in the UK, and 40% in the US; see Table 5.

Country	Preventable proportion	Top 3 biggest preventable factors	Source
Denmark	32% in 2018	Cigarette smoking (15%) Sun exposure, UV (6%) Obesity/overweight (3%)	(150)
Sweden	28% in 2018	Cigarette smoking (11%) Sun exposure, UV (7%) Unhealthy diet (3%)	(151)
UK	38% in 2015	Cigarette smoking (15%) Obesity/overweight (6%) Sun exposure, UV (4%)	(152)
US	40% in 2019	Cigarette smoking (19%) Obesity/overweight (8%) Alcohol (5%)	(153)

Table 5: Preventable proportion of new cancer cases

Notes: All studies excluded cases of non-melanoma skin cancer.

²¹ The 2020 World Cancer Report of the WHO lists tobacco consumption, infectious agents (e.g., Helicobacter pylori, HPV, hepatitis B and C viruses), alcohol consumption, sunlight and UV radiation, ionizing radiation (from both natural sources and artificial sources such exposure to medical radiation), diet and nutrition (high intake of processed meat and red meat and low intake of fruits and vegetables), physical inactivity, obesity, dietary carcinogens (e.g., aflatoxin and aristolochic acid), contamination of air (airborne particulate matter originating from, e.g., fuel combustion for transportation and domestic heating and cooking), water, soil, and food (e.g., through arsenic), occupational carcinogens (e.g., asbestos, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, heavy metals), and pharmaceuticals (e.g., hormonal contraceptives) (149).



Modifiable risk factors can be grouped into three classes:

- Lifestyle and behavioral risk factors (e.g., smoking, obesity, alcohol, unhealthy diet)
- Infectious agents (e.g., HPV, hepatitis B and C, human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), Epstein-Barr virus, Helicobacter pylori)
- Environmental and occupational risk factors (e.g., UV radiation, air pollution, occupational carcinogens such as asbestos)

Most of the preventable cancer cases are related to a few lifestyle and behavioral factors. The single most important risk factor is cigarette smoking. In Denmark, almost half (45%) of all preventable cancer cases are related to cigarette smoking. Even in a country such as Sweden, which has one of the lowest cigarette smoking rates in the world (6% daily smokers compared to the EU average of 18%) (154), almost 40% of all preventable cases relate to cigarette smoking.

Infections with viruses and bacteria are linked to around 2-4% of new cancer cases in Denmark, Sweden, and the US (150, 151, 153). The single most important infection is with HPV. In Europe, HPV causes around 2.5% of all cancers in women and men (155).

The European Environment Agency estimates that exposure to air pollution, carcinogenic chemicals, radon, UV radiation and second-hand smoke together may cause over 10% of new cancer cases in Europe (156).

The proportion of preventable cases differs largely between cancer types. Among the four major cancer types in the US, close to 88% of lung cancer cases are estimated to be preventable (mostly linked to cigarette smoking), followed by 54% of cases of colorectal cancer (linked among others to obesity/overweight, physical inactivity, diet, alcohol), 31% of cases of breast cancer (linked among others to obesity/overweight, physical inactivity, alcohol), but no cases of prostate cancer (153).

3.1.1 Past and current policy efforts

Prevention measures aim to decrease exposure to modifiable risk factors of cancer. At the individual level, these measures will influence a person's risk of getting cancer. At the country level, these measures will affect the level of cancer incidence. Cancer prevention has a long history of slow progress and lack of implementation. This is probably related to the fact that most preventable cases are linked to common unhealthy lifestyles.

Prevention requires most often a combination of efforts to improve awareness and health literacy (i.e., the skill to make informed decisions for one's own health) and public-led efforts. In 1987, the first edition of the European Code Against Cancer was published by the European Commission. The fourth and latest edition was published in 2015 (157). It contains 12 ways of how individuals can reduce their risk of getting cancer. Even though these 12 ways are directed towards individuals and their behavior/lifestyle; successful implementation of these requires public efforts as well. Such public efforts include:

- Campaigns to raise awareness / build health literacy around major risk factors of cancer
- Excise taxes on unhealthy products (e.g., tobacco, alcohol, sugar-sweetened beverages, etc.)
- Smoking bans in workplaces, restaurants, and public spaces
- Bans or limits of cancer-causing substances at workplaces (e.g., asbestos, chemicals)
- Efforts to combat air pollution (install filters, switch from fossil fuel-based vehicles and factories to renewable sources)
- Vaccination programs against HPV and hepatitis B





An update of the European Code Against Cancer was foreseen in Europe's Beating Cancer Plan (2). This work is currently underway as part of the EU-funded ECAC5 project, with the aim of publishing the fifth edition in 2025 (158).

3.1.2 Medicines for cancer prevention

The use of medicines for cancer prevention is currently limited to specific scenarios. This includes two groups. The first group are medicines that treat a disease that can cause cancer, thereby indirectly preventing the occurrence of cancer. This includes the following:

- Hepatitis C: Direct-acting antiviral medicines have a cure rate of greater than 95% for chronic hepatitis C. Successful treatment greatly reduces the risk of developing liver cancer (159).
- **HIV**: Antiretroviral therapy medicines stop the virus from replicating in the body. This prevents the development of Kaposi sarcoma and other HIV-related cancers (160).
- **Helicobacter pylori:** Treating the infection with this bacterium can prevent the development of stomach cancer (161).
- Diabetes and obesity:
 - Metformin: Originally used for diabetes, metformin is being studied for its potential to reduce the risk of several cancers, including breast, colorectal, and prostate cancers. Its effects may be related to lowering insulin levels, which could reduce cancer cell growth. Still, the current conclusion is that metformin does not have a major influence on cancer incidence (162).
 - Anti-obesity medicines: As obesity is a known risk factor for several cancers, medicines that help in weight management, such as the recently introduced GLP-1 agonists (e.g., semaglutide) and GIP/GLP-1 agonists (e.g., tirzepatide), have a potential role in cancer prevention. In a recent study, these medicines have been shown to reduce a number of obesity-related cancers (163). These results are still preliminary and the potential of these medicines for cancer prevention on a broad scale is still unclear given the present price levels.

The second group are vaccines and medicines that are (or used to be) given to healthy people to directly prevent cancer (164). This includes the following:

- HPV vaccines: They prevent infection with HPV types that are responsible for nearly all cases of cervical cancer and a majority of cases of anal cancer, penile cancer, vaginal cancer, vulvar cancer, and cancers in the oral cavity and pharynx (165, 166).
- Hepatitis B vaccines: Globally, almost 300 million people are affected by hepatitis B virus, and it is estimated that almost 200 000 deaths yearly are linked to liver cancer due to the infection (167). Although most of the burden is concentrated in East Asia and Sub-Saharan Africa (160), our global way of living make it also highly relevant in Europe.
- Certain types of hormone therapy (Selective estrogen receptor modulators (SERMs) and aromatase inhibitors): In 2006, results of the Study of Tamoxifen and Raloxifene (STAR) showed that postmenopausal women at increased risk of breast cancer can reduce their risk of developing the disease if they take the antiestrogen medicine raloxifene (147). Raloxifene, a common osteoporosis medicine, prevented breast cancer to the same extent (but with fewer serious side effects) than tamoxifen and is approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in this setting. Similar preventive effects have also been shown in studies of aromatase inhibitors (157). The problem with breast cancer prevention based on antiestrogens and aromatase inhibitors





has been the limited acceptance from patients due to cumbersome side effects. In a meta-analysis it was found that only 16% of eligible women continued the medication (168). Molecular profiling may identify subgroups of women for whom the risk-harm ratio is in favor of medical prevention (169, 170).

- Aspirin: Aspirin is an example of a repurposed preventive compound with consistent 20-30% reductions in colorectal adenoma incidence and colorectal cancer risk and mortality in a large array of observational and experimental studies. In 2016, the USPSTF (US Preventive Services Task Force) recommended low-dose aspirin in individuals aged 50-59 and a 10% ten-year risk for cardiovascular events, noting additional benefits of reductions in colorectal cancer with long-term use (171). The balance of benefits and harms may change substantially with age, because the risk of major bleeding increases with age. For that reason, the USPSTF rated the evidence "Insufficient (I)" for people aged 70 or older. In 2022, the USPSTF revised its recommendations regarding aspirin for primary prevention of cardiovascular diseases and withdrew its recommendation regarding colorectal cancer, deeming the evidence supporting aspirin's reduction of colorectal cancer risk as "inadequate" (172-174). Still, aspirin has been shown to reduce both colorectal cancer as well as other gastrointestinal cancers (175).
- **PARP inhibitors:** These medicines have shown promise in preventing cancers in people with certain genetic predispositions, such as BRCA1/2 mutations, which are associated with higher risks of breast, ovarian, and prostate cancer (176, 177).

3.2 Screening

Early detection of cancer increases the chances for survival (178). Screening for cancer aims to detect abnormal cells among healthy people without any symptoms as early as possible and being able to initiate treatment at early stages of the disease (179). The potential for screening is greatest for cancers that have a natural history allowing the detection and treatment of precursor lesions (such as in cervical cancer and colorectal cancer) even before the development of invasive cancer.

The effectiveness of a population-level screening program is measured based on the reduction in disease-specific mortality accomplished with an acceptable balance of benefit to harm (180). Key requirements for broad use of a screening method are accuracy (high sensitivity and specificity to prevent overdiagnosis and underdiagnosis) and acceptable method (e.g., a mammography might be painful, and women might experience discomfort/embarrassment from undressing in front of healthcare personnel; people might feel disgust associated with the handling of a stool sample for colorectal screening). The successful implementation of population-based screening programs requires an appropriate definition of risk groups and measures to achieve high participation rates.

3.2.1 Past and current policy efforts

Population-level screening programs are an integral tool to tackle the growing disease burden of cancer. Screening programs for breast cancer and cervical cancer have existed for several decades in some high-income countries and programs for colorectal cancer have been introduced during the last two decades. These three programs have also been recommended by the Council of the EU in 2003; see Table 6. In 2022, this recommendation was updated and introduced some changes to the target groups and screening methods of the three existing programs as well as called for the introduction of screening programs for three additional cancer types - lung, prostate, and stomach cancer.

Cancer type	Target group	Method			
Council of the EU recommendation from 2003					
Breast cancer	Women aged 50-69	Mammography every 2 years			
Cervical cancer	Women aged 20/30-60	Pap smear test (cytology testing) every 3-5 years			
Colorectal cancer	Men and women aged 50-74	Stool test (initially FOBT, since 2010 FIT)			
	Council of the EU recor	nmendation from 2022			
Breast cancer	Women aged 45-74	Mammography 2-3 years for women aged 45-49, 2 years for women aged 50-69, and 3 years for women aged 70-74			
Cervical cancer	Women aged 30-65	HPV testing every 5 years			
Colorectal cancer	Men and women aged 50-74	Stool test (FIT) at least every 3 years			
Lung cancer	Current heavy and ex- smokers aged 50-75	Low-dose computed tomography (CT)			
Prostate cancer	Men up to age 70	PSA testing, and MRI scanning as follow-up			
Stomach cancer	Men and women in places with high gastric cancer incidence and death rates	Screening for Helicobacter pylori			

Table 6: Recommended screening programs in the EU

Notes: fecal occult blood test (FOBT), fecal immunochemical test (FIT), prostate-specific antigen (PSA), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). Sources: (34, 181).

Despite the implementation of screening programs in most EU countries and beyond, participation remains low in many locations. For example, participation in breast cancer screening programs in the EU in 2022 was highest in the Nordic countries and Slovenia with around 80% of women in the age group 50-69 participating, whereas only around 30% of women in Latvia, Hungary, Cyprus, and Slovakia participated (182). Similar geographical patterns are observable for other screening programs. Participation in cervical cancer screening programs among women aged 20-69 was over 70% in Sweden, Czechia, Ireland, Finland, and Slovenia but less than 30% in Hungary, Malta, Poland, and Romania in 2022 (182). Participation in colorectal cancer screening programs among men and women aged 50-74 was over 60% in Finland, Netherlands, Sweden, and Denmark but less than 20% in Latvia, Germany, and Hungary in 2022 (182). High-educated people are generally more likely to attend screening than low-educated people (37), pointing to gaps in health literacy between socioeconomic groups.

Some of the disparities in participation rates between countries might stem from differences in the organization of screening programs. This includes the coverage (national or only regional), the type of organization (organized or opportunistic), the target age group, screening interval, and test method (aligned with the Council recommendations or not), and the invitation strategy, and the availability of self-sampling (183). There is also a continuous need for development and implementation of workforce planning strategies and investment in workforce training to ensure there is sufficient capacity and capabilities to diagnose and treat more patients early.





Info box 6. Benefits of early detection of breast cancer

The chances of surviving breast cancer vary by stage at diagnosis. Survival chances are far greater when the tumor is detected early and is still small in size and not spread. At a late stage, when the tumor has started to spread to other parts of the body, survival chances are smaller. The 5-year survival rate for breast cancer ranges from 98% in stage I down to 25% in stage IV in the UK; see Figure 37.

Early detection through screening has also economic implications. The implementation and running of screening programs costs money and requires resources for testing and administration. However, the additional costs for screening might be partially offset by reduced costs for treatment. Treatment costs of breast cancer patients diagnosed with stage I are lowest, whereas treatment costs of patients diagnosed with stage IV are highest and at least more than twice as high (>100%) as in stage I. Screening thus can increase the proportion of "cheaper patients" and decrease the proportion of "more expensive patients".



Figure 37: 5-year net survival rates for breast cancer of adult patients diagnosed in England in 2013-2017 (left graph) and treatment costs of breast cancer (right graph) by stage at diagnosis.

Source: Survival rates from ONS and treatment costs from a systemic review of 20 international studies of breast cancer by Sun et al. (2018) (184, 185).

3.2.2 Future directions

Early detection of cancer can both improve health outcomes and reduce treatment costs. Different avenues exist for advancing early detection in the future, many of which contain elements of AI.

Table 7: Future avenues for early detection of cancer

Breast cancer	Al-assisted mammography has already been incorporated in the screening process in several countries. Al-supported mammography screening resulted in a similar or higher cancer detection rate compared with standard double reading, without increasing false positives and leading to a substantially lower screen-reading workload (around -44%), indicating that the use of Al in mammography screening is safe and effective (186, 187). Al-assisted mammography with support of ultrasound may further improve detection rates (188).
Cervical cancer	The impact of HPV vaccination on cervical cancer will in the future likely influence screening for the disease. Women who had received the full vaccination at a young age might no longer be invited to regular screenings (189).
Colorectal cancer	The collection of stool samples may be associated with disgust and colonoscopy as a tool for proper diagnosis upon positive findings in a stool test is afflicted with access and acceptance problems. New technologies for non-invasive diagnosis (including for precursor lesions) using molecular diagnosis of fecal genetic alterations are being explored. A test developed by Geneoscopy to stabilize and extract eukaryotic RNA biomarkers from stool samples may allow for improved diagnosis and management of



	gastrointestinal diseases such as colorectal cancer and already received a Breakthrough Designation by the US FDA in January 2020 (190). Other AI-assisted technologies for identifying premalignant adenomas are presently being developed and could in combination with robot-assisted surgery improve the screening process (191, 192).
Lung cancer	Al tools, such as a tool called Sybil, may accurately predict the risk of lung cancer for individuals with or without a significant smoking history using data from a single low-dose chest CT scan (193). Other Al-assisted technologies also show promising results in lung cancer screening (194, 195). However, geographic barriers and capacity constraints might limit uptake and create access disparities between urban and rural areas, although the introduction of Al in the radiology process could address some of the constraints (196).
Skin cancer	Skin cancer is another area where AI-assisted examinations are being explored. In this area examination in primary care combined with AI-supported clinical experience may play a significant role for early detection in the future (197-199).
Liquid biopsies (blood tests)	A long-term vision is to use a single drop of blood to assess the presence of asymptomatic cancers, possibly by screening people of a certain age (e.g., 50 to 70 years) once a year or every two years. People could take the test at home and then send the blood sample to a laboratory. The use of liquid biopsies using blood samples for cancer detection and monitoring holds the potential to profoundly change cancer care (200-202). They would detect circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA) in patients with early-stage cancer, either in the form of single-cancer detection (SCD) or multi-cancer detection (MCD) tests (203). Improving the sensitivity of liquid biopsies to detect low levels of tumor DNA is still a major challenge even in cases where research only focuses on detecting a single cancer type (e.g., pancreatic cancer) rather than multiple cancer types. In addition, it is challenging to detect those cases which really need treatment, thus avoiding overdiagnosis of benign cancers (204-206).
Al-based diagnostic prediction tools using medical records	Electronic medical records may contain a wealth of data from routine visits and laboratory tests. There is a major interest in training AI algorithms on the basis of routine clinical and laboratory data to predict a future diagnosis of cancer (207-210). This is based on symptom patterns that would usually go unnoticed by healthcare professionals (especially in primary care) but that are found to be predictive of developing cancer (211). The detection of such patterns in a person's medical records would automatically trigger a warning to the healthcare system and lead to a follow-up visit for diagnostic confirmation. A potentially limiting factor for the application of AI algorithms in clinical care is to respect patient integrity and confidentiality in line with privacy regulations such as GDPR.
Portable apps	At present there is limited support for the use of personal portable apps in cancer screening, but several projects are ongoing (212).

3.3 Diagnostics and biomarkers

Molecular profiling (also called predictive biomarker testing, molecular diagnostics, tumor testing, tumor profiling, or tumor genetic testing) in pathology has grown tremendously in importance over the last two to three decades with the introduction of targeted therapies and immunotherapies (213). Medical treatments are increasingly becoming individualized moving away from a one-size-fits all approach based on the tissue where the tumor originated. Molecular profiling is a cornerstone of personalized/precision medicine as it detects the presence of a target in tumors thus identifying which patients may benefit from targeted therapies. A diagnostic test that is used to identify suitable patients for a specific medicine is called a "companion diagnostic". An analysis of all EMA approvals of new indications for solid tumors found that almost half (47%) of all approvals between 2015 and 2020 were associated with a biomarker (214).

3.3.1 Advances in biomarker testing technologies

An early test method was immunohistochemistry (IHC), a method allowing the visualization of a specific antigen within the tissue. IHC is still used in many indications, for instance to detect estrogen, progesterone, and HER2 expression in breast cancer to guide treatment decisions on hormone therapies and HER2 targeted therapies, and for the detection of CD20 in lymphoma where it is used to determine treatment with CD20 targeted agents. In the last two decades, the sensitivity and specificity of IHC have improved significantly due to advances in antibody development and the automation of staining processes. Automated platforms have allowed for improved reproducibility and consistency, which is important clinically. IHC will remain an important biomarker, especially for therapies targeting surface-expressed proteins, such as antibody-drug conjugates (ADCs). For biomarkers indicating a genomic alteration, IHC may still serve as a screening or surrogate marker in low-income settings.

The technologies used to perform biomarker testing have undergone changes in the last 15 years, moving away from analysis of single biomarkers at a time to parallel sequencing of biomarkers with next-generation sequencing (NGS) technology (215, 216). The traditional approach for predictive biomarker testing was to test tumor tissue for a single genomic marker followed by using tumor-marker specific therapy, e.g., testing for HER2 status to guide administration of trastuzumab. Since the 2010s, predictive biomarker testing has started to move beyond single biomarker testing (typically by polymerase chain reaction, PCR) to large NGS panels and in some cases even whole-genome sequencing. PCR testing will however likely continue to be used in indications where there are only a few actionable genetic alterations, and broad PCR panels - covering alterations across multiple genes (217) - may provide a useful alternative in patients who are not eligible for clinical trials and in countries/indications where the cost of NGS testing is prohibitive and rapid turnaround time is required.

NGS is an advanced DNA/RNA sequencing technology that allows rapid sequencing of large amounts of DNA/RNA. NGS panels can include different genes and can include analysis of different numbers of genes ranging from a few dozen to thousands of genes. It has an important role in emerging, more complex biomarkers, such as tumor mutational burden (TMB), microsatellite instability (MSI), and homology-directed repair (HDR) that are based on mutation signatures and require a large gene panel design. The performance and the reporting from different NGS platforms are not identical as they use different technologies, different bioinformatics, and annotation. However, comparisons of NGS platforms currently reveal that overall, the results are fairly similar (218).

Multi-gene testing with NGS in cancer treatment

Multi-gene testing with NGS has grown in importance over the last decade in certain cancer types. The prime example is advanced-stage non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC), where an increasing number of medicines have received regulatory approval that target various mutations (more specifically, EGFR, ALK, ROS1, BRAF, NTRK1-3, MET, RET, KRAS G12C, HER2), and where single biomarker testing for all of these mutations one at a time is no longer feasible as sample material tends to be very limited and sequential testing leads to depletion of samples. In 2020, ESMO issued its first recommendation of routine use of NGS on tumor samples in advanced non-squamous NSCLC, prostate cancer, ovarian cancer, and cholangiocarcinoma as well as consideration of use in colon cancer (28), which was extended to breast cancer, gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GIST), sarcoma, thyroid cancer, and cancer of unknown primary in 2024 (219). Multi-gene testing has also been developed for assessment of alterations in genes that increase the risk of developing cancer such as BRCA1, BRCA2, HRD genes, APC,



VHL and others which are becoming of increasing relevance and interest (220). BRCA and HRD analysis has in recent years also become standard assessments in some patients with breast cancer and ovarian cancer, as having mutations in those genes has therapeutic implications (PARP inhibitors).

Predictive biomarkers

The introduction of immunotherapy has led to extensive research in predictive biomarkers. PD-L1 (221) and microsatellite instability high (MSI-H) / mismatch repair (MMR) deficiency (222-225) have been approved by regulatory authorities in multiple indications. Tumor mutational burden (TMB) (226-228) has been approved by the FDA based on data from a large number of indications but approval has not yet been granted by the EMA. With increasing understanding of tumor biology, a model for hallmarks in immune escape has recently been presented that highlights key elements such as antigen camouflage, immune cell reprogramming and metabolic control (229). Many markers relating to these hallmarks, such as IFN- γ signature (226), tumor microenvironment (230-233), TGF-B (234, 235), CD8+ exhaustion (236), mutations in genes encoding MHC molecules or beta-2 microglobulin (237), inactivation of antigen presentation (238, 239), HLA allele-specific loss (240, 241), mutations in JAK1/JAK2, gene expression algorithms (242), assessment of expression changes in patients tumors through transcriptomic analysis (243), and gut microbiome (244), are being assessed to identify potential predictive markers. Further understanding of driver mutations/oncogenic pathways and potential immune escape mechanisms associated with such alterations is warranted as they may enable improved selection of patients and potentially allow the mechanisms of resistance become therapeutically targetable.

Liquid biopsies

Liquid biopsy assessment of actionable genomic alterations has been available for a few years, dominated by NGS-based and PCR-based technologies. PCR is currently a frequently used method in clinical routine for liquid biopsy, e.g., for EGFR (lung cancer) and ESR1 (breast cancer)-mutation and BCR-ABL fusion (CML) monitoring (245-247). Decreasing costs of NGS and improved bioinformatics capabilities have also enabled the development of large mutation panels for use in liquid biopsies. This approach is increasingly incorporated into clinical trials and used in selecting patients for clinical care when it is challenging to obtain tissue biopsies. The highest clinical utility for liquid biopsy assessment is currently in cases where it is difficult to collect sufficient tissue samples for analysis (248), and where there is a need to understand resistance mechanisms associated with acquired mutations, particularly in NSCLC, which is challenging to re-biopsy. The sensitivity of liquid biopsy testing limits its utility in patients with metastatic disease, where sensitivity is still in the 75-90% range, with high sensitivity for SNVs and deletions but lower sensitivity for fusions (249).

Liquid biopsies have also emerged as a tool for the assessment of minimal residual disease (MRD) and early detection. MRD monitoring through liquid biopsy enables early detection of recurrence, often months before clinical progression is seen on imaging or can be detected by other methods. In hematology, MRD is used in diseases like acute myeloid leukemia (250), acute lymphoblastic leukemia (251), chronic lymphocytic leukemia (252), and multiple myeloma (253), where molecular relapse precedes clinical relapse. In multiple myeloma, MRD has been accepted as a valid regulatory endpoint in medicine development by the FDA based on a meta-analysis of a large number of MRD trials in the disease (254). This represents a milestone for MRD as a concept and we will likely see MRD used in medicine development and medicine approvals going forward. This has been demonstrated in solid malignancies like for instance



colorectal cancer (255) and lung cancer (256), where the detection of ctDNA post-surgery correlates with disease recurrence. In the MRD setting, exquisite sensitivity is required as very little tumor will be present. Multiple approaches are used to increase sensitivity: sequencing depth improves sensitivity, allowing for the detection of very low-frequency ctDNA variants but this comes at the cost of higher assay complexity and expense. Methylation patterns and other epigenetic modifications can also be leveraged to improve sensitivity. Lastly, patient-specific assays are being developed. These assays require analysis of the surgical specimen where mutations present are selected and a liquid biopsy panel comprising 10-50 of such selected mutations is developed to assess each patient over time. This approach is currently the most sensitive but is also very expensive, which will limit its clinical use.

Early detection is another promising application. By analyzing ctDNA, circulating tumor cells (CTCs), or exosomes, it is possible to detect cancer at an early stage, potentially before clinical symptoms arise. Early detection is particularly of high value in cancers where symptoms often present late (e.g., pancreatic or ovarian cancer) resulting in poor outcomes. Detecting earlystage disease requires very high sensitivity and in order to increase sensitivity, assays tend to include different approaches ranging from detecting common variants in the disease to cancerspecific DNA methylation patterns and fragmentomics. Tumor-derived DNA tends to have distinct fragmentation profiles compared to normal circulating free DNA, and incorporating fragment size distribution into the analysis can enhance detection accuracy, particularly in early cancers where ctDNA abundance is low. Novel methods such as targeted sequencing of phased variants have also proved to offer increased sensitivity for identifying ctDNA (257). Some assays are available for commercial use with regulatory approvals by the FDA. For instance, GALLERI is a pan cancer assay that can detect >50 cancer types from a single blood draw with an overall sensitivity of 51.5% (all stages) (258), CancerSEEK has demonstrated sensitivity of about 70% in 8 selected indications (259), Shield, is another example of an assay based on analysis of blood that can detect colorectal cancer with a sensitivity of 83% for invasive cancer and 13% for precancerous lesions (260).

Apart from blood-based assays, assays are also being developed using urine, saliva, and stool samples. There are, for instance, FDA-approved assays based on non-invasive (stools) screening tools in colorectal cancer (261), where the assay with the highest reported performance has a 95% sensitivity for invasive colorectal cancer and 43% for advanced precancerous lesions, outperforming fecal immunochemical test (262). Although these assays do not replace the need for colonoscopies, they may increase compliance with screening programs. There is also extensive research in developing assays based on other analytes such as proteomics (263, 264), glycosaminoglycans (265), and metabolomics (266).

Description of tests	In clinical use since	Pros and cons
Immunohistochemistry (IHC) staining Allows for the assessment of proteins on pathology slides in a semi-quantitative fashion.	1970s (application in oncology)	 Pros: Specific, inexpensive, short turnaround time. Cons: Historical issues with reproducibility and standardization, but automation platforms have improved this recently. Challenging to assess multiple targets. Cannot detect specific genomic variants.
FISH (fluorescence in situ hybridization) test	1980s	 Pros: Inexpensive, specific. Good at detecting fusions.
Allows for assessment of copy number alteration and fusions.		 Cons: Issues in reproducibility and standardization.

Table 8: Testing technologies for molecular diagnostics



COMPARATOR REPORT ON CANCER IN EUROPE 2025



Description of tests	In clinical use since	Pros and cons
Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test Allows for assessing gene expression and actionable variants. Not feasible when wanting to look at mutations in large genes or large number of genes at the same time.	1980s	 Pros: Inexpensive, sensitive, specific, fast with short turnaround time. Cons: Difficult to assess many mutations/genomic regions at the same time.
Next-generation sequencing (NGS) testing Allows for the sequencing of a large portion of the tumor's genome. NGS can be targeted (focusing on specific areas known to have mutations) or more comprehensive (WES, whole- exome sequencing; WGS, whole- genome sequencing).	2005	 Pros: Sensitive and specific. Can assess many genes simultaneously from a very limited sample material. Cons: Although costs are decreasing, the total expense for a complex, large panel (including the cost of goods, machines, bioinformatics updates, and clinical reporting) remains high.
Liquid biopsies Currently dominated by NGS-based and PCR-based technologies that detect ctDNA in blood (or other fluids).	2010s	 Pros: Non-invasive and easy for patients; can capture the mutational landscape of all metastatic lesions; enables improved detection of resistance mutations, minimal residual disease assessment, and early cancer detection. Cons: High sequencing depth is often required, driving up costs compared to tissue NGS. Sensitivity is not 100% compared to tissue NGS, even in patients with metastatic disease. Sensitivity in early-stage disease is more limited, although rapidly improving

3.3.2 Regulation of diagnostic assays

The regulation of diagnostic assays has evolved significantly over the years, reflecting the growing complexity of molecular diagnostics, the need for robust clinical validation, and safe and appropriate use. Historically, diagnostic assays, including in vitro diagnostics (IVDs), were subject to less stringent regulatory oversight than medicines and medical devices. Many laboratory-developed tests (LDTs) were created by individual laboratories without the need for external approval, especially in the context of academic and hospital settings. In the US, diagnostic assays were initially regulated under the 1976 Medical Device Amendments to the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act. However, for many years, LDTs were mostly unregulated by the US FDA and instead under the oversight of the Clinical Laboratory Improvement Amendments. The FDA currently oversees IVDs, including companion diagnostics and other molecular assays, under the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act and related amendments using a risk-based classification where IVDs are classified into three categories:

- Class I: Low risk, often exempt from premarket approval (e.g., some pregnancy tests).
- Class II: Moderate risk, requiring premarket notification (510(k)) to demonstrate substantial equivalence to a legally marketed device.
- Class III: High risk, requiring premarket approval, including companion diagnostics and tests for life-threatening conditions.

The FDA's role in companion diagnostics has expanded in recent years, with these tests becoming essential for selecting patients for targeted therapies. Companion diagnostics must undergo a rigorous premarket approval process to ensure appropriate performance. The FDA has historically taken a hands-off approach to LDTs, but there has been increasing pressure to







bring these tests under stricter regulatory oversight due to concerns over inconsistent quality and validation. Efforts such as the VALID Act aim to reform LDT regulation in the US.

In the EU, the In Vitro Diagnostic Directive (IVDD) was introduced in 1998 (Directive 98/79/EC). It classified assays into four categories based on risk, with most tests subject to self-certification by manufacturers. Only a few high-risk diagnostics, such as those for HIV and hepatitis, required Notified Body review. As molecular diagnostics have advanced, the need for more comprehensive regulatory frameworks has evolved. Diagnostic tests, not least in oncology (e.g., companion diagnostics), have become necessary to identify appropriate patients for many medicines. This has led to a shift toward tighter regulatory control to ensure test accuracy, clinical relevance, and assay overall performance.

The In Vitro Diagnostic Medical Devices Regulation (IVDR) represents a major shift in the EU's regulatory landscape (Regulation (EU) 2017/746), replacing the IVDD with more stringent requirements for IVDs. The regulation applies uniformly across all EU member states, with an emphasis on safety, clinical performance, and post-market surveillance. Under IVDR, devices are classified into four risk classes (A, B, C, D), with higher-risk diagnostics requiring Notified Body oversight. Companion diagnostic assays now also face higher regulatory scrutiny, including consultations with medical authorities to ensure that the tests have sufficient performance.

The introduction of the IVDR has many implications. The regulation enhances patient safety by requiring manufacturers to provide more clinical evidence and better post-market surveillance. The introduction of unique device identifiers (UDI) and more stringent documentation requirements also make it easier to trace IVDs and their performance. By raising the bar for clinical evidence and safety, this may foster higher-quality innovations in molecular diagnostics. The framework ensures that the rules for in vitro diagnostics are standardized across all EU member states, simplifying the process for manufacturers seeking to market their devices across Europe. However, the increased regulatory burden and complexity of the regulation is hampering the development of IVDs in combined studies involving the medical product and the related IVD. It also increases the cost for manufacturers (and thereby payers), as more clinical evidence is required and a higher regulatory burden needs to be managed. There is also a limited number of designated notified bodies capable of certifying under IVDR, which has created a bottleneck with delays in product certification and access to novel tests for patients (267, 268). The European Commission has acknowledged these challenges and introduced extensions to the transition periods for IVDR compliance, with deadlines now staggered until December 2029, depending on the device class (269).

3.3.3 Future directions in molecular diagnostics

The field of molecular diagnostics in oncology and hematology has advanced dramatically over the last decades. Since the Human Genome Project (completed in 2003), the cost of DNA sequencing has decreased from USD 3 billion to under USD 600 today (270). NGS and new applications of NGS in, e.g., liquid biopsies have already changed how oncology is practiced in many indications. Importantly, these innovations have helped in identification of new targets and thereby enabled medicine development, but they have also been pivotal in the implementation of precision medicine as they enable identifying patients for targeted therapies, early cancer detection, and treatment monitoring. The coming years will see continued efforts on early detection assays that can help identify patients at a stage where they are potentially curable. With more and more targeted agents requiring specific biomarker analysis, we will also see continued increased use of predominantly large NGS panels in patients diagnosed with cancer to identify patients that can benefit from these medicines.



In many parts of the world (including Europe), the costs associated with NGS testing and limited reimbursement by payers as well as the lack of parallel reimbursement of the testing method and the medicine are restricting the use and systematic implementation of NGS. Continuous innovations in sequencing chemistry, nanotechnology, and computational power will keep driving the cost of sequencing further down (271). The integration of AI and machine learning into sequencing workflows will also lower costs by improving the accuracy and efficiency of data analysis (272). As data interpretation and storage costs decrease, the overall cost of sequencing is likely to continue to fall. Looking forward, it is likely that WGS could soon cost as little as USD 100 and this would allow making genomic testing routine practice in healthcare, enabling widespread use of precision medicine and preventive genomics. However, while the cost for sequencing might further decrease, the full costs of providing actionable and timely NGS results to patients also include the cost of sample acquisition and processing, logistics, initial setup and maintenance of the NGS (purchasing of equipment, laboratory and IT infrastructure, personnel, validation, participation in ring trials, quality controls, updates of software, etc.) (273). The latter costs might increase or stay stable over time, and adequate reimbursement for these services is vital for broad adoption.

Importantly, WGS will include both somatic and germline analysis which will also enable assessment of predisposition to diseases. It should be emphasized that WGS at large scale is not without complexities. There will be concerns about the risk of data security breaches, psychological stress from incidental findings, and the potential for genetic discrimination. Misinterpretation of genetic data and the implications for family members also raise ethical questions. Regulatory frameworks will thus need to evolve to address these risks, ensuring WGS is implemented responsibly in clinical settings.

As sequencing costs fall and novel technologies mature, we may also eventually see a transition to point-of-care diagnostics that could have significant impact on cancer care by offering rapid results in clinical environments without the need for centralized laboratory facilities and long turnaround times. Other technologies, such as CRISPR-based diagnostic tools (274), also hold promise for rapid nucleic acid detection in clinical settings, that could potentially enable rapid detection of mutations to guide treatment decisions.



Future directions in molecular diagnostics

Figure 38: Future directions in molecular diagnostics.





MRD assays have been developed and validated, and the FDA recently accepted MRD as a surrogate endpoint in multiple myeloma based on robust evidence (254). In the coming years, we will see increasing clinical use of MRD assays in both hematologic and solid malignancies. Sensitivity will determine the clinical utility of these assays - limited sensitivity will limit use to choose active treatment in positive MRD patients and very high sensitivity will enable withholding therapy. The price of assays, and, not least, the price of multiple tests in the monitoring setting will also be important variables that determine how widely these assays are used.

Other trends for the future include the integration of multi-omics approaches, advances in spatial diagnostics, AI, and increasingly sensitive liquid biopsy technologies enabling earlier detection, improved disease monitoring, and more tailored treatments.

Multi-omics will allow for integrating data from genomics, transcriptomics, proteomics, and metabolomics, that contain orthogonal information to create a deeper understanding of cancer biology, which will drive further target identification and medicine discovery. Multi-omics approaches may also help drive sensitivity of assays for MRD and early detection. Whether multi-omics approaches will become applicable in the clinic or if it will mainly be limited to research and medicine development is hard to tell. Clinical utility and cost will be the drivers of clinical implementation.

Traditional molecular diagnostics such as PCR and NGS often focus on the analysis of bulk tissue, where spatial information is lost during sample preparation. However, the tumor microenvironment plays a crucial role in cancer development, progression, and response to therapy. Spatial molecular diagnostic technologies allow assessment of the complex relationships between tumor cells, immune cells, and the surrounding stromal components within their original tissue architecture. Spatial transcriptomics (275-277) and multiplex imaging technologies (278) allowing for a combined assessment of both proteins and nucleic acids are already relevant in medicine development but the future may see such analysis to be integrated in clinical care.

The growing complexity of molecular diagnostics requires advanced computational tools. AI and machine learning are becoming critical in analyzing large datasets, identifying patterns, and enhancing diagnostics. They are increasingly being integrated into molecular diagnostics, to help improve detection, analysis, and interpretation. One key area is the use of AI for genomic data interpretation. Tools have been developed to enhance the detection of genetic variants from NGS data with greater sensitivity and specificity than traditional methods (279). Similarly, Al is used in liquid biopsy for analyzing ctDNA to improve early cancer detection, particularly in identifying rare mutations in blood. For instance, CancerSEEK used AI to combine ctDNA and protein biomarker analysis to detect multiple cancers at early stages (259). Al is also applied to help integrate molecular data and histopathological image analysis (280). In predictive biomarker analysis, AI algorithms have been applied to analyze molecular profiles to predict patient response to treatments like for instance immunotherapy by evaluating biomarkers such as PD-L1 expression and TMB (281). Al is also applied to metabolomics and proteomics to detect metabolic biomarkers for diseases, allowing more personalized diagnostics, as seen in metabolomic studies on early-stage lung cancer detection (282). Finally, although radiology is not a molecular diagnostic method, AI has been applied for interpretation in radiology and more elaborate ways to integrate it in workflows have been developed (282).

Al and machine learning will continue to be applied to molecular research, development, analysis, and interpretation. The limitations currently are that most large datasets have been


generated using different methods, assays, and samples that have been processed/handled differently. Finally, the clinical annotation and follow up are frequently characterized by substantial missingness and heterogeneity in follow up. Development of high-quality datasets with consistent sample management/analysis and with homogenous, standardized follow-up will be key to the development of high-quality AI tools.

3.4 Medicine development

Background

Cancer is a complex, heterogeneous group of diseases and even if there has been huge progress in the development of treatments in oncology and hematology in the last decades, we still have large gaps in our understanding of cancer biology. The "hallmarks of cancer" were first conceptualized by Hanahan and Weinberg in 2000, and later updated and extended in 2011 and 2022 (283). The current ten hallmarks describe the essential biological capabilities that cancers have. They include sustaining proliferative signaling, evading growth suppressors, resisting cell death, enabling replicative immortality, inducing or accessing vasculature (angiogenesis), activating invasion and metastasis, avoiding immune destruction, deregulating cellular metabolism, genome instability and mutation, and tumor-promoting inflammation. Different classes of medicines have been developed that target these hallmarks; see Figure 39. These medicine classes include, for instance, small molecular targeted therapies, angiogenesis inhibitors, immune checkpoint inhibitors, chimeric antigen receptor T-cell therapies (CAR-Ts), ADCs, but also novel medicine classes.



Figure 39: Hallmarks of cancer.

Source: (283).

The development of new therapeutics in oncology/hematology has accelerated in the last two decades. Oncology trials represented 29% of all initiated trials across all therapeutic areas in 2023 (up from 27% in 2018), with 44% of those trials being phase I trials reflecting a high number of new agents and combinations in development (284). This development is set to continue accelerating, fueled by improved methods and integration of AI across all areas of R&D,





including characterization of cancer host biology, target identification, medicine design, candidate medicine selection, and refined clinical trial designs (see also section 3.5). With improved methods available to a large number of biotech companies, we are likely to see continued development with a brief first-in-class exclusivity followed by very rapidly emerging me-too medicines for the same target(s). Progress in diagnostic methods in recent years, for instance in the area of early detection and MRD, will likely lead to a shift towards a higher proportion of patients diagnosed with early-stage disease and translate to increased efforts to develop medicines for approval based on MRD positivity which opens many previously unavailable indications (e.g., MRD positivity post adjuvant treatment).

Over the last years we have also seen an impressive increase of medicine development in China both of "me-too medicines" and of molecules with novel targets. Between 2013 and 2023, there has been an increase in trials initiated in China compared to the global total from 5% to 35% (285); see also section 5.4. In the coming decade, we should therefore expect to see increasing competition from medicines developed outside the US, Europe, and Japan.

From a medicine development point of view, the last few years have seen a shift towards a rapidly increasing focus on the development of immune checkpoint inhibition in combination with existing and novel agents, ADCs, bi-specific antibodies, cell therapies, but also continued development with kinase inhibitors and novel medicine classes such as PROTACs.

3.4.1 Small molecular targeted therapies

The human genome encodes more than 500 protein kinases. Mutations, overexpression, and dysregulation of some of these kinases have been identified as involved with cancer initiation and progression; see Figure 40.



Figure 40: Approval history of FDA-approved small-molecular kinase inhibitors.

Note: This figure is adapted from Figure 2 in Li et al. 'Kinase Inhibitors and Kinase-Targeted Cancer Therapies: Recent Advances and Future Perspectives.' *Int J Mol Sci.* 2024; 25(10):5489. doi: 10.3390/ijms25105489. This material is licensed under CC BY, allowing for redistribution and adaptation. Source: (286).

There are currently around 70 FDA-approved kinase inhibitors used in oncology/hematology (286, 287). Although kinase inhibitors have not consistently proved to be the "magic bullets"





as they had been anticipated to be at the arrival of imatinib, they provide significant value in indications such as melanoma, GIST, hematologic malignancies, cholangiocarcinoma, lung-, renal-, breast- and bladder cancer. Over time, there has been a clear trend towards novel kinase inhibitors with more potent inhibition of driver mutations and activity in gate keeper mutations (that are associated with resistance), with less off-target toxicity than older agents, and with penetration to the brain, making these agents more effective and less toxic. For instance, osimertinib has rapidly become a frontline therapy in EGFR-mutant NSCLC, as it is a potent inhibitor of the most common EGFR alterations but also EGFR T790M, the most common alteration associated with resistance to the earlier EGFR inhibitors such as erlotinib and gefitinib. Similar examples exist in other alterations such as ALK and ROS1.

The most impressive progress in recent years has been the approval of kinase inhibitors in NSCLC in rare alterations such as ROS1 (288), RET (289), NTRK (290), BRAF (291), HER2 (292), CMET exon 14 skipping mutation (293), and KRAS G12C (294), where clinical trials have become feasible only with the introduction of broad NGS mutation panels. Other kinases have also been targeted successfully in more recent years. Multiple CDK4/6 inhibitors have for instance demonstrated significant value in ER-positive breast cancer in combination with endocrine therapy and are now first-line option for many patients with metastatic disease and also in the adjuvant setting of early-stage disease (295). Ongoing studies are assessing these agents in further indications. PI3K inhibition has succeeded after moving from pan-PI3K inhibitors to more isoform selective PI3K inhibitors and there are now several approved agents covering all PI3K (296) except the beta isoform and the number of indications are expected to increase. Other targets in other diseases have also been successfully targeted such as for instance FGFR in urothelial carcinoma (297) and cholangiocarcinoma (298), IDH1 in cholangiocarcinoma (299) and AML (300), IDH2 in AML (301), FLT3 in AML (302), BCL2 in AML (303), HER2 in colorectal cancer (304), multitarget kinase inhibitors in both first-line and second-line hepatocellular carcinoma (305), multiple, primarily VEGF-targeted agents (306) and HIF-2 α in renal cancer (307), and most recently AKT in breast cancer (308).

An increasing number of tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) have received approval also in the adjuvant setting to reduce the risk of recurrence after early-stage disease. There are for instance approvals for osimertinib in EGFR-mutant NSCLC (309), alectinib in ALK fusions in NSCLC (310), dabrafenib (a BRAF inhibitor) and trametinib (a MEK inhibitor) in high risk BRAF-mutant melanoma (311), imatinib is approved for high-risk patients with GIST (312), abemaciclib and ribociclib in ER-positive, HER2-negative breast cancer (313, 314), and sunitinib in high-risk renal cancer (only in the US) (315). For other rarer targets, adjuvant studies may be challenging from a feasibility perspective, and they would require global concerted efforts to include the number of patients required.

Another area that is being explored is the combination of TKIs with immune checkpoint inhibitors and with other types of agents where more than 400 trials are ongoing (316). Approvals include for instance axitinib with pembrolizumab in first-line renal cancer (317). Other combinations have had issues with toxicity that to some extent has been unexpected: durvalumab in combination with osimertinib was for instance associated with pneumonitis (318), tremelimumab and sunitinib was associated with renal failure (319), nivolumab and crizotinib (320) and pazopanib in combination with nivolumab (321) was associated with hepatic toxicity. The final role of combinations of TKIs with immune checkpoint inhibitors is unclear at this point.

In addition to kinase inhibitors, other types of small molecular medicines like for instance PARP inhibitors have in recent years been proven effective in patients with BRCA-mutant and HRD-





positive ovarian (322) and prostate cancer (323) and BRCA-mutant breast (324) and pancreatic (325) cancer, and DNA methyltransferase inhibitors in myelodysplastic syndromes (326), chronic myelomonocytic leukemia (327), AML (328) and BCL-2 inhibitors with approvals in AML (303), CLL (329), and small lymphocytic lymphoma (330).

Future directions for small molecular targeted therapies

Small molecular kinase inhibitors have been central to medicine development for more than two decades. Although only around 50 of the 500 known kinases are currently targeted in oncology, it is believed that the number of new targets will grow less rapidly in the future. Nevertheless, more than 150 new TKIs are in clinical trials, with many additional molecules in preclinical development (331, 332).

The current focus is primarily on developing therapies that are more potent inhibitors of their targets, as well as molecules capable of inhibiting gate-keeping mutations and other mutations associated with resistance. Additional objectives include improving adverse event profiles, enhancing combinability with other medicine classes, and achieving penetration across the blood-brain barrier to prevent and treat brain metastases, which is a significant clinical challenge in multiple indications (332).

There are still novel targets where molecules are in development, however. Some key targets with ongoing efforts include common KRAS mutations like KRAS G12D which is present in about 40% of pancreatic cancer (333, 334) and also pan-KRAS inhibitors that could benefit patients across many indications including pancreatic, NSCLC, and colorectal cancer (335). Importantly, there are also immunotherapy approaches that may enable targeting tumors with at least some of these KRAS alterations (336). Other new targets with medicines in development include for instance inhibitors of class II-III BRAF mutations, NRG1, WEE1, CHK1.



Figure 41: Future directions for small molecular kinase inhibitors.

3.4.2 Antibodies

Antibodies constitute a cornerstone of modern cancer therapy and are in many ways ideal cancer medicines by their high specificity, biological background, favorable pharmacokinetics, and potential for multiple modes of actions depending on construction and binding epitope. Antibodies have been developed against both ligands and receptors. They have been designed so that the binding of the antibody can shut down or activate the signaling of a receptor due





to a conformational change, inhibit ligand binding, inhibit receptor dimerization, or to predominantly activate the immune system to kill the cell they are binding to or as in the case of immune checkpoint inhibitors, modulation of the immune system itself. There are currently over 50 approved antibodies in oncology/hematology with approvals ranging from the late-stage metastatic to the early-stage neo/adjuvant setting and from monotherapy to combination with other therapies. Antibodies have over the years had a higher rate of success compared with small molecular medicines when assessing the rate of candidate medicines entering phase I to regulatory approval with an overall rate of about one in five compared with one in eight (337), which has triggered significant investments. There are currently several hundred antibodies targeting cancer in clinical development (338). Although some have targets that already have approved antibodies (not least immune checkpoint inhibitor targets) many have new targets, identified through advances in the biological understanding of cancer. In recent years, there have also been substantial developments in the antibody field with the development of ADCs and bispecific antibodies (BsAbs).

Antibody-drug conjugates (ADCs)

There are more than 100 ADCs in clinical development (339) with over 60 unique targets (340). A total of 13 ADCs have been approved so far; see Table 9. ADCs consist of monoclonal antibodies that are linked to an anticancer agent (currently usually a cytotoxic agent) by a synthetic linker. The idea is to enable highly selective delivery where the agent is cleaved off when internalized, thereby increasing the anti-tumor efficacy but at the same time also decreasing the off-target toxicity that is usually significant for cytotoxic therapies. The development of novel cytotoxic payloads and improved linkers are being explored to enable improved safety profiles, as systemic toxicity due to linker instability, target expression at low but insignificant levels in normal tissue has remained an issue with the currently approved agents (341). Other obstacles to ADCs include tumor heterogeneity and resistance due to single target.

Another emerging field related to antibodies are so-called nanobodies and antibody mimetics. Nanobodies are fragments of antibodies consisting of a single monomeric variable antibody (most frequently derived from llamas or camels), whereas antibody mimetics are proteins with binding properties similar to antibodies. Like an antibody, they can thereby bind selectively to a specific antigen. The potential advantage of a nanobody is that it is much smaller and has a lower molecular weight (12-15kDa) than common antibodies (150-160 kDa). Penetration to the interstitial space is thus higher but half-life typically very short compared to antibodies. Nanobodies also lack the immune-activating region of an antibody, which is advantageous in some (but not all) contexts. The first approval for a nanobody came in 2018 (342), and although it was not in oncology (caplacizumab in acquired thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura) it represented an important milestone and has been followed by other approvals (343). Nanobodybased multiple nanobodies and antibody mimetic are in development in oncology both for imaging purposes and as therapies, and it is reasonable to assume that some will result in further approvals in the coming years (344). Yet another similar concept to ADCs are peptidedrug conjugates (PDCs). Instead of antibodies, smaller peptides are used to which medicines are linked. PDCs have the advantage of being smaller molecules that may be associated with higher penetration in tissues compared to ADCs but there are also potential challenges, in particular with short half-life. There is currently one approved PDC, melphalan flufenamide, in the EU (345), but it has been withdrawn from the US in 2024 due to failed confirmatory studies (345).



Table 9: ADCs with approvals in the EU and the US

Generic name	Characteristics	FDA-approved indications (Year of approval)	EMA-approved indications (Year of approval)
Gemtuzumab ozogamicin	Anti-CD33 antibody with acalicheamicin payload	CD33+ AML 2000 (original approval), withdrawn 2011 2017 (re-approved)	CD33+ AML: 2018
Brentuximab vedotin	Anti-CD30 antibody with an MMAE payload	Hodgkin lymphoma: 2011 Mycosis fungoides: 2017 Anaplastic large cell lymphoma: 2017 CD30-expressing lymphomas with chemotherapy: 2018 Hodgkin lymphoma with chemotherapy (pediatric): 2022	Hodgkin lymphoma: 2012 CD30-positive cutaneous T- cell lymphoma: 2018 Anaplastic large cell lymphoma: 2020
Trastuzumab emtansine	Anti-HER2 antibody with a DM1 payload	HER2+ breast cancer: 2013	HER2+ breast cancer: 2013
Inotuzumab ozogamicin	Anti-CD22 antibody with an N-acetyl calicheamicin payload	CD22 pos B-ALL: 2017	CD 22 pos B-ALL: 2017
Moxetumomab pasudotox	Anti-CD22 antibody with a Pseudomonas exotoxin payload	Hairy cell leukemia: 2018 Withdrawn 2022	Hairy cell leukemia: 2021 Withdrawn 2021
Polatuzumab vedotin	Anti-CD79b antibody with an MMAE payload	Diffuse large B cell lymphoma: 2019	Diffuse large B cell lymphoma: 2020
Belantamab mafodotin	Anti-BCMA antibody with an MMAF payload	Multiple myeloma: 2020, Withdrawn 2023	Multiple myeloma: 2020 Withdrawn 2024
Trastuzumab deruxtecan	Anti-HER2 antibody with a DXd payload	HER2+ breast cancer: 2019 HER2+ gastric or gastroesophageal cancer: 2021 HER2 mutated NSCLC: 2022 HER2 low breast cancer: 2022 HER2+ unresectable or metastatic solid tumors: 2024	HER2+ breast cancer: 2021 HER2+ gastric cancer: 2022 HER2 mutated NSCLC: 2023 HER2 low breast cancer: 2023
Enfortumab vedotin	Anti-nectin-4 antibody with an MMAE payload	Urothelial carcinoma: 2019 Urothelial carcinoma in combination with pembrolizumab: 2023	Urothelial carcinoma: 2022 Urothelial carcinoma in combination with pembrolizumab: 2024
Sacituzumab govitecan	Anti-TROP2 antibody with an SN-38 payload	Triple-negative breast cancer: 2020 Urothelial carcinoma: 2021 ER+, HER2- breast cancer: 2023	Triple-negative breast cancer: 2021 ER+, HER2- breast cancer: 2023
Loncastuximab tesirine	Anti-CD19 antibody with a PBD dimer payload	Large B cell lymphoma: 2021	B-cell lymphomas: 2022
Tisotumab vedotin	Anti-TF antibody with an MMAE payload	Cervical cancer: 2021	Cervical cancer: (2025)
Mirvetuximab soravtansine	Anti-FRα antibody with a DM4	Ovarian, fallopian tube and peritoneal cancers: 2022	Ovarian, fallopian tube and peritoneal cancers: 2024

Notes: There are additional approved ADCs in China only (iodine I-131 metuximab for liver cancer (2011), disitamab vedotin for gastric cancer (2021)). Source: (346).

Future directions for ADCs

With more than 100 different agents covering 60 unique targets in clinical development (339), there will be continued advances with novel targets, payloads, and improved linkers in the coming years. Multiple new ADC concepts are being explored ranging from bispecific, conditionally active (probody-drug conjugates), protein-degrader, dual-drug, and immunestimulating ADCs. These concepts are believed to have different advantages. Probody-drug conjugates may enhance tumor specificity, bispecific ADCs, dual-drug, and protein degrader ADCs may address resistance and heterogeneity. Bi-specific ADCs are developed that target different epitopes of the same antigen (biparatopic ADCs) and bispecific ADCs that target two different antigens. Bi-paratopic ADCs have shown clinical efficacy with a response rate of 41% in pre-treated patients (347), and other concepts such as MET-directed agents are in pre-clinical testing (348). Bi-specific antibody ADCs targeting different antigens are being developed using for instance EGFR/MET (349), EGFR/ MUC1 (350), and EGFR/HER3 (351). The emerging data support efficacy but there are also relatively pronounced toxicities in some cases, indicating that further work is required. Probody-drug conjugates represent a version of "pro-drugs", i.e., the concept is to make the ADC active only in the tumor environment. This can be done by either masking moieties that are removed or the antigen-binding site changing conformation in response to certain tumor or tumor environment-associated factors like acidic conditions or proteases. Probody-drug conjugates with masking moieties that are removed by proteases are in clinical trials and have reported initial efficacy and safety data in heavily pre-treated patients that support the concept although the response rates so far are modest (352), and the concept of ADCs with conformational change in acidic environment is also in clinical trials (353).



Figure 42: Future directions for antibody-drug conjugates.

Protein degrader ADCs (also called degrader-antibody conjugates, DACs) have for instance been developed against ER alpha (354), HER2 (355) and GSPT1 (356). ADCs designed to improve immune therapy have also been explored. Triggering innate immunity specifically in the tumor is a concept that will require administration that is highly exclusive to tumor sites. ADCs could





potentially ensure local administration and attempts at including agonists for toll like receptors. Initial data has been a mix of failed trials but also some trials showing activity, supporting that the concept in refined form is likely viable (357). Another avenue that is explored is ADCs where the payload is a stimulator of interferon genes (STING) agonist. There is compelling data in pre-clinical models (358), but the initial clinical trial has been on temporary hold which is now lifted, however. Finally, there are efforts to develop ADCs that carry two different payloads at the same time in order to address tumor heterogeneity and decrease risk of resistance. Initial data indicate that this is a viable approach (359, 360). There are also about 100 clinical trials with PDCs underway.

Bispecific antibodies (BsAbs)

Another rapidly emerging area within the antibody field are antibodies with two different binding epitopes, so-called bispecific antibodies (BsAbs). Unlike monoclonal antibodies, which typically target a single antigen, bispecific antibodies are designed to bind to a tumor-specific antigen (e.g., BCMA on multiple myeloma cells) and an immune cell receptor (e.g., CD3 on T-cells), or to a second tumor antigen, which may enhance specificity and reduce the likelihood of antigen escape/resistance (361). Bispecific antibodies represent a novel class of immunotherapies that are rapidly gaining traction, particularly in hematologic cancers although there are also approved agents in solid tumors. There are currently 12 bispecific antibodies approved in oncology globally, 10 of which were approved in 2021 or later; see Table 10.

Generic name	Target	Mode of action	Year of approval	Indication
Catumaxomab	EpCAM and CD3	TDCC	2009, withdrawn EU 2013	Ovarian ascites intraperitoneal
Blinatumomab	CD19 and CD3	TDCC BiTE	2014 (US, EU, Japan)	ALL
Amivantamab	EGFR and MET	Duobody, signaling inhibition + ADCC	2021 (US, EU)	NSCLC exon 20 insertion (2021) NSCLC in combination with lazertinib (2024)
Tebentafusp	gp100-HLA- A*02 and CD3	TDCC scFv-TCR fusion	2022 (US, EU)	Uveal melanoma
Mosunetuzumab	CD20 × CD3	TDCC KiH	2022 (US, EU)	Non-Hodgkin lymphoma
Cadonilimab	PD1 × CTLA4 Dual checkpoint inhibition	Tetrabody	2022 (China)	Hepatocellular carcinoma
Teclistamab	BCMA × CD3	TDCC Duobody	2022 (US, EU)	Multiple myeloma
Glofitamab	CD20 × CD3	TDCC CrossMAb	2023 (US, EU)	DLBCL
Epcoritamab	CD20 × CD3	TDCC Duobody	2023 (US, EU, Japan)	DLBCL
Talquetamab	GPRC5D × CD3	TDCC Duobody	2023 (US, EU)	Multiple myeloma
Elranatamab	BCMA × CD3	TDCC bsAb	2023 (US, EU)	Multiple myeloma
Odronextamab	CD20 × CD3	TDCC Duobody	2024 (EU), denied US 2024	Follicular lymphoma, DLBCL

Table	10:	Bispecific	antibodies	with	global	approvals
labic		Dispectifie	anciboarco		Siobai	approvats

Notes: TDCC = T cell-dependent cellular cytotoxicity. Source: (362, 363).





Bispecific antibodies have seen high complete response rates in hematologic cancers like B-cell lymphomas, ALL, and multiple myeloma. In some indications, bispecific antibodies have emerged as an alternative to existing treatments, specifically CAR T-cell therapies, with the advantages of being off-the-shelf products that can be administered immediately (as opposed to CAR-Ts that take weeks), cheaper to produce, and with less logistical challenges (364). There has also been progress in solid tumors, most notably with a recent approval in NSCLC (365) and a recently reported first-line trial where the bispecific antibody amivantamab in combination with an EGFR inhibitor had superior progression-free survival (23.7 vs. 16.6 months) compared to current standard of care (osimertinib monotherapy) (366), and another in uveal melanoma (367).

While bispecific antibodies hold great promise, there are also several challenges. Cytokine release syndrome is a relatively common serious toxicity caused by massive T-cell activation, which limits the use of bispecific antibodies in community oncology settings. Strategies to mitigate cytokine release syndrome have been identified, such as pretreatment with steroids, step-up dosing, subcutaneous administration, modification of CD3 affinities and prodrug concepts. The first generation of bispecific antibodies also had a relatively short half-life. Furthermore, tumors can develop resistance by tumor antigen escape where tumor cells can downregulate or lose expression of the target antigen. Finally, in solid tumors there are unique challenges due to the immunosuppressive tumor microenvironment which can inhibit the activity of bispecific antibodies.

Future directions for BsAbs

In total, there are more than 200 bispecific antibodies in clinical development, with 60 different targets and more than 100 target combinations (368). 25% of these agents are in development for hematology, while 75% target solid tumors. Among them, 5% are approved, 5% are in phase III trials, and 40% are in phase II. There are multiple types of bispecific antibodies ranging from dual modulators of signaling pathways such as EGFR/MET (365), HER2/HER3 (369), EGFR/HER2 (370), HER2/HER2 (371), tumor-targeted receptor agonists, bispecific ADCs (347), bispecific T cell engagers (372), bispecific natural killer cell engagers (373), bispecific innate immune cell engagers (374), bispecific ADCs that include both cytotoxic payloads and, e.g., PROTACs. The success of the field will soon likely be driven by the identification of tumor-specific antigens (as even low levels of expression on normal cells are associated with toxicity) and combination therapies. There are also multi-specific and oligoclonal antibodies in development, but these have not yet entered late-stage clinical trials in oncology (377).

3.4.3 Immuno-oncology

In the last decade, immunotherapy with immune checkpoint inhibitors has become a cornerstone of cancer therapy with therapies targeting CTLA-4, PD-1, and LAG-3. PD-1 treatments, for example, work by targeting the interactions between proteins on the surface of T cells and tumor cells that normally inhibit the immune response against cancer (378, 379). By blocking these interactions, checkpoint inhibitors effectively unleash the immune system to attack and destroy cancer cells, providing a groundbreaking alternative to more conventional therapies; see Figure 43.

Many patients have substantial benefits from these therapies and a subset of patients with metastatic disease in indications like melanoma, lung, and renal cancer and are likely cured from their disease (380). The longest documented follow-up of 10 years is in patients with



metastatic melanoma randomized to ipilimumab (a CTLA-4 antibody) and nivolumab (a PD-1 antibody), ipilimumab alone, or nivolumab alone. The median melanoma-specific survival was more than 120 months for the combination (with 37% of the patients alive at the end of the trial), and among patients who were progression-free at 3 years, 10-year melanoma-specific survival was 96% with nivolumab plus ipilimumab, 97% with nivolumab, and 88% with ipilimumab (381). In other indications, the benefit is not as high, but nevertheless these agents have significantly improved outcomes across many indications.



Figure 43: Mechanism of PD-1/PD-L1 immune checkpoint inhibition. Notes: figure adapted from (378) and (379).

Immune checkpoint inhibitor antibodies against CTLA-4 (ipilimumab, tremelimumab), PD-1 (pembrolizumab, nivolumab, cemiplimab, dostarlimab), PD-L1 (atezolizumab, durvalumab, avelumab), and LAG-3 (relatlimab) have been approved across more than a dozen solid malignancies (melanoma, breast, cervical, colorectal, endometrial, esophageal, gastric, head and neck, hepatocellular, lung, renal, urothelial cancer, mesothelioma) and Hodgkin and primary mediastinal large B-cell lymphoma. The position of these therapies has also moved rapidly to front-line metastatic therapy in several indications and to neo/adjuvant approvals in patients with early-stage melanoma, renal cancer, NSCLC, esophageal cancer, urothelial carcinoma, and triple-negative breast cancer. An indication-agnostic approval has been granted by the FDA in patients with MSI-H status (382) and high TMB, as these patients have a higher likelihood of benefit from PD-1 targeted therapy (383). The success of the initial immune checkpoint inhibitors has led to the development of multiple PD-1/PD-L1 antibodies globally, with multiple approvals in Europe (see Figure 44) and the US, as well as multiple China-only²² approvals. A recent advance was an approved combination of the first LAG-3 antibody (a novel immune target) in combination with a PD-1 antibody in melanoma (384).

²² Examples are candonilimab, envafolimab, penpulimab, serplulimab, sintilimab, sugemalimab, tislelizumab, zimberelimab, and the PD-1/VEGF bispecific antibody ivonescimab.







Source: EMA (385).

The introduction of immune checkpoint inhibitors has opened up a wealth of studies to assess the added value of these agents in combinations with other medicine classes ranging from chemotherapies to targeted therapies. This has resulted in approvals in a large number of indications; e.g., in metastatic NSCLC, the majority of patients without driver mutations are eligible for PD-1 antibody in combination with standard platinum doublet and only a minority of patients receives PD-1 antibody monotherapy in the first-line setting (386). There are also approvals for combinations with TKIs such as for instance cabozantinib/nivolumab and axitinib/pembrolizumab in first-line metastatic renal cancer (387, 388). Currently, there is a trend that a subset of patients appears to benefit from monotherapy with these agents while a larger subset derives benefit from the combination with other agents. Single-agent checkpoint inhibition has in general a good safety profile, but the combination of PD-1 or PD-L1 inhibitors with CTLA-4 inhibitors is associated with a relatively high frequency of immune-related toxicity that needs careful management (389).

Future directions for immune checkpoint inhibitors

The success of PD-1/PD-L1 and CTLA-4 targeted antibodies has highlighted the importance and potential of our immune systems in oncology. It has validated immune escape as a phenomenon and that it is possible to target and reverse immune escape in some patients. Despite more than a decade of intense activities with PD-1/PD-L1 and CTLA-4 antibodies, it is still, however, an area under development. Ongoing and future challenges include elucidating the value of different combinations and selecting patients appropriately. The last decade has been dominated by thousands of clinical trials assessing PD-1/PD-L1 in combination with different therapies. However, in 2022 after a decade of year over year increases, there was for the first time a decrease in the number of trials primarily driven by a reduction in phase II studies including anti-PD-1/PD-L1 mAbs (although still close to 1200 new phase II trials were initiated) (390). This may be due to both a saturation of approvals for PD-1/PD-L1 targeted agents but may also relate to several PD-1 agents coming off patent in a few years. There is however an increase in the number of phase I trials of newer theories such as different types of cell therapies and bispecific antibodies, and a growth in the number of targets for new agents (390).





There are still thousands of ongoing immune therapy trials that are yet to be read out and they are dominated by trials of antibodies against PD-1/PD-L1 followed by CTLA-4, TIGIT, LAG-3 and then a string of many other targets. Evidently not all these targets will proceed to have approved medicines. For example, there have recently been set backs in trials with TIGIT-targeted agents (391, 392). Even with a 10% success rate, we should expect many new agents, as there are close to 200 different targets being assessed.

Future challenges also include improved biomarkers to enable more appropriate patient selection. Since the immune system has the ability to remember and destroy new tumor clones as they emerge, immunotherapy is likely to remain a cornerstone in almost all areas of oncology. These therapies have in recent years gained several approvals in the neo/adjuvant setting after years of increasing indications within metastatic disease. We are likely to see many more neo/adjuvant indications with immune checkpoint inhibitors alone as well as in combination with other agents. Importantly, these new neo/adjuvant indications will represent opportunities for developing new indications for patients that have recurred after neo/adjuvant immunotherapy.

Immune modulation, provided that the therapies have a good safety profile, may also become important in the prevention of cancer as our immune systems change with aging, which is likely a strong contributing factor to the high incidence of cancer in the elderly.

3.4.4 Cell-based therapies

There are three types of autologous T cell immunotherapy that have reached approvals in the last few years: 1) tumor-infiltrating lymphocyte (TIL) therapies, 2) genetically engineered T cell receptors T cell therapies (TCR-T cell therapies), and 3) CAR T-cell therapies. TIL therapy received its first approval for lifileucel in 2024 (FDA only) for the treatment of advanced melanoma (393). There are also compelling data for cervical cancer (394), and ongoing trials in for instance ovarian cancer and NSCLC. This strategy is particularly promising for "hot tumors", characterized by a tumor microenvironment (TME) enriched with tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes, indicating a preexisting immune response (395). TCR T-cell therapies involve expanding T cells with genetically encoded TCRs directed toward specific targets. Importantly, the targets can be intracellular as opposed to CARTs that are limited to cell surface proteins. The first approval for a TCR came in 2022 for tebentafusp in uveal melanoma (367), which is a TCR-based bispecific molecule that targets the GP100 peptide presented by HLA-A*02:01 on melanoma cells while simultaneously binding to and activating T cells to kill the tumor cells. This is not a conventional TCR-T therapy but a fusion of a TCR targeting a cancer antigen and a T-cell engager. A second approval came in synovial sarcoma in 2024 (FDA only) for afamitresgene autoleucel (396). The treatment includes collecting T cells from a patient's blood, genetically engineering them in a lab, and then infusing them back. Genetic engineering produces a T-cell receptor that is better able to recognize and bind to a protein called MAGE-A4 in cancer cells. Ongoing trials in other indication also show promising activity in for instance urothelial carcinoma (397), indicating that we will likely see more approvals in the coming years in different indications.

In contrast, CAR T-cell therapy involves expanding genetically engineered T cells equipped with synthetic receptors (CARs) that recognize specific antigens on cancer cells (398). There are currently six FDA and EMA-approved CAR T-cell therapies; see Table 11. Four of the platforms are targeting CD19 in B-cell malignancies and 2 are targeting BCMA in multiple myeloma. Response rates are impressive in these heavily pre-treated patients but there are also complexities with these agents. Some patients experience cytokine release syndrome and





transient neurological adverse events making administration complex. Importantly, CD19targeted CARTs can lead to B cell aplasia which requires maintenance therapy of intravenous immunoglobulins from normal donors (as all B cells express CD19). Although very rare, secondary malignancies of T-cell origin, including chimeric antigen receptor (CAR)-positive malignancies, have also been reported within weeks and up to several years after treatment of hematologic malignancies with BCMA- or CD19-targeted CAR T-cell therapy (399).

Generic name	Type of therapy	Target	EMA approval	FDA approval	Indications
Tisagenlecleucel	CAR-T	CD19	Aug 2018	Aug 2017	ALL DLBCL Follicular lymphoma (FDA only)
Axicabtagene ciloleucel	CAR-T	CD19	Aug 2018	Oct 2017	DLBCL PMBCL Follicular lymphoma 2nd-line LBCL (FDA only)
Brexucabtagene autoleucel	CAR-T	CD19	Dec 2020	Jul 2020	Mantle cell lymphoma ALL (FDA only)
Lisocabtagene maraleucel	CAR-T	CD19	Apr 2022	Feb 2021	DLBCL PMBCL HGBCL Follicular lymphoma grade 3B 2nd-line LBCL (FDA only)
ldecabtagene vicleucel	CAR-T	ВСМА	Aug 2021	Mar 2021	Relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma
Ciltacabtagene autoleucel	CAR-T	ВСМА	May 2022	Feb 2022	Relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma
Tebentafusp	TCR-based bispecific molecule	GP100 peptide presented by on melanoma cells (HLA restricted)	Apr 2022	Jan 2022	Metastatic uveal melanoma (HLA restricted)
Lifileucel	TIL		Not approved	Feb 2024	Metastatic melanoma
Afamitresgene autoleucel	TCR	MAGE-A4 (HLA restricted)	Not approved	Aug 2024	Synovial sarcoma (HLA restricted)

Table 11: Cell therapies in oncology with approvals in the EU and the US

Future directions for cell-based therapies

Cell-based therapies represent a significant advance in oncology with multiple approvals in hematology and very recently also in solid tumors. A current research direction is the development of CAR-Ts with novel targets (other than CD19 and BCMA) that can potentially expand the use to other indications, with targets such as CD20, CD22, CD30, CD33, CD123, EGFR, HER2, WT1, GPC3, CD38, MUC1, mesothelin, GD2, and neoantigens being explored (400). Some of these have already demonstrated clinical efficacy, e.g., CAR-Ts with CD22 in ALL and non-Hodgkin lymphoma (401), CD30 in Hodgkin lymphoma (402), CD123 in myelodysplastic syndrome (403).

There are also multiple efforts to design safer and more effective CAR-T strategies. More sophisticated engineered T cells, such as synthetic TCR and antigen receptor (STAR) (404), HLA-





independent T cell receptors (405), and alternative antigen receptor designs (406), to help improve the issue of low antigen sensitivity and a gradual loss of effector functions that limit clinical applicability of CAR-modified T cells are being developed. Furthermore, gene editing has also been used to make the CAR-Ts without PD-1 expression and to secrete antibodies against PD-L1 or secrete other immune modulating agents locally in the tumor that may help overcome potential resistance mechanisms (407). There are also developments in using CARnatural killer (CAR-NK) cells which may offer some advantages as they do not require HLA compatibility and exhibit low safety concerns (408). CAR designs are also being introduced in other immune cells, such as dendritic cells, macrophages, regulatory T cells.

There have been doubts concerning the role of cell-based therapies in solid tumors as it has been a challenge to find antigens that are consistently expressed in a similar way to CD19 in Bcell malignancies and due to a different tumoral stroma. Recent data and approvals for TILs and TCRs strongly support a future with many cell-based therapies also in solid tumors. Multiple factors, including identification/validation of targets, solving regulatory compliance requirements, logistics, costs, and efficacy of other types of therapies such as bispecific antibodies will determine the ultimate role of cell therapy in solid malignancies.

BsAbs are perhaps in the short term the biggest competitive "threat" to cell-based therapies, as BsAbs are off-the-shelf products that enable immediate treatment whereas CAR-Ts take five to six weeks to produce for each patient (409-411). With BsAbs, older patients who are not eligible for CAR-Ts are able to be treated and adverse events might be fewer with BsAbs. However, BsAbs require regular administration whereas CAR-Ts are a one-time treatment. CAR-Ts require that patients have access to specialized care centers, but this might not be the case with BsAbs.



Future directions for cell-based therapies

Figure 45: Future directions for cell-based therapies.





3.4.5 Radioligand therapy

A radioligand consists of a targeting molecule (often a small molecule or peptide) that binds specifically to a receptor or antigen on cancer cells (412). The ligand is attached to a radioactive isotope, which, upon binding to the cancer cell, emits radiation that damages the cell's DNA, ultimately killing it. In recent years, there have been two EMA approvals in 2017 and 2022 with agents targeting the somatostatin receptor in neuroendocrine tumors (403) and PSMA in prostate cancer (413). The use of radioligands has implications for treating centers as logistics and handling of radioactive waste materials is different from other antitumoral therapies, requiring additional site infrastructure and staff capabilities (414, 415).

Radioligand therapy is an emerging field with increased development activities and where we will likely see further approvals in the coming years, given the about 40 initiated trials in 2023 (416). There are also ongoing studies with the approved Lutetium Lu 177 dotatate to assess activity in breast cancer and Merkel cell carcinoma. Novel agents are being tested with the majority of efforts taking place in prostate cancer, neuroendocrine cancer, NSCLC, pancreatic cancer but also non-Hodgkin lymphoma (416, 417).

3.4.6 Novel medicine classes and challenging targets

Although the last two decades have seen a wealth of novel agents targeting kinases and immune checkpoints, most of our proteome is currently not "targetable" (therapeutically actionable), and many interesting targets that are common in cancer have remained elusive. Common drivers such as RAS, MYC, and other transcription factors have proved difficult to target, owing to large protein-protein interaction interfaces and/or lack of deep protein pockets and a complex biology with mechanisms of action requiring association with many co-factors.

Novel medicine classes are likely to enable the targeting of targets that have been out of reach so far. This includes the following classes:

- **PROTACs (proteolysis-targeting chimeras):** They are a class of compounds that tag specific proteins for degradation. Although challenges remain with PROTACs before they are in the clinic, there is substantial evidence supporting the concept (418-421), and it is likely to enable targeting previously therapeutically inactionable targets. PROTACs are also being developed as payloads for ADCs and for bispecific ADCs.
- Gene editing / therapy: This technology has started to become a reality in mono-genic diseases with the introduction of the CRISPR/Cas9 method. The first successful CRISPR/Cas9 technology therapeutics represent important milestones in medicine development and there are already approvals in sickle cell disease and beta thalassemia (422, 423). By contrast, cancer is characterized by alterations in many genes that cause abnormal behavior. The path to treating diseases like cancer will be long, as correcting a single gene will typically not be sufficient. CRISPR technology is however already accelerating our biological understanding of cancer, mechanisms of variants, and implications of therapies, as the technique enables the development of models that were previously unavailable to us (424).
- Oncolytic virotherapy: Oncolytic viruses are a form of immunotherapy that uses modified viruses to infect and destroy cancer cells (425). A genetically modified version of the virus is injected into the tumor. When the virus enters the cancer cells, it makes a copy of itself, which causes the cancer cells to burst and die. As the cells die, they release proteins that trigger the immune system to target any cancer cells in the body that have the same proteins, while the virus does not enter healthy cells. Oncolytic





viral therapy is an emerging area with a single approval for talimogene laherparepvec in melanoma in the EU in 2015 (426), two approvals in the US (melanoma and bladder cancer) (426, 427), and an approval in glioblastoma in Japan (428). There are multiple ongoing trials with oncolytic viral therapies, and we should expect further approvals in the coming years.

- **siRNA / RNA interference:** This is another rapidly developing area with four approved agents in the last years (429-432), although progress in oncology is yet to materialize.
- Therapeutic cancer vaccines: Some cancer cells have certain molecules, called cancer-specific antigens, on their surface that healthy cells do not have. Therapeutic cancer vaccines aim to stimulate an immune response against these antigens. Cancer vaccines may be non-personalized (i.e., targeting cancer antigens not specific to an individual person) or personalized with vaccines that are specifically tailored to each patient's mutational profile (433, 434). The first and thus far only cancer vaccine is sipuleucel-T for prostate cancer, approved by the FDA in 2010 and by the EMA in 2013 but withdrawn in Europe in 2015 (435, 436). Since then, progress has unfortunately been slow. However, with advances in mRNA vaccine technology that spurred the development of the COVID-19 vaccines in record time during the pandemic, the field of personalized cancer vaccines has accelerated. The development of personalized vaccines that are created based on the selection of the most likely immunogenic mutations of each patients' tumor is now in larger scale clinical trials. If the approach is effective, it has the potential to truly make cancer treatment personalized. Results have been somewhat mixed so far but in 2024, an investigational personalized mRNA cancer vaccine, in combination with the immune checkpoint inhibitor pembrolizumab, indicated positive results in adjuvant melanoma compared with pembrolizumab alone in a phase II trial (437), but definitive data that can lead to approval remain to be presented. Key challenges likely relate to predicting immunogenicity of epitopes presented (to select the best targets for the vaccine) and potentially addressing immune escape mechanisms that are present by adding other therapies such as immune checkpoint inhibitors for instance (437).



Figure 46: Novel medicine classes in oncology.

Some of the most common alterations in cancer such as mutations in TP53 are still elusive, but there are ongoing efforts ongoing that hold promise. Successfully targeting KRAS mutations would open up for significant advances in treating, e.g., pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma and colorectal cancer where around 85% and 43% of patients, respectively, have KRAS mutations (438). TP53 is also one of the most mutated genes in cancer and the ability to target it would be another significant advance. Similar to with KRAS, there are multiple different approaches explored for TP53, ranging from small molecules (439-441) to immune therapeutic approaches (442, 443). Although many other targets in cancer remain elusive, there are reasons to be optimistic. These targets are likely only challenging to target but not untargetable.





3.5 Artificial intelligence in cancer care

Health care is becoming increasingly rich in data generated from patients, healthcare records that have transitioned to digital format, and new technologies like NGS that are providing detailed genomic/molecular characteristics of patients. Furthermore, imaging and pathology is used in digital format and wearable technologies are starting to enable capturing data from patients that have previously not been possible - ranging from vital parameters to the spoken word. The amount of data generated requires computer-assisted analysis in the form of AI/deep learning in order to make sense and develop understandable output that can help clinicians and patients in a meaningful way.

Machine learning has been extensively applied to image analysis and current data support that it can have a high accuracy in diagnosis of various medical conditions (444). In cancer, it has been applied to for instance diagnosis of melanoma, where the performance was similar to trained dermatologists (445), or better (446). Machine learning has also been applied to various areas of radiology imaging including mammography interpretation (447), thoracic screening imaging (448), and as a tool to help improve monitoring and control (449). The application of AI/deep learning to radiology is clearly starting to show interesting results, not least as it may assist in decreasing the interobserver variability of radiology assessments. Implementation will also require standardization, using similar formats and actual pipes and structure for large volume data sharing/computation (450).



Figure 47: Broad areas of AI application in health care.



In digital pathology, AI has demonstrated accurate mitosis detection, characterization of histologic features such as nuclei, tubules and epithelium, count events, and characterization and classification of tissue (451-454). Deep learning has also helped to identify some features that are currently not used and that may be prognostic, such as stromal features (455), tumor-adjacent benign tissue in prostate cancer (456), and nuclear shape/orientation (457). Deep learning in digital pathology has been shown to be able to predict specific genomic/molecular characteristics such as mutations in lung cancer (458), MSI status (459, 460), and PD-L1 status (461). For some parameters in pathology such as determination of grade, there is substantial interobserver variability (462). One of the most likely first broad clinical uses of deep learning in digital pathology will be the standardization of such parameters.

Al is also being applied in medicine development, a process that used to be cumbersome and time intensive. The process typically begins with identifying a potential medicine target, followed by the design and testing of compounds/molecules that may bind to it. For example, the first mechanisms behind immune-checkpoint inhibition were already identified in 1974, but it took more than 20 years to study and show promising effects of immune checkpoint inhibitors in mice in 1996, followed by phase I/II studies in humans starting in 2001 and the first regulatory approval in 2011 (463). Although many breakthroughs have improved our understanding of cancer biology, the success rates for screened molecules entering phase I studies with eventual regulatory approval was 3.4% in oncology trials conducted in 2000-2015 (464). With low success rates and long development times, there is a strong interest in applying deep learning to various steps of the medicine development process. Machine learning is now increasingly being applied to almost all stages of medicine discovery and development as well as biomarker and clinical follow up data. In medicine discovery, it is being tested for target identification and validation, primarily based on gene-disease associations (465-468), but also on prediction of target therapeutic addressability (469-471). In compound screening and lead discovery, it has been applied to compound design and ligand-based compound screening (472). In preclinical development, it is applied to biomarker identification, predictive signatures, and prediction. In clinical development, it is being applied to for instance digital pathology and biomarker assessments as well as assisting to identify patients for clinical trials.

In the coming years, AI will be included in various aspects of clinical care. Applying AI to imaging analysis in radiology, skin diseases/retina, and digital pathology will help to standardize and potentially improve assessments. It can also improve quality of care and reduce stress for physicians by assisting in treatment decisions. AI analysis of data from wearable technologies has the potential to improve quality of care by identifying situations where the patient needs medical assistance and by providing more granular information on a patient's symptoms and quality of life. It should also be emphasized that the successful application of AI to these areas will require large and high-quality clinical datasets, as the quality of the datasets determines the performance of the results. Rigorous validation in different datasets to prove performance will be key before clinical use. Another key aspect for the application of these products in clinical care is to respect patient integrity and confidentiality in line with privacy regulations such as GDPR in the EU. Unlike the application of AI to many technology products where consumer data are used without much concern for privacy, inappropriate use in health care will be detrimental and may severely damage and delay the integration of these technologies in clinical care.



3.6 Surrogate endpoints in clinical studies

Most cancer medicines are introduced in the treatment of patients with late-stage or metastatic disease. Their use may lead to improved survival, but the magnitude of the effect is seldom known when the medicine is first introduced, as surrogate endpoints, such as progression free survival (PFS) and objective response rate (ORR), are often used in clinical trials. Surrogate endpoints trade the advantage of reducing the time needed to conduct clinical trials (and hence accelerating patient access to new treatment options) for the disadvantage of greater uncertainty regarding patient-centered outcomes (e.g., overall survival (OS) and quality of life). Analyzing trials of 188 indications of 107 cancer medicines approved by the US FDA in 2006-2017, a study showed that the use of ORR or PFS as the primary endpoint was associated with 19 months or 11 months, respectively, shorter study duration compared to using OS (473). This can be compared to the average development time of a medicine - from early clinical trials to medicine approval - of about 6 to 15 years in the US (474).

The debate about appropriate endpoints for medicine approval in oncology has been going on for almost two decades and much has been learned (475). In general, the use of ORR alone is not enough, and the use of PFS is only suitable if it is strongly associated with OS (476). Surrogate endpoints are essential in certain settings, e.g. when the assessment of OS takes several years (e.g. early-stage cancers) and when crossover and the number of lines of therapy administered after the study medicine can dilute the chances of demonstrating clinically relevant effects on OS (477, 478). It is important to note that in late-stage disease PFS and OS may not differ much (479). A statistically significant increase in PFS with borderline clinical relevance (fewer than 2 months) that does not translate into a similar or larger impact on OS is not useful. However, it might happen that there is a modest median PFS benefit but a substantial effect on OS. For instance, in the pivotal study for ipilimumab there was no benefit in median PFS but a significant median OS benefit of close to 4 months difference favoring ipilimumab, with a continuous survival advantage and 20 percent survival at 7-8 years followup (480, 481). A recent important advance in surrogate endpoints from a regulatory point of view is the acceptance of MRD in multiple myeloma, where the FDA has formally accepted the marker based on robust evidence (254). A challenge with surrogate endpoints is also their transferability to routine practice, as they need to be easily measured to inform stopping or switching of therapy (482).

Many recent medicines target rare alterations. In these small indications it is not feasible to perform large-scale randomized phase III clinical trials to gain regulatory approval. Instead, approvals must be based on smaller phase II trials using PFS as primary endpoint, in order to not delay patient access to these medicines. Furthermore, tumor heterogeneity is a challenge when treatments are entering clinical practice. Tumor development is also an important difficulty which may include selection of clones that can be treatment related. Thus, demonstrating OS advantage can be very challenging in heavily pre-treated patients, and PFS may be a more useful endpoint. Also, evasion of immune response can be difficult to study as patient groups are small and heterogenous.

Ways to improve the robustness of the demonstration of clinical benefit compared to historical controls include the development of "synthetic" control arms, based on data from clinical registries capturing outcome (483). In theory, this may also become an option for other medicines with more common targets provided that the synthetic-control-arm data are robust and from high-quality sources.





3.7 Clinical effectiveness and real-world evidence

If a new medicine demonstrates efficacy in a randomized controlled trial (RCT), it means that the medicine works under controlled conditions and pre-defined endpoints. A patient treated in clinical practice does not necessarily fit the inclusion and exclusion criteria of clinical trials, however, as many patients are older and have more co-morbidities. Co-morbidities, treatments for co-morbidities, and dose reductions may influence the outcome for patients. Furthermore, the sequence and combinations of treatments may differ from what is permitted in protocols for clinical trials.

The discrepancy between treatment in an RCT and in clinical practice is the main argument for conducting clinical effectiveness studies. These studies include different aspects of effectiveness and safety from the perspective of the individual patient, the healthcare system, and of the broader society. Clinical effectiveness studies use data from clinical practice, usually extracted from patient charts (real-world data, RWD). In Europe, RWD is increasingly used as supportive evidence for regulatory approvals by the EMA (484). The European Organization for Research and Treatment Consortium (EORTC) has recently published their position on development of RWD evidence (485).

Clinical effectiveness studies can demonstrate which treatments are effective in real-world settings, providing insights into outcomes and long-term effects across different patient groups. They may also uncover previously unknown aspects that warrant further research. While the volume of data collected for each patient is often substantial, RWD frequently lack completeness and exhibit significant variability in assays, scan intervals, and terminology compared to clinical trials.

Efforts are underway to create extensive datasets combining clinical follow-up information with comprehensive genomic profiling (486, 487). These datasets have the potential to transform treatment by enabling the identification of therapies tailored to specific patient subgroups. Moreover, they could prove invaluable in medicine development, serving as synthetic control arms for rare patient populations where randomization is not feasible, and supporting label expansions to include subgroups not represented in pivotal trials. To realize their full potential, these datasets must include relevant variables and maintain high completeness rates. If achieved, they can provide high-quality RWD that supports evidence-based medical practice and facilitates reimbursement decisions.





4. Access to cancer medicines and molecular diagnostics

Key messages of this chapter

Comprehensive patient access to new cancer medicines requires three key steps.

Before cancer medicines reach patients, they must undergo regulatory approval, receive public reimbursement, and achieve uptake in clinical practice. Regulatory approval ensures safety, quality, and efficacy, reimbursement secures financial access through healthcare payers, and uptake in clinical practice enables actual usage by patients. These steps - at the European, country, and local/hospital level - illustrate the complexity and dependencies in patient access.

The EMA has approved 194 new cancer medicines since 1995, with a marked acceleration in approvals after 2012.

From 1995 to 2024, the EMA approved 194 new cancer medicines. The number of approvals has increased significantly from on average one new medicine per year in 1995-2000 to around 14 medicines per year in 2021-2024. In addition, there were 318 approvals of new indications of previously approved medicines. New medicine approvals consisted mostly of targeted therapies and immunotherapies. Most medicines were approved for use in solid tumors (62%), but a considerable share was approved in hematology (38%). An increasing number of new medicines has an orphan designation (37% in 2015-2024), demonstrating a strong focus on less prevalent cancer types.

Stark country inequalities in reimbursement of new cancer medicines exist.

Countries in Western Europe tend to reimburse more cancer medicines and reimburse them faster than countries in Central and Eastern Europe and smaller countries. For example, Germany reimbursed nearly all cancer medicines with EMA approval in 2019-2022 within 100 days, whereas countries such as Malta, Estonia, Slovakia, and Romania reimbursed fewer than 20% of new medicines and the average time to reimbursement was close to 900 days in Latvia and Lithuania, leading to stark inequalities in patient access to new treatments.

Molecular diagnostics is critical for the implementation of precision oncology, yet its availability differs widely between countries.

With nearly half of EMA-approved indications for solid tumors in 2015-2020 being linked to a biomarker, the availability and uptake of biomarker testing is crucial to enable patient access. This is also reflected in the launch of the first recommendation by ESMO in 2020 to use NGS testing in certain clinical settings. Single-gene techniques, such as immunohistochemistry, are usually available for most cancer types in all countries, although Bulgaria and Romania and to a lesser extent also Spain and Greece have some limitations. In contrast, for smaller NGS panels in lung cancer, only a few countries such as Luxembourg, Denmark, Switzerland ensure consistent availability, while access is greatly restricted in most Central and Eastern European countries and Malta, acting as a bottleneck in the widespread adoption of precision oncology.

The real size of cancer medicine expenditure is unknown, but - based on list prices - the expenditure almost tripled from 2014 to 2023 and varied six-fold between countries.

- Between 2014 and 2023, cancer medicine sales in Europe rose from €24.9 billion to €64.3 billion (based on list prices). This growth was driven by a combination of price and volume effects.
- Cancer medicine expenditure varied six-fold across countries in 2023, ranging from €31 per capita in Latvia to €195 per capita in Austria. Wealthier countries in Western Europe spent significantly more per capita on cancer medicines than countries in Central and Eastern Europe, yet there was some convergence from 2014 to 2023.
- The share of chemotherapy in total cancer medicine sales declined from 22% in 2014 to 6% in 2023 in Europe, replaced by targeted therapies and immunotherapies. Immunotherapies alone now account for 29% of total sales. Medicines used in the treatment of solid tumors accounted for 66-70% of sales in 2014-2023, while medicines used in the treatment of hematologic malignancies accounted for the remaining 30-34%.







- In 2023, around 250 different cancer medicines (with unique active substances) were sold in at least some quantities across European countries. Yet 10 medicines represented 44% of the total market sales (based on list prices).
- The latest cancer medicines only represent a small proportion of the total sales. Medicines approved by the EMA within the last 0 to 2 years accounted for 3-13% of total sales (based on list prices) in 2014-2023. The small share reflects that the average time from EMA approval to reimbursement exceeds one year in most European countries, which restricts usage.

The uptake of new cancer medicines has converged across countries over time, narrowing the access gap for patients.

- Austria, Switzerland, and France lead in adopting newer cancer medicines in clinical practice, while many Central and Eastern European countries, in particular Latvia, Poland, Estonia, and Slovakia, have the lowest uptake levels. Notable exceptions to this geographic pattern are the Netherlands and Portugal with uptake below the EU average and Bulgaria and Lithuania with uptake on par with the EU average, although the latter might be caused by inaccurate data and/or parallel trade of medicines not captured in the data used.
- Country differences have, by and large, grown smaller compared to the last Comparator Report. Overall, there was a 5.3-fold difference in uptake levels between the two countries with the highest and lowest uptake in 2018, which declined to a 3.3-fold difference in 2023. Immune checkpoint inhibitors saw a decrease from a 49-fold to an 8-fold difference, and breast cancer from a 9-fold to a 2.5-fold difference.
- Cancer types with a clear regional divide and lower uptake in Central and Eastern European countries are gynecological cancers and lung cancer, both of which are cases where biomarker testing is required for the administration of medicines. This is consistent with the lower availability and uptake of biomarker testing in this region.
- Non-Hodgkin lymphoma and leukemia are the only examples of similar or even higher uptake of newer cancer medicines in Central and Eastern European countries than in the Big Five countries and other countries in Northern and Western Europe.
- The newest cancer medicines (approved since 2020) mostly only had noticeable use in Austria, France, Germany, and Switzerland. The higher uptake aligns with faster reimbursement decisions (and probably the use of the early access program in France) in these countries.
- There are clear disparities in the speed of uptake across the Big Five countries. France and Germany achieve quicker uptake following EMA approval, indicating a favorable environment of funding, technology and capabilities (biomarker testing), quick integration in clinical guidelines, and well-trained healthcare professionals. The UK tends to lag behind, often resulting in considerable and persistent gaps in uptake levels.

Many root causes for country differences in patient access to new cancer medicines have been identified.

Beyond the common regulatory approval through the EMA, disparities in reimbursement and uptake affect cancer patients' chance to obtain access to new medicines. On the reimbursement side this includes differences in the initiation of the pricing and reimbursement process and the speed of national timelines and adherence. During the HTA process, there might be misalignment on evidence requirements and on value and price, differences in preferences regarding product differentiation and choice, and anticipation of an insufficient budget to implement decisions. Barries to uptake include insufficient budget to fully implement reimbursement, infrequent updates of clinical guidelines, narrow treatment eligibility criteria, and limited continuing medical education.

The development and introduction of new cancer medicines have been among the most transformative aspects of cancer care in recent decades, playing an essential role in improving patient outcomes (216, 488-491). As a result, the landscape of cancer treatment has evolved significantly, with an increasing number of innovative therapies gaining approval and integration into healthcare systems; see Info box 7. However, the central question is to what extent patients have access to (new) medicines according to their needs. In general, full access to cancer medicines is attained when every patient that may benefit from a certain medicine will receive the appropriate medicine (492).





Info box 7. Major classes of cancer medicines

• **Chemotherapy** was initially tested at the beginning of the 20th century and more broadly introduced in the 1940s (147, 491). Even today, it remains the backbone in the treatment course of many cancer types. Chemotherapy can cause toxic side effects, as it attacks both (rapidly multiplying) healthy cells alongside malignant cells in the body.

• Hormone therapy (also called endocrine therapy) was first discovered in the 1940s for prostate cancer and in the 1970s for breast cancer (147). It is still the standard-of-care treatment modality in most patient subgroups of these cancer types, aiming to reduce the levels of estrogen in breast cancer and androgens such as testosterone in prostate cancer (493).

• **Targeted therapy** was introduced at the end of the 1990s (147). It targets molecular characteristics of the tumor and acts on specific molecules or proteins involved in the growth and spread of cancer cells. Newer types of targeted therapy in the form of ADCs combine the properties of targeted therapy that blocks tumor growth signals and chemotherapy.

• Immunotherapy in the form of immune checkpoint inhibitors, CAR T-cell therapies, and bispecific T-cell engager (BiTE) therapies was introduced in the 2010s (147). Immunotherapy agents help the body's own immune system (mostly T cells) to recognize and attack cancer cells.

• **Radiopharmaceutical therapy** relies on radiopharmaceuticals which contain radioactive forms of chemical elements called radioisotopes. They deliver radiation therapy directly and specifically to cancer cells, where the emitted radiation helps to destroy cancer cells (412, 494).

The continuous development of new and more effective cancer medicines is essential for improving patient outcomes. Before newly developed cancer medicines can reach patients in clinical practice in a country, they need to go through three main stages; see Figure 48. These are regulatory approval by the regulatory body for medical products after an evaluation of safety, quality, and efficacy, reimbursement by the public healthcare payer(s) which is most often preceded and informed by a more or less rigorous process of health technology assessment (HTA), and uptake in clinical practice.²³



Figure 48: Main stages for patient access to new medicines and responsible institutions.

The following sub-sections provide an extensive analysis of the three main stages of patient access to new medicines. Section 4.1 provides a comprehensive analysis of the cancer medicines approved by the European Medicines Agency (EMA) from 1995 to 2024. Section 4.2 focuses on the second stage of gaining reimbursement in European countries. As many new medicines require biomarker testing to guide patient selection and their administration, section 4.3 focuses on availability and section 4.4. on uptake of these essential tests. The third stage of

²³ In practice, there are ways for patients to get access before regulatory approval (through clinical trials, compassionate use programs, early access programs, off-label use), after regulatory but before reimbursement (early access programs, off-label use, private purchases).





patient access - uptake of cancer medicines in clinical practice - is analyzed in value terms in section 4.5 and in volume terms in section 4.6 by country.

It is important to emphasize the difference in analyzing patient access measured as reimbursement (the second stage) and uptake (the third stage). Reimbursement is a prerequisite to use a medicine in clinical practice, but it does not mean that the medicine is actually used. Indeed, reimbursement means that a medicine has found its way on a (national/regional) list of prescribable medicines, whereas uptake means that a medicine is prescribed and reaches the patient. Nevertheless, even the analysis of uptake in this report is only an approximation of patient access. As in previous Comparator Reports, this report uses aggregate medicine sales on the country level as a proxy for patient access to cancer medicines; see Appendix C for the precise methodology and sources used. In this sense, access to cancer medicines is equated with market uptake, i.e., total annual sales (in volume and value) of medicines in a country. The gold standard of measuring patient access would be based on patient-level data from clinical cancer registries for the entire population of a country. This would allow for an exact analysis of prescribed medicines. The data could then be aggregated to the country level, providing knowledge on treatment patterns, length of usage, doses used, side effects of treatment, etc. It would also enable a comparison of actual and recommended treatment patterns, which can help to measure the quality of care and adherence to clinical guidelines.

4.1 Approval of new medicines

Newly developed cancer medicines have to obtain regulatory approval by the responsible regulatory authority before they can be prescribed to patients. The European Commission issues a centralized marketing authorization - after a recommendation by the EMA²⁴ (the regulatory body) - for new cancer medicines in the EU as well as Iceland, Liechtenstein, and Norway. Since 1995, the EMA has overseen the scientific evaluation of applications for centralized marketing authorizations for medicines. The EMA evaluates the safety, quality, and efficacy of new medicines (495). Since 2004, the process of centralized marketing authorization by the EMA has been mandatory for all new cancer medicines.

Between 1995 and 2024, 194 new cancer medicines (medicines with new active substances) were granted centralized marketing authorization by the EMA. There has been a marked increase in the number of approved medicines over time; see Figure 49. Four distinct periods are noticeable. Between 1995 and 2000, on average one new cancer medicine was approved per year. Between 2001 and 2011, the average annual number was close to four. Around ten new medicines were approved per year between 2012 and 2020. The year 2021 saw a record number of 17 approvals, lifting the average annual number to 14 medicines for the period 2021 to 2024. In 2024, new cancer medicines accounted for 28% of all medicines with new active substances recommended for approval by the EMA (496), which closely mirrors the share of oncology trials among initiated trials across all therapeutic areas (27% in 2018 and 29% in 2023; see section 3.4) (284). Figure 49 also illustrates important milestones in the introduction of new classes of medicines.

 $^{^{\}rm 24}$ The Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use (CHMP) of the EMA is the body that issues a recommendation for authorization.





Figure 49: Annual number of new cancer medicines approved by the EMA, 1995-2024.

Notes: Medicines used with a therapeutic intent in cancer patients in the groups WHO ATC groups L01, L02, L03, L04, and V10 are included; see Table C1 in Appendix C for a detailed list. Medicines with identical active substances have only been included at their first instance of marketing authorization. Medicines that had their authorization withdrawn after initial approval are included. The approval dates reflect the decision date by the European Commission and not the CHMP recommendation date. mAb = monoclonal antibody, TKI = tyrosine kinase inhibitor, CPI = checkpoint inhibitor, ADC = antibody-drug conjugate, BiTE = bispecific T cell engager, CART-T = chimeric antigen receptor T cells, PDC = peptide-drug conjugate. Source: own calculations based on information from the EMA (497).

Besides the approval of new medicines, extensions of the use of previously approved medicines to new indications (i.e., new patient groups) are common.²⁵ These extensions are also subject to approval by the EMA. There has been an increasing trend in the number of extensions of indications of previously approved medicines, totaling 318 between 1995 and 2024. In many periods shown in Figure 50, the number of new indications was similar or outnumbered the number of new medicines. There was a notable increase in extensions, particularly after 2015 where there were twice as many new indications as new medicines. This coincides with the introduction of immune checkpoint inhibitors. For instance, nivolumab and pembrolizumab were both initially approved for the treatment of advanced melanoma in 2015, but had 21 and 29 approved indications, respectively, as of December 2024 (385). In comparison, targeted therapies typically see fewer extensions over their product cycle due to their targeted nature. The year 2024 saw a record number of 36 new indications approved, which was as many as during the whole five-year period in 2010-2014 and underlines the acceleration of new approvals in oncology.

²⁵ New cancer medicines can go through a sequence of label extensions following initial approval (498). Most often a new medicine is initially approved in a single cancer type, in advanced disease stage, as last line treatment. Label extensions over time may include earlier treatment line in advanced disease (e.g., first line), earlier disease stage in a curative setting (neoadjuvant and/or adjuvant treatment), change in treatment regimen (e.g., from use as monotherapy to combination with other medicines, or vice versa), treatment of other cancer types, and wider age bracket (e.g., pre-menopausal women, or children as of age 12).





Figure 50: Number of new cancer medicines and extensions of indications approved by the EMA, 1995-2024.

Notes: See Figure 49 for inclusion criteria for new medicines. The number of extensions of indications covers only medicines that had been previously approved by the EMA and included in Appendix C for the full list of medicines. An extension of a combination of medicines where the EMA changed the label of each of the combined medicines was only counted as one extension. The dates for the extensions reflect the CHMP recommendation date (except for 1995-2002 where the decision date by the European Commission was used). Source: own calculations based on information from the EMA (499).

Figure 51 illustrates a significant shift in medicine classes of new therapeutic approaches over the past few decades. Since the early 2000s, there has been a marked transition from chemotherapy to targeted therapies. More recently, the introduction of immunotherapies has further diversified treatment options. The overall increase in the number of EMA-approved cancer medicines from 1995 to 2023 has been primarily driven by the rise of targeted therapies, with a notable contribution from immunotherapies, after 2015. There have only been a handful of new hormone therapies and radiopharmaceutical therapies since 1995.



Figure 51: Number of EMA-approved medicines by class.

Notes: See Figure 49 for inclusion criteria for new medicines and Appendix C for the full list of medicines.

A variety of medicines for different cancer types have been approved by the EMA between 1995 and 2024, as shown in Figure 52. Most medicines were approved for use in solid tumors (62%),



but a considerable share was approved in hematology (38%) during the entire period, with almost the same number of approvals in 2020-2024. Breast cancer has seen a continuous introduction of new medicines. After 2005, the number of approvals began to rise particularly for lung cancer and leukemia. Melanoma saw many approvals between 2010 and 2019, while there were many approvals for multiple myeloma in 2015-2024. The most recent period from 2020-2024 shows many approvals for lymphoma. Nevertheless, this comparison only focuses on the first approved indication of a new medicine and therefore does not show the full picture. The class of immune checkpoint inhibitors has gradually witnessed the approval across dozens of mostly solid tumor types.



Figure 52: Number of EMA-approved medicines by cancer type.

Notes: See Figure 49 for inclusion criteria for new medicines and Appendix C for the full list of medicines. Only the first approved indication of a new medicine was considered.

The introduction of the monoclonal antibodies rituximab in 1998 and trastuzumab in 2000 heralded a new era in the targeted treatment of cancer. Over time, the growing number of monoclonal antibody approvals by the EMA suggests a certain shift in the focus of medicine development towards biologic therapies in contrast to small molecules; see Figure 53. Monoclonal antibodies composed 35% of all approvals in 2015-2024 compared to 19% in 2005-2014. Another trend shown in Figure 53 is the increasing number of medicines approved with an orphan designation²⁶ by the EMA - 37% in 2015-2024 compared to 29% in 2005-2014. The growth in orphan medicine approvals is likely the result of a combination of factors, such as the incentives for companies to develop orphan medicines by offering longer market exclusivity and fee reductions for applications through existing EU legislation (Regulation (EC) No 141/2000 on orphan medicinal products) (501), as well as advancements in biotechnology that have improved the identification of rare cancer subtypes and the therapeutic possibilities.

²⁶ To qualify for orphan designation by the EMA, a medicine (i) must be intended the treatment, prevention or diagnosis for a disease that is life-threatening or chronically debilitating, (ii) the prevalence of the condition in the EU must not be more than 5 in 10,000 or it must be unlikely that marketing of the medicine would generate sufficient returns to justify the investment needed for its development, and (iii) no satisfactory method of diagnosis, prevention or treatment of the condition concerned can be authorized, or, if such a method exists, the medicine must be of significant benefit to those affected by the condition (500).





Figure 53: Number of EMA-approved medicines by type of molecule, orphan status, and route of administration.

Notes: See Figure 49 for inclusion criteria for new medicines and Appendix C for the full list of medicines. The orphan status refers to the time of EMA approval. The route of administration refers to the initial formulation approved by the EMA. IV = intravenous. Other forms of administration include intramuscular injections, subcutaneous injections, intraperitoneal injections, and topical applications.

Figure 53 also highlights a trend relevant to the analysis of costs associated with medicine administration. Before 2000, most approved medicines were administered intravenously, often necessitating extended ambulatory care visits or even inpatient stays due to long administration times of up to 24 hours and/or the need for monitoring side effects. With the rise of small-molecule targeted therapies, oral administration has become increasingly common. Newer hormone therapies (e.g., androgen receptor blockers for prostate cancer) are also taken as pills. In contrast, immunotherapies are typically administered intravenously, and their introduction has countered the trend towards more frequent oral administration. Nevertheless, the first subcutaneous form of an immune checkpoint inhibitors was approved by the EMA in early 2024 (502). Evidence from HER2-targeted therapies for breast cancer has shown that subcutaneous injection compared to intravenous infusion results in lower direct medical costs and indirect costs, partly explained by a higher time consumption for nurses and patients with intravenous administration (124).

Comparisons of approvals by the EMA and the US FDA generally find that the FDA approves cancer medicines earlier by around 8-10 months (503, 504). A minor part (around 20%) of the time difference is explained by earlier submission of applications by pharmaceutical companies, while the major part is due to a longer review time by the EMA (503). This in turn seems to be driven by a greater use of expedited review pathways by the FDA (82% of cancer medicines received priority review in 2007-2020) than by the EMA (17% received accelerated assessment) (503). In 2023, the EMA launched the Cancer Medicines Pathfinder project which aims to accelerate the approval timelines of cancer medicines (505).





4.2 Reimbursement of new medicines

After EMA approval, the second key stage for newly developed medicines to reach patients is reimbursement by public payers in the publicly funded healthcare systems of European countries. Over the past decade, regular publications of the EFPIA Patients WAIT Indicator Survey have highlighted significant inequalities between countries in this regard.²⁷ These inequalities manifest in both the number of new cancer medicines that are reimbursed (see Figure 54) and the time it takes for these medicines to receive reimbursement (see Figure 55).

Wealthier Western European countries generally reimburse more cancer medicines and do so more quickly than less affluent countries in Central and Eastern Europe as well as smaller countries (507). For example, in Malta no medicines approved by the EMA between 2019 and 2022 were reimbursed at the beginning of 2024, and in Estonia, Slovakia, and Romania, fewer than 20% of medicines were reimbursed, while in Germany almost all medicines (96%) were reimbursed. The average time to reimbursement was fewer than 150 days in Germany and Denmark but extended to close to 900 days in Latvia and Lithuania. A recent analysis of the OECD of selected EMA-approved medicines in 2016-2023 yielded similar results of enormous inequalities, with Malta at the bottom (0%) and Germany on top (100%) of the ranking (29).



Figure 54: Reimbursement status of new cancer medicines approved by the EMA in 2019-2022 in January 2024.

Notes: UK refers to England. Data for CY and HR are incomplete and might not be fully representative. In most countries, availability is determined by inclusion on the reimbursement list. However, in DK, FI, LU, NO, and SE, certain hospital products are excluded from the general reimbursement scheme. In Spain, the data do not account for medicinal products that may be accessible earlier under Spain's Royal Decree 1015/2009, which governs Medicines in Special Situations. The EU-27 figure is a weighted average of all EU member states. Source: (507).

A potentially important aspect for patient access not shown in Figure 54 is the extent of reimbursement in relation to the eligible patient population. The EFPIA Patients WAIT Indicator

²⁷ A caveat of the EFPIA Patients WAIT Indicator Survey is its focus on products (and their first EMAapproved indication) rather than new EMA-approved indications. This might distort the overall picture, because medicines can gain many extensions to new indications over time; see section 4.1. A recent study for Czechia, Hungary, Poland, Slovakia showed that an indication-based analysis of cancer medicines yields fairly similar results compared to the product-based analysis of the EFPIA Patients WAIT Indicator Survey for the proportion of reimbursed medicines/indications but that the reimbursement delays are underestimated in these four countries (506).





Survey makes a distinction between full and limited reimbursement, where limited reimbursement is defined as limiting provisions (e.g. specific subpopulations of an approved indication, a provision on a national named-patient basis) being applicable (507). All countries, except for Belgium, Germany, Luxembourg, Netherlands, and Norway, had at least some new medicines with limited reimbursement in 2024, and in 11 EU countries half or more than half of the new medicines had limited reimbursement. A recent OECD report of selected EMA-approved medicines in 2016-2023 also found that there are some countries (Croatia, Czechia, Estonia, France) where half or more than half of indications faced restrictions to the eligible patient population in their indication text in the public reimbursement list compared to the EMA-approved indication (29).



Figure 55: Average reimbursement time for new cancer medicines approved by the EMA in 2019-2022 (follow-up until January 2024).

Notes: See notes for Figure 54. The 'reimbursement time' is defined as the time between EMA marketing authorization and the time point when a medicine gains access to the public reimbursement list (except in DK, FI, and SE for some hospital medicines) with full or limited reimbursement. Early access schemes, such as the ATU/AAP program in France and the EAMS in the UK, are not taken into account in this analysis. Malta is not included because it did not reimburse any medicines. UK refers to England. The EU-27 figure is a weighted average of all EU member states. Sources: (507).

From a policy perspective, a central question is what the causes of these huge inequalities between countries are. EFPIA has previously published a list of root causes (508). The initiation of the pricing and reimbursement process as well as the speed of national timelines and adherence are among the causes. Indeed, the delays in reimbursement are the sum of delayed applications by pharmaceutical companies and delays in the assessment and decision making by relevant authorities in the countries. A recent analysis by the OECD showed that there is a tendency of pharmaceutical companies to submit applications earlier in high-income countries where price expectations and willingness/ability to pay higher prices are greater (29). Countries such as Austria, Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, and Norway tend to receive applications within a month of EMA approval (or even prior to EMA approval), while the average time of applications in Latvia, Greece, and Cyprus exceeded 500 days. In some countries, administrative rules lead to late applications, such as if applications can only be filed once a positive reimbursement decision has been reached in a certain number of other EU countries. Nevertheless, most of the total delay seems to stem from the time it takes to successfully complete the assessment and decision-making process by the relevant authorities in the countries. This is also confirmed by a recent analysis of the European Access Hurdles Portal maintained by EFPIA that found that of medicines (including non-oncology ones) with



reimbursement, 29% of the total time between EMA approval and reimbursement is attributed to delays in applications by companies and the remaining 71% is attributable to the time between application and reimbursement decision at the country level (509); see section 5.1 for a more detailed discussion of policy implications around the EU HTA regulation and the Joint Clinical Assessment.

Other root causes for country differences identified by EFPIA relate to the HTA process that informs the reimbursement decision (508). This includes misalignment on evidence requirements (the extent to which evidence for the clinical assessment is considered robust or acceptable varies greatly between countries), misalignment on value and price (misalignment leads to long negotiations between payers and pharmaceutical companies, especially in the absence of established mechanisms to deal with uncertainty). The value assigned to product differentiation and choice might also affect the approval of new medicines that are similar to previously reimbursed ones. Finally, the anticipation of an insufficient budget to implement reimbursement decisions might lead payers to reject applications or delay the HTA process.

4.3 Availability of molecular diagnostics

Biomarker testing to guide the therapeutic approach in cancer treatment has a long history dating back to the introduction of tamoxifen for hormone-sensitive breast cancer at the end of the 1970s (147). To avoid prescribing tamoxifen to patients who would not respond to it, prior biomarker testing (so-called predictive biomarker testing) started to become a requirement for breast cancer patients. As described in section 4.1, the past decade has witnessed a significant increase in the approval of new cancer treatments, specifically molecularly targeted therapies and immunotherapies. These advancements have been driven by a deeper understanding of the biological and molecular mechanisms that cause and sustain tumors. Between 2015 and 2020, nearly half (47%) of the EMA approvals of new indications for solid tumors were linked to a biomarker (214).

In an effort to facilitate the implementation and prioritization of biomarkers for genomic testing in oncology, ESMO launched the ESMO Scale for Clinical Actionability of molecular Targets (ESCAT) in 2018 (510).²⁸ It defines clinical evidence-based criteria to prioritize genomic alterations as biomarkers to select patients for targeted therapies. Based on the ESCAT classification, ESMO subsequently issued its first recommendation to use NGS in the treatment of certain cancer types in 2020 (28) and extended it to more cancer types in 2024 (219); see section 4.3.2. ESMO has also started to incorporate the ESCAT level in its clinical practice guidelines. The ESMO recommendations on the use of NGS in a certain cancer type took into account a public health perspective, the perspective of academic clinical research centers, and an individual patient perspective (28). Moreover, in 2022, ESMO issued a recommendation on liquid biopsies as an alternative option to tissue-based testing in patients with advanced cancer where validated and adequately sensitive ctDNA assays have utility in identifying actionable mutations to direct targeted therapy, and also when faster results will be clinically important, or when tissue biopsies are not possible or inappropriate (511).

A variety of genomic biomarker testing methods are available. They can be broadly grouped into single-gene testing methods and multigene testing methods. In cancer types with multiple potential mutations that are targetable by available medicines, single-biomarker testing has



²⁸ The ESCAT defines six levels of clinical evidence for molecular targets according to the implications for patient management; ESCAT I = Target ready for routine use, ESCAT II = Investigational target, ESCAT III & IV = Hypothetical target, ESCAT V = Combination development, and ESCAT X = Lack of evidence.



become impractical. Instead, multigene biomarker testing methods, in particular NGS, is increasingly becoming standard of care in several cancer types (512).

Info box 8. Predictive biomarkers, companion diagnostics, and testing technology

Biological markers (biomarkers) have a broad range of applications along the patient pathway, from cancer risk assessment, screening and early detection of cancer, accurate diagnosis, patient prognosis, prediction of therapeutic response, to cancer surveillance and monitoring response (513). Biomarker testing is the cornerstone of personalized/precision medicine. It allows the treatment to become increasingly individualized and departs from the previous one-size-fits-all approach based on the organ site where the tumor started to form.

Testing material: Material for biomarker testing is typically collected through biopsies that obtain tumor tissue, but minimally-invasive means, such as blood, saliva, stool, or urine samples, are also being studied and used (513).

Predictive biomarker testing: Before administering certain therapies, patients are tested for specific biomarkers to determine whether they are likely to benefit from a therapy. For example, HER2 is a predictive biomarker for the administration of HER2-targeted therapies.

Examples of (predictive) biomarkers:

- **Breast cancer:** Around 15-20% of breast cancers express a protein called HER2 (human epidermal growth factor receptor 2) (514). These cancers can be treated with anti-HER2 medicines, which specifically target this protein. Around 3-5% of breast cancers have BRCA1/2 gene mutations (515, 516). These cancers can be treated with PARP inhibitors, which specifically target these mutations.
- Non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC): Tumors of NSCLC can have many (often mutually exclusive) mutations for which multiple targeted therapies have been introduced in the last 15 years (517-521). This includes EGFR (occurring in about 10-15% of cases), ALK (3-5%). ROS1 (1-2%), BRAF (≈3%), NTRK (0.2-0.3%), KRAS G12C (10-13%), MET (≈3%), RET (1-2%), HER2 (2-4%).

Companion diagnostics: These are the specific diagnostic tests used to identify patients who are suitable for a particular therapy. For example, an immunohistochemistry (IHC) test or fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) test is used to find out if cancer cells have a high level of the HER2 protein in breast cancer patients to determine if they should receive HER2-targeted therapies.

Testing methods: The technology for biomarker testing has evolved rapidly during the past decades. Previously, tests would analyze one biomarker at a time (single-gene techniques), which required sequential testing if testing for multiple biomarkers needed to be done. Nowadays, it is possible to analyze multiple biomarkers simultaneously with multiplex tests and next-generation sequencing (NGS) technology (multi-gene techniques) (215). NGS can be used for small hotspot panels (<50 genes), larger panels (>50 genes) or for whole genome sequencing (WGS) and whole exome sequencing (WES).

4.3.1 Availability of single-gene techniques

As of September 2024, the ESMO clinical practice guidelines recommended the following singlegene techniques for specific solid tumor types:

• Breast cancer: Single-gene testing is crucial for determining the expression of estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), and human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) using IHC (522). These biomarkers help guide decisions on hormone therapy, targeted therapies, and immunotherapies (522). FISH is recommended for cases with an equivocal HER2 IHC score (HER2 2+) to confirm HER2 status. Additionally, BRCA1/2 mutation testing is advised for patients meeting national criteria - typically based on factors such as family history, age at diagnosis, and ethnicity - as well as for patients eligible for PARP inhibitors (522) as explained in Info box 8. In the metastatic setting, PD-L1 status testing is important to assess the potential benefit of incorporating immune checkpoint inhibitors (523). Furthermore, metastatic patients with PIK3CA-mutated tumors may benefit from specific targeted therapies.





- Non-small cell lung cancer: Single-gene testing for EGFR mutations and for PD-L1 in unresectable NSCLC is mandatory (524). These tests are usually performed using polymerase chain reaction (PCR) or IHC techniques and are essential for identifying patients who might benefit from targeted therapies or immunotherapies. In metastatic NSCLC lacking identifiable driver mutations, PD-L1 IHC testing is recommended (525). Conversely, in cases of metastatic NSCLC driven by specific genetic mutations, targeted gene testing is essential for identifying actionable mutations that inform the selection of appropriate targeted therapies. Next-generation sequencing (NGS) is the preferred method for this testing, as it allows for the simultaneous analysis of multiple genes, such as EGFR, ALK, ROS1, NTRK, RET, MET, KRAS, BRAF, and HER2 (526). However, if resource limitations preclude NGS, alternative single-gene testing strategies should be used, including EGFR mutation testing, ALK rearrangement testing, and ROS1 rearrangement testing.
 - Colorectal cancer: Testing for MSI/MMR deficiency is key and typically done through IHC, PCR, or NGS assays (527). MSI/MMR status helps determine prognosis, guide adjuvant therapy decisions, and identify patients who may have Lynch syndrome, a hereditary condition associated with a higher risk of colorectal and other cancers (527). Similar to early-stage colorectal cancer, MMR/MSI status testing is recommended for metastatic patients (528). Testing for mutations in KRAS, NRAS, and BRAF is recommended for all patients at the time of diagnosis (528). These mutations are typically identified using PCR. Identifying HER2 amplification, often performed using IHC or FISH, is recommended in RAS wild-type patients. For rare cases, NTRK gene fusion testing is recommended, starting with IHC screening followed by confirmation through NGS.
 - **Gastric cancer:** HER2 status should be assessed using IHC and/or amplification by in situ hybridization (ISH) (529). HER2-positive status is a critical predictor for the effectiveness of HER2-targeted therapies. PD-L1 testing by IHC is recommended (529), as PD-L1 expression helps identify patients who may benefit from immunotherapy. Testing for MSI/MMR status (usually done with PCR and IHC) is also recommended to guide administration of immunotherapy.
 - Melanoma: BRAF mutation status (usually assessed with PCR techniques) is used to identify patients who are candidates for BRAF-targeted therapies (530).

Two comprehensive studies - one lead by IQN Path and EFPIA, and one led by ESMO - have in recent years assessed the pan-European landscape of biomarker testing (531-533). The study by ESMO provides more up-to-date information from the end of 2021. One aspect considered in this study was the availability of various testing methods for different cancer types in routine practice. The study indicated if the method was "available always, usually, or occasionally in routine practice, only in trial or research, or never". Note that "availability" was not defined as "reimbursement" as the costs for a test might be covered by the general hospital budget (especially for research purposes) or a pharmaceutical company rather being a specific reimbursable service through a third-party payer. As an example of a common single-gene technique, Table 12 shows the availability of IHC for different cancer types. The main findings are the following:

• Variation in availability by cancer site: IHC testing for lung, breast, and colon cancer was always available in nearly all 31 countries, indicating that these tests are standard practice across Europe. IHC testing for prostate, gastric, pancreatic cancer, hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), and bile duct carcinoma was slightly less widely available. 18 countries indicated that IHC was always available across all cancer types.





• Limited access in some countries: A few countries, particularly Bulgaria and Romania and to a lower extent also Spain and Greece, had limited availability of IHC testing for many cancer types. This could indicate potential areas where diagnostic capabilities might need to be expanded.

Country	Lung	Breast	Colon	Prostate	Gastric	Pancreatic	Hepatocellular	Bile duct
Austria								
Belgium								
Bulgaria								
Croatia								
Cyprus								
Czechia								
Denmark								
Estonia								
Finland								
France								
Germany								
Greece								
Hungary								
Iceland								
Ireland								
Italy								
Latvia								
Lithuania								
Luxembourg								
Malta								
Netherlands								
Norway								
Poland								
Portugal								
Romania								
Slovakia								
Slovenia								
Spain								
Sweden								
Switzerland								
UK								

Table 12: Availability of immunohistochemistry (IHC) in routine practice by cancer type and country at the end of 2021

Color labels

Usually	
Occasionally	
Research only	
Never	

Notes: The table was sourced from the supplemental material (section 2.2.1) in Bayle et al (2023). The original data includes responses from 201 field reporters across 48 European countries. Bile duct cancer is also referred to as cholangiocarcinoma. Sources: ESMO (531).

4.3.2 Availability of multigene techniques

In 2020, ESMO started to recommend the routine use of NGS for managing several cancer types cancer (28). Specifically, ESMO advised NGS for advanced-stage tumors in non-squamous non-small cell lung cancer, prostate cancer, ovarian cancer, and bile duct cancer. For colon cancers, ESMO recommended that NGS could be an alternative to PCR testing. The recommendations also included assessing tumor mutational burden (TMB) status in cases of cervical cancer, well-and moderately differentiated neuroendocrine tumors, and cancers of the salivary gland,





thyroid, and vulva. Driven by the increasing availability of new targeted medicines, ESMO expanded its recommendations for routine use NGS testing in 2024 (219). The latest recommendations include advanced-stage breast cancer and several rare cancers, including sarcoma, GIST, thyroid cancer, and a heterogeneous group of cancers where metastatic tumors are present, but the original (primary) site of the cancer cannot be identified. NGS testing for detecting tumor-agnostic alterations in patients with metastatic cancers where matched therapies are accessible also started to be recommended.

Country	Lung	Prostate	Bile duct	Colon	Breast
Austria					
Belgium					
Bulgaria					
Croatia					
Cyprus					
Czechia					
Denmark					
Estonia					
Finland					
France					
Germany					
Greece					
Hungary					
Iceland					
Ireland					
Italy					
Latvia					
Lithuania					
Luxembourg					
Malta					
Netherlands					
Norway					
Poland					
Portugal					
Romania					
Slovakia					
Slovenia					
Spain					
Sweden					
Switzerland					
UK					
Color Jabels					

Table 13: Availability of NGS panels (<50 genes) in routine practice by cancer type and country at the end of 2021

	Always	
	Usually	
	Occasionally	
	Research only	
	Never	
Notes: The	table was sourced from the	sunnler

Notes: The table was sourced from the supplemental material (section 2.2.4) in Bayle et al (2023). The original data includes responses from 201 field reporters across 48 European countries. Bile duct cancer is also referred to as cholangiocarcinoma. Sources: (531).

Despite the recent recommendation by ESMO to start using NGS, the availability differed widely across European countries at the end of 2021, according to the above-described study coordinated by ESMO (531). Table 13 shows whether a small NGS panel (<50 genes) was "available always, usually, or occasionally in routine practice, only in trial or research, or never". Note that "availability" was not defined as "reimbursement" as the costs for a test





might be covered by the general hospital budget (especially for research purposes) or a pharmaceutical company rather being a specific reimbursable service through a third-party payer. The main findings are the following:

- Great variation in availability by country: Only a few countries, Luxembourg, Denmark, and Switzerland, indicated consistent availability to NGS panels for lung cancer. In several other countries, including Austria, Belgium, Iceland, Czechia, Finland, and the Netherlands, access to NGS was common but not universal across cancer types, indicating relatively good, though not comprehensive, availability. Across all cancer types and countries, NGS testing for lung cancer was most widely available.
- **Research-only access or no access is common:** In certain countries, such as Bulgaria, Estonia, Malta, and Romania, NGS panels were available mostly only for research purposes. In Slovenia, Croatia, Latvia, and Lithuania, NGS was never available across several cancer types.
- **Barriers to utilization:** For multigene techniques, the main barriers were reimbursement of the tests, reimbursement of approved medicines, ability to prescribe a suitable medicine, and ability to find a suitable trial.

4.4 Uptake of molecular diagnostics

Uptake and utilization of biomarker testing may differ from the sheer availability discussed above. The actual use of biomarker testing may be restricted by the human and technical capacity (number of pathologists and biomedical scientists, molecular testing labs with adequate equipment) to run and interpret tests on tumor samples (533). The price of testing can also play a role, as single-gene techniques such as IHC, FISH, and PCR cost between a few tens of euros to at most EUR 200 per test, while NGS costs between EUR 500 and EUR 1,800 per test according to a pan-European study by ESMO from 2021 (531). In certain clinical settings, such as advanced NSCLC, NGS-based comprehensive genomic profiling might be a cost-saving alternative to single-gene testing because of the large number of actionable mutations that would need to be tested (for) one by one (534).

Out-of-pocket payments for biomarker tests have also been found to be significant across European countries by ESMO (531), which may hamper their use. Indeed, many European countries do not have a system of joint/parallel reimbursement of a new medicine together with its companion diagnostic. A analysis among OECD countries (mostly from Europe) found that fewer than half of countries (11 out 24 European countries) stated having an automatic link between the reimbursement decision for a medicine and its companion diagnostic in 2023 (29). This can result in a paradoxical situation where public healthcare payers decide to reimburse a medicine but not its companion diagnostic, necessitating out-of-pocket payments or support from pharmaceutical manufacturers to cover testing costs (535).

International data on the uptake of different testing methods in various cancer types is generally scarce. Part of the reason might be the difficulty of defining clear metrics that do not only cover a single testing method in a certain cancer type and a distinct therapeutic setting. In addition, the swift development in the field of biomarker testing means that statistics on the uptake of testing methods run the risk of becoming outdated quickly. A collaboration of several stakeholders led by IQN Path and EFPIA assessed the status of uptake of NGS testing across European countries in 2020 (533). It found great disparities. Table 14 shows that Denmark and the Netherlands had the highest uptake of NGS, with more than half of biopsies analyzed with this technique. Most countries had a low uptake (0-24%) and Czechia and Slovakia had zero uptake. The same study also provided a qualitative analysis of the low


use of NGS tests in EU countries. It identified several determinants, including lack of diagnostic laboratory infrastructure with NGS testing capabilities, inefficient organization of diagnostic testing, financial constraints, and failure to include NGS testing in local guidelines (533).

Access dimension	Access level	Country			
Uptake (% of all biopsies analyzed with NGS tests)	0-24%	Belgium, Croatia, Czechia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Poland, Slovakia, Spain, UK			
	25-49%	Austria, Cyprus, Portugal, Sweden			
	Less than 50%	Bulgaria, Estonia, Luxembourg, Romania, Slovenia			
	50% or more	Denmark, Netherlands			

Table 1	4:	Uptake of	ⁱ biomarker	testing with	NGS in	Europe i	n 2020

Notes: The uptake was calculated as the percentage of all biopsies analyzed using NGS technology. Information for Malta was not available. Information for the "less than 50%" group was not granular enough to group them into either the 0-24% group or the 25-49% group. Sources: (533).

After 2020, the use of NGS testing in oncology has expanded, driven by the increasing adoption of gene panels for personalized cancer treatment. For instance, all children diagnosed with a primary or relapsed solid tumor in Sweden have been offered up-front WGS complemented by whole-transcriptome sequencing (RNA-Seq) since 2021 (536). In France, the National Authority for Health (HAS) started to reimburse targeted high-throughput sequencing (NGS) of gene panels in the management of lung cancer, GIST, and chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL) in 2024 (537). The increasing adoption of NGS is also facilitated by a decrease in testing costs. An analysis of the test costs for WGS in leukemia in Sweden in 2023 found that WGS was still more costly than standard of care tests (\leq 3,472 vs. \leq 1,207-2,465), but it concluded that the costs can be reduced by utilizing laboratories with higher throughput and by the expected decline in cost of reagents (538).

The uptake of predictive biomarker testing can also be inferred indirectly to some extent by looking at the uptake of medicines that require biomarker testing prior to administration. An example of the medicine pemigatinib is shown in Figure 56. This medicine received EMA approval in March 2021 for the treatment of locally advanced or metastatic cholangiocarcinoma (bile duct cancer) with a fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 (FGFR2) fusion or rearrangement that have progressed after at least one prior line of systemic therapy (539). FGFR2 fusions/rearrangements are present in about 10-16% of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma cases (540). Predictive biomarker testing is mandatory before prescribing pemigatinib. NGS is the recommended standard because it can identify both known and novel FGFR2 fusions, yet simpler, less comprehensive methods such as FISH or PCR may also be used to detect some FGFR2 gene rearrangements and when NGS is not available (541). Figure 56 shows that 17 out 27 countries had at least some uptake of pemigatinib in 2021-2023, with little or no uptake in Central and Eastern European countries, Spain, and several smaller countries in Northern and Western Europe. Austria had the highest uptake and was also a country where NGS testing was "usually" available for cholangiocarcinoma patients in 2021, whereas Iceland and Switzerland which had indicated a similar testing availability had no or little uptake. Germany, Denmark, and France were countries with comparatively high uptake, but NGS testing was available for in "research only" settings in 2021. Latvia is a country where NGS testing was "never" available in 2021, but still achieved some uptake in 2021-2023 (in fact all of the uptake occurred in 2023). Overall, information on biomarker testing availability from ESMO from 2021 does not seem to be a good predictor of the uptake of pemigatinib in 2021-2023. As emphasized above, testing standards have evolved quickly since 2020/2021, which impacts on the possibility for patients to receive new therapies.





Figure 56: Cumulative uptake of pemigatinib in 2021-2023 expressed as sales in SWD per liver cancer case and availability of biomarker testing technologies for cholangiocarcinoma in 2021.

Notes: Liver cancer case refers to liver cancer deaths in 2022, which includes deaths from cholangiocarcinoma. Sales data in milligram (mg) are shown. BG, EE, LT, RO, SK, SI, ES, IS, IE, and NL had no sales in 2021-2023. CEE = Central and Eastern European, NW = Northern and Western European, IHC = immunohistochemistry, NGS = next-generation sequencing. Source: see Figure 70 for sales and Table 12 and Table 13 for testing.

4.5 Uptake of medicines in value

The third and final key stage for newly developed medicines to reach patients is the uptake in clinical practice. As emphasized before, the analysis of uptake in this report is only an approximation of patient access due to the nature of available data. This sub-section uses total annual sales in value terms (in euros), whereas sub-section 4.6 looks at sales in volume terms (in milligrams). A major challenge in country comparisons of sales data in euros is the lack of net expenditure data. Available international sales data are based on list prices of medicines, which are higher than the real (net) prices that payers actually pay pharmaceutical companies for their products; see Info box 9. Consequently, the use of sales data based on list prices overestimates the true cancer medicine expenditure in all statistics presented below.

4.5.1 Overall pharmaceutical expenditure

Cancer medicine expenditure is part of pharmaceutical expenditure, which in turn is part of health expenditure. While reliable data on health expenditure are readily available from all statistical authorities in European countries, complete data on pharmaceutical expenditure (and therefore also cancer medicines) are not available. Medicines that are administered in an inpatient setting at hospitals might be counted towards hospital inpatient expenditure rather than pharmaceutical expenditure reported by the OECD and Eurostat (138, 542). In the oncology sector, for instance, the hospital share of the total pharmaceutical expenditure was estimated to average 70% in 2021 (543). This data situation is not desirable, because in the public debate,

the growth in pharmaceutical expenditure is a frequent concern among European payers (543). An informed debate should be based on real numbers.

Figure 57 shows the proportion of healthcare expenditure allocated to pharmaceuticals (covering prescribed medicines, over-the-counter medicines, other medical non-durable goods) across countries in 2022 as reported by Eurostat. There is significant variation, with Denmark, the Netherlands, and Norway reporting the lowest proportions, where medicines account for 6-7% of healthcare spending (544). In the middle range, countries such as Austria, France, and Germany spend 12-14% on pharmaceuticals. At the higher end, Bulgaria has the largest share, with 31% of healthcare expenditure going toward pharmaceuticals, followed by Romania, Greece, and Hungary, which range between 24 and 27%. Over time, many high-income countries, such as Belgium, Denmark, the Netherlands, and Sweden, have seen a gradual decline in the proportion of healthcare spending devoted to pharmaceuticals (544). For example, the Netherlands' share dropped from over 11% in the early 1990s to below 7% in 2022. Meanwhile, countries like Germany and France have maintained relatively stable expenditure levels, consistently ranging between 13 and 15%, with only minor fluctuations. In Central and Eastern Europe, countries such as Bulgaria, Romania, and Slovakia exhibited high shares of pharmaceutical expenditure in the early 2010s, followed by gradual decreases in recent years. Romania, for instance, spent at 38% on pharmaceuticals in 2011 before declining steadily to 24% in 2022.



Figure 57: Proportion of healthcare expenditure on pharmaceuticals by country.

Notes: The share of pharmaceutical expenditure for the UK is based on the most recent data available from 2021. Medicines that are administered in an inpatient setting at hospitals might not be fully included in the presented number, leading to an underestimation of the proportion of overall spending on pharmaceuticals. Source: (544, 545).

While the aforementioned statistics from Eurostat indicate that pharmaceutical expenditure does not seem to be the main driver of the growth of overall health expenditure, cancer medicines have been a driver of pharmaceutical expenditure. The previous Comparator Report showed an increase in the share of cancer medicine expenditure as part of the total pharmaceutical expenditure in France, Germany, Sweden, and the UK from 1995 to 2015, rising from approximately 3% in 1995 to 12% in 2015 (46). As described in Table 15, the share of cancer medicine expenditure in Sweden continued to grow and reached 17% in 2022. Similarly, Belgium and Spain had a share of 25% and 17%, respectively in 2021. As the share of cancer medicine expenditure expanded across European countries since 1995, the share of medicines for other





major disease areas such as cardiovascular diseases, ulcers, and pain management declined (546). This mirrors the research activity in the development of new medicines, where oncology accounted for the largest proportion of product-indication pairs that entered pre-clinical or clinical development in every year since 2011, with its proportion growing from 27% of all product-indication pairs in 2011 to 40% in 2021, according to the OECD (547).

Table 15: Share of cancer medicine expenditure on total pharmaceutical expenditure in selected countries

Country	Amount spent on cancer medicines	Source
Belgium	In 2021, cancer medicines accounted for 25% of the gross budget of the Institut national d'assurance maladie-invalidité (INAMI) for reimbursable pharmaceutical specialties.	(548)
Spain	In 2021, spending on cancer medicines through hospitals and pharmacies amounted to \in 3.11 billion, equivalent to 16.9% of the total expenditure on medicines.	(549)
Sweden	In 2018, cancer medicines accounted for 12% of the total pharmaceutical expenditure, amounting to SEK 5.9 billion out of a total of SEK 47.9 billion spent on medicines (all based on list prices). By 2022, this share had increased to 17%, with SEK 9.6 billion spent on cancer medicines out of total pharmaceutical expenditure of SEK 57.9 billion (all based on list prices).	(550-552)

4.5.2 Cancer medicine expenditure

The real size of cancer medicine expenditure is unknown, because many national sources and all international sources (such as from IQVIA) report cancer medicine expenditure based on list prices. Because of the existence of confidential financial agreements between payers and pharmaceutical companies, there is an important difference between list prices and net prices; see Info box 9. There is some evidence that the size of the rebates (i.e., the difference between list and net prices) has been growing over time and might nowadays be around 50% in Europe for new cancer medicines, making statistics based on list prices increasingly futile. The absence of real data on cancer medicine expenditure also complicates an informed public debate on the cost of cancer medicines. Indeed, the significant progress made in the launch of new cancer medicines and expenditure on medicines. Yet public discussions are usually focused on the list prices, which overestimate the net prices and hence do not reflect the truth.

Info box 9. Differences between net prices and list prices of cancer medicines

The presence of confidential financial agreements (such as discounts, rebates, clawback payments, volume caps, etc.) between payers and pharmaceutical companies hampers comparisons of expenditure data both across countries and across years. Available evidence on differences between the (higher) list prices of medicines and the (lower) net prices is sketchy due to the confidential nature of the agreements. Analyses of single (often patent-protected) cancer medicines have found differences in the range of 40-50% in various European countries, although these differences varied significantly by medicines and countries (553, 554). In the US, the size of the rebates for cancer medicines has increased over time, with list prices of branded medicines increasing almost twice as much as net prices (+59% vs. +35%) between 2007 and 2018 (555). It is unclear to what extent the same growing pattern applies to European countries.

There are also some statistics on the size of rebates in cancer medicine expenditure as a whole. For instance, an analysis by the OECD for Italy for the years 2013-2018 found a gap of around 15-25% between cancer medicine expenditure based on list prices and net expenditure (556). In Bulgaria, the National Health Insurance Fund reported net spending on cancer medicines of BGN 385 million in 2018 and BGN 764 million in 2023 (557). Expenditure based on list prices from the MIDAS database shown in section 4.5.2 in this report are 13% higher than net spending in 2018 and 47% higher in 2023, indicating a considerable increase in the size of rebates over time.





Previous Comparator Reports showed that absolute expenditure on cancer medicines has followed an increasing trend (based on list prices). New data for this report indicate a continuation of this upward trend. The combined cancer medicines sales in Europe in current prices increased from €19.5 billion to €64.3 billion between 2014 and 2023 (based on list prices). In per-capita terms, sales rose from €30 to €97, meaning expenditure more than tripled over this ten-year period. Adjusting for inflation and exchange rates, the expenditure in 2014 amounted to \notin 24.9 billion (\notin 46 per capita), indicating that even in constant prices, cancer medicine expenditure more than doubled to €64.3 billion (€118 per capita) by 2023; see Figure 58. The five most populous countries in Europe (the "Big Five") accounted for nearly 73% of all sales in both 2014 and 2023, which is more than the just over 60% of Europe's population they represent. Germany was the largest spender in 2014, accounting for 24% of total sales, but its share declined to 19% in 2023, while other Big Five countries except the UK saw their shares increase. The country-specific total sales and per-capita sales for all years are summarized in Appendix C. They show that year-by-year sales grew quite constantly in many countries, while some countries, such as Bulgaria, Croatia, France, Latvia, Lithuania, and the UK, experienced accelerated growth rates after 2018 or 2019.



Figure 58: Total expenditure of cancer medicines (in constant prices and exchange rates; based on list prices) in Europe, 2014 and 2023.

Notes: Sales data are based on list prices, leading to an overestimation of the true expenditure. Source: Own calculations based on IQVIA MIDAS data and Farminform data for the Netherlands, Frumtök for Iceland, Signum Life Science for Denmark, and Ravimiamet for Estonia. Exchange rate and inflation rate sources: (64, 114).





The strong growth in cancer medicine sales between 2014 and 2023 is a product of several factors relating to prices and volume. Table 16 lists factors which might have played a role in this development.

Area	Reason	Rationale	
Price	Higher list prices and net prices of newly introduced medicines (monthly/annual costs per treatment)	Price developments of cancer medicines in European countries are not well documented, whereas more comprehensive data exist for the US which might also be relevant for Europe (yet not the absolute value of prices). For instance, IQVIA reports that of new cancer medicines launched in 2019-2023 in the US, 85% had an annual cost of over USD 100,000, whereas of new medicines launched in 2009-2013 only 35% had such a high annual cost (285). Similarly, the OECD found that median monthly costs of new cancer medicines in the US have doubled from around USD 8,000 in 2005-2010 to USD 16,000 in 2015-2019 (556).	
	Rising number of cancer patients	Incidence; see chapter 2.	
Volume	Increasing treatment duration of first-line therapy	For instance, chemotherapy is administered for a fixed number of cycles typically lasting less than half a year in the metastatic treatment setting of solid tumors. When chemotherapy was replaced by targeted therapies and checkpoint immune inhibitors, the treatment duration changed, as they typically are administered until disease progression or unacceptable toxicity, which can last for more than a year.	
	Increasing patient numbers reaching subsequent lines of therapy	Increasing survival leads to a growing number of prev- alent cases that can receive longer-term treatment and more rounds of treatment. For instance, more patients can continue to four lines of therapy in multiple myeloma whereas in the past most patients had died after the second line.	
	Increasing use of combination therapies	For instance, many times, new indications of immune checkpoint inhibitors entail a combination with a chemotherapy regimen that was the previous standard of care. Multiple myeloma is another example where new treatments tended to be added to the previous standard of care rather than replacing it.	
	Increasing number of new cancer medicines and indications	See section 4.1; The growing number means that more medicines are gaining market exclusivity than the number of older medicines losing it.	
	Introduction of cancer medicines for previously untreated patient groups	For instance, the use of immune checkpoint inhibitors and PARP inhibitors as adjuvant therapy in triple- negative breast cancer.	
	Introduction of cancer medicines that are increasingly used in a neo/adjuvant setting instead of just in a palliative setting	For instance, CDK4/6 inhibitors in breast cancer, EGFR and ALK inhibitors in lung cancer, and immune check- point inhibitors are used in a growing number of solid tumors.	

Table 1	16: Potential	reasons for	growing	cancer	medicines	sales
---------	---------------	-------------	---------	--------	-----------	-------

Figure 59 compares the cancer medicines expenditure per capita (adjusted for inflation and in 2023-exchange rates; based on list prices) in each country in 2014 and 2023. In the EU- 27^{29} as a whole, the expenditure more than doubled from \notin 49 to \notin 126 per capita. All countries with complete data recorded increased expenditure. The biggest increases in expenditure in relative



²⁹ The numbers do not include CY, EL, LU, and MT due to unavailable or missing data.



terms between 2014 and 2023 were recorded in Lithuania (five-fold increase from $\notin 12$ to $\notin 62$) and Croatia (five-fold increase from $\notin 21$ to $\notin 102$). The smallest increases were observed in Slovakia (+35% from $\notin 38$ to $\notin 51$) and in Hungary (+53% from $\notin 46$ to $\notin 71$). Austria had the highest per-capita expenditure in 2014 and 2023, and Latvia had the lowest expenditure in both years, yet the relative difference between those countries became smaller (from an 8-fold to a 6-fold difference), indicating some convergence. In general, the pattern follows income levels, with countries with higher GDP capita in Western Europe also seeming to have higher expenditure levels, and vice versa for countries in Central and Eastern Europe. Nevertheless, the expenditure levels of Croatia (being higher than three Nordic countries, Ireland, and the Netherlands) and Bulgaria (the poorest country in the sample) are surprising and may partly indicate inaccurate data and/or parallel trade with other countries that is not captured in the data.



Figure 59: Expenditure on cancer medicines per capita (in 2023 price levels and exchange rates; based on list prices), 2014 and 2023.

Notes: Sales data are based on list prices, leading to an overestimation of the true expenditure. Hatched bars indicate that data for EL and LU only comprise retail sales. CY and MT are missing due to lack of data. The EU-27 average excludes EL and LU. Source: Own calculations based on IQVIA MIDAS data and Farminform data for the Netherlands, Fruntök for Iceland, Signum Life Science for Denmark, and Ravimiamet for Estonia. Exchange rate and inflation rate sources: (64, 114).

As shown in chapter 2, the per-capita numbers of cancer patients differ between countries. Therefore, expenditure on cancer medicines should also be considered in relation to the disease burden, as the latter dictates the demand for cancer medicines. Figure 60 compares the cancer medicine expenditure in constant prices per new cancer case and per cancer death between 2014 and 2023. Overall, cancer expenditure per new case in the EU-27 roughly doubled from \notin 9,281 to \notin 20,539 (+121%) between 2014 and 2023 and per death from \notin 19,491 to \notin 43,644 (+124%). The most notable increases were observed in Lithuania, where expenditure more than quadrupled, and in Croatia, Bulgaria, Czechia, and Belgium where they roughly tripled. In contrast, Estonia, Hungary, and Slovakia saw small relative increases of around 10-40%.





Figure 60: Expenditure on cancer medicines per new cancer case (top figure) and per cancer death (bottom figure) (in 2023 price levels and exchange rates; based on list prices), 2014 and 2023.

Notes: Sales data are based on list prices, leading to an overestimation of the true expenditure. The 2023 sales data were divided by the number of new cancer cases or deaths (excluding non-melanoma) in 2022 (nearest available year) from IARC, and 2014 sales data were divided by new cancer cases or deaths in 2012. Hatched bars indicate that data for EL and LU only comprise retail sales. CY and MT are missing due to lack of data. The EU-27 average excludes EL and LU. Source: Own calculations based on IQVIA MIDAS data and Farminform data for the Netherlands, Frumtök for Iceland, Signum Life Science for Denmark, and Ravimiamet for Estonia. Exchange rate and inflation rate sources: (64, 114).

As already described in section 2.5.1, expenditure on cancer medicines has been representing a fast-growing component of the cancer care expenditure, yet with limited impact on the overall growth of the relative share of health spending on cancer care. Previous Comparator Reports found that cancer medicine costs in Europe amounted to 9% of the direct costs of cancer in 2002/2003 (45), 13% in 2004 (48), 18% in 2007 (49), 23% in 2014 (47), and 31% in 2018 (46). Figure 61 shows that the increase continued until 2023, with the share growing from 21% in 2014 (recalculated with newer data) to 45% in 2023. Because of the use of list prices, the true share is lower.





Figure 61: Cancer medicine expenditure (based on list prices) as a share of cancer care expenditure, 2014 & 2023.

Notes: Eur. = Europe. Hatched bars indicate that data for cancer medicines for EL and LU only comprise retail sales. CY and MT are missing due to lack of data on cancer medicine sales. Sources: own calculations, see Figure 59 and Figure 24.

The share of cancer medicine expenditure (based on list prices) increased in all countries with complete data, except in Slovakia, and showed wide variation between countries. Cancer medicine expenditure accounted for 30% or less of cancer care expenditure in Ireland, Latvia, Switzerland, and the Netherlands in 2023. Yet they accounted for 50% or more in 11 countries, with the share estimated at over 100% in Bulgaria and Croatia. The latter is of course impossible, and either explained by an underestimation of the costs of cancer care (in both countries no local data were identified and had to be estimated) and/or by an overestimation of the costs of cancer medicines. Indeed, net spending data on cancer medicines in Bulgaria in 2023 were much lower than those based on list prices (see also Info box 9). If net spending data were applied in Bulgaria, the share of cancer medicine expenditure would be 70%. This is still a very high share compared to, e.g., the 32% in Germany, yet one reason for this pattern is that there is a greater difference in relative prices of "local" cancer care services (e.g. the salaries of physicians and nurses) and "international" cancer medicines in Central and Eastern European countries. The results for Sweden of a 32%-share in 2022 based on IQVIA (not shown in Figure 61) can also be compared to the results of a local report that drew on real spending data and estimated a 26% share of cancer medicines that year (see Figure 23), equal to a relative difference of 23% of spending based on list prices versus net prices.



4.5.3 Composition of cancer medicine expenditure

In 2023, around 250 different cancer medicines (with unique active substances) were sold in at least some quantities across European countries. However, a small number of these medicines account for a significant portion of total sales. The top 10 medicines in terms of sales in 2023 represented 44% of the total market; see Table 17. In 2019, the corresponding number was 46% and 52% in 2014. This noteworthy drop in the proportion of the top 10 medicines is probably a result of the strong increase in the number of cancer medicines approved since 2010 (see Figure 49).

2014		2019		2023	
Medicine	Share of	Medicine	Share of	Medicine	Share of
	total sales		total sales		total sales
Trastuzumab	9.0%	Pembrolizumab	7.7%	Pembrolizumab	14.6%
Rituximab	8.2%	Lenalidomide	6.3%	Daratumumab	6.5%
Bevacizumab	8.0%	Nivolumab	6.0%	Nivolumab	5.0%
Imatinib	6.2%	Trastuzumab	4.4%	Enzalutamide	3.7%
Lenalidomide	4.6%	Bevacizumab	4.1%	lbrutinib	3.3%
Abiraterone	4.4%	Rituximab	3.9%	Atezolizumab	2.4%
Pemetrexed	3.3%	lbrutinib	3.8%	Osimertinib	2.3%
Bortezomib	3.2%	Palbociclib	3.4%	Bevacizumab	2.1%
Leuprorelin	2.6%	Enzalutamide	3.3%	Palbociclib	2.1%
Paclitaxel	2.5%	Abiraterone	3.2%	Ruxolitinib	2.0%
Total	52.1%	Total	46.3%	Total	44.1%

Notes: Sales data are based on list prices and do not account for variations in confidential discounts and rebates across products. For EE, EL, and LU, only retail data were included. Source: see Figure 58.

There have been significant changes among the top 10 best-selling cancer medicines in Europe over time; see Table 17. Of the top 10 list in 2014, only bevacizumab retained a spot in the list until 2023, despite facing competition from biosimilars towards the end of the period. Moreover, four medicines that were in the top 10 in 2019 had dropped from the list in 2023 (abiraterone, lenalidomide, rituximab, trastuzumab), all of which faced competition from generics or biosimilars in 2023. Pembrolizumab has taken a clear lead in terms of sales since its approval in 2015, accounting for one seventh of all cancer medicines sales in 2023. The top 10 list looks largely similar in the Big Five countries and countries in Northern and Western Europe whereas the ranking in Central and Eastern European countries differs more; see Appendix C.

In general, the latest cancer medicines only account for a small proportion of the total sales of cancer medicines. Figure 62 shows that the share of sales from medicines approved by the EMA within the last 0 to 2 years is relatively small each year, fluctuating between 3% and 13% from 2014 to 2023. This is not surprising given that the average time from EMA approval to reimbursement exceeds one year in most EU countries, as shown before in Figure 55. Even after reimbursement, it takes time for newer medicines to be adopted in clinical practice as shown in section 4.6. By contrast, the proportion of sales from medicines approved more than 10 years ago has decreased from 44% in 2014 to 26% in 2023. This aligns with data from Table 17 indicating that older medicines, including those once in the top 10, are losing market share to newer therapies as patents expire and cheaper generics and biosimilars enter the market. Figure 62 also shows how medicines approved in the last 3 to 5 years saw a considerable increase in their sales share until 2021 before declining again. The reverse pattern is visible for medicines approved in the last 6 to 10 years. Much of this pattern is driven by nivolumab and pembrolizumab which were approved in 2015 and hence switched from the 3-5-year group to the 6-10-year group in 2021.



Figure 62: Sales of cancer medicines (in % of total sales in euros; based on list prices) in Europe by time since EMA approval.

Notes: Sales data are based on list prices, which do not take into account the varying presence and size of confidential discounts and rebates between products. For EE, EL, and LU, only retail data were included. Source: (497) and see Figure 58.

Figure 63 shows the breakdown of cancer medicine sales by five major medicine classes across Europe. Chemotherapy medicines have seen a gradual decline over the period from 22% in 2014 to 6% in 2023, largely due to the lack of new launches of new products, the expiration of patents of existing products, and their replacement by other medicine classes. In contrast, targeted cancer therapies have consistently accounted for more than half of the sales each year between 2014 and 2023. Immunotherapy medicines have seen a notable increase in sales, particularly after 2015, following the approval of nivolumab and pembrolizumab, reaching a sales share of 29% in 2023. Hormone therapies have seen a slow but steady decline in the sales share from 15% to 8% over the period. Meanwhile, radiopharmaceuticals maintained the lowest sales figures of less than 1% in all years, mirroring their limited application and approval numbers in oncology.



Figure 63: Sales of cancer medicines (based on list prices) by medicine class and malignancy type in Europe.

Notes: Sales data are based on list prices, which do not take into account the varying presence and size of confidential discounts and rebates between products. Medicines used in both solid tumors and hematology were classified according to their main therapeutic area. For EE, EL, and LU, only retail data were included due to limited data availability, likely underestimating total sales. Source: see Figure 58.





Figure 63 also shows the sales of cancer medicines categorized by broad therapeutic areas. Medicines used in the treatment of solid tumors represented a very consistent sales share of 66-70% in 2014-2023, while medicines used in the treatment of hematologic malignancies accounted for the remaining 30-34%. The sales share of hematology is considerably higher than the disease burden of these cancer types. As shown in section 2.3, hematologic malignancies accounted for around 8% of new cancer cases and 8% of cancer deaths in 2022.³⁰

4.6 Uptake of medicines in volume

As new treatments are launched, understanding their uptake in clinical practice is crucial for evaluating their integration into healthcare systems and anticipated potential to improve patient outcomes. This subsection examines the sales volume of cancer medicines in milligrams. The consideration of milligrams overcomes the issue of varying medicine prices, discounts and rebates, and exchange rates between countries and over time in section 4.5 (47).

As in previous Comparator Reports, two analyses of the uptake of newer medicines are made. Firstly, the uptake of a selected medicine per cancer type is considered over time for the five most populous countries in Europe. This analysis is based on the annual sales of milligrams of the active ingredient in the medicine; see Appendix C for the sources. Secondly, the uptake of multiple medicines per cancer type is considered for 2023, the latest available year with data. This analysis requires a standardization of the milligrams required per patient and per time period for each medicine. A measure called the standard weekly dose (SWD) per patient - which is similar to the measure of defined daily dose (DDD) used by the WHO for many non-cancer medicines - was used; see Appendix C for the SWD per medicine. Annual sales in milligrams were divided by the SWD for every medicine to get the number of weekly doses sold. The weekly doses sold were then summed up across cancer medicines. In both analyses, the number of milligrams or weekly doses were divided by the number of cancer patients³¹ in a country (rather than by the total population) in order to put the uptake in closer relation to the actual demand for cancer medicines.³² The resulting measure of uptake is the number of milligrams or standard weekly doses sold per cancer patient.

For the analysis of the uptake of newer cancer medicines, the following cancer types or medicine classes were considered:

1. Solid tumors: breast cancer, prostate cancer, lung cancer, gastrointestinal cancers (including colorectal cancer), melanoma of the skin, urinary tract cancers (bladder and kidney cancer), gynecological cancers, tumor-agnostic therapies targeting specific molecular markers, and immune checkpoint inhibitors as a separate category as they are used across multiple solid tumors.

³² What this analysis cannot tell is how many milligrams or doses are needed, i.e., the optimal level of uptake given the patient needs. An analysis of uptake in relation to patient needs would require a consideration of (local) clinical guidelines and a closer definition of the target patient group (e.g. castration-resistant metastatic prostate cancer rather than only prostate cancer as in this report).



³⁰ It should be noted that cancer medicines are the main treatment modality in hematology together with stem-cell therapy, whereas surgery and radiation therapy are used alongside cancer medicines in the treatment of solid tumors. A joint consideration of all treatment modalities would probably rebalance the distribution of costs between solid tumors and hematologic malignancies compared to the pattern shown in Figure 63.

³¹ Cancer patients were either defined as the number of new cases or deaths from a certain cancer type in 2022, based on the most recent data from IARC. The choice between incidence and mortality varied depending on if most considered medicines were only used in the metastatic/palliative setting (mortality was chosen as a proxy for incurable disease) or also in the early-stage/curative setting (incidence was chosen).

- 2. **Hematology:** non-Hodgkin lymphoma, leukemia, multiple myeloma, and CAR T-cell therapies as a separate category as they are used across all hematologic malignancies.

For each cancer type or medicine class, a number of newer cancer medicines were selected based on the following three criteria: (i) up to seven medicines, (ii) highest sales volume in EUR in Europe in 2023, (iii) EMA approval in 2010 or later; see Appendix C for the selected list of medicines.

Some of the medicines analyzed in a specific cancer type also have approved indications in other cancer types, e.g., use in both non-Hodgkin lymphoma and leukemia. IQVIA MIDAS sales data before 2018 do not contain a split by indication, whereas after 2018, only estimations of the broad use by cancer type (but not by subtypes or lines of treatment) are available. For countries not covered by IQVIA MIDAS sales data, an indication split is not available. Therefore, no split of product sales into indications was used in this section. Products were allocated to the cancer type with the supposedly biggest use.

For the comparisons in this section, the 27 countries with complete sales data were divided into three groups, as shown in Table 18. The EU-27 average in this section is the population-weighted average of all member states (excluding Cyprus, Greece, Luxembourg, and Malta).

Countries in Central and Eastern Europe (CEE)	Big Five countries	Smaller countries in Northern and Western Europe (NW)	
BulgariaLithuaniaCroatiaPolandCzechiaRomaniaEstoniaSlovakiaHungarySloveniaLatviaSlovenia	France Germany Italy Spain United Kingdom	AustriaNetherlandsBelgiumNorwayDenmarkPortugalFinlandSwedenIcelandSwitzerlandIrelandIreland	
This group includes countries from Central and Eastern Europe. They are generally characterized by lower overall healthcare spending than other countries.	This group consists of the most populous countries. They represent a significant share of the European cancer medicine market.	This group includes small and medium-sized high-income countries in Northern and Western Europe. They are generally characterized by high overall healthcare spending.	

Table 18: Three main groups of countries

Notes: No complete sales data by product were available in Cyprus, Greece, Luxembourg, and Malta. These countries are excluded from the EU average in all uptake graphs.

The interpretation of the numbers in the following sections for each cancer type is important. First of all, it should be emphasized that the focus here is on access to newer medicines. A low uptake of newer medicines does not mean that patients receive no medicines at all. They might simply receive older, potentially less effective medicines. The central question here is whether a higher uptake of newer medicines is desirable or not. The following points are worth considering:

• As explained above, the uptake of new medicines is set in relation to the approximative demand by patients in this section. Nevertheless, both the numbers used for volume sales and the patient demand might not be perfectly accurate. In terms of patient demand, this is partly because they rely on estimations from IARC and partly because they are defined in a broad way by tumor type whereas most medicines only are given to certain subgroups within a tumor type and a certain disease stage. Therefore, small country differences in uptake of, e.g., ±20% should not be overinterpreted.





- All else equal, countries that manage to detect a higher number of patients in early stages would need less use of new medicines, as these are mostly restricted to the metastatic setting.
- For solid tumors, the selected list of medicines shows high agreement with the scoring of the ESMO-MCBS (Magnitude of Clinical Benefit Scale) framework, as nearly all medicines have a score of 3 or higher in the metastatic setting of the respective cancer type.³³ Since its launch in 2015, the ESMO-MCBS has found its way into the clinical practice guidelines by ESMO in order to guide the use of medicines in daily practice. Given the clinical recommendation for the newer cancer medicines considered in this section, higher uptake numbers might generally be more desirable than lower numbers.

4.6.1 Breast cancer

After the introduction of trastuzumab in 2000 for HER2-positive breast cancer, which represents about 15% of primary breast cancer cases, pertuzumab was approved in 2013. The dual HER2 blockade resulted in a significant prolongation of survival. At the same time trastuzumab emtansine was introduced as a second-line treatment for HER2-positive cases following trastuzumab failure. Since 2021, trastuzumab deruxtecan has started to replace trastuzumab emtansine in this setting. Trastuzumab deruxtecan also made inroads as the first treatment of metastatic HER2-low breast cancer. The years 2016-2018 witnessed the introduction of CDK4/6 inhibitors (abemaciclib, palbociclib, and ribociclib) in HR-positive, HER2-negative metastatic breast cancer, which represents around 75% of all metastatic breast cancer patients. In 2022, abemaciclib received approval for early-stage treatment, which significantly increased the number of eligible patients as most breast cancer patients are diagnosed in early stages. Sacituzumab govitecan was approved in 2021 for later-line treatment of metastatic triple-negative breast cancer, which accounts for around 10% of primary breast cancer cases, but received an extension to metastatic HER2-negative breast cancer in 2023.

There is a relatively uniform uptake of newer medicines in 2023 in all three groups of countries, yet a more than two-fold difference between countries with the lowest uptake (Poland and Slovakia) and the highest uptake (Croatia, France, Spain, Switzerland) is visible; see Figure 64. The joint uptake of the CDK4/6 inhibitors dominates the picture, due to the larger underlying patient population. The low uptake of abemaciclib in relation to the other CDK4/6 inhibitors is surprising, given its extension of use to the early-stage setting in 2022, but probably a sign of delayed reimbursement. The analysis of the trend in uptake of the Big Five countries in Figure 65 shows that abemaciclib experienced a steady increase in use over time, with a slight acceleration in use from 2022 to 2023. Among the HER2 targeted therapies, trastuzumab emtansine has a similar uptake in nearly all countries in 2023; see Figure 64. For pertuzumab, comparisons a more complicated due to the introduction of a fixed-dose combination with trastuzumab, which is included here. The uptake of the two latest medicines, trastuzumab deruxtecan and sacituzumab govitecan, was highest in the Big Five countries and NW countries with the exception of the Netherlands (no uptake for both) and Ireland (no uptake for one).



³³ The only exception are two medicines in the section on gastrointestinal cancers.



Figure 64: Uptake of breast cancer medicines in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per breast cancer case.

Notes: Breast cancer case refers to breast cancer deaths in 2022. Pertuzumab includes both pertuzumab monotherapy and the fixed-dose pertuzumab-trastuzumab combination, yet BE, EE, HU, IS, and PL had no sales of the combination. Abemaciclib had no sales in EE, LV, IS, and IE. Ribociclib had no sales in BE. Trastuzumab emtansine had no sales in LT. Trastuzumab deruxtecan had no sales in NL. Sacituzumab govitecan had no sales in BG, IE, and NL.



Figure 65: Trends in uptake of abemaciclib expressed as sales in mg per breast cancer case. Notes: Breast cancer case refers to breast cancer deaths in 2022.



4.6.2 Prostate cancer

The introduction of new medicines for prostate cancer, called androgen receptor pathway inhibitors, started in 2011 with the approval of abiraterone. This was followed by the approval of enzalutamide in 2013, apalutamide in 2019, and darolutamide in 2020. Initially their use was in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (mCRPC) but later expanded to metastatic hormone-sensitive prostate cancer (mHSPC), non-metastatic hormone-sensitive prostate cancer (mCRPC).

The overall uptake of the four medicines in 2023 differed considerably between country groups, with CEE countries experiencing lower uptake; see Figure 66. There was also a marked difference in the uptake within country groups, e.g., twofold differences between Slovakia and Poland, between France and the UK, and between Ireland and the Netherlands and Portugal. The uptake of abiraterone (which had already seen the introduction of generics in 2023) and enzalutamide (which is the only medicine with approval in all four prostate cancer subtypes described above) was roughly equal within most countries. Apalutamide has a much higher uptake than darolutamide in all countries expect in Denmark and Ireland in 2023, despite those two medicines having nearly identical approved indications (with the approval in mHSPC being three years apart however). Trends in the uptake of apalutamide in the Big Five countries show a big divergence, with a low uptake level in the UK that in 2023 resembled the level that France and Germany had in 2021; see Figure 67. Italy also saw a slow uptake compared to France and Germany.



Figure 66: Uptake of prostate cancer medicines in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per prostate cancer case.

Notes: Prostate cancer case refers to prostate cancer deaths in 2022. Darolutamide had no sales in RO and NL. Enzalutamide had no sales in LV.





Figure 67: Trends in uptake of apalutamide expressed as sales in mg per prostate cancer case.

Notes: Prostate cancer case refers to prostate cancer deaths in 2022.

4.6.3 Lung cancer

The landscape of lung cancer treatment has changed entirely over the last 15 years, from previously being treated with chemotherapy alone. For the NSCLC subtype, which accounts for approximately 85% of all new cases, more than a dozen targeted therapies for various mutations have been introduced, in addition to the introduction of immune checkpoint inhibitors (see section 4.6.9). The latter have also been introduced in the treatment of the subtype SCLC, which accounts for the remaining 15% of new cases. In terms of targeted therapies for NSCLC, EGFR inhibitors were introduced first, with osimertinib, a third-generation inhibitor, being standard of care not only in metastatic disease (since 2018) but also in early-stage disease (since 2021). This was followed by the introduction of ALK inhibitors, starting with crizotinib in 2012 and later superseded by second-generation inhibitors (alectinib, brigatinib, ceritinib) and third-generation inhibitors (lorlatinib). Crizotinib was also approved as a targeted therapy for ROS1 mutations in 2016. BRAF-targeted therapies, approved for NSCLC in 2017, are discussed in section 4.6.5. NTRK-targeted therapies, approved in 2019-2020, are discussed in section 4.6.8. The first RET inhibitors (pralsetinib and selpercatinib) were approved in 2021. The first KRAS G12C inhibitor (sotorasib) and MET inhibitors (tepotinib and capmatinib) were all approved as second-line treatment in 2022. Trastuzumab deruxtecan (already discussed in section 4.6.1) was approved as a HER2 inhibitor in 2023.

Country differences in uptake for lung cancer medicines are high in 2023, with lower uptake in CEE countries, especially Hungary, Latvia, and Poland; see Figure 68. The UK has a comparatively low uptake among its peers and is on par with Romania. Looking at the specific medicines, osimertinib dominates the picture, which is expected as the EGFR mutation is much more common than other mutations (and similar to the prevalence of KRAS G12C) and its use in both the early-stage and metastatic setting. While the use of osimertinib across the Big Five and NW countries is comparatively uniform (apart from two-fold differences between France and the UK and Ireland and Switzerland), the use is low in many CEE countries. The latter countries might still be using older inhibitors such as afatinib, erlotinib, or gefitinib. The trend in the uptake of osimertinib was very uniform in the Big Five except the UK until 2020, after which the gap with the UK widened and also Germany saw much slower growth at the time when the extension to the early-stage setting had happened; see Figure 69. Alectinib is the most used ALK inhibitor in all countries; see Figure 68. The combined use of all considered ALK



inhibitors is highest in Austria, Sweden, and Switzerland, whereas there is almost no use in Romania. The low use of crizotinib in most countries in CEE except Slovenia and Slovakia probably reflects the limited access to comprehensive biomarker testing in these countries, as shown in section 5.3. The use of selpercatinib and sotorasib was very limited in almost all CEE countries except Slovenia, and Italy and Spain had negligible uptake among the Big Five, whereas Austria and Switzerland had high uptake.



Figure 68: Uptake of lung cancer medicines in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per lung cancer case.

Notes: Lung cancer case refers to lung cancer deaths in 2022. Alectinib had no sales in RO. Brigatinib had no sales in EE. Lorlatinib had no sales in LV and LT. Crizotinib had no sales in EE and LV. Selpercatinib had no sales in BG, HR, EE, LV, LT, RO, IS, and IE. Sotorasib had no sales in LV, LT, ES, BE, IS, and IE.



Figure 69: Trends in uptake of osimertinib expressed as sales in mg per lung cancer case. Notes: Lung cancer case refers to lung cancer deaths in 2022.



4.6.4 Gastrointestinal cancers

Compared to many other solid tumor types, gastrointestinal cancers have seen limited introduction of new medicines since 2010. One big exception is the use of immune checkpoint inhibitors (considered in section 4.6.9), which have been introduced in the metastatic setting of colorectal cancer (limited to cases with MSI-H/dMMR status), gastric cancer, hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC, which accounts for 90% of liver cancers), esophageal cancer (also in the earlystage setting), and biliary tract cancer. Apart from the use of immune checkpoint inhibitors, colorectal cancer saw the approval of the fixed-dose combination trifluridine / tipiracil, ramucirumab, and regorafenib as later-line treatments in the metastatic setting. The former two medicines were also approved as later-line treatments of metastatic gastric cancer, whereas the latter two medicines were approved as second-line treatments in metastatic HCC. Cabozantinib is also approved as second-line treatment in metastatic HCC, whereas lenvatinib is approved as a first-line treatment (considered in section 4.6.6). For the treatment of metastatic bile duct cancer (cholangiocarcinoma), two FGFR2 inhibitors, pemigatinib and futibatinib, were approved in 2021 and 2023, respectively, and ivosidenib, an IDH1 inhibitor, in 2023. Pancreatic cancer only saw the approval of the targeted therapy olaparib (considered in section 4.6.7) for BRCA-positive metastatic cases in 2020. Three medicines for the treatment of GIST - regorafenib in 2014, avapritinib in 2020, and ripretinib in 2021 - were approved.

The uptake of new medicines in gastrointestinal cancers varies widely between countries, although there is no discernible pattern between the three groups of countries; see Figure 70. Lithuania and Austria recorded the highest uptake and Denmark and Norway the lowest uptake among countries with complete data. The uptake trend of the combination of trifluridine / tipiracil in the Big Five countries is also rather unique; see Figure 71. There was a quick jump in uptake from 2015 (year of approval in colorectal cancer) to 2016, whereupon the use remained stable in the UK and Spain at a low level until 2023 (despite the approval of use in gastric cancer in 2019), whereas in Italy and France, the initial uptake was delayed by a year but then reached double the level of Spain and the UK in the following years. Pemigatinib as well as avapritinib and ripretinib have a low uptake compared to the other medicines, which relates to the much smaller patient pool with cholangiocarcinoma and GIST, respectively; see Figure 70. Among the CEE countries, only Slovenia has a noticeable use of avapritinib in 2023, and France, Germany, and Austria are the only other countries with a visible use of both avapritinib and ripretinib. For pemigatinib, only Austria, Denmark, and Germany have a comparatively high uptake.





Figure 70: Uptake of medicines in gastrointestinal cancers in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per gastrointestinal cancer case.

Notes: Gastrointestinal cancer case refers to gastrointestinal cancer deaths in 2022. Gastrointestinal cancer includes cancers of the esophagus, stomach, pancreas, colorectum, anus, liver, and gallbladder. Sales data for trifluridine/tipiracil in EE are omitted due to variation in volume sales. Ramucirumab had no sales in LV, IS, and IE. Pemigatinib had no sales in BG, EE, LT, RO, SK, SI, ES, IS, IE, NL, and NO. Avapritinib had no sales in BG, HR, HU, LV, LY, RO, SK, ES, EE, BE, DK, FI, IS, IE, NL, NO, SE, and CH. Ripretinib had no sales in BG, HR, CZ, EE, HU, LV, LT, PL, RO, SK, SI, ES, UK, BE, DK, FI, IS, IE, NL, NO, SE, and CH.



Figure 71: Trends in uptake of trifluridine/tipiracil expressed as sales in mg per gastrointestinal cancer case.

Notes: Gastrointestinal cancer case refers to gastrointestinal cancer deaths in 2022. Gastrointestinal cancer includes cancers of the esophagus, stomach, pancreas, colorectum, anus, liver, and gallbladder.



4.6.5 Melanoma

The treatment of melanoma of the skin has been revolutionized with the introduction of immune checkpoint inhibitors since 2011, expanding from the metastatic setting to the earlystage setting (considered in section 4.6.9). They are nowadays the cornerstone of medical treatment in melanoma. At the same time, several targeted therapies for the subgroup of patients with BRAF V600 mutations have been introduced. This started with vemurafenib, introduced in 2012, which was largely replaced by dabrafenib, introduced in 2013. These BRAF inhibitors were later combined with MEK inhibitors (cobimetinib and trametinib, respectively), both approved in 2015. Another combination of a BRAF and a MEK inhibitor, encorafenib and binimetinib, was approved in 2018, which demonstrated better outcomes than vemurafenib monotherapy. Initially, all combinations were restricted to the metastatic setting, but dabrafenib and trametinib were in 2018 also approved as adjuvant treatment for stage III melanoma. The combinations of dabrafenib and trametinib in 2017 and encorafenib and binimetinib in 2024 were also approved in the treatment of metastatic BRAF V600-positive NSCLC (considered in section 4.6.3). Encorafenib without binimetinib was also approved for metastatic BRAF V600-positive colorectal cancer in 2020 (considered in section 4.6.4).

The uptake of BRAF-MEK inhibitors is very similar in all NW countries as well as the Big Five countries in 2023, with dabrafenib and trametinib dominating picture followed by encorafenib and binimetinib and very little use of vemurafenib and cobimetinib; see Figure 72. The highest overall uptake of all countries is found in Lithuania and Hungary and the lowest one in Poland and Slovenia. A higher uptake of BRAF-MEK inhibitors could partly compensate for a lower uptake of immune checkpoint inhibitors in BRAF V600-positive melanoma cases, as, e.g., treatment guidelines from ESMO leave some room for BRAF-MEK inhibitors being used as firstline treatment in the metastatic setting if immune checkpoint inhibitors are not available or patients are considered ineligible for their use (558). While all Big Five and NW countries (except Iceland) use the latest combination of encorafenib and binimetinib, only four out of the eleven CEE countries use it. The uptake of encorafenib in the Big Five countries saw a slow start from 2018 to 2019 except for Germany, after which uptake grew most rapidly in France, whereas there was a slow uptake in Italy that eventually converged to other countries until 2023; see Figure 73. It is also interesting to note that Spain and France show a guite flat uptake in 2021-2023, possibly indicating limited use of encorafenib in colorectal cancer after its approval in 2020.





Figure 72: Uptake of medicines in melanoma in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per melanoma case.

Notes: Melanoma case refers to melanoma deaths in 2022. Encorafenib had no sales in HR, EE, HU, LV, LT, SI, and IS. Binimetinib had no sales in HR, EE, HU, LV, LT, RO, SI, and IS. Vemurafenib had no sales in EE, RO, and IS. Cobimetinib had no sales in EE, RO, BE, FI, and IS.



Figure 73: Trends in uptake of encorafenib expressed as sales in mg per melanoma case. Notes: Melanoma case refers to melanoma deaths in 2022.

4.6.6 Urinary tract cancers

Urinary tract cancers, here defined as bladder cancer (specifically urothelial carcinoma) and kidney cancer (specifically renal cell carcinoma, RCC), have undergone profound changes in treatment standards since 2010. Much of this is owed to the introduction of immune checkpoint





inhibitors (considered in section 4.6.9), initially limited to the metastatic setting but since 2022 also approved for use in early-stages of urothelial carcinoma and RCC. While immune checkpoint inhibitors are used as adjuvant monotherapies in early-stage urothelial carcinoma and RCC, they are often combined with targeted therapies or chemotherapy as first-line treatment in the metastatic setting. RCC has seen the approval of immune checkpoint inhibitors in combination with axitinib in 2019, lenvatinib in 2021, and cabozantinib in 2021. Pazopanib is a somewhat older agent that can also be given as first-line or later-line treatment as monotherapy in RCC. In metastatic urothelial carcinoma, enfortumab vedotin as monotherapy was approved as a second-line treatment in 2022, before becoming standard of care in first-line treatment in combination with pembrolizumab in 2024.

The uptake of newer medicines for urinary tract cancers varies a lot between countries, with a somewhat higher uptake in NW and the Big Five countries compared to the CEE countries; see Figure 74. Nevertheless, the Netherlands has the lowest overall uptake. France has the highest uptake, which is mostly driven by a high uptake of enfortumab vedotin, whereas France's uptake of the medicines in RCC was more similar to other Big Five countries. All CEE countries except Slovenia had no or little uptake of enfortumab vedotin. The trend in the uptake of cabozantinib reveals some divergence between the Big Five countries; see Figure 75. Following the initial approval in metastatic medullary thyroid carcinoma in 2014, there was little uptake. After the approval as second-line monotherapy in metastatic RCC in 2016, the uptake increases (with a one-year delay in Italy) even beyond the approval as first-line monotherapy in metastatic RCC in 2018 (and also second-line therapy for metastatic HCC in the same year). Yet a two-fold difference between France (highest uptake) and Spain (lowest uptake) remains until 2023. The 2021-approval of cabozantinib in combination with nivolumab in first-line metastatic RCC had no major visible impact except in France and Spain.



Figure 74: Uptake of medicines in urinary tract cancers in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per urinary tract cancer case.

Notes: Urinary tract cancer case refers to urinary tract cancer deaths in 2022. Urinary tract cancers include kidney and bladder cancers. Enfortumab vedotin had no sales in BG, EE, HU, LV, LT, RO, ES, DK, IS, and IE. Cabozantinib had no sales in BG, LV, and IS. Lenvatinib had no sales in RO.







Figure 75: Trends in uptake of cabozantinib expressed as sales in mg per urinary tract cancer case.

Notes: Urinary tract cancer case refers to urinary tract cancer deaths in 2022. Urinary tract cancers include kidney and bladder cancers.

4.6.7 Gynecological cancers

Gynecological cancers include cancers of the cervix, uterus, ovaries, vagina, and vulva. There has been comparatively little progress in the medical treatment of all these cancer types. For ovarian cancer, the first PARP inhibitor for BRCA-mutated cases was olaparib, introduced in 2014, followed by niraparib in 2017 and rucaparib in 2018. Olaparib has since then been approved for several other solid tumors with a BRCA mutation, including breast cancer in 2019, pancreatic cancer in 2020, prostate cancer in 2020 (and in 2022 without BRCA mutation), endometrial cancer in 2024 (without BRCA mutation). For cervical cancer, immune checkpoint inhibitors (considered in section 4.6.9) were introduced in 2022 as first-line and second-line treatments of metastatic disease. For uterine cancer (specifically endometrial cancer), immune checkpoint inhibitors were introduced in 2021 as second-line treatments of metastatic disease (one of which combined with lenvatinib considered in section 4.6.6) but moved to first-line treatment for dMMR/MSI-H cases in 2023.

The uptake pattern of PARP inhibitors shows a clear divide of lower uptake in CEE countries and higher uptake in other countries in 2023; see Figure 76. A notable exception among the CEE countries is Slovenia with the third-highest uptake after Austria and Switzerland, whereas Slovakia and Portugal only had a fifth of their uptake level. Olaparib has the highest uptake in all countries. The Big Five countries are the only countries with a noticeable uptake of rucaparib. The trend in the uptake of olaparib in the Big Five countries was almost identical until 2018, with the exception of the UK which always had lower uptake; see Figure 77. After 2018, uptake was highest in Germany and continued to rise until 2023, likely driven by the continuous expansion of the medicine to new indications.





Figure 76: Uptake of medicines in gynecological cancers in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per gynecological cancer case.

Notes: Gynecological cancer case refers to gynecological cancer deaths in 2022. Gynecological cancers include cancers of the cervix, uterus, ovaries, vagina, and vulva. Niraparib had no sales in BG, HU, LT, RO, and IS. Rucaparib had no sales in BG, EE, HR, CZ, LV, LT, PL, RO, SK, SI, AT, BE, DK, FI, IS, IE, NL, NO, PT, and SE.



Figure 77: Trends in uptake of olaparib expressed as sales in mg per gynecological cancer case.

Notes: Gynecological cancer case refers to gynecological cancer deaths in 2022. Gynecological cancers include cancers of the cervix, uterus, ovaries, vagina, and vulva.



4.6.8 Tumor-agnostic therapies

Therapies that are not tied to a specific organ site but rather to the molecular features of a tumor irrespective of the site of origin are called tumor-agnostic therapies (559). Larotrectinib in 2019 and entrectinib in 2020 were the first two approved therapies for NTRK-positive solid tumors. Their use is restricted to metastatic tumors when no other treatment options have worked or are available. Compared to larotrectinib, entrectinib has also an approved indication in ROS1-positive NSCLC (considered in section 4.6.3). In 2022, pembrolizumab was the first immune checkpoint inhibitors approved in a tumor-agnostic way for several solid tumors with dMMR/MSI-H status in the second-line or later-line metastatic treatment setting.

Biomarker testing with NGS is typically a prerequisite for the administration of NTRK inhibitors. The low prevalence (<1%) of NTRK in solid tumors renders biomarker testing for that specific mutation a low priority (560). This naturally restricts the use of these medicines in clinical practice. The vast country differences with zero uptake in several countries in 2023, shown in Figure 78, are therefore not surprising. It is also interesting to note that Czechia and Slovenia achieve a higher uptake than all Big Five countries. Trends in the uptake of entrectinib differ vastly between the Big Five countries, with no use at all in France and very little use in Spain until 2023; see Figure 79. Italy had initially a slow uptake but then jump ahead of Germany and UK in 2023.



Figure 78: Uptake of tumor-agnostic medicines in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per cancer case.

Notes: Cancer case refers to total cancer deaths (excl. non-melanoma skin cancer) in 2022. Entrectinib had no sales in LV, LT, RO, FR, and IS. Larotrectinib had no sales in HR, EE, LV, RO, SK, ES, DK, and IS.





Figure 79: Trends in uptake of entrectinib expressed as sales in mg per cancer case.

Notes: Cancer case refers to total cancer deaths (excl. non-melanoma skin cancer) in 2022. No sales in France and only minor sales (<0.2 mg per cancer case) in Spain in 2023.

4.6.9 Immune checkpoint inhibitors

Immuno-oncology started with the introduction of the CTLA-4 inhibitor ipilimumab in 2011 but took off with the launch of more effective PD-1/PD-L1 inhibitors, nivolumab and pembrolizumab, in 2015. Six additional PD-1/PD-L1 inhibitors have been added to the immuno-oncology arsenal until 2023, along with one LAG-3 inhibitor in 2022 and a second CTLA-4 inhibitor in 2023. The combined use of these immune checkpoint inhibitors stretches across more than a dozen solid tumor types and even some hematologic malignancies. They also saw an expansion of use from the metastatic setting to the early-stage setting in an increasing number of cancer types, starting with melanoma in 2018. Ipilimumab and nivolumab (a PD-1 inhibitor) are also used in combination for "dual immune checkpoint blockade" which has proven more effective (but also more toxic) in certain subgroups of patients.

The uptake of immune checkpoint inhibitors differs almost 8-fold between countries with the lowest uptake, Latvia and Slovakia, and countries with the highest uptake, Belgium, Austria, and France; see Figure 80. A large number of CEE countries has very similar overall uptake levels, on par with the UK, Denmark, Ireland, and Portugal. Finland has an exceptionally low uptake among the NW countries. Most of the uptake in all countries is concentrated in two PD-1 inhibitors, pembrolizumab and nivolumab, which are also the two medicines with the broadest approved use across cancer types and disease stages. Looking at trends in the uptake of these two medicines in Figure 81, it is noticeable that pembrolizumab follows a linear or almost exponential curve, while growth in the use of nivolumab has stalled after 2019. The UK has the lowest uptake for both medicines in all years and Germany and France the highest, resulting in a three-fold difference between the UK and France in 2023. The use of ipilimumab increased in all Big Five countries after 2016-2018, indicating increased use of dual immune checkpoint blockade. The same is true for most other countries, although Croatia, Latvia, Finland, and Slovakia had very limited uptake of ipilimumab.





Figure 80: Uptake of immune checkpoint inhibitors in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per cancer case.

Notes: Cancer case refers to total cancer incidence (excl. non-melanoma skin cancer) in 2022. Avelumab had no sales in EE, LV, and LT. Cemiplimab had no sales in EE, LT, IS, and IE.



Figure 81: Trends in uptake of pembrolizumab, nivolumab, and ipilimumab expressed as sales in mg per cancer case.





Figure 81 (continued): Trends in uptake of pembrolizumab, nivolumab, and ipilimumab expressed as sales in mg per cancer case.

Notes: Cancer case refers to total cancer incidence (excl. non-melanoma skin cancer) in 2022.

4.6.10 Non-Hodgkin lymphoma

Treatment advances in non-Hodgkin lymphoma have been recorded across many different subtypes of the disease, including bigger ones, such as diffuse large B-cell lymphoma (DLBCL) and follicular lymphoma (FL), and smaller ones, such as mantle cell lymphoma (MCL), marginal zone lymphoma (MZL), high-grade B-cell lymphoma (HGBCL), primary mediastinal large B cell lymphoma (PMBCL), anaplastic large-cell lymphoma (ALCL), cutaneous T-cell lymphoma (CTCL), and Waldenström macroglobulinemia (WM). For instance, brentuximab vedotin was approved for ALCL in 2012 and CTCL in 2017. A major leap in the treatment of MCL was the introduction of ibrutinib in 2014. Ibrutinib was also approved for WM in 2015 and was joined in this indication by zanubrutinib in 2021. Zanubrutinib was also approved for MZL in 2022 and FL in 2023. Obinutuzumab (considered in section 4.6.11) was approved for FL in 2016. Polatuzumab vedotin in 2020, tafasitamab in 2021, glofitamab in 2023 were all approved for DLBCL. In addition, four CAR T-cell therapies (axicabtagene ciloleucel and tisagenlecleucel in 2018, brexucabtagene autoleucel in 2020, lisocabtagene maraleucel in 2022; considered in section 4.6.13) have been approved for various subtypes.





The overall uptake of newer medicines for non-Hodgkin lymphoma looks very different from any other cancer type, with the highest use in the CEE countries highest, followed by the Big Five countries and the NW countries in 2023; see Figure 82. Lithuania has the highest use whereas the five Nordic countries together with the Netherlands and Portugal have the lowest use. The overall picture is entirely overshadowed by ibrutinib, which is also extensively prescribed outside of non-Hodgkin lymphoma for the treatment of CLL. The trend in the uptake of ibrutinib in the Big Five countries started with a one-year delay in Italy and Spain but was then fairly uniform, with Spain taking the lead; see Figure 83. Zanubrutinib had no or only little uptake in all CEE countries, but much higher uptake in the Big Five countries (except France) and the NW countries; see Figure 82. Tafasitamab had only some noticeable uptake in France, Germany, and Austria.



Figure 82: Uptake of non-Hodgkin lymphoma medicines in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per non-Hodgkin cancer case.

Notes: Non-Hodgkin lymphoma case refers to non-Hodgkin lymphoma incidence in 2022. Polatuzumab vedotin had no sales in CZ, EE, LT, BE, and DK. Zanubrutinib had no sales in BG, HR, EE, HU, LV, LT, RO, SK, SI, IE, and PT. Tafasitamab had no sales in BG, HR, EE, HU, LV, LT, RO, SK, SI, IS, IE, NL, NO, and CH. Glofitamab had no sales in BG, HR, CZ, EE, HU, LV, LT, PL, RO, SI, IT, ES, BE, FI, IS, IE, NL, and NO.





Figure 83: Trends in uptake of ibrutinib expressed as sales in mg per non-Hodgkin lymphoma case.

Notes: Non-Hodgkin lymphoma case refers to non-Hodgkin lymphoma incidence in 2022.

4.6.11 Leukemia

Leukemia has seen the introduction of many new medicines during the last two decades, which target all four major subtypes (acute lymphoblastic leukemia, ALL; acute myeloid leukemia AML; chronic lymphocytic leukemia CLL; chronic myeloid leukemia; CML). The treatment of CLL was revolutionized by the introduction of rituximab in 1998. Further improvements were made by the introduction of obinutuzumab in 2014, ibrutinib (considered in section 4.6.10) in 2014, venetoclax in 2016, and acalabrutinib in 2020. For AML, the chemotherapy backbone treatments cytarabine and daunorubicin received reinforcement by the introduction of the hypomethylating agents azacitidine in 2008 and decitabine in 2012, with the two latter being combined with venetoclax in 2021. Midostaurin was approved in 2017 for a subgroup of AML patients with an FLT3 mutation as first-line treatment, later joined by gilteritinib in 2019 as second-line treatment. For CML, the approval of imatinib in 2001 marked a milestone, followed by second-generation TKIs dasatinib in 2006, nilotinib in 2007, bosutinib and ponatinib 2013, and asciminib in 2022. ALL has seen a somewhat different development with the approval of two CAR T-cell therapies (tisagenlecleucel in 2018 and brexucabtagene autoleucel in 2022; considered in section 4.6.13) in addition to imatinib and dasatinib as well as blinatumomab in 2015 and inotuzumab ozogamicin in 2017.

The uptake of all newer leukemia medicines is fairly uniform among the CEE countries (except Latvia) and on the same level as in the Big Five countries in 2023; see Figure 84. Much larger differences are noticeable among the NW countries, with high uptake in Austria, Ireland, and Switzerland and low uptake in the Netherlands, Norway, and Portugal. Much of these differences are driven by a lower use of acalabrutinib and obinutuzumab. For the AML treatments, midostaurin is being used in every country, yet there is a six-fold difference between Hungary (lowest use) and Austria (highest use). The CML treatment bosutinib had a very similar uptake level in the Big Five countries, but some NW countries had almost double the uptake level. The uptake trend of venetoclax was almost identical in all Big Five countries, with only Germany exhibiting a higher level in 2019-2023; see Figure 85.





Figure 84: Uptake of leukemia medicines in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per leukemia case.

Notes: Leukemia case refers to leukemia incidence in 2022. Venetoclax had no sales in HR. Obinutuzumab had no sales in LT. Midostaurin had no sales in LT. Gilteritinib had no sales in EE, LV, LT, IS, and IE.



Figure 85: Trends in uptake of venetoclax expressed as sales in mg per leukemia case. Notes: Leukemia case refers to leukemia incidence in 2022.

4.6.12 Multiple myeloma

Multiple myeloma represents a disease where effective medicines for both disease control and symptom control are key for quality of life and survival. Bortezomib and lenalidomide quickly became backbone treatments after their approvals in 2004 and 2007, respectively. Despite the





low number of patients, there have been continued research efforts, resulting in more than a dozen new medicines since 2010. The biggest breakthrough was daratumumab, approved in 2016, which quickly moved from a third-line or second-line treatment to a first-line treatment for all newly diagnosed patients, irrespective of their ineligibility for autologous stem cell transplant. In later lines of treatment, the approvals of pomalidomide in 2013, carfilzomib in 2015, elotuzumab and ixazomib in 2016, and isatuximab in 2020 are also notable. An additional breakthrough was the approval of two CAR T-cell therapies (idecabtagene vicleucel in 2021 and ciltacabtagene autoleucel in 2022; considered in section 4.6.13).

The overall uptake of newer myeloma medicines is highest in the Big Five countries and in many NW countries in 2023; see Figure 86. Latvia has an exceptionally low uptake but even Croatia, Estonia, Hungary, Lithuania, and Poland have only a fourth of the uptake of the leading countries, France, Austria, and Sweden. Much of these differences are caused by daratumumab, which dwarfs the use of all other medicines. The trend in the uptake of daratumumab in the Big Five countries shows that France and Germany adopted it quicker, with Italy and Spain only catching up with Germany in 2021-2023, whereas France further augmented its uptake level and created a three-fold gap to the UK until 2023; see Figure 87. The uptake level of second-line treatments also differs largely between countries, with, e.g., the highest uptake of isatuximab in the Big Five countries along with Austria and Finland.



Figure 86: Uptake of multiple myeloma medicines in 2023 expressed as sales in SWD per multiple myeloma case.

Notes: Multiple myeloma case refers to multiple myeloma incidence in 2022. Pomalidomide had no sales in LV. Ixazomib had no sales in LV, LT, ES, and IS. Elotuzumab had no sales in BG, HR, EE, HU, LV, LT, RO, SK, SI, FR, ES, IS, IE, PT, and SE. Isatuximab had no sales in HR, EE, HU, LV, LT, PL, SI, IS, and IE.



Figure 87: Trends in uptake of daratumumab expressed as sales in mg per multiple myeloma case.

Notes: Multiple myeloma case refers to multiple myeloma incidence in 2022.

4.6.13 CAR T-cell therapy

A total of six CAR T-cell therapies have been approved so far starting with the launch of tisagenlecleucel and axicabtagene ciloleucel in 2018 and followed by brexucabtagene autoleucel in 2020, idecabtagene vicleucel in 2021 and lisocabtagene maraleucel and ciltacabtagene autoleucel in 2022. Their therapeutic area covers several subtypes non-Hodgkin lymphoma (DLBCL, FL, MCL, HGBCL, PMBCL), leukemia (ALL) and multiple myeloma. Initially, they were approved as later-line or last-line treatments, but some of the therapies have moved into earlier lines, yet not first line.

The measurement of sales of CAR T-cell therapies in traditional databases is difficult because, unlike other types of cancer medicines, these therapies are not off-the-shelf products sold through wholesalers. CAR T-cell therapies are personalized one-time treatments administered at specialized hospitals. The uptake in volume terms would be equal to the number of patients treated. IQVIA MIDAS sales data do not contain such information. They only contain information on the sales in value terms for a limited number of countries. Total sales of the six therapies in 2023 in all European countries with data amounted to EUR 1.18 billion, of which EUR 1.11 billion came from the Big Five countries and Poland. In the latter six countries, the sales per cancer case in 2023 differed considerably; see Figure 88. The uptake per cancer case in France was around eight times higher than in Poland. Part of this large difference might relate to the late adoption of CAR T-cell therapy in Poland, with reimbursement for the first therapy for ALL starting in September 2021 and two therapies for DLBCL starting in May 2022 (561).



Figure 88: Uptake of CAR T-cell therapies in 2023 expressed as sales in EUR per cancer case.

Notes: Cancer case refers to the combined cancer deaths of non-Hodgkin lymphoma, leukemia, and multiple myeloma in 2022. No reliable data available for other countries.

4.6.14 Uptake of medicines without market exclusivity

After the loss of market exclusivity of new medicines, generics and biosimilars can enter the market. They offer the potential for cost savings over the original product, while providing the same (or nearly the same) benefit. Nevertheless, they differ in terms of development, production, and the scale of price reductions they typically achieve. Generics contain the same active ingredients of small-molecule medicines, which are chemically synthesized and have relatively simple structures. They are comparatively easy to manufacture, and because they are equivalent to the original product, they require less extensive clinical testing and can enter the market at a lower cost (562). Biosimilars are highly similar, but not identical, to original biologic medicines, which are large, complex molecules derived from living cells. Due to the inherent complexity of biologics, biosimilars take longer to develop, are more difficult to manufacture, need more extensive preclinical and clinical testing to demonstrate their similarity in terms of efficacy, safety, and immunogenicity, and require more rigorous postmarketing surveillance (pharmacovigilance) (562). As fewer companies manufacture biosimilars than generics due to the higher barriers to entering the market, there is less price competition.

Examples of the impact of the introduction of biosimilars and generics are shown below. They illustrate how the uptake in value and volume terms has changed for a selected number of previous "blockbuster medicines".

Impact of biosimilars

The patents for rituximab, trastuzumab, and bevacizumab in Europe expired in 2013, 2014, and 2022, respectively (563). The EMA approved the first biosimilars for trastuzumab and rituximab in 2017 and the first biosimilar for bevacizumab in 2018 (564). As shown in Figure 89, sales in value were mostly saturated and peaked right before the entry of competitors, upon which they started to fall. For rituximab (which also has considerable use outside of oncology in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis, multiple sclerosis, and some rare diseases), annual sales decreased by 41% in 2023 compared to 2016 (adjusted for inflation) along with a 48% drop in the implicit price (EUR per mg; based on list prices). For trastuzumab, the decline in annual sales was 49% in 2023 compared to 2016, along with a 43% drop in the implicit price. In contrast,



annual sales of bevacizumab fell only by 14% from 2021 to 2023, yet the decline in sales had already started after 2016, and the implicit price dropped by 32% from 2021 to 2023.

The trend in the volume uptake in Figure 89 shows different patterns across medicines. For rituximab, annual volume sales remained mostly stable after 2016 (+13% versus 2023). For trastuzumab, annual volume sales initially continued to grow after 2016 but then started to decline after 2020 (part of which is probably caused by the introduction of a fixed-dose combination with pertuzumab not considered here). The annual volume sales of bevacizumab were stable until 2020 but then increased sharply until 2023 (+45% versus 2020), which might relate to the approval of new indications of combinations (especially with atezolizumab) during this period.



Figure 89: Trends in uptake of rituximab, trastuzumab, and bevacizumab in Europe in 2014-2023 (sales in constant prices and exchange rates).

Notes: No data were included for EE, EL, and LU. Own calculations based on IQVIA MIDAS data and Farminform data for the Netherlands, Frumtök for Iceland, and Signum Life Science for Denmark. Sales data is presented in constant 2023 prices and exchange rates. For trastuzumab, part of the decline in sales in both value and volume after 2020 is caused by the introduction of a fixed-dose combination of trastuzumab and pertuzumab (EMA approval in December 2020) which was not included here.

Impact of generics

Changes in the sales in value for products with competition from generics are generally expected to be greater than for products with competition from biosimilars, due to the higher research and development costs as well as manufacturing costs associated with biosimilars that lead to fewer producers (565). Imatinib, which lost its patent in Europe in 2016 and had its first generic already approved in 2012 (566, 567), saw an 83% decline in annual sales from 2015 to 2023 (adjusted for inflation), along with a 84% drop in the implicit price (EUR per mg; based on list prices); see Figure 90. By comparison, lenalidomide, which lost its patent in Europe in 2022 and saw several generics approved that same year (566, 567), experienced a 65% reduction in annual sales from 2021 to 2023, with the implicit price dropping 71%.

The trend in the volume uptake of the two medicines shows two different patterns. For imatinib, there seems to have been a saturation of the market already before the entry of generics, resulting in no major volume changes after 2015. In contrast, the volume uptake of lenalidomide grew constantly before 2022 and continued its upward trend seemingly unaffected
by the price drop until 2023. The lower price might have allowed a greater share of the eligible patient population to be treated.



Figure 90: Trends in uptake of imatinib and lenalidomide in Europe in 2014-2023 (sales in constant prices and exchange rates).

Notes: No data were included for EE, EL, and LU. Own calculations based on IQVIA MIDAS data and Farminform data for the Netherlands, Frumtök for Iceland, and Signum Life Science for Denmark. Sales data is presented in constant 2023 prices and exchange rates.

4.6.15 Overall uptake of new medicines

A country ranking of the overall uptake of newer cancer medicines in 2023 is illustrated in Figure 91. This ranking aggregates information from the analysis of uptake across twelve cancer types and medicine classes (sections 4.6.1 to 4.6.12), with each country's uptake level expressed relative to the country with the highest uptake level. As stated before, it should be stressed that the focus here is on access to newer medicines (with EMA approval in 2010 or later). A low uptake of newer medicines does not mean that patients do not receive any medicines, as they instead might receive older, potentially less effective medicines.

Austria leads in the uptake of newer cancer medicines (with an 88% score out of the theoretical maximum of 100%), followed by Switzerland (76%) and France (73%). The treatment of patients from other countries (medical tourism) might play some role in the high numbers for Austria. At the opposite end of the ranking are Slovakia and Estonia (both 35%), Poland (27%), and Latvia (23%). In general, Northern and Western European countries tend to rank higher, whereas countries in Central and Eastern Europe rank lower; see Figure 91. Yet there are notable exceptions, with Bulgaria ranking seventh (54%), Slovenia eighth (54%), and Lithuania eleventh (52%). As noted before, the high ranking of Bulgaria may partly stem from inaccurate data on medicine sales and/or considerable parallel export, with the latter also having attracted the attention of Bulgarian authorities in 2023/2024 (568, 569). Other notable exceptions are the Netherlands ranking in 22nd place (39%) and Portugal in 23rd place (36%). For the Netherlands, the comparatively low ranking might relate to the introduction of the "lock" system in 2015 and a stricter focus on only accepting overall survival as a valid endpoint in HTA (570-572). Among the Big Five countries, the UK ranks lowest in 15th place (46%), reflecting a pattern already documented in the previous Comparator Report and despite the existence of the Cancer Drugs Fund since 2011. A full overview can be found in Appendix C.



Overall uptake of newer cancer medicines in 2023 (relative to highest-uptake country, HUC)



Figure 91: Overall uptake of newer cancer medicines in Europe in 2023.

Notes: The rank is based on an index that considers the uptake of newer cancer medicines across 12 categories (breast cancer, prostate cancer, lung cancer, gastrointestinal cancers, melanoma, urinary tract cancers, gynecological cancers, tumor-agnostic therapies, non-Hodgkin lymphoma, leukemia, and multiple myeloma), each expressed as sales in SWD per cancer case. For each category, the uptake in a country compared to the country with the highest uptake (highest-uptake country, HUC) was calculated. The arithmetic mean of the relative uptake across all 12 categories was calculated to determine the overall ranking of a country. The theoretical maximum uptake is 100% if a country had the highest uptake across all 12 categories, while the theoretical minimum is 0% if a country had no uptake across all 12 categories. The maximum uptake was 88% (Austria) and the minimum uptake was 23% (Latvia).

Regional disparities in the level of uptake

Great regional disparities exist in the uptake of cancer medicines across Europe. The three German-speaking countries, France, and Belgium are on top. The five Nordic countries together with Ireland and UK are in the middle of the ranking, with a notable negative outlier being the Netherlands in this region. In Southern Europe, Italy and Spain perform rather similar, whereas there is a distinct gap down to Portugal. In Southeastern Europe, Bulgaria and Slovenia perform well and much better than their neighbors Romania and Croatia, respectively. The four Visegrád countries are rather similar with a below-average uptake level. In the Baltic countries, Lithuania greatly outperforms Estonia and Latvia.







Similar regional disparities are visible for most cancer types and medicine classes considered, with lower uptake in CEE countries than in the Big Five countries and the NW countries. For example, there was an 8-fold difference in uptake of immune checkpoint inhibitors between the two lowest-uptake countries, Slovakia and Latvia, and the two highest-uptake countries, Belgium and France. For medicines in prostate cancer and multiple myeloma, the gap between the CEE countries and other countries was also pronounced (5-fold difference for prostate cancer and 7-fold difference for multiple myeloma between the top-two and bottom-two countries). Other cancer types with a clear regional divide and lower uptake in CEE countries are gynecological cancers (only PARP inhibitors) and lung cancer (only targeted therapies), both of which are cases where biomarker testing is required for the administration of the medicines. This is consistent with the lower availability and uptake of biomarker testing in CEE countries found in sections 4.3 and 4.4.

There are some examples of similar or even higher uptake of newer cancer medicines in CEE countries compared to other countries in 2023. Rather similar uptake levels were observed for breast cancer (except the two ADCs), gastrointestinal cancers (yet with big differences between individual countries), melanoma, and urinary tract cancers (except targeted therapy for bladder cancer). For non-Hodgkin lymphoma and leukemia, the uptake levels in the CEE countries were on par with the Big Five countries and higher than the NW countries.

Medicines that have been approved by the EMA more recently since 2020 (such as the two ADCs in breast cancer, the RET and KRAS inhibitors in lung cancer, enfortumab vedotin in urinary tract cancers, zanubrutinib, tafasitamab, and glofitamab in non-Hodgkin lymphoma, isatuximab in multiple myeloma) mostly only had noticeable use in 2023 in the Big Five countries (and more so in France and Germany) and certain NW countries, mostly in Austria and Switzerland. The higher uptake aligns with faster reimbursement decisions (and probably the use of the early access program in France) in these countries, as shown in section 4.2.

Changes in the level of uptake between 2018 and 2023

A comparison of the results of the previous Comparator Report for the year 2018 and the new results for 2023 in this report indicates some convergence in uptake levels across countries; see Table 19. Overall, there was a 5.3-fold difference in uptake levels between the two countries with the highest and lowest uptake in 2018, which declined to a 3.3-fold difference in 2023. Immune checkpoint inhibitors are an example where uptake has become much more similar across countries, converging from a 49-fold difference in 2018 to an 8-fold difference in 2023. Breast cancer is another example of great convergence from a 9-fold to a 2.5-fold difference, mostly driven by a more equal uptake of CDK4/6 inhibitors, making breast cancer the disease group with the least unequal uptake. By contrast, uptake has become more unequal across countries in lung cancer and multiple myeloma. In the case of multiple myeloma this is driven by large differences in uptake of daratumumab, whereas in the case of lung cancer the differences might be influenced by varying levels of biomarker testing combined with the large influx of new medicines.





Table 19: Comparison of country differences in uptake of new cancer medicines in 2018 and 2023

	X-fold difference i top 2 and bott	in uptake between om 2 countries	Coefficient of variation			
	2018	2023	2018	2023		
Breast cancer	9.0	2.5	43%	28%		
Prostate cancer	6.5	4.9	50%	43%		
Lung cancer	6.0	9.9	40%	49 %		
Gastrointestinal cancers	12.4	9.7	51%	64%		
Melanoma	4.3	3.0	40%	31%		
Urinary tract cancers	no data	3.9	no data	37%		
Gynecological cancers	13.1	5.4	55%	47%		
Tumor-agnostic therapies	no data	œ	no data	77%		
Immune checkpoint inhibitors	48.7	7.7	71%	49 %		
Non-Hodgkin lymphoma	no data	4.8	no data	49 %		
Leukemia	no data	4.4	no data	35%		
Multiple myeloma	5.7	7.1	47%	51%		
Overall	5.3	3.3	40%	30%		

Notes: The samples of "new" medicines analyzed in 2018 and 2023 are different. In 2018, gastrointestinal cancers only included medicines used for colorectal cancer. Czechia and Estonia are not part of the sample in 2018. A higher %-value of the coefficient of variation indicates greater differences between countries. ∞ = could not be calculated as the bottom 2 countries had zero uptake. Uptake for multiple myeloma and immune checkpoint inhibitors was standardized differently in 2018 (per cancer-specific mortality and per 100,000 inhabitants, respectively) than in 2023. Source: recalculations of results for 2018 from the 2019 Comparator Report and own calculations of sales for 2023.

Disparities in the speed of uptake in the Big Five countries

For most individually analyzed medicines in the Big Five countries, the uptake curve begins to rise slowly and increases year by year after EMA approval. This shape of the uptake curve is consistent with a gradual integration of medicines into treatment protocols and routine practice across treatment facilities in a country. For most medicines, it also reflects the extension of the medicine's usage to new indications over time.

Notable differences exist between the countries. France and Germany consistently lead in uptake across medicines following EMA approval, indicating a favorable environment of funding, technology and capabilities (e.g., biomarker testing), quick integration in clinical guidelines, and well-trained healthcare professionals. Italy and Spain tend to exhibit a pattern of more moderate uptake, characterized by an initial delay in adoption, followed by convergence to France and Germany. The UK tends to lag behind the other countries, both in the initial years after EMA approval and later on, often resulting in considerable and persistent gaps in uptake levels.

4.6.16 Explanations for differences in uptake

There are many potential explanations for the country differences in the uptake of newer cancer medicines. A key step before cancer medicines can reach patients is reimbursement by the public healthcare payer(s). The left graph in Figure 92 shows the association between the uptake level of newer cancer medicines in 2023 (from Figure 91) and countries' reimbursement status defined as the proportion of EMA-approved cancer medicines with reimbursement at the beginning of 2024 (from Figure 54). The upward-sloping trend line indicates a positive correlation between reimbursement status and uptake. Countries that reimburse a higher proportion of medicines tend to have a higher uptake of cancer medicines, while countries with a lower proportion of reimbursement medicines have a lower uptake. Nevertheless, the association is not very strong (R^2 of 0.39). The same is true for the right graph in Figure 92, which shows the association between the uptake level of newer cancer medicines in 2023 (from



Figure 91) and countries' average reimbursement time for EMA-approved cancer medicines at the beginning of 2024 (from Figure 55). While the downward-sloping trend line suggests that countries with faster reimbursement times tend to have a higher uptake of cancer medicines, the association is weak (R^2 of 0.22), as some countries with similar reimbursement times display widely different uptake levels.³⁴



Figure 92: Correlation between countries' volume uptake of newer cancer medicines and reimbursement status (left graph) and time to get reimbursement (right graph).

Notes: See Figure 91 (volume uptake) and Figure 54 and Figure 55 (reimbursement).

While reimbursement of the cost of a cancer medicine is a necessary step for patient access in Europe's publicly funded healthcare systems, it is clearly not a sufficient step. Despite reimbursement, new medicines often take time - months or years - until they are used on a broad scale, as clinical routines need to be adapted, and medical staff needs to be trained on how to use the new medicines, and testing infrastructure needs to be established or extended and integrated into the care process. A better predictor of the level of uptake in volume is the money spent on cancer medicines. Figure 93 shows that this association is strong (R^2 of 0.74 for spending per capita, R^2 of 0.80 for spending per new cancer case, R^2 of 0.72 for spending per cancer death). The upward-sloping trend lines suggest that countries with higher spending on (any) cancer medicines (based on list prices) in 2023 also achieved a higher uptake of newer cancer medicines in 2023. For instance, Austria spent the most on cancer medicines (£195 per capita, £39,017 per cancer case, €79,989 per cancer death) and achieved the highest uptake level (88%), whereas Latvia spent the least (€31 per capita, €5,256 per cancer case, €10,028 per cancer death) and had the lowest uptake level (23%).

³⁴ A potential reason for the rather weak association between the uptake level of cancer medicines and the reimbursement status and the reimbursement time might be the way the two latter variables are measured. The EFPIA Patients WAIT Indicator Survey measures reimbursement on the product level, whereas the uptake of a medicine is influenced by the number of reimbursed indications.





Figure 93: Correlation between countries' volume uptake of newer cancer medicines and expenditure on cancer medicines per capita (left graph) and per cancer case (right graph). Notes: See Figure 91 (volume uptake) and Figure 59 and Figure 60 (expenditure). Cancer medicine expenditure are based on list prices, leading to an overestimation of the true expenditure.

A previous analysis of a multi-stakeholder group in Europe summarized challenges in patient access to new cancer medicines after reimbursement under the umbrella term of "health system readiness" (573). The following three barriers were identified to affect the extent stakeholders integrate a new therapy in clinical practice:

- Insufficient budget to implement decisions: There is not always enough budget to implement a positive reimbursement decision, causing implementation to be delayed or resulting in budget depletion at the end of the budgeting period, putting negative pressure on prescription and use.
- Low frequency of clinical guideline updates: Clinical guidelines do not always include the most recent therapeutic innovations, leading to delays in HTA decision-making and hampering prescription and use due to a lack of clarity on the positioning of the new therapy in the treatment pathway.
- **Suboptimal healthcare infrastructure:** Suboptimal organization of healthcare systems in general and oncology care pathways in particular may lead to problems in absorbing and using a new medicine in the most optimal way.

Another analysis of treatment patterns with cancer medicines in patients with advanced-stage NSCLC across 12 European countries in 2014-2020 also revealed several common reasons for suboptimal treatment (517). The analysis was based on a comparison of estimated treatment patterns in a country and recommended treatment patterns according to clinical practice guidelines from ESMO. Regarding the reasons for suboptimal treatment, a distinction was made between barriers that stood in the way of getting treated in the first place and barriers that made it difficult to receive newer, recommended medicines; see Table 20.



Table 20: Reasons for suboptimal treatment in advanced-stage NSCLC in Europe

Patients remain untreated because of	Patients receive older, less effective treatment options because of				
Poor functional status at time of diagnosis Some patients are too sick to receive treatment with medicines, because they are diagnosed with very advanced disease. This can be compounded by the presence of co-morbidities and old age.	Delays in reimbursement of new medicines The local reimbursement of new medicines and new indications may often take 2-3 years, following EMA approval, during which older treatment options need to be prescribed.				
Delays in time from diagnosis to treatment For cancers that progress quickly (such as lung cancer), several months of delay in the diagnostic process means that patients who would be fit enough to receive medicines at the time of diagnosis are no longer fit enough by the time of treatment initiation.	Limited public budgets for medicines Delays in reimbursement of new medicines might partly be caused by limited public budget. Yet even newly reimbursed medicines might not be available for all eligible patients due to constrained hospital budgets.				
Narrow treatment eligibility criteria Local clinical guidelines or reimbursement guidelines might exclude certain patient subgroups from receiving treatment as compared to ESMO guidelines.	Limited resources for biomarker testing Comprehensive biomarker testing, which is a prerequisite for administering all targeted therapies in NSCLC, might not be performed because of practical reasons (lack of high-quality tumor tissue), limited testing capacity (both infrastructure and human resources), and financial reasons (no reimbursement of tests).				
Treatment refusal by patients Some patients might not want to get treated, e.g., because of stigma among current/former smokers, fear of treatment and side effects, and low trust in healthcare professionals and services.	Limited continuing medical education The rapidly evolving treatment paradigm in some cancer types poses a challenge for the fast adoption of new treatment practices. University hospitals and leading cancer centers are often early adopters whereas healthcare professionals at other hospitals are typically slower.				
Sourcos (E17)					

Source: (517).





5. Policy implications

Key messages of this chapter

Sustaining Europe's momentum in the fight against cancer will be crucial in the coming years.

The EU has played a pivotal role in cancer control for over 40 years, culminating in the launch of the Europe's Beating Cancer Plan (EBCP) in 2021. Together with the EU Cancer Mission, the EBCP has driven research, policy action, and funding to improve cancer prevention, detection, diagnosis and treatment, and survivorship. However, with most EBCP actions concluding by 2025 and shifting EU priorities inside and outside healthcare, sustaining momentum is crucial. Key challenges include ensuring long-term funding, integrating new regulations on health technology assessment and medical devices, and using new opportunities such as the European Health Data Space.

Persistent inequalities in access to new cancer medicines and structural barriers require urgent action.

Despite 20 years of research highlighting disparities as part of the Comparator Reports, inequalities in access to new cancer medicines across Europe remain significant. While Central and Eastern European countries have made progress and started to catch up with Northern and Western European countries, reimbursement delays and budgetary constraints continue to limit timely access to effective treatments. Delayed adoption of new, effective medicines results in opportunity costs of a potential loss of life years for patients and society. Structural barriers include varying HTA criteria, subnational approval processes, limited diagnostic infrastructure, infrequent updates of clinical guidelines, and inadequate continuing medical education. The lack of joint/parallel reimbursement for companion diagnostics and medicines in many countries further complicates the adoption of precision medicine.

European-level policy efforts hold the potential to mitigate access disparities.

The new HTA Regulation (HTAR) and the proposed revision of the EU pharmaceutical legislation aim to accelerate reimbursement decisions and incentivize companies to market medicines in all EU countries. However, successful implementation of the HTAR depends on national acceptance of joint clinical assessments. In addition, the 2022-commitment by EFPIA member companies to file for pricing and reimbursement in all EU countries no later than two years from EMA approval could further reduce disparities. It remains to be seen to what extent all these efforts will indeed move the needle in the right direction, without unintended consequences of making Europe less attractive for pharmaceutical investment on a global scale.

The rising expenditure for cancer medicines calls for consistent use of HTA and optimization strategies of medicines use.

While new medicines contribute to reducing the disease burden, the rising expenditure on cancer medicines also poses affordability challenges. More stringent and consistent application of HTA plays a crucial role in evaluating cost-effectiveness and budget impact, ensuring that investments provide meaningful patient benefits while maintaining financial sustainability. In addition, optimizing cancer medicine usage can improve efficient use of resources without compromising patient outcomes. Approaches such as biomarker-driven patient stratification, optimizing treatment sequencing, minimizing overtreatment at end-of-life, reducing medicine spillage, and promoting adoption of generics and biosimilars can significantly reduce expenditure. The price drops of five blockbuster cancer medicines following patent loss and competition from generics and biosimilars have saved €21.9 billion in 2016-2023 (based on list prices). This creates financial headroom for new medicines without limiting patient access to existing treatments.

Understanding the value of new cancer medicines requires a comprehensive perspective to capture societal benefits beyond direct healthcare outcomes.

Discussions on the value of cancer medicines often focus on either clinical efficacy or price, but a more holistic perspective is needed. New cancer medicines not only improve survival but also contribute to societal and economic benefits, such as increased possibility to return to work for patients and reduced caregiver burden. Frameworks like the ISPOR Value Flower emphasize the broader impact of treatments, highlighting the need for HTA to adopt a societal perspective. Greater use of (performance-based) managed entry agreements (MEAs) and multi-speed HTA processes could help prioritize access to medicines with proven clinical benefit while ensuring follow-up for those with uncertain value.







The lack of systematic real-world data on treatment patterns and survival statistics from cancer registries hampers value demonstration of new technologies and evidence-based policymaking.

Comprehensive real-world data (RWD) on cancer treatment patterns are largely unavailable in most European countries, limiting the ability to assess and optimize care delivery. Few countries systematically track how cancer patients are treated across hospitals or regions on a national level. Additionally, up-to-date survival data is lacking - currently only 15 out of 31 European countries publish five-year survival rates for all cancers combined and by cancer type, 3 countries only publish survival rates by type but not combined, and 13 countries provide no survival data at all. RWD - as opposed to past predictions - indicate that cancer deaths in Europe have stopped to increase and started to stabilize at around 1.3-1.4 million annually since 2008, which signifies a turnaround in the battle against cancer. Strengthening data collection and accessibility is crucial for assessing treatment effectiveness, demonstrating value of new technologies, and guiding evidence-based policy decisions to improve patient outcomes. Without up-to-date survival data, policymakers are navigating efforts in cancer care without a clear compass.

Europe should reinforce its role as a global leader in cancer research and innovation

Europe's position in cancer research is declining, with its share of global clinical trial starts in oncology dropping from 41% in 2008 to 21% in 2023, while China's share has surged and surpassed Europe. Unequal access to clinical trials across European countries further exacerbates disparities in earliest possible patient access to new treatments. To maintain competitiveness, Europe should invest in research, safeguard intellectual property rights, and create a supportive policy environment. Strategic EU initiatives, including the "Draghi Report" and the Competitiveness Compass, recognize innovation in life sciences as a driver of economic growth and healthcare advancement, underscoring the need for urgent action to lift Europe to new heights.

The EU's role in the fight against cancer goes back 40 years. In 1985, the European Council endorsed the "Europe Against Cancer" program which ran from 1987 until 2000, with the aim to reduce cancer mortality in Europe by 15% until 2000 (574). Although this aim was not quite reached, the initiative made inroads in the common fight against cancer (575). In 2009, the European Commission reinforced its efforts to support member states in the fight against cancer by setting up the European Partnership for Action Against Cancer (EPAAC) for the period 2009-2013 (576). This initiative brought together different stakeholders in a joint response to prevent and control cancer, with the aim of all member states adopting integrated national cancer plans and the target to reduce cancer incidence by 15% until 2020 (577).

The biggest milestone for cancer in the EU came in 2021 with the launch of the Europe's Beating Cancer Plan (EBCP) (2). Backed by \notin 4 billion funding, it established a comprehensive approach to address cancer from prevention, early detection, diagnosis and treatment to survivorship. This plan aligns with the EU Cancer Mission as part of the Horizon Europe research and innovation program for the years 2021-2027, reinforcing the Commission's commitment to addressing cancer as a major public health challenge (30). The Cancer Mission has set the ambitious overall aim - to be jointly achieved with the EBCP - of improving the lives of more than 3 million people by 2030,³⁵ through prevention and cure and for those affected by cancer including their families, to live longer and better, by accelerating cancer prevention and control programs and creating more equitable access to these programs.

The EBCP and the EU Cancer Mission have set in motion a plethora of European research initiatives and policy initiatives. As of September 2024, there were 137 cancer-related projects funded by Horizon Europe and EU4Health, of which 11 projects in the area of "Understanding", 26 in the area of "Prevention", 14 in the area of "Screening & early detection", 71 in the area



³⁵ The 3-million aim was based on an analysis of avoidable deaths by IARC.



of "Diagnosis & treatment", and 15 in the area of "Quality of life" (578). In addition, the Council of the EU revised and extended its recommendation to member states on screening programs in December 2022 and issued a new recommendation on vaccine-preventable cancers in June 2024 (34, 35). In 2025, the publication of the fifth edition of the European Code Against Cancer is expected, which should encourage both member states and individuals to take action to prevent cancer and detect it early (579). Nevertheless, the implementation of recommendations and changes in care delivery rest with the member states, as the EU can only complement national policies and promote research but not organize and deliver health services and medical care or manage the allocation of resources according to Article 168 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union. The efforts by the European Commission to create the ECIR in February 2022 (32), and the development of Country Cancer Profiles for all EU countries through the OECD in 2023 and 2025 (36), are supposed to stimulate action by member states.

With the strong focus on cancer at the EU level since 2021, there is a risk that this development abates and is superseded by other priorities in the coming years. Table 21 lists developments and initiatives that might represent tailwinds and headwinds in the coming years, with a focus on cancer medicines and molecular diagnostics.

Area	Description
Europe's Beating Cancer Plan	Most of the 42 planned actions have a timeline that ends in 2025 (2). The only four exceptions are HPV vaccination (2030), an Occupational Safety and Health Strategic Framework (2027), Preventing cancers caused by infections (2030), Projects focusing on cancer diagnostics and treatment using high-performance computing and AI and new digital platforms (2027).
EU Cancer Mission	The Horizon Europe research and innovation program runs out in 2027 (30). It is yet unclear whether earmarked funding for cancer (one of five missions) will be available in the next program.
Health Technology Assessment Regulation (HTAR) (2021/2282)	The HTAR applies for cancer medicines from January 12, 2025 (580). This entails a joint (cross-country) clinical assessment of the effectiveness of new medicines. It is supposed to reduce duplication of efforts for both national HTA authorities and industry, facilitate business predictability, and ensure the long-term sustainability of EU HTA cooperation.
Reform of the EU pharmaceutical legislation	The European Commission proposed a revision of the EU pharmaceutical legislation in April 2023, where two main objectives are to reduce country differences in the availability of new medicines and to shorten the time from EMA approval until patient access while continuing to offer an attractive and innovation-friendly environment for research, development, and production of medicines in Europe (581).
Medical Devices Regulation (MDR) 2017/745 and In Vitro Diagnostic Medical Devices Regulation (IVDR) 2017/746	These regulations came into force in 2021 and 2022, respectively, to unify legislation for medical devices and ensure safety and innovation (582). The timelines for the gradual roll-out have been extended in 2024 and now run until 2029 (269). In addition, the European Parliament passed a resolution in October 2024 urging the Commission to address the most pressing challenges and bottlenecks in the implementation of the legislative frameworks and to propose the systematic revision of all relevant articles of these regulations, accompanied by an impact assessment (583).
Clinical Trials Regulation (536/2014)	This regulation became applicable on January 31, 2022 (584). It harmonizes the processes for assessment and supervision of clinical trials throughout the EU. It enables sponsors to submit one online application via the Clinical Trials Information System (CTIS) platform

Table 21: Selected EU-level policy developments related to cancer



Area	Description				
	for approval to run a clinical trial in several European countries, making it easier to carry out such multinational trials and creating a favorable environment for conducting clinical research on a large scale.				
European Health Data Space (EHDS) Regulation (2025/327)	This regulation entered into force on March 26, 2025 (and starting to apply two years later and with gradual enforcement of different provisions until 2035) to create a single market for electronic health record systems and facilitate the cross-border use of both primary data for individuals and secondary data for research, innovation, policymaking, and regulatory activities (585-587).				
EU Competitiveness Compass	In January 2025, the European Commission outlined a broad strategy to enhance the EU's competitiveness, including the promise of a Life Sciences Strategy to be revealed later in 2025 (588).				
Focus on other health areas	Inspired by the EBCP, the new EU Commissioner for Health announced in January 2025 that he intends to launch a European Cardiovascular Health Plan (589). There have also been calls to establish an EU Coordination Plan for the Brain (mental health and neurological diseases) led by the European Brain Council (590).				
Focus on non-health areas	With the ongoing war in Ukraine and political developments in the United States, European NATO countries are ramping up public spending on defense. Unless taxes are raised, the NATO chief suggested for governments to reallocate money from welfare to defense in January 2025 (591).				

The following sub-sections provide a synthesis and reflections on the analysis in chapters 2-4. While section 5.1 discusses ways to bridge inequalities in access to new medicines across Europe, section 5.2 focuses on the value of new medicines and their contribution to improving patient outcomes. Section 5.3 describes data needs for better decision-making in cancer care. Section 5.4 discusses Europe's role in a global context of conducting research and stimulating innovation.

5.1 Bridging inequalities in access to new medicines

The very first Comparator Report documented profound inequalities in the uptake of new cancer medicines across European countries in the early 2000s. Some 20 years later, this report shows that the situation is not very different, indicating rather persistent inequalities. Nevertheless, this report also finds some positive tendencies of a convergent pattern in recent years, with low-uptake countries in Central and Eastern Europe catching up with other countries. In a similar manner, the EFPIA Patients WAIT Indicator Survey has for more than a decade now tracked inequalities in reimbursement (which is a prerequisite for broad uptake) across Europe, finding large variations in the share of new cancer medicines that are reimbursed as well as in the time from EMA approval until reimbursement.³⁶ Info box 10 describes some of the health-related implications of these inequalities.

³⁶ It should be noted that a 100% reimbursement rate or an immediate reimbursement of EMA-approved medicines is not always necessary nor essential from a clinical perspective, as emphasized by both the OECD and EFPIA (508, 592). For instance, in a clinical setting where multiple medicines with similar effectiveness are available, it would be sufficient if patients have access to one medicine without impairing their health. An analysis by the OECD in 2023 found that differences between European countries in the reimbursement rate are smaller if specific indications with multiple, similar alternatives are considered (29). The analysis in this report about the uptake of medicines in section 4.6 addressed this issue, e.g., by jointly looking at all three CDK4/6 inhibitors in breast cancer.





Info box 10. Health-related implications of delayed access to new and effective cancer medicines

Existing inequalities in timely access to effective medicines have direct implications for the health of cancer patients. An analysis of 12 cancer medicines across 28 European countries in the period 2011-2018 found that the average time to market (defined as the time between EMA approval and first registered sales) was 403 days (range 17-1187 days) (593). For two medicines (ipilimumab and abiraterone, both with EMA approval in 2011), the recorded delay in patient access may have led to a potential loss of around 21,600 life years in the first year after EMA approval.

A similar analysis for Ireland of 11 cancer indications with EMA approval in 2015-2021 found that the time from EMA approval until reimbursement by the Health Service Executive (HSE) together accounted for 2,600 years of potential life lost, of which 1,000 years in working-age patients, corresponding to an economic loss of \notin 34 million (12).

Potentially important aspects such as improved quality of life of patients or reduced numbers of adverse events were not taken into account in the two aforementioned analyses. Importantly, both analyses only focused on medicines with a statistically significant gain in median overall survival (OS) and clinical settings where no similar treatment alternatives existed. These settings should be prioritized by decision-makers to minimize detrimental effects for patients.

5.1.1 Barriers

Patient access to new medicines will remain unequal or become even more unequal in the future unless the root causes are addressed. The speed of innovation in oncology, with the number of new medicines coming to the market every year exceeding the number of medicines going off patent, might be too fast for less wealthy countries to catch up with wealthier countries. In fact, an analysis by the OECD in 2023 found that the budget impact of new cancer medicines has become more important for public coverage/reimbursement decisions in the last five years in most European countries (29). In addition, and as described in chapter 4, analyses by different stakeholders have pointed out many root causes such as (508, 517, 573):

- Timelines of the national pricing and reimbursement process
- Criteria used in the HTA / value assessment process
- Health system constraints and resources, including budget and infrastructure
- Subnational approval process
- Low frequency of clinical guideline updates
- Limited continuing medical education

For the uptake of NGS testing (which is a prerequisite for administering an increasing number of cancer medicines), identified barriers include lack of diagnostic laboratory infrastructure with NGS testing capabilities, inefficient organization of diagnostic testing, financial constraints, and failure to include NGS testing in local guidelines (533, 594). Unless NGS testing is reimbursed and used, the adoption of precision medicine will be stalled. A paradoxical situation identified in previous research is that in some European countries, public healthcare payers may decide to reimburse a medicine but not its companion diagnostic (535). Without access to the companion diagnostic, patients struggle to access targeted therapies even though they are reimbursed, unless patients are able to pay for the testing out-of-pocket or rely on pharmaceutical companies covering test costs (533). In 2023, only 11 out of 24 European countries automatically reimbursed a companion diagnostic when a medicine/indication was being reimbursed, meaning that in more than half the countries the reimbursement decisions were not aligned (29).



5.1.2 Facilitators

Although the root causes of inequalities in access to cancer medicines mostly seem to be found at the country level, there are efforts at the European level to bridge the gaps - especially concerning the reimbursement of new medicines; see Figure 94. One such effort comes from the pharmaceutical industry. In 2022, EFPIA member companies announced that they commit to filing for pricing and reimbursement in all EU countries no later than two years from EMA approval (595). A recent OECD report focusing on EMA-approved indications in breast and lung cancer between 2016 and 2023 found that this promise by EFPIA member companies is already fulfilled to a large extent, with the mean time from EMA approval to reimbursement application exceeding one year only in Cyprus, Greece, and Latvia (out of 20 EU countries) and not exceeding two years in any country (29). However, only 7 out of 23 EU countries reported receiving applications for all considered indications, and Malta, Hungary, and Cyprus had received applications for fewer than 40% of the indications. This indicates that there is still a considerable gap in living up to the EFPIA commitment.



Figure 94: Facilitators for bridging inequalities in access to cancer medicines across Europe.

As noted in section 4.2, the greatest share of the delay in the time from EMA approval to local reimbursement is caused by the time between the application for reimbursement and the decision. This assessment period is regulated by EU law through the Transparency Directive (Council Directive 89/105/EEC), which imposes maximum time limits for pricing and reimbursement decisions (90 days for pricing, 90 days for reimbursement or 180 days for combined pricing and reimbursement decisions) from the time a pharmaceutical company applies (596). However, observed delays are often longer than the 180-day maximum, as clockstops may apply during which a company is asked to provide further information (597).

Two legislative changes at the EU level - the HTAR and the reform of the EU pharmaceutical legislation - might positively influence the speed of reimbursement decisions and the reimbursement application rate. For all new cancer medicines, the HTAR mandates joint clinical assessments (JCA) and joint scientific consultations which includes the involvement of patients, clinical experts, and other relevant experts since January 12, 2025 (580). The JCA is supposed to provide evidence on the relative effectiveness of a new medicine, yet it will not include any analysis of costs, as they may differ from country to country. National (or subnational) assessments of cost-effectiveness and budget impact will still be required in countries where this is part of the HTA process. The crucial point for the assessment timelines is whether





countries accept the outcomes of the JCA as they are, or whether they still require their own assessment of relative effectiveness during the HTA process. The latter would result in duplication of work for both national HTA bodies and pharmaceutical companies and potentially prolong the entire timelines from EMA approval rather than shorten them.

The Commission proposal for the reform of the EU pharmaceutical legislation (from April 2023; still pending adoption) suggests linking medicine access to regulatory data protection (581). The idea is to address the situation with medicines being reimbursed at different times in different countries as well as to address cases where a medicine is never marketed in a country, which results in unequal patient access. Companies that provide access to their medicines in all member states will be rewarded with two extra years of data protection. Companies must provide actual access in all member states within two years of the marketing authorization (three years for smaller companies), unless a member state indicates no interest/need for the medicine. The Commission proposal has been met with concern from EFPIA, which points out that the conditionality of the two-year additional data protection is in reality in the hands of governments, payers, and providers and is not dependent on companies' willingness to submit a request for pricing and reimbursement (598). There might also be unintended consequences of making Europe less competitive in the global race to attract life science investments, deliver new treatments to patients first, and generate jobs and growth (598).

Faster reimbursement of new cancer medicines is one thing, but more focus in policy debates and effort is needed to achieve sufficient uptake and meet patient needs. This includes access to and reimbursement of molecular diagnostic testing, up-to-date clinical guidelines and their adherence, access to trained professionals and their continuing medical education, access to specialized treatment facilities, and good organization and coordination of care. Diagnostic testing was pointed out by the OECD as one area where imbalances exist in many European countries that do not reimburse medicines and their companion diagnostics in parallel (29). HTA processes should consider the additional costs of both the testing and the medicine in an integrated way, resulting in a decision to either reimburse both or neither. Other recommendations to facilitate the uptake of biomarker testing include establishing a centralized testing infrastructure with mandatory quality assurance, up-to-date guidelines on comprehensive testing, and stakeholder education on precision medicine (532, 533). Evidencebased tools such as the ESCAT developed by ESMO could be integrated into national considerations and guidelines on biomarker testing (531).

Managed entry agreements (MEAs) - both financial ones and performance-based ones - have for long been proposed and used to facilitate the reimbursement of new medicines that are characterized by uncertainties in clinical benefit, cost-effectiveness, and budget impact (556, 599-601). Financial MEAs (confidential rebates/discounts, price-volume agreements, expenditure caps, etc.) are commonly used for cancer medicines in nearly all EU countries according to the OECD (29). In contrast, performance-based MEAs (coverage with evidence development, payment-by-result, etc.) have been used by fewer EU countries for cancer medicines and mostly only in special cases because of challenges with defining "performance", administrative burden (both for companies and payers), lack of appropriate IT systems that can easily extract relevant data from medical records and have them processed by healthcare payers, and lack of staff to run and maintain the systems (29). The establishment of the European Health Data Space might nudge countries in a more favorable direction to improve the integration of IT systems and facilitate more widespread use of performance-based MEAs.

To address the budget impact of new cancer medicines across the EU, there is no one-size-fitsall solution given the diverse healthcare systems, health priorities, and budget processes. The





idea of joint procurement of cancer medicines has gained renewed attention, particularly following the experience with the joint procurement mechanism for COVID-19 vaccines by the European Commission to address the specific case of this cross-border health threat (602, 603). By leveraging collective purchasing power, joint procurement could enhance affordability and accessibility of high-cost medicines while reducing the budgetary impact on individual countries (604, 605). This approach aligns with the objectives of the EBCP, which emphasizes equitable access to innovative therapies across the EU (2). While joint procurement has been previously discussed, its practical implementation for cancer medicines remains uncertain and complex, given the diverse national pricing and reimbursement frameworks (606), and the need for flexibility to find local targeted solutions. A system of joint procurement with a uniform price in all EU countries would also undermine the principle of value-based pricing, although the addition of a system of tiered pricing could potentially address this shortcoming. Nonetheless, increased collaboration in this area could provide a more sustainable pricing model, benefiting both national healthcare systems and patients.

5.2 Value of new medicines

Cancer medicines constitute a growing share of cancer care spending in Europe as shown in section 4.5. While innovations in cancer care are key to reducing the disease burden, they require additional funding and raise budgetary concerns although they might lead to savings to the healthcare system and society in the long-term. The importance of applying rigorous HTA not just for new cancer medicines, but all novel technologies more generally, has never been greater. Yet the reality is that there are different approaches to HTA across European countries, taking into account varying criteria in the value assessment process (607, 608).

Through HTA, healthcare systems can weigh the costs from investing in novel technologies against the potential improvements in patient outcomes (i.e., cost effectiveness), ideally applying a societal perspective (including indirect costs of productivity losses and informal care cost) rather than a healthcare perspective. The estimation of incremental cost-effectiveness ratios enables a balanced consideration of the value (609); see Figure 95. At the same time, as noted before, considerations of the budget impact of new cancer medicines have grown in importance (29). Although a new medicine might be cost-effective, it might not be affordable for healthcare payers ("affordability barrier"). CAR T-cell therapies are an example which might be cost-effective but have a considerable incremental budget impact (610, 611).



Figure 95: Value of new cancer medicines.





Medical discussions about the value of new cancer medicines are typically limited to considerations of their efficacy or effectiveness, while political discussions may focus more on the price of medicines. From a health-economic perspective, the health aspects and the economic aspects should be considered jointly; see Figure 95. However, even in joint considerations of health outcomes and costs, the question is which perspective is taken on health outcomes (what are relevant outcomes?) and costs (costs for the healthcare payer or costs for society?).

For new medicines there is a well-known trade-off between providing early access and providing evidence on value to patients (612, 613). On the clinical side, regulatory approvals by the EMA are made based on trial data that involve a great amount of uncertainty about the effects in clinical practice. Clinical data used for approval are far from always based on the gold standard of large-scale phase III RCTs with long-term evidence on overall survival. The EMA considers OS as the primary clinical endpoint in clinical trials for cancer medicines and benefits proven for the medicine in OS is seen as the most "persuasive" outcome (614). In reality, pivotal clinical trials for regulatory approval may be single-arm phase II trials for therapies targeting rare cancer types or rare mutations of a cancer type, basket trials for tumor-agnostic medicines, or trials that show robust evidence on surrogate endpoints but where follow-up to get robust data on OS takes many years, such as in many early-stage cancer settings. An analysis of 199 cancer indications with EMA-approval in 2010-2019 found that 159 approvals (80%) were based on at least one RCT and the remaining 40 (20%) were not (9 of which had a post-approval RCT), and 63 approvals (32%) had at least one RCT with OS as the primary or co-primary endpoint (615).

Several studies have systematically examined the efficacy of cancer medicines approved by the EMA and US FDA; see section 5.4.3 in the 2019-Comparator Report for an overview. As in the past, newer studies show a mixed picture. Clinical trial data supporting FDA approvals of cancer medicines between 2003 and 2021 showed an increase in OS by a median of 2.8 months and by a median of 3.3 months for the surrogative endpoint progression-free survival (616). Similarly, a study of 132 EMA-approved indications for solid tumors in 2015-2020 showed that the median gain in OS was 2.8 months (214). Using the ESMO-MCBS, an analysis of 144 indications used in solid cancers with EMA approval between January 1, 2009 and October 31, 2020 showed that only 33% had a "substantial" clinical benefit (617). In Switzerland, a study of 92 cancer indications approved by the regulatory body (Swissmedic) in 2010-2019 found that 39% had a "substantial" clinical benefit according to the ESMO-MCBS (618). In general, the ESMO-MCBS for non-curative treatments considers the gain of ≥ 3 or ≥ 5 months in OS (depending on the median survival of control) as substantial (619). The challenge with the ESMO-MCBS is that all singlearm trials and basket trials cannot demonstrate a substantial benefit per default because of the lack of a comparator arm. Partly in response, ESMO released new guidance in 2024 on tumor-agnostic therapies, whose value can be classified based on the ESMO Tumour-Agnostic Classifier and Screener (ETAC-S), which defines minimum thresholds for establishing objective response in at least one out of five patients (ORR \geq 20%) in two-thirds (\geq 4) of the investigated tumor types, with at least five evaluable patients in each tumor type (620).

Uncertain clinical data at the time of regulatory approval do not imply that a medicine will never turn out to be effective nor that it is not cost effective, but it complicates the subsequent HTA process at the country level and the evaluation of the medicines' cost-effectiveness. In order to share the uncertainty (and associated risk) between the pharmaceutical company and the healthcare payer, MEAs are often used; see section 5.1.2. Instead of providing equal access to all medicines with regulatory approval, countries ought to put a stronger focus on providing



greater access to the most valuable and cost-effective medicines and make access to medicines that have not yet been proven to be effective and cost-effective conditional on appropriate follow-up. This could take the form of a multi-speed approach in the national HTA process, where high priority is given to medicines with proven incremental clinical effectiveness (favorable OS data from an RCT), medium priority to medicines with possible incremental clinical effectiveness (favorable efficacy based on validated surrogate endpoints for OS from an RCT), low priority for medicines with unclear incremental clinical effectiveness (efficacy based on validated surrogate endpoints for OS from single-arm / basket trials). In the two latter cases, a system of conditional reimbursement with clawback payments (partly or in full) and automatic de-listing could be considered if incremental benefits from surrogate endpoints do not translate into an incremental benefit in OS in the pivotal trial or if the provision of RWD within a specific timeframe does not support an incremental gain in OS; see also section 3.7 on RWD. At least for solid tumor indications, the ESMO-MCBS could be used to guide a multi-speed approach in HTA (high priority for those with a high ESMO-MCBS score and vice versa).



Figure 96: The ISPOR Value Flower for new medical technologies.

Notes: QALY = quality-adjusted life years. Source: Adopted from Lakdawalla et al. (2018) (621).

In 2018, the ISPOR Value Flower was launched as a comprehensive framework designed to capture the full value of new medicines beyond traditional cost-effectiveness analysis (621); see Figure 96. Often, the true value of a new medicine is underestimated due to a narrow focus on two health-economic factors, the direct healthcare costs and the clinical outcomes (OS and quality-adjusted life years, QALYs). The Value Flower expands this perspective by incorporating multiple "petals" representing diverse elements of value, including patient-centric metrics, and broader societal impacts. Recent discussions on this framework have highlighted the need for a more holistic evaluation of new medicines, ensuring that policymakers, payers, and healthcare systems recognize their full contribution. Research efforts have focused on providing more rigorous theoretical and mathematical foundations for certain novel value elements (e.g., severity of illness, value of insurance, value of hope) through "generalized risk-adjusted cost-effectiveness analysis" (GRACE) (622). More work will be needed before HTA bodies can





systematically integrate this broader view, yet some elements (e.g., disease severity modifiers to cost-effectiveness thresholds) have already been used by some bodies (e.g., NICE in England, TLV in Sweden) for many years (623, 624). By considering these multiple dimensions, the ISPOR Value Flower fosters a more balanced and informed approach to assessing new treatments, ultimately supporting better decision-making in healthcare.

As illustrated in the ISPOR Value Flower, while new medicines typically increase direct healthcare costs (net costs), they may provide indirect societal benefits regarding the patient's productivity (such as better employment outcomes, higher tax revenue, and lower social benefit payments) and family spillovers (informal caregivers' health-related quality of life (HRQoL), absenteeism and presenteeism at work). Taking a broader societal perspective on costs in health-economic evaluations might therefore have profound implications for whether a new medicine is deemed cost-effective or not.

- Example of productivity: A study of triple-negative breast cancer in Switzerland evaluated the potential fiscal benefits from the Swiss government's perspective of introducing neoadjuvant immunotherapy plus chemotherapy followed by surgery and adjuvant immunotherapy compared to the previous standard of care of neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by surgery (625). It found that about 75% of the additional healthcare costs of the new treatment regimen were offset by increased tax revenue as improved clinical outcomes (longer event-free survival and reduced recurrence) helped mitigate negative employment outcomes for patients. However, while social benefit payments with the new treatment regimen were around 3% lower on an annual basis, the longer lifespan of patients resulted in an increase in total social benefit payments of 28%.
- Example of family spillovers: A review of all published technology appraisals (TAs) and highly specialized technologies (HSTs) by NICE in England from 2000 to 2019 found that only 12 of 414 TAs (3%) and 4 of 8 HSTs (50%) included carer HRQoL (626). A newer review covering the period 2019-2022 showed that the proportion of appraisals that included carer HRQoL had increased (6% [13/226] of TAs and 78% [7/9] of HST evaluations) (627). The newer review also noted that carer HRQoL was more often included in base-case analyses rather than scenario analyses, indicating a growing role of carer HRQoL in NICE appraisals. Appraisals that include carer HRQoL mostly concerned orphan indications, pediatric populations, and/or neurological conditions. An international systematic review of published cost-utility analysis across all therapeutic areas concluded that including carer HRQoL generally resulted in lower incremental cost-effectiveness ratios (628).

5.2.2 Real-world impact of cancer medicines

The significant improvements in cancer survival since the 1990s (see section 2.4) can be attributed to a combination of factors, including advances in early detection, diagnostics, and treatment. Early detection methods, such as screening programs and improved diagnostic technologies, allow cancers to be caught at earlier, more treatable stages; see section 3.2. Advances in diagnostic technologies, such as endoscopic ultrasound, positron emission tomography (PET) scans with radiotracers or combined with magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) or computed tomography (CT) and lately assisted by AI, allow for more accurate tumor localization and spread, better staging, and obtaining tissue samples for biopsy (629). All major treatment modalities have seen advances. For surgery, advances have been achieved through improved tumor imaging, better surgical techniques (minimally invasive surgery), surgical robots, AI-assisted surgery, and also by combining surgery with neoadjuvant systemic therapy



and/or radiation therapy to shrink the tumor before surgery (630). Radiation therapy has become more precise, focusing radiation beams more on the tumor and less on healthy tissue (631). Medical oncology has been the most dynamic area of cancer care, with the introduction of targeted therapies and immunotherapies, enabling more personalized and effective therapeutic approaches based on genetic and molecular profiling; see sections 3.3 and 3.4.

Because of the simultaneous improvement in all areas to detect, diagnose, and treat cancer, it is difficult to isolate the contribution of a certain component, such as cancer medicines. Unlike in the controlled settings of a clinical trial where the impact of a single intervention on survival is studied, the analysis of RWD on cancer survival will be the sum of all simultaneous improvements in clinical practice. The following observations can be made regarding the contribution of new cancer medicines to the development of survival rates in Europe since the 1990s (presented in section 2.4):

- Survival rates have improved most for hematologic cancers (+10 to 30 pp since the 1990s). Improvements in early detection, imaging diagnostics, surgery, and radiation therapy offer little explanation for the observed increase in survival of multiple myeloma, leukemia, and non-Hodgkin lymphoma, as there are no screening programs and the main treatment modality consists of cancer medicines and stem cell transplant (632-634). At the same time, the widespread use of stem cell transplants since the 1990s (635), together with the high number of new medicines in hematology (see Figure 52) that have been replacing each other as preferred front-line therapy and treatment of relapsed/refractory cases are the likely main drivers of the observed improvements in survival.
- Cancer types with little or no improvement in survival rates include brain cancer, laryngeal cancer, testicular cancer (where rates are already close to 100%), and to some extent also bladder cancer and gynecological cancers (cervical, ovarian, uterine cancer). A common observation across these cancer types are the low number of EMA-approved indications between 1995 and 2023, most of which are only used for the treatment of metastatic disease: brain cancer (3 indications, of which 1 approved in 2023), laryngeal cancer (7 indications, of which 3 approved since 2017; 1 indication in the curative setting), testicular cancer (0 indications), bladder cancer (8 indications, of which 7 approved since 2017; 1 indication in the curative setting), cervical cancer (4 indications, of which 2 approved since 2022), ovarian cancer (13 indications, of which 6 approved since 2018), uterine cancer (4 indications, of which all approved since 2021).

There are some US-based empirical studies that have tried to answer the question of the contribution of different components of cancer care to the observed decline in agestandardized mortality rates (thus not survival rates); see Table 22. One study for breast cancer found that 75% of the observed decline in mortality rates in 1975-2019 was attributable to improved treatment with cancer medicines (47% in early-stage, 29% in metastatic stage), while the remaining 25% were caused by earlier detection from mammography screening (88). However, improvements in surgery and radiation therapy during the observation period were not considered. Another study of five cancer types found that the estimated number of averted deaths in 1975-2020 was mostly explained by improved prevention and screening (80%) and to a lesser extent by better treatment (mostly with cancer medicines) (20%). A third study of a broader range of cancer sites estimated that the observed reduction in mortality rates in 2000-2009 was mostly caused by new medicines (58%), followed by better diagnostic imaging (29%) and a decline in incidence (9%). In sum, new and effective cancer medicines contribute to



decreasing mortality rates, although their exact contribution is difficult to ascertain and also differs by cancer type.

Study	Caswell-Jin et al. (2024) (88)	Goddard et al. (2024) (636)	Lichtenberg (2014) (489)	
Country	US	US	US	
Cancer type	Breast cancer	Breast, cervical, colorectal, lung, and prostate cancers	~60 cancer sites	
Time period	1975-2019	1975-2020	2000-2009	
Population	Women aged 30 to 79 years	Men and women (different age ranges by cancer type)	all	
Measure	Mortality (age- standardized rates)	Mortality (number of deaths averted)	Mortality (age- standardized rates)	
Overall change	58% reduction in age- adjusted breast cancer mortality rate	5.94 million cancer deaths averted	13.8% reduction in age- adjusted cancer mortality rate	
Contribution to the overall change by component (sum is 100%)	 25% mammography screening 47% treatment of stage I to III breast cancer with medicines 29% treatment of metastatic breast cancer with medicines 	 Overall: 80% prevention and screening 20% treatment By cancer type: Breast: 25% prevention and screening and 75% treatment Cervix: 100% and 0% Colorectum: 79% and 21% Lung: 98% and 2% Prostate: 56% and 44% 	 9% decline in incidence 29% diagnostic imaging 58% medicines 4% other reasons 	

Table	22:	Studies	of e	explanatory	factors	for	observed	reductions	in	cancer	mortalit	y
				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·								

Notes: The study by Goddard et al. (2024) defined treatment differently for each cancer type; for breast, colorectal, and lung cancers only medicines were included, for cervical cancer no treatments were included, and for prostate cancer surgery, radiation therapy, and medicines were included.

5.2.3 Optimizing the efficient use of cancer medicines

Partly spurred by the rising expenditure on cancer medicines, a number of strategies have been advised to optimize their use in clinical practice in recent years. The intention is not to deny patient access to cancer medicines, but rather to maintain the same patient outcomes (or achieve even better ones) while reducing or altering the use of medicines.³⁷

Use of prognostic biomarkers for patient stratification

Gene expression profiling tests in breast cancer have been used for more than a decade for risk stratification of women with lymph node-negative, estrogen receptor-positive, early-stage breast cancer who are most likely to benefit from adjuvant chemotherapy in addition to

³⁷ While these strategies focus on optimizing the use of medicines for existing patients, another way to decrease the use of medicines is to lower the overall demand. Through better prevention, fewer people would get cancer and require treatment. Through better early detection (screening and early diagnosis), more patients could be diagnosed in earlier disease stages, where the use of cancer medicines is less common - especially the use of newer cancer medicines which are most often only used in the metastatic setting.





standard adjuvant endocrine therapy to prevent recurrence (637, 638). Instead of giving chemotherapy to all patients, it helps to single out women who will not derive any benefits, saving medicine costs and costs for managing side effects.

Similar tests are also being developed for other cancer types and clinical settings. A recent example is a prognostic biomarker test (Prostatype score) for early-stage prostate cancer that reclassifies a higher proportion of patients into the low-risk category, making them eligible for active surveillance. A study in a Swedish setting showed that this test led to cost savings and generated an additional 0.19 QALYs compared to traditional risk categorization systems (639). The added costs of the test and higher costs of active surveillance and radiation therapy were counterbalanced by savings from reduced costs of surgery, treatment-related side-effects, and treatment of metastatic disease including medicines.

Optimization of treatment algorithms

As described in section 4.6.1, CDK4/6 inhibitors for the treatment of advanced breast cancer in combination with endocrine therapy have been introduced as first- and second-line therapy over the last decade. A recent study in the Netherlands found no statistically significant benefit of the use of CDK4/6 inhibitors in first-line compared with second-line treatment (640). This challenges the need for first-line use, which entails longer treatment duration with CDK4/6 inhibitors and results in more side effects and more hospital visits. Confining the use to secondline is estimated to achieve healthcare cost reductions of around EUR 30,000 per patient and over EUR 45 million per year in the Netherlands (641).

Perioperative immunotherapy (neoadjuvant immunotherapy followed by surgery and adjuvant immunotherapy) has in the last few years emerged as a common curative approach in several early-stage solid tumors. Yet is unclear to what extent patients benefit from neoadjuvant therapy alone and adjuvant therapy alone compared to the perioperative approach. A recent study of resectable NSCLC assessed whether the surrogate endpoints pathologic complete response (pCR) and major pathologic response (MPR) after neoadjuvant chemoimmunotherapy have prognostic significance for the surrogate endpoint event-free survival (EFS) and the impact of adjuvant immunotherapy (642). It was found that in patients who achieved either pCR or MPR after neoadjuvant chemoimmunotherapy, the use of adjuvant immunotherapy after surgery was not associated with improved EFS. If adjuvant immontherapy were skipped for this subset of patients, the treatment costs for around 9-12 months of immunotherapy could be saved.

Minimization of overtreatment at the end of life

Many cancer patients approaching the end of life (EOL) receive treatments that provide minimal benefit and may lead to harm (643). Such overtreatment at the EOL can result in side effects, higher healthcare costs, delayed EOL planning, and strained resources, while also causing moral distress among clinicians and treatment teams. Recommendations to avoid overtreatment at the EOL include enhancing communication, addressing cognitive biases, and limiting dependence on unproven technologies to reduce unnecessary interventions (643). In Ireland, the National Cancer Strategy (2017-2026) recommends that <25% of patients should receive cancer medicines in the last month of life (644).

Minimization of medicine spillages

Medicine spillage occurs in various settings. Cancellations by patients supposed to receive intravenous (IV) therapy, which has been prepared in advance, can lead to wastage. In the





Netherlands, the Erasmus MC schedules patients undergoing the same treatment on the same day, thereby being able to give the therapy to another patient when a patient cancels on short notice (645). Similarly single-patient vials often contain more product than a typical patient needs, and saving the excess amount from two or more vials to later formulate a dose for an extra patient ("vial sharing") treated on the same day can result in significant savings (644).

Another example from the Netherlands (Radboud UMC) is the reduction of spillage of oral cancer medicines. When patients need to stop treatment during a treatment course, large quantities of oral medicines may be left unused. Collecting and re-dispensing these unused medicines could save money (645). In Germany, a study among patients with newly prescribed oral cancer medicines found that almost 25% of patients discontinued treatment within 12 weeks. There were unused tablets/capsules worth around EUR 3,300 per patient (in total EUR 112,212 among 34 patients). For around 40% of the prescriptions, a smaller package size could have been prescribed, potentially avoiding wastage (646).

Efficient dosing

While many chemotherapies use weight-based dosing, immune checkpoint inhibitors originally also had a weight-based dosing (ipilimumab still has one in 2025) but then switched to fixed-dose regimens (e.g., pembrolizumab switched from a weight-base dose of 2 mg/kg Q3W to a fixed dose of 200 mg Q3W). However, it has been suggested that fixed-dose regimens were commercialized with reference weights higher than the accurate weight of patients with cancer in routine practice (647). Estimations of the extra cost attributable to fixed-dose regimens of nivolumab and pembrolizumab in France amounted to EUR 55 million in 2017 (647). Similar results have been reported for Ireland (644). However, the limited availability of appropriate vial sizes means that weight-based dosing might be logistically challenging.

Use of biosimilars and generics

The use of generics (copies of small-molecule medicines) and biosimilars (copies of biologics) can greatly increase efficiency in the use of cancer medicines (29). By stimulating competition between producers after the loss of market exclusivity, lower prices can be achieved. An analysis of biosimilars in oncology in Europe indicated reductions in list prices of 12% and rebates and confidential discounts of between 10% and 90% of the list price (648). Even greater price reductions are usually observed for generics (29); see also section 4.6.14.

A recent OECD analysis of the only three cancer medicines with biosimilars approved by the EMA until 2023 showed great variations in the reimbursement rate and the time to reimbursement across European countries (29). While all biosimilars were in principle available in Estonia, only one biosimilar was available per medicine in Malta (yet after a competitive procurement procedure). The mean time from EMA approval to reimbursement varied from around 200 days in Germany and Spain to between 700 and 835 days in Greece, Iceland, Latvia, Lithuania, and Slovenia and almost 1400 days in Cyprus.

The potential to achieve a more efficient use of resources through competition from biosimilars and generics can be illustrated based on the five medicines (rituximab, trastuzumab, bevacizumab, imatinib, lenalidomide) analyzed in section 4.6.14. After the year of patent loss, the implicit price of all marketed products for a certain medicine started to drop (based on list prices). This results in savings compared to if the price had remained unchanged, with the size of the savings increasing with the extent of the price drop and greater volume use. Figure 97 shows that ≤ 21.9 billion have been cumulatively saved due to price decreases after patent loss





across the five medicines in Europe until 2023. This is almost as much as the total cancer medicine expenditure in 2014 which was €24.9 billion (based on list prices); see section 4.5.2.



Figure 97: Cumulative savings (in billion EUR) from price decreases (based on list prices) following patent loss and competition from biosimilars and generics of selected blockbuster medicines in Europe until 2023.

Notes: No data were included for EE, EL, and LU. Sales data were adjusted for inflation and exchange rates to 2023 prices. The savings in each year were calculated as the volume use of a medicine (the sum of all products) in that year multiplied with the difference between the implicit price (defined as total sales in EUR divided by total sales in milligrams of all marketed products of a medicine) in that year and the implicit price the year before patent loss (2015 for imatinib, 2016 for rituximab and trastuzumab, 2021 for bevacizumab and lenalidomide). The calculated savings in each year of the savings period were summed up to obtain the cumulative savings. Source: Own calculations based on IQVIA MIDAS data and Farminform data for the Netherlands, Frumtök for Iceland, and Signum Life Science for Denmark; see also section 4.6.14 for uptake patterns.

With upcoming losses of market exclusivity of several blockbuster cancer medicines that were among the top 10 sellers in Europe in 2023, strategies to improve the availability and quick adoption of generics and biosimilars should be prioritized. Although mandatory generic/biosimilar substitution policies could be a strategy to realize the full potential of savings, a majority of countries in Europe does not mandate them for generics and few countries apply them for biosimilars. As shown in Figure 97, savings generated from the use of generics and biosimilars might create substantial budget headroom, which could be reinvested in new cancer medicines (29).

5.3 Data needs for better decision-making

Access to better and relevant data - on resource use, patient outcomes, and costs - are vital to identify current inefficiencies and shortcomings in the care process along the entire patient pathway. Discussions about access to cancer care should consider different quality aspects. A conceptual way to think about quality of care is the famous Donabedian model (649). This model postulates that quality of care is composed of three components: quality of structure (inputs), quality of process (actions), and quality of outcome (results); see Figure 98 for an illustration. Quality of structure refers to contextual factors or inputs (such as human resources, physical facilities, equipment) for the care process as well as organizational factors. Quality of process refers to all actions in healthcare provision (such as diagnosis and treatment) and is, among other things, shaped by clinical and health policy guidelines. Quality of outcome refers



to the results of healthcare provision for the patient (such as health status, HRQoL, patient satisfaction).



Figure 98: Donabedian-style model of dimensions in quality of cancer care.

Notes: HRQoL = health-related quality of life.

Data on the cancer care system are important for documentation, assessment, and communication of quality of care. They help to inform and plan the allocation of cancer resources, identify oversupply and undersupply of services, and detect regional differences in access to and quality of treatment. They are also fundamental to making comparisons over time in order to assess the progress and impact of policy measures. International data on variations between countries in the use of methods for prevention, screening and treatment would help to identify best practices for achieving an effective and cost-effective allocation of resources that maximizes patient outcomes.

The sources for relevant data on the cancer care system in a country should ideally be a countrywide system of an epidemiological cancer registry and a clinical cancer registry. These registries would not only register the number of people diagnosed with cancer and dying from cancer along with basic individual patient characteristics, but they would also collect data on the treatments and services provided from the first symptom-related healthcare visit to the completion of treatment or death.

Despite investments in cancer registries and healthcare statistics, the following three subsections show that there is still insufficient data to evaluate resource allocation, outcomes, and efficiency of spending in cancer care across countries. One lesson from the COVID-19 pandemic is that this bleak data situation with cancer is due to a lack of prioritization rather than a lack of ability to provide data. During the COVID-19 pandemic, we saw governments ramp up efforts to track resource utilization (the number of tests, the number and length of hospitalizations, the number of vaccines administered, etc.) and outcomes (number of new cases, recovered cases, deaths) in record time and in great detail, covering the entire country and providing daily updates. Yet it seems that this remains a one-time effort. Healthcare systems, responsible for both patient care and cost-effective spending, must ensure this information is available and used for cancer care as well.

5.3.1 Data on inputs and resources

Data on the most basic indicator of the input dimension - the amount of cancer care spending by healthcare systems - is often lacking on the country level. This report collected published evidence for 22 out of the 31 included European countries, which is more than the 20 countries with information in the two previous Comparator Reports; see Table 23. Smaller countries and countries in Central and Eastern Europe tended to have lower availability of such data.



However, in nearly all countries (except in Estonia and Poland) the available data is not up to date (year 2023) and newer data is only provided with a considerable delay. Many countries also do not provide a consistent time range of data; see section 2.5.1. To address this issue, disease-specific health accounts should be created by national statistical offices or similar bodies. The Federal Statistical Office of Germany (Destatis), the Estonian Health Insurance Fund (Tervisekassa), and the National Institute for Public Health and the Environment (RIVM) in the Netherlands provide such information based on the ICD-10 disease classification system. Furthermore, a disaggregation of costs into separate categories such as inpatient care, outpatient care, medicines, screening, prevention, etc. would be desirable. Not knowing how much money is spent on a particular disease and which specific resources the money is spent on obviously represents a significant limitation in informing health policy.

Table 23: Countries with available information on cancer care spending

2016 and 2019	20 out of 31 countries. No data for Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Croatia,
Comparator Report	Ireland, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Romania, Slovakia.
2025 Comparator Report	22 out of 31 countries. New data for Belgium and Lithuania.

Source: (46, 47).

One area with comparatively good information on resource use is cancer medicines. As shown in section 4.5, rather complete information on the sales of cancer medicines could be obtained for 27 out of the 31 European countries (incomplete data for Greece and Luxembourg, and no data for Cyprus and Malta). However, a major limitation is that the sales figures are based on list prices, which overestimates the true expenditure. Another limitation in the obtained data was the scarce information on cell therapies (CAR T-cell therapies) because the data are based on information from pharmaceutical wholesalers. Due to the unique manufacturing and administration process of cell therapies (and gene therapies), they do not pass through the same distribution channels as tablets, capsules, or vials.

Aggregated reimbursement data on cancer medicines for all 31 European countries are publicly available and provided on an annual basis by EFPIA through the Patients WAIT Indicator Survey (507). The European Access Hurdles Portal maintained by EFPIA has also started to publish some aggregate data on companies filing for pricing and reimbursement and the reimbursement decision (509). However, in both cases, no detailed data for a specific medicine for all countries are published, which would be needed to, e.g., better understand the uptake patterns shown in section 4.6. In addition, as the EFPIA Patients WAIT Indicator Survey tracks the reimbursement of the first EMA-approved indication of a new medicine, this is a limitation for most cancer medicines which tend to receive multiple extensions to new indications over time; see section 4.1.

For molecular diagnostics, the data situation is rather poor. The two studies from ESMO and IQN Path plus EFPIA presented in section 4.3 provide some information for selected types of tests and cancer types. Yet clear and comprehensive information on the reimbursement status of a certain companion diagnostic or, e.g., NGS testing in a certain clinical setting would be needed. Furthermore, as the development in this area proceeds very fast, yearly updates similar to the EFPIA Patients WAIT Indicator Survey would be desirable. This would provide deeper insights into understanding country differences in uptake patterns of medicines as shown in section 4.6.

•

5.3.2 Data on the care process

High-quality and international comparable data in the process dimension are limited to a few settings. Examples are HPV vaccination rates published by the WHO, cancer screening rates published by Eurostat, and the number of (non-cancer-specific) examinations performed by diagnostic imaging equipment (PET, MRI, CT scanners) by Eurostat. This report adds new data in the area of uptake of medicines for 27 out of the 31 European countries (section 4.6) and presents some older data on the uptake of molecular diagnostics (section 4.4).

The most desirable information for improving cancer care would be real-world information on treatment patterns for each type of cancer. Most countries are currently not able to provide structured and up-to-date RWD on how cancer patients are treated, be it in a single hospital, a cluster of hospitals within a region, or the entire country. A review of cancer treatment data in European cancer registries performed in 2022 found an increase in published data by population-based cancer registries over the years (650). Treatment data were most often collected for breast cancer followed by colorectal, prostate, and lung cancer. Another review of published treatment patterns for a distinct clinical setting - advanced non-small cell lung cancer - across 25 European countries performed in 2023 found that only two countries (Sweden and the UK) published annual, country-wide data on treatment patterns, 11 countries had at least some published evidence for a certain year from a single institution, whereas no published evidence was found for 12 countries - most of them located in Central and Eastern Europe (651). These findings highlight the dire need to improve data collection.

5.3.3 Data on outcomes

Survival data are the primary indicator for measuring outcomes in cancer care. They reflect both how early the cancer was detected and the effectiveness of cancer treatment. Patientreported indicators in the form of patient-reported outcome measures (PROMs) and patientreported experience measures (PREMs) are other measures of outcomes. Few countries in Europe collected PROMs and PREMs systematically, e.g., only for some cancers either at the regional level (Denmark) or via clinical cancer registries (Sweden), according to a recent OECD report (652).

One of the most pressing challenges is the lack of survival data across European countries. Although the ultimate goal of cancer care arguably could be achieving a five-year relative survival rate of 100%, many countries struggle to measure how far away they are from this goal. In countries without a cancer registry that produces survival data, such as Greece, physicians cannot inform patients about their likely outcomes without referring to data from other countries. Even in countries with survival data, their timely publication is not always prioritized, resulting in a lack of up-to-date data. The level of detail of the survival data is another challenge. While survival rates are typically presented for distinct cancer types (breast cancer, lung cancer, etc.), this is out of sync with the treatment approach which targets distinct subgroups (e.g., hormone-receptor positive breast cancer or EGFR-positive lung cancer), which makes it difficult to closely track the impact of advances in treatment. Figure 99 shows a snapshot of publicly available national data on survival rates on national websites/reports (as of mid-January 2025). Out of the 31 countries, only 15 provide five-year survival rates for all cancers combined and various types, while another 3 countries provide survival rates only by cancer type but not combined. The remaining 13 countries provided no survival data.







Figure 99: Availability of published national data on survival rates for all cancers combined on national websites/reports (as of mid-January 2025).

Notes: Countries were classified according to the availability of published, national five-year survival rates for all cancers combined (ICD-10 C00-97 or C00-97/C44 or similar) on national websites or annual reports of national cancer registries. Countries with "partial data" only published survival rates by cancer type but not for all cancers combined. Malta is not visible on the map but is classified as "no data". Note that as part of the CONCORD-3 study, many of the countries marked as "no data" were able to submit data that allowed for the estimation of survival rates. As part of the 2025 OECD Country Cancer Profiles, some newer survival data for Croatia, Estonia, and Latvia were published in February 2025, but they are not available on the national website. Source: authors' search of the respective websites of national cancer registries or similar in each country in mid-January 2025.

International comparable survival data often see major delays in publication - a situation which has not improved during the last ten years. A past report published in 2014 noted that the latest available survival data for 23 EU countries through the EUROCARE-5 project covered the period 2000-2007 and that these data had been published at the end of 2013, equaling an almost 6-year lag in between the date of publication and the end of the reference period (653).³⁸ Similarly, at the beginning of 2025, the latest available international comparative data come from the CONCORD-3 program, with survival rates covering the period 2000-2014. Since their publication in 2018, seven years have passed without any new international data. This situation brings disadvantages both for patients and policymakers. Health policymakers have to make decisions on improving cancer care based on outdated evidence, and patients' hopes will hinge on outdated numbers that might portray an overly negative picture of their survival prospects. Improving international measurement and monitoring of cancer survival should be a top priority. This could be an area where the European Commission through the EBCP and perhaps partnering with the European Network of Cancer Registries (ENCR) could initiate a permanent integration of data in Europe, similar to NORDCAN - Association of the Nordic Cancer Registries.

In the absence of robust and up-to-date data on survival, studies of the outcomes of cancer care tend to look at mortality (cancer deaths). Although the sole consideration of trends in mortality is not advised unless considered together with trends in incidence, they are often the

³⁸ The lag was not caused by the use of cohort analysis. EUROCARE-5 used period analysis with follow-up until the end of 2008. Thus, there was a gap of 5 years between the end of follow up and the publication in 2013.



only reliable source, coming from well-established cause-of-death registries. IARC has since the 1990s provided estimates on both cancer incidence and mortality for European countries, which are highly cited and used by policymakers in Europe. The accuracy of these estimates (or the fact that they are estimates and not real data) is sometimes overlooked. A comparison of estimated and observed cancer mortality data in Europe is shown in Figure 100. While mortality estimates by IARC were very accurate in 2008 and 2012, afterwards the gap between estimated and observed deaths has grown considerably larger. In fact, the trends in estimated and observed deaths tell a different story. Estimated deaths suggest a steady increase in cancer deaths from 2008 to 2022 ("We are still facing an uphill battle against cancer"), while observed data show a much more constant trend at around 1.3-1.4 million deaths per year ("We are starting to achieve a turnaround in the battle against cancer"). This observation also calls the prediction in the EBCP of cancer becoming the leading cause of death in the EU by 2035 into question, as these predictions were made based on data from IARC.



Figure 100: Comparison of estimated cancer deaths by IARC and observed cancer deaths by Eurostat in Europe, 2008-2022.

Notes: Cancer is defined as all sites (ICD-10 C00-97) in all years except for estimated deaths in 2008 and 2012 which exclude deaths of non-melanoma skin cancer (ICD-10 C00-96/C44), which in 2018-2022 only accounted for around 0.7-0.8% of all estimated cancer deaths. Estimated numbers for 2018 and 2020 were sourced from previous website information from IARC. Data for France only include Metropolitan France. Source: IARC (7-9, 52, 654), Eurostat (64, 69).

5.4 Europe in a global context

Europe has long been a leader in medical research, contributing significantly to advancements in cancer treatment and the development of new medicines. However, recent trends indicate that Europe is losing ground to the US and China in this critical area (655). To ensure that European patients continue to benefit from the latest therapeutic options and to maintain the region's economic vitality, it is imperative to reinvigorate Europe's commitment to clinical research and innovation.

Being at the forefront of clinical research offers numerous benefits, such as early patient access, professional development, elevating standards of care, and boosting economic activity. Cancer patients can gain access to cutting-edge treatments through clinical trials, potentially improving outcomes. Clinical trials have also clear financial benefits for health system payers, as the trial medicines are provided free of charge in industry-sponsored studies (644). However,



access to clinical trials in oncology is uneven across European countries, ranging from fewer than 2 trials per 100,000 inhabitants in Romania and Croatia to 10 or more trials per 100,000 inhabitants in Denmark and Belgium (29). For healthcare professionals, engaging in the latest molecular testing technologies and therapies helps to enhance their skills and knowledge early on. A robust research environment also fosters continuous improvements in medical practices and patient care. A strong clinical research environment drives innovation, creates jobs, attracts investments, and enhances Europe's global competitiveness. Strengthening policies supporting R&D, regulatory efficiency, and cross-border collaboration (such as through the Clinical Trials Regulation) can further amplify these benefits.

5.4.1 Current challenges

Europe's position in global clinical research in oncology has been diminishing over the last two decades. Although R&D activity in oncology has increased globally from around 1,500 clinical trial (phase I-III) starts in 2008 to 2,500 trial starts in 2023, the geographic footprint of companies headquartered in Europe has declined (285). Figure 101 shows how Europe's share of the number oncology trial starts accounted for 41% in 2008 and 2013, but then rapidly declined to 21% in 2023. The absolute number of trial starts by European companies decreased by 8% from 2008 to 2023. At the same time, China has skyrocketed from a share of 1% of all trial starts in 2008 to 35% in 2023, narrowly surpassing the US. With the massive wave of research coming from China, the coming years will likely see an increasing number of new cancer medicines being launched in a therapeutic area that was previously dominated by Europe, the US, and to a smaller extent also Japan.



Figure 101: Country share of the number of phase I-III trials started in oncology based on company headquarters location, 2008-2023.

Source: IQVIA (285).

The situation looks similar when considering the country location of the clinical trials (285). Around 38% of clinical trials in oncology had participants from countries in Western Europe in 2014, but this share declined to around 25% in 2023. The share of trials with participants in Central and Eastern Europe halved from around 14% to 7% during this period. This mirrors to some extent the drop in European-headquartered companies' share of global trial starts. While the share of trials with participants in the US remained largely unchanged at around 20-25%, China's share increased from around 5% in 2014 to 22% in 2023.





5.4.2 Strategic initiatives

Investing in healthcare is not solely about patient well-being; it also bolsters the economy. According to EFPIA, the pharmaceutical industry is responsible for about 21% of global research expenditure (655, 656). It directly employs around 900,000 people across the European region and indirectly generates over 2.5 million jobs. A conducive research environment is also shaped by legislation on intellectual property rights. Strong intellectual property rights are crucial for fostering innovation, ensuring that new treatments are developed for patients today and in the future (657, 658).

A strategic view on research in life sciences has recently also taken hold at the EU level and might shape the work of the European Commission in its current term until 2029. This development is rooted in the "Draghi Report" published in September 2024. The Draghi Report provides recommendations to bolster the EU's competitiveness, highlighting the importance of innovation and reducing dependencies (659). An entire chapter on sectoral policies is focused on the pharma sector with nine proposals focusing on drawing novel R&D activities to the EU, helping expedite the access to markets for products, addressing options for increased and more focused R&D funding, and aiming at fostering business predictability in the longer run. In early 2025, Commission President Ursula von der Leyen unveiled the Competitiveness Compass, focusing on closing the innovation gap and driving productivity through innovation (588). It highlights life sciences as one of the areas of innovative technologies and potential growth engines.

To maintain its leadership in medical research and ensure that patients have access to the latest treatments, Europe should renew its commitment to clinical research and innovation. This involves not only investing in healthcare but also creating a policy environment that supports rapid development and deployment of new therapies. By treating healthcare expenditure as an investment, Europe can secure a healthier future for its citizens and a more robust economy.





References

- 1. Bray F, Laversanne M, Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Soerjomataram I, et al. Global cancer statistics 2022: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin. 2024;74(3):229-63.
- 2. European Commission. Europe's Beating Cancer Plan Communication from the commission to the European Parliament and the Council. 2021.
- 3. De Angelis R, Demuru E, Baili P, Troussard X, Katalinic A, Chirlaque Lopez MD, et al. Complete cancer prevalence in Europe in 2020 by disease duration and country (EUROCARE-6): a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2024;25(3):293-307.
- 4. Boyle P, Ferlay J. Cancer incidence and mortality in Europe, 2004. Ann Oncol. 2005;16(3):481-8.
- 5. Bray F, Sankila R, Ferlay J, Parkin DM. Estimates of cancer incidence and mortality in Europe in 1995. Eur J Cancer. 2002;38(1):99-166.
- 6. Ferlay J, Autier P, Boniol M, Heanue M, Colombet M, Boyle P. Estimates of the cancer incidence and mortality in Europe in 2006. Ann Oncol. 2007;18(3):581-92.
- 7. Ferlay J, Colombet M, Soerjomataram I, Dyba T, Randi G, Bettio M, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: Estimates for 40 countries and 25 major cancers in 2018. Eur J Cancer. 2018;103:356-87.
- 8. Ferlay J, Parkin DM, Steliarova-Foucher E. Estimates of cancer incidence and mortality in Europe in 2008. Eur J Cancer. 2010;46(4):765-81.
- 9. Ferlay J, Steliarova-Foucher E, Lortet-Tieulent J, Rosso S, Coebergh JW, Comber H, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: estimates for 40 countries in 2012. Eur J Cancer. 2013;49(6):1374-403.
- 10. Ervik M, Lam F, Laversanne M, Colombet M, Ferlay J, Miranda-Filho A, et al. Global Cancer Observatory: Cancer Over Time. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer.; 2024 [Jul 26, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://gco.iarc.who.int/overtime</u>.
- 11. Hemminki J, Forsti A, Hemminki A, Hemminki K. Survival trends in solid cancers in the Nordic countries through 50 years. Eur J Cancer. 2022;175:77-85.
- 12. Hofmarcher T, Ericson O, Lindgren P. Cancer in Ireland Disease Burden, Costs and Access to Medicines. Lund: IHE, 2022.
- 13. De Angelis R, Sant M, Coleman MP, Francisci S, Baili P, Pierannunzio D, et al. Cancer survival in Europe 1999-2007 by country and age: results of EUROCARE--5-a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15(1):23-34.
- 14. OECD. Cancer Care: Assuring Quality to Improve Survival: OECD Publishing; 2013.
- 15. Hofmarcher T, Lindgren P, Wilking N, Jonsson B. The cost of cancer in Europe 2018. Eur J Cancer. 2020;129:41-9.
- 16. Irish Cancer Society. The Real Cost of Cancer. 2019.
- 17. Fujisawa R. Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on cancer care in OECD countries. Paris: OECD Publishing, 2022.
- 18. Neamtiu L, Martos C, Giusti F, Negrao Carvalho R, Randi G, Dimitrova N, et al. Impact of the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic on cancer registration and cancer care: a European survey. Eur J Public Health. 2022;32(2):311-5.







- 19. Statistik Austria. Krebserkrankungen. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.statistik.at/statistiken/bevoelkerung-und-</u> <u>soziales/gesundheit/krebserkrankungen</u>.
- 20. Krejčí D, Mužík J, Šnábl I, Gregor J, Komenda M, Dušek L. Portal of Cancer Epidemiology in the Czech Republic. [Jan 20, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.svod.cz/incidence-en</u>.
- 21. Zentrum für Krebsregisterdaten. Datenbankabfrage. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.krebsdaten.de/Krebs/SiteGlobals/Forms/Datenbankabfrage/datenbankabfrage_stufe1_form.html</u>.
- 22. Integraal Kankercentrum Nederland. Incidentie per jaar, Aantal. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://nkr-cijfers.iknl.nl/viewer/incidentie-per-jaar?language=nl_NL&viewerld=dc53fb13-d636-4548-8bf7-818cc335326e</u>.
- 23. NORDCAN. Absolute numbers, Incidence, Both sexes. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://nordcan.iarc.fr/en/dataviz/trends?cancers=990&sexes=0&populations=0&key</u> <u>=total</u>.
- 24. Polish National Cancer Registry. Reports. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: https://onkologia.org.pl/en/report.
- 25. Institute of Oncology Ljubljana. Cancer Registry of Republic of Slovenia. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.onko-i.si/eng/crs</u>.
- 26. Kurian M, Adashek JJ, West HJ. Cancer Care in the Era of Artificial Intelligence. JAMA Oncol. 2024;10(5):683.
- 27. Luchini C, Pea A, Scarpa A. Artificial intelligence in oncology: current applications and future perspectives. Br J Cancer. 2022;126(1):4-9.
- 28. Mosele F, Remon J, Mateo J, Westphalen CB, Barlesi F, Lolkema MP, et al. Recommendations for the use of next-generation sequencing (NGS) for patients with metastatic cancers: a report from the ESMO Precision Medicine Working Group. Ann Oncol. 2020;31(11):1491-505.
- 29. Hofmarcher T, Berchet C, Dedet G. Access to oncology medicines in EU and OECD countries. OECD Health Working Papers No. 170, 2024.
- 30. European Commission. EU Mission: Cancer. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://research-and-innovation.ec.europa.eu/funding/funding-</u> <u>opportunities/funding-programmes-and-open-calls/horizon-europe/eu-missions-</u> <u>horizon-europe/eu-mission-cancer_en</u>.
- 31. European Commission. Review of Europe's Beating Cancer Plan. 2025.
- 32. European Commission. ECIR European Cancer Inequalities Registry. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://cancer-inequalities.jrc.ec.europa.eu/</u>.
- 33. European Commission. ECIS European Cancer Information System. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ecis.jrc.ec.europa.eu/en</u>.
- 34. Council of the European Union. Council Recommendation of 9 December 2022 on strengthening prevention through early detection: A new EU approach on cancer screening replacing Council Recommendation 2003/878/EC (2022/C 473/01). 2022.
- 35. Council of the European Union. Council Recommendation of 21 June 2024 on vaccinepreventable cancers (C/2024/4259). 2024.





- 36. OECD. EU Country Cancer Profiles. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migration-health/eu-country-cancer-profiles_55f07000-en?page=1</u>.
- 37. OECD. Beating Cancer Inequalities in the EU: Spotlight on Cancer Prevention and Early Detection. Paris: OECD Publishing, 2024.
- 38. OECD. Tackling the Impact of Cancer on Health, the Economy and Society. Paris: OECD Publishing, 2024.
- 39. Couespel N, Venegoni E, Lawler M. The European Cancer Pulse: tracking inequalities in cancer control for citizen benefit. Lancet Oncol. 2023;24(5):441-2.
- 40. Lawler M, Davies L, Oberst S, Oliver K, Eggermont A, Schmutz A, et al. European Groundshot-addressing Europe's cancer research challenges: a Lancet Oncology Commission. Lancet Oncol. 2023;24(1):e11-e56.
- 41. National Cancer Institute. History of the Cancer Moonshot. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/research/key-initiatives/moonshot-cancer-initiative/history</u>.
- 42. World Health Assembly. Cancer prevention and control in the context of an integrated approach (WHA70.12). 2017.
- 43. World Health Organization. The Global Breast Cancer Initiative. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/initiatives/global-breast-cancer-initiative</u>.
- 44. World Health Organization. Global strategy to accelerate the elimination of cervical cancer as a public health problem. Geneva: WHO, 2020.
- 45. Wilking N, Jönsson B. A pan-European comparison regarding patient access to cancer drugs. Stockholm: Karolinska Institutet in collaboration with Stockholm School of Economics, 2005.
- 46. Hofmarcher T, Brådvik G, Svedman C, Lindgren P, Jönsson B, Wilking N. Comparator Report on Cancer in Europe 2019 - Disease Burden, Costs and Access to Medicines. Lund: IHE, 2019.
- 47. Jönsson B, Hofmarcher T, Lindgren P, Wilking N. Comparator report on patient access to cancer medicines in Europe revisited. Lund: IHE, 2016.
- 48. Jönsson B, Wilking N. A global comparison regarding patient access to cancer drugs. Ann Oncol. 2007;18 Suppl 3:iii1-iii77.
- 49. Wilking N, Jönsson B, Högberg D, Justo N. Comparator Report on Patient Access to Cancer Drugs in Europe. Stockholm: Karolinska Institutet & Stockholm School of Economics & i3 Innovus, 2009.
- 50. Laconi E, Marongiu F, DeGregori J. Cancer as a disease of old age: changing mutational and microenvironmental landscapes. Br J Cancer. 2020;122(7):943-52.
- 51. European Commission. Childhood cancers Every child and adolescent deserves an equal chance. 2023.
- 52. Ferlay J, Ervik M, Lam F, Colombet M, Mery L, Piñeros M, et al. Global Cancer Observatory: Cancer Today. 2024 [May 21, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://gco.iarc.fr/today/</u>.
- 53. Tanskanen T, Seppa KJM, Virtanen A, Malila NK, Pitkaniemi JM. Cancer Incidence and Mortality in the Oldest Old: A Nationwide Study in Finland. Am J Epidemiol. 2021;190(5):836-42.





- 54. Eurostat. Population on 1 January by age and sex. [July 3, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/databrowser/view/demo_pjan/default/table</u>.
- 55. OECD. Population. [Nov 14, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.oecd.org/en/data/indicators/population.html?oecdcontrol-d6804ae080-var1=GBR</u>.
- 56. World Health Organization. Cancer. [Jul 22, 2024]. Available from: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cancer.
- 57. White MC, Holman DM, Boehm JE, Peipins LA, Grossman M, Henley SJ. Age and cancer risk: a potentially modifiable relationship. Am J Prev Med. 2014;46(3 Suppl 1):S7-15.
- 58. Niccoli T, Partridge L. Ageing as a risk factor for disease. Curr Biol. 2012;22(17):R741-52.
- 59. National Cancer Institute. Age and Cancer Risk. [Dec 1, 2024]. Available from: https://www.cancer.gov/about-cancer/causes-prevention/risk/age.
- 60. OECD/European Commission. Health at a Glance: Europe 2024: State of Health in the EU Cycle. Paris: OECD Publishing, 2024.
- 61. Tomasetti C, Vogelstein B. Cancer etiology. Variation in cancer risk among tissues can be explained by the number of stem cell divisions. Science. 2015;347(6217):78-81.
- 62. National Cancer Institute. The Genetics of Cancer. [Feb 22, 2023]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/about-cancer/causes-prevention/genetics</u>.
- 63. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Lynch Syndrome. [Feb 22, 2023]. Available from: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/genomics/disease/colorectal_cancer/lynch.htm</u>.
- 64. Eurostat. Causes of death deaths by country of residence and occurrence [hlth_cd_aro]. [Mar 4, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/databrowser/view/hlth_cd_aro\$defaultview/default/</u><u>table?lang=en</u>.
- 65. Cenko E, Manfrini O, Fabin N, Dorobantu M, Kedev S, Milicic D, et al. Clinical determinants of ischemic heart disease in Eastern Europe. Lancet Reg Health Eur. 2023;33:100698.
- 66. Cherla A, Kyriopoulos I, Pearcy P, Tsangalidou Z, Hajrulahovic H, Theodorakis P, et al. Trends in avoidable mortality from cardiovascular diseases in the European Union, 1995-2020: a retrospective secondary data analysis. Lancet Reg Health Eur. 2024;47:101079.
- 67. Movsisyan NK, Vinciguerra M, Medina-Inojosa JR, Lopez-Jimenez F. Cardiovascular Diseases in Central and Eastern Europe: A Call for More Surveillance and Evidence-Based Health Promotion. Ann Glob Health. 2020;86(1):21.
- 68. Eurostat. Mortality and life expectancy statistics. [Dec 8, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-</u> <u>explained/index.php?title=Mortality_and_life_expectancy_statistics</u>.
- 69. Eurostat. Causes of death absolute number [hlth_cd_anr]. [Dec 9, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/databrowser/view/hlth_cd_anr/default/table?lang=e</u> <u>n&category=hlth.hlth_cdeath.hlth_cd_hist</u>.
- 70. Office for National Statistics. Causes of death. [Dec 17, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/healthandsocialcare/cause</u> <u>sofdeath#datasets</u>.





- 71. World Health Organization. Disability-adjusted life years (DALYs). [Dec 8, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/data/gho/indicator-metadata-registry/imr-details/158</u>.
- 72. World Health Organization. Global Health Estimates 2021: Disease burden by Cause, Age, Sex, by Country and by Region, 2000-2021. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2024 [Dec 9, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/themes/mortality-and-global-health-</u> estimates/global-health-estimates-leading-causes-of-dalys.
- 73. Federal Statistical Office (Destatis Statistisches Bundesamt). Gesundheit -Krankheitskosten 2015-2020 [Health - Disease costs 2015-2020]. Destatis; 2020 [May 15, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www-</u> genesis.destatis.de/genesis//online?operation=table&code=23631-0001.
- 74. Hjalte F, Gralén K, Persson U. Samhällets kostnader för sjukdomar år 2017. Lund: IHE 2019.
- 75. Office for National Statistics. Population estimates for the UK, England, Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland: mid-2023. [Nov 14, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/populationestimates/bulletins/annualmidyearpopulationestimates/mid2023</u>.
- 76. Dai X, Gakidou E, Lopez AD. Evolution of the global smoking epidemic over the past half century: strengthening the evidence base for policy action. Tob Control. 2022;31(2):129-37.
- 77. Vaccarella S, Li M, Bray F, Kvale R, Serraino D, Lorenzoni V, et al. Prostate cancer incidence and mortality in Europe and implications for screening activities: population based study. BMJ. 2024;386:e077738.
- 78. Forsea AM. Cancer registries in Europe-going forward is the only option. Ecancermedicalscience. 2016;10:641.
- 79. ECIS European Cancer Information System. Incidence and mortality historical data. [June 19, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ecis.jrc.ec.europa.eu</u>.
- 80. ECIS European Cancer Information System. Incidence and mortality estimates 2022. [Jul 24, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ecis.jrc.ec.europa.eu</u>.
- 81. IARC. Data and methods by country. [Dec 06, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://gco.iarc.who.int/today/en/data-sources-methods-by-country-detailed?tab=0</u>.
- 82. Larønningen S, Arvidsson G, Bray F, Dahl-Olsen E, Engholm G, Ervik M, et al. NORDCAN: Cancer Incidence, Mortality, Prevalence and Survival in the Nordic Countries, Version 9.4 (29.08.2024). 2024 [Jan 19, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://nordcan.iarc.fr/en</u>.
- 83. Morgan E, Arnold M, Camargo MC, Gini A, Kunzmann AT, Matsuda T, et al. The current and future incidence and mortality of gastric cancer in 185 countries, 2020-40: A population-based modelling study. EClinicalMedicine. 2022;47:101404.
- 84. Yang DX, Soulos PR, Davis B, Gross CP, Yu JB. Impact of Widespread Cervical Cancer Screening: Number of Cancers Prevented and Changes in Race-specific Incidence. Am J Clin Oncol. 2018;41(3):289-94.
- 85. SEER. All Cancer Sites Combined Long-Term Trends in SEER Age Adjusted Incidence Rates, 1975-2021. [Dec 9, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://seer.cancer.gov/statistics-network/explorer/application.html</u>.
- 86. Onkološki inštitut Ljubljana. Incidence measures incidence. [Dec 9, 2024]. Available from: <u>http://www.slora.si/en/stevilo-novih-bolnikov</u>.

- 87. Benitez Fuentes JD, Morgan E, de Luna Aguilar A, Mafra A, Shah R, Giusti F, et al. Global Stage Distribution of Breast Cancer at Diagnosis: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. JAMA Oncol. 2024;10(1):71-8.
- 88. Caswell-Jin JL, Sun LP, Munoz D, Lu Y, Li Y, Huang H, et al. Analysis of Breast Cancer Mortality in the US-1975 to 2019. JAMA. 2024;331(3):233-41.
- 89. International Agency for Research on Cancer. WHO cancer mortality database. [Jun 19, 2019]. Available from: <u>http://www-dep.iarc.fr/WHOdb/WHOdb.htm</u>.
- 90. Ferlay J, Ervik M, Lam F, Colombet M, Mery L, Piñeros M, et al. Global Cancer Observatory: Cancer Today. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2024. Available from: <u>https://gco.iarc.fr/today/home</u>.
- 91. Pati S, Irfan W, Jameel A, Ahmed S, Shahid RK. Obesity and Cancer: A Current Overview of Epidemiology, Pathogenesis, Outcomes, and Management. Cancers (Basel). 2023;15(2).
- 92. National Cancer Institute. Obesity and Cancer. [Dec 13, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/about-cancer/causes-prevention/risk/obesity/obesity-fact-sheet</u>.
- 93. Dalmartello M, La Vecchia C, Bertuccio P, Boffetta P, Levi F, Negri E, et al. European cancer mortality predictions for the year 2022 with focus on ovarian cancer. Ann Oncol. 2022;33(3):330-9.
- 94. Brenner H. Long-term survival rates of cancer patients achieved by the end of the 20th century: a period analysis. Lancet. 2002;360(9340):1131-5.
- 95. Brenner H, Spix C. Combining cohort and period methods for retrospective time trend analyses of long-term cancer patient survival rates. Br J Cancer. 2003;89(7):1260-5.
- 96. Henson DE, Ries LA. The relative survival rate. Cancer. 1995;76(10):1687-8.
- 97. Allemani C, Weir HK, Carreira H, Harewood R, Spika D, Wang XS, et al. Global surveillance of cancer survival 1995-2009: analysis of individual data for 25,676,887 patients from 279 population-based registries in 67 countries (CONCORD-2). Lancet. 2015;385(9972):977-1010.
- 98. Sant M, Aareleid T, Berrino F, Bielska Lasota M, Carli PM, Faivre J, et al. EUROCARE3: survival of cancer patients diagnosed 1990-94--results and commentary. Ann Oncol.
 2003;14 Suppl 5:v61-118.
- 99. Sant M, Allemani C, Santaquilani M, Knijn A, Marchesi F, Capocaccia R, et al. EUROCARE-4. Survival of cancer patients diagnosed in 1995-1999. Results and commentary. Eur J Cancer. 2009;45(6):931-91.
- 100. Allemani C, Matsuda T, Di Carlo V, Harewood R, Matz M, Niksic M, et al. Global surveillance of trends in cancer survival 2000-14 (CONCORD-3): analysis of individual records for 37 513 025 patients diagnosed with one of 18 cancers from 322 population-based registries in 71 countries. Lancet. 2018;391(10125):1023-75.
- 101. Belgian Cancer Registry. Cancer Survival in Belgium. 2012.
- 102. Belgian Cancer Registry. Cancer Fact Sheet 2022 Invasive Tumours. 2024.
- 103. Statistics Austria. Krebserkrankungen [Cancer]. [Dec 13, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.statistik.at/statistiken/bevoelkerung-und-</u> <u>soziales/gesundheit/krebserkrankungen</u>.
- 104. Integraal Kankercentrum Nederland. NCR data & figures. [Jan 19, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://iknl.nl/en/ncr/ncr-data-figures</u>.




- 105. National Cancer Registry Ireland. Statistical reports. [Jan 19, 2025]. Available from: https://www.ncri.ie/publications/statistical-reports.
- 106. Polish National Cancer Registry. Reports. [Jan 19, 2025]. Available from: https://onkologia.org.pl/en/report.
- 107. Zentrum für Krebsregisterdaten. Datenbankabfrage. [Jan 19, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.krebsdaten.de/Krebs/DE/Datenbankabfrage/datenbankabfrage_stufe1_node.html</u>.
- 108. Institute of Oncology Ljubljana. Cancer in Slovenia 2021. 2024.
- 109. National Agency for Cancer Registration. Statistiken zu Krebs. [Jan 19, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.nkrs.ch/de/fakten-zu-krebs/statistiken-zu-krebs</u>.
- 110. National Health Information Centre. Výskyt zhubných nádorov v SR vrátane očakávaných prípadov z údajov zdravotných poisťovní. [Jan 19, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.nczisk.sk/Statisticke_vystupy/Tematicke_statisticke_vystupy/Onkologia</u> /Vyskyt_zhubnych_nadorov_SR/Pages/default.aspx.
- 111. Sociedad Espanola de Oncologia Medica. Las Cifras del Cáncer en España 2024. [Jan 19, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://seom.org/prensa/el-cancer-en-cifras</u>.
- 112. Zadnik V, Zagar T, Lokar K, Tomsic S, Konjevic AD, Zakotnik B. Trends in populationbased cancer survival in Slovenia. Radiol Oncol. 2021;55(1):42-9.
- 113. Netherlands Comprehensive Cancer Organisation. Survival by year from diagnosis, Relative Survival. [Dec 13, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://nkr-</u> <u>cijfers.iknl.nl/viewer/relatieve-overleving-per-jaren-na-diagnose</u>.
- 114. Eurostat. GDP and main components (output, expenditure and income) [nama_10_gdp]. [May 15, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/data/database</u>.
- 115. Eurostat. HICP (2015 = 100) annual data (average index and rate of change) [prc_hicp_aind]. [May 15, 2024]. Available from: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/data/database.
- 116. Eurostat. Health care expenditure by provider. [May 15, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/databrowser/view/hlth_sha11_hp/default/table?lang</u> <u>=en</u>.
- 117. OECD. OECD Data Explorer Health expenditure and financing. [Sep13, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://data-explorer.oecd.org/</u>.
- 118. World Health Organization. Global Health Expenditure Database. [May 15, 2024]. Available from: <u>http://apps.who.int/nha/database</u>.
- 119. Civan A, Koksal B. The effect of newer drugs on health spending: do they really increase the costs? Health Econ. 2010;19(5):581-95.
- 120. Lundqvist A, Andersson E, Steen Carlsson K. Kostnader för cancer i Sverige idag och år 2040 [Cost of cancer in Sweden today and 2040]. Lund: IHE, 2016.
- 121. Carlsson H, Fridhammar A, Steen Carlsson K, Löfvendahl S. Kostnader för cancer idag och i framtiden [Costs of cancer today and in the future]. Lund: 2025 (forthcoming).
- 122. Torkki P, Leskela RL, Linna M, Maklin S, Mecklin JP, Bono P, et al. Cancer costs and outcomes in the Finnish population 2004-2014. Acta Oncol. 2018;57(2):297-303.





- 123. Liu L, Yang Y, Guo Q, Ren B, Peng Q, Zou L, et al. Comparing hypofractionated to conventional fractionated radiotherapy in postmastectomy breast cancer: a metaanalysis and systematic review. Radiat Oncol. 2020;15(1):17.
- 124. Olofsson S, Norrlid H, Karlsson E, Wilking U, Ragnarson Tennvall G. Societal cost of subcutaneous and intravenous trastuzumab for HER2-positive breast cancer An observational study prospectively recording resource utilization in a Swedish healthcare setting. Breast. 2016;29:140-6.
- 125. Bosanquet N, Sikora K. The economics of cancer care in the UK. Lancet Oncol. 2004;5(9):568-74.
- 126. Mariotto AB, Yabroff KR, Shao Y, Feuer EJ, Brown ML. Projections of the cost of cancer care in the United States: 2010-2020. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2011;103(2):117-28.
- 127. Mariotto AB, Enewold L, Zhao J, Zeruto CA, Yabroff KR. Medical Care Costs Associated with Cancer Survivorship in the United States. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2020;29(7):1304-12.
- 128. Cai Y, Chen W, Wang X, Xia X, Cui X, Wu S, et al. Contemporary trends on expenditure of hospital care on total cancer and its subtypes in China during 2008-2017. Chin J Cancer Res. 2021;33(5):627-36.
- 129. Uyl-de Groot C, de Vries E, Verweij J, Sullivan R. Dispelling the myths around cancer care delivery: It's not all about costs. Journal of Cancer Policy 2014;2:22-9.
- 130. Eurostat. Purchasing power parities (PPPs), price level indices and real expenditures for ESA 2010 aggregates [prc_ppp_ind]. [May 20, 2024]. Available from: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/data/database.
- 131. Eurostat. Population by age group. [May 21, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/databrowser/view/tps00010/default/table?lang=en&c</u> <u>ategory=t_demo.t_demo_ind</u>.
- 132. Swedish Social Insurance Agency. Startade sjukfall efter diagnoskapitel [Starts of sick leave cases by diagnosis chapter]. [Dec 17, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.forsakringskassan.se/statistik-och-analys/statistikdatabas#!/sjuk/sjp-startade-diagnos</u>.
- 133. Swedish Social Insurance Agency. Antal nybeviljade ersättningar för aktivitetsersättning och sjukersättning efter diagnoskapitel [Number of newly granted early retirements by diagnosis chapter]. [Dec 17, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.forsakringskassan.se/statistik-och-analys/statistikdatabas#!/sjuk/sanybeviljad-diagnos</u>.
- 134. European Cancer Organisation. Covid-19 & Cancer Data Intelligence. [Dec 19, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.europeancancer.org/timetoact/impact/data-intelligence.html</u>.
- 135. European Cancer Organisation. Special Network: Impact of Covid-19 on Cancer. [Dec 19, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.europeancancer.org/topic-networks/impact-of-covid-19-on-cancer.html</u>.
- 136. Joint Research Centre. Cancer care in times of COVID-19: lessons for future pandemics. 2023 [May 20, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://joint-research-centre.ec.europa.eu/jrc-news-and-updates/cancer-care-times-covid-19-lessons-future-pandemics-2023-02-28_en</u>.
- 137. Netherlands Comprehensive Cancer Organisation. Stage at diagnosis, Distribution (%). [Dec 19, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://nkr-cijfers.iknl.nl/viewer/incidentie-verdeling-per-stadium</u>.





- 138. Eurostat. Health care expenditure (SHA 2011) (hlth_sha11). [Nov 28, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/cache/metadata/en/hlth_sha11_esms.htm</u>.
- 139. National Health Insurance Fund (CNAM Caisse nationale de l'assurance maladie). Rapports Charges & produits de l'Assurance Maladie [Reports Charges & Products of Health Insurance]. [May 15, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.ameli.fr/l-assurance-maladie/statistiques-et-publications/rapports-et-periodiques/rapportscharges-produits-de-l-assurance-maladie/index.php</u>.
- 140. Manxhuka B, Hofmarcher T. Cancer Dashboard for Poland Lung cancer. Lund: IHE, 2024.
- 141. Statistics Austria. Krankenstände [sick leave]. [Dec 20, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.statistik.at/statistiken/arbeitsmarkt/arbeit-und-</u> <u>gesundheit/krankenstaende</u>.
- 142. Statistics Austria. Pensionen der geminderten Arbeitsfähigkeit/ Erwerbsunfähigkeit [Pensions from early retirement]. [Dec 20, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.statistik.at/statistiken/arbeitsmarkt/arbeit-und-gesundheit/pensionen-</u> <u>der-geminderten-arbeitsfaehigkeit/erwerbsunfaehigkeit</u>.
- 143. Choi E, Lee S, Nhung BC, Suh M, Park B, Jun JK, et al. Cancer mortality-to-incidence ratio as an indicator of cancer management outcomes in Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development countries. Epidemiol Health. 2017;39:e2017006.
- 144. Hofmarcher T, Keel G, Lindgren P. Cancer care and access to cancer drugs in Asia-Pacific. Lund: IHE, 2021.
- 145. Cancer Research UK. How does cancer start? [Nov 25, 2024]. Available from: https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/about-cancer/what-is-cancer/how-cancer-starts.
- 146. Hwangbo H, Patterson SC, Dai A, Plana D, Palmer AC. Additivity predicts the efficacy of most approved combination therapies for advanced cancer. Nat Cancer. 2023;4(12):1693-704.
- 147. National Cancer Institute. Milestones in Cancer Research and Discovery. [cited Sep 30, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/research/progress/250-years-milestones</u>.
- 148. World Health Organization. Cancer. [Feb 22, 2023]. Available from: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cancer.
- 149. Wild CP, Weiderpass E, Stewart BW, editors. World Cancer Report: Cancer Research for Cancer Prevention. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 2020.
- 150. Tybjerg AJ, Friis S, Brown K, Nilbert MC, Morch L, Koster B. Updated fraction of cancer attributable to lifestyle and environmental factors in Denmark in 2018. Sci Rep. 2022;12(1):549.
- 151. Fridhammar A, Hofmarcher T, Persson S. Cancer in Sweden How much depends on preventable risk factors? [Cancer i Sverige Hur mycket beror på påverkbara riskfaktorer?]. Lund: IHE, 2020.
- 152. Brown KF, Rumgay H, Dunlop C, Ryan M, Quartly F, Cox A, et al. The fraction of cancer attributable to modifiable risk factors in England, Wales, Scotland, Northern Ireland, and the United Kingdom in 2015. Br J Cancer. 2018;118(8):1130-41.
- 153. Islami F, Marlow EC, Thomson B, McCullough ML, Rumgay H, Gapstur SM, et al. Proportion and number of cancer cases and deaths attributable to potentially modifiable risk factors in the United States, 2019. CA Cancer J Clin. 2024;74(5):405-32.



- 154. Eurostat. Tobacco consumption statistics. [Mar 17, 2023]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-</u> explained/index.php?title=Tobacco_consumption_statistics.
- 155. European Cancer Organisation. A Four Step Plan for Eliminating HPV Cancers in Europe. 2020.
- 156. European Environment Agency. Beating cancer the role of Europe's environment. EEA, 2022.
- 157. Schuz J, Espina C, Villain P, Herrero R, Leon ME, Minozzi S, et al. European Code against Cancer 4th Edition: 12 ways to reduce your cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol. 2015;39 Suppl 1:S1-10.
- 158. European Commission. Project ECAC5. [Nov 25, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://health.ec.europa.eu/non-communicable-diseases/cancer/europes-beating-</u> <u>cancer-plan-eu4health-financed-projects/projects/ecac5_en.</u>
- 159. Luna-Cuadros MA, Chen HW, Hanif H, Ali MJ, Khan MM, Lau DT. Risk of hepatocellular carcinoma after hepatitis C virus cure. World J Gastroenterol. 2022;28(1):96-107.
- 160. Di Marco L, La Mantia C, Di Marco V. Hepatitis C: Standard of Treatment and What to Do for Global Elimination. Viruses. 2022;14(3).
- 161. Lee YC, Chiang TH, Chou CK, Tu YK, Liao WC, Wu MS, et al. Association Between Helicobacter pylori Eradication and Gastric Cancer Incidence: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Gastroenterology. 2016;150(5):1113-24 e5.
- 162. Dickerman BA, Garcia-Albeniz X, Logan RW, Denaxas S, Hernan MA. Evaluating Metformin Strategies for Cancer Prevention: A Target Trial Emulation Using Electronic Health Records. Epidemiology. 2023;34(5):690-9.
- 163. Wang L, Xu R, Kaelber DC, Berger NA. Glucagon-Like Peptide 1 Receptor Agonists and 13 Obesity-Associated Cancers in Patients With Type 2 Diabetes. JAMA Netw Open. 2024;7(7):e2421305.
- 164. Reynolds AR, Moschetta M, Yohannes AR, Walcott F, Ashford M, Szucs Z, et al. A View on Drug Development for Cancer Prevention. Cancer Discov. 2023;13(5):1058-83.
- 165. National Cancer Institute. HPV and Cancer. [Sep 30, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/about-cancer/causes-prevention/risk/infectious-agents/hpv-and-cancer</u>.
- 166. Shapiro GK. HPV Vaccination: An Underused Strategy for the Prevention of Cancer. Curr Oncol. 2022;29(5):3780-92.
- 167. Hsu YC, Huang DQ, Nguyen MH. Global burden of hepatitis B virus: current status, missed opportunities and a call for action. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2023;20(8):524-37.
- 168. Smith SG, Sestak I, Forster A, Partridge A, Side L, Wolf MS, et al. Factors affecting uptake and adherence to breast cancer chemoprevention: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Oncol. 2016;27(4):575-90.
- 169. Park WC, Jordan VC. Selective estrogen receptor modulators (SERMS) and their roles in breast cancer prevention. Trends Mol Med. 2002;8(2):82-8.
- 170. Cuzick J, Sestak I, Forbes JF, Dowsett M, Cawthorn S, Mansel RE, et al. Use of anastrozole for breast cancer prevention (IBIS-II): long-term results of a randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2020;395(10218):117-22.





- 171. Bibbins-Domingo K, Force USPST. Aspirin Use for the Primary Prevention of Cardiovascular Disease and Colorectal Cancer: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force Recommendation Statement. Ann Intern Med. 2016;164(12):836-45.
 - 172. Chan AT. Aspirin and the USPSTF-What About Cancer? JAMA Oncol. 2022;8(10):1392-4.
 - 173. Dehmer SP, O'Keefe LR, Evans CV, Guirguis-Blake JM, Perdue LA, Maciosek MV. Aspirin Use to Prevent Cardiovascular Disease and Colorectal Cancer: Updated Modeling Study for the US Preventive Services Task Force. JAMA. 2022;327(16):1598-607.
 - 174. U. S. Preventive Services Task Force, Davidson KW, Barry MJ, Mangione CM, Cabana M, Chelmow D, et al. Aspirin Use to Prevent Cardiovascular Disease: US Preventive Services Task Force Recommendation Statement. JAMA. 2022;327(16):1577-84.
 - 175. Zappavigna S, Cossu AM, Grimaldi A, Bocchetti M, Ferraro GA, Nicoletti GF, et al. Anti-Inflammatory Drugs as Anticancer Agents. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(7).
 - 176. Vietri MT, D'Elia G, Caliendo G, Resse M, Casamassimi A, Passariello L, et al. Hereditary Prostate Cancer: Genes Related, Target Therapy and Prevention. Int J Mol Sci. 2021;22(7).
 - 177. Lee A, Moon BI, Kim TH. BRCA1/BRCA2 Pathogenic Variant Breast Cancer: Treatment and Prevention Strategies. Ann Lab Med. 2020;40(2):114-21.
 - 178. World Health Organization. Cancer Screening and early detection. [Mar 20, 2023]. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/europe/news-room/fact-sheets/item/cancer-screening-and-early-detection-of-cancer</u>.
 - 179. Loud JT, Murphy J. Cancer Screening and Early Detection in the 21(st) Century. Semin Oncol Nurs. 2017;33(2):121-8.
 - 180. Wender RC, Brawley OW, Fedewa SA, Gansler T, Smith RA. A blueprint for cancer screening and early detection: Advancing screening's contribution to cancer control. CA Cancer J Clin. 2019;69(1):50-79.
 - 181. Council of the European Union. Council Recommendation of 2 December 2003 on cancer screening (2003/878/EC). 2003.
 - 182. Eurostat. Cancer screening statistics. [Nov 26, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-</u> <u>explained/index.php?title=Cancer_screening_statistics</u>.
 - 183. European Cancer Organisation. European Cancer Screening Policy Index. 2024.
 - 184. Cancer Research UK. Breast cancer Survival. [Apr 15, 2022]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/about-cancer/breast-cancer/survival</u>.
 - 185. Sun L, Legood R, Dos-Santos-Silva I, Gaiha SM, Sadique Z. Global treatment costs of breast cancer by stage: A systematic review. PLoS One. 2018;13(11):e0207993.
 - 186. Lang K, Josefsson V, Larsson AM, Larsson S, Hogberg C, Sartor H, et al. Artificial intelligence-supported screen reading versus standard double reading in the Mammography Screening with Artificial Intelligence trial (MASAI): a clinical safety analysis of a randomised, controlled, non-inferiority, single-blinded, screening accuracy study. Lancet Oncol. 2023;24(8):936-44.
 - 187. Hernstrom V, Josefsson V, Sartor H, Schmidt D, Larsson AM, Hofvind S, et al. Screening performance and characteristics of breast cancer detected in the Mammography Screening with Artificial Intelligence trial (MASAI): a randomised, controlled, parallel-group, non-inferiority, single-blinded, screening accuracy study. Lancet Digit Health. 2025.





- 188. Ha SM, Jang MJ, Youn I, Yoen H, Ji H, Lee SH, et al. Screening Outcomes of Mammography with AI in Dense Breasts: A Comparative Study with Supplemental Screening US. Radiology. 2024;312(1):e233391.
- 189. Sasieni P, Castanon A. HPV vaccination and cervical cancer screening Authors' reply. Lancet. 2022;399(10339):1940.
- 190. Geneoscopy. Geneoscopy's Noninvasive Colorectal Cancer Screening Test Demonstrates High Sensitivity and Specificity in Large Pivotal Clinical Trial. [Mar 24, 2023]. Available from: <u>https://www.geneoscopy.com/geneoscopys-noninvasive-</u> <u>colorectal-cancer-screening-test-demonstrates-high-sensitivity-and-specificity-inlarge-pivotal-clinical-trial/</u>.
- 191. Xu H, Tang RSY, Lam TYT, Zhao G, Lau JYW, Liu Y, et al. Artificial Intelligence-Assisted Colonoscopy for Colorectal Cancer Screening: A Multicenter Randomized Controlled Trial. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2023;21(2):337-46 e3.
- 192. Mitsala A, Tsalikidis C, Pitiakoudis M, Simopoulos C, Tsaroucha AK. Artificial Intelligence in Colorectal Cancer Screening, Diagnosis and Treatment. A New Era. Curr Oncol. 2021;28(3):1581-607.
- 193. Mikhael PG, Wohlwend J, Yala A, Karstens L, Xiang J, Takigami AK, et al. Sybil: A Validated Deep Learning Model to Predict Future Lung Cancer Risk From a Single Low-Dose Chest Computed Tomography. J Clin Oncol. 2023:JC02201345.
- 194. Adams SJ, Mikhael P, Wohlwend J, Barzilay R, Sequist LV, Fintelmann FJ. Artificial Intelligence and Machine Learning in Lung Cancer Screening. Thorac Surg Clin. 2023;33(4):401-9.
- 195. Yanagawa M, Hata A. Transforming Lung Cancer Screening with AI: Comprehensive Evaluation and Personalized Medicine Prospects. Radiology. 2024;312(3):e242118.
- 196. Urey Adamsson M, Andersson E, Lindgren P. Kapacitet för lungcancerscreening, utmaningar och lösningar [Capacity for lung cancer screening, challenges and solutions]. Lund: IHE, 2024.
- 197. Jones OT, Matin RN, van der Schaar M, Prathivadi Bhayankaram K, Ranmuthu CKI, Islam MS, et al. Artificial intelligence and machine learning algorithms for early detection of skin cancer in community and primary care settings: a systematic review. Lancet Digit Health. 2022;4(6):e466-e76.
- 198. Barata C, Rotemberg V, Codella NCF, Tschandl P, Rinner C, Akay BN, et al. A reinforcement learning model for AI-based decision support in skin cancer. Nat Med. 2023;29(8):1941-6.
- 199. Beltrami EJ, Brown AC, Salmon PJM, Leffell DJ, Ko JM, Grant-Kels JM. Artificial intelligence in the detection of skin cancer. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2022;87(6):1336-42.
- 200. Cheng F, Su L, Qian C. Circulating tumor DNA: a promising biomarker in the liquid biopsy of cancer. Oncotarget. 2016;7(30):48832-41.
- 201. De Rubis G, Rajeev Krishnan S, Bebawy M. Liquid Biopsies in Cancer Diagnosis, Monitoring, and Prognosis. Trends Pharmacol Sci. 2019;40(3):172-86.
- 202. Krishnamurthy N, Spencer E, Torkamani A, Nicholson L. Liquid Biopsies for Cancer: Coming to a Patient near You. J Clin Med. 2017;6(1).
- 203. Clarke CA, Mitchell BL, Putcha G, Alme E, Bach P, Beer JP, et al. Lexicon for bloodbased early detection and screening: BLOODPAC consensus document. Clin Transl Sci. 2024;17(9):e70016.



- 204. Life-time. Test ska hitta cancer i en droppe blod. [Mar 24, 2023]. Available from: <u>https://www.life-time.se/forskning/test-ska-hitta-cancer-i-en-droppe-blod/</u>.
- 205. Shbeer AM, Robadi IA. liquid biopsy holds a promising approach for the early detection of cancer: Current information and future perspectives. Pathol Res Pract. 2024;254:155082.
- 206. Bardol T, Dujon AM, Taly V, Dunyach-Remy C, Lavigne JP, Costa-Silva B, et al. Early detection of pancreatic cancer by liquid biopsy "PANLIPSY": a french nation-wide study project. BMC Cancer. 2024;24(1):709.
- 207. Gould MK, Huang BZ, Tammemagi MC, Kinar Y, Shiff R. Machine Learning for Early Lung Cancer Identification Using Routine Clinical and Laboratory Data. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2021;204(4):445-53.
- 208. Hunter B, Hindocha S, Lee RW. The Role of Artificial Intelligence in Early Cancer Diagnosis. Cancers (Basel). 2022;14(6).
- 209. Kenner BJ, Abrams ND, Chari ST, Field BF, Goldberg AE, Hoos WA, et al. Early Detection of Pancreatic Cancer: Applying Artificial Intelligence to Electronic Health Records. Pancreas. 2021;50(7):916-22.
- 210. Haue AD, Hjaltelin JX, Holm PC, Placido D, Brunak SR. Artificial intelligence-aided data mining of medical records for cancer detection and screening. Lancet Oncol. 2024;25(12):e694-e703.
- 211. Nemlander E, Ewing M, Abedi E, Hasselstrom J, Sjovall A, Carlsson AC, et al. A machine learning tool for identifying non-metastatic colorectal cancer in primary care. Eur J Cancer. 2023;182:100-6.
- 212. Balbin CA, Kawamoto K. The SIMPLE Architectural Pattern for Integrating Patient-Facing Apps into Clinical Workflows: Desiderata and Application for Lung Cancer Screening. AMIA Annu Symp Proc. 2023;2023:844-53.
- 213. Sokolenko AP, Imyanitov EN. Molecular Diagnostics in Clinical Oncology. Front Mol Biosci. 2018;5:76.
- 214. Falcone R, Lombardi P, Filetti M, Duranti S, Pietragalla A, Fabi A, et al. Oncologic Drugs Approval in Europe for Solid Tumors: Overview of the Last 6 Years. Cancers (Basel). 2022;14(4).
- 215. Schwartzberg L, Kim ES, Liu D, Schrag D. Precision Oncology: Who, How, What, When, and When Not? Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book. 2017;37:160-9.
- 216. Tsimberidou AM, Fountzilas E, Nikanjam M, Kurzrock R. Review of precision cancer medicine: Evolution of the treatment paradigm. Cancer Treat Rev. 2020;86:102019.
- 217. Kunimasa K, Matsumoto S, Kawamura T, Inoue T, Tamiya M, Kanzaki R, et al. Clinical application of the AMOY 9-in-1 panel to lung cancer patients. Lung Cancer. 2023;179:107190.
- 218. Chen J, Li X, Zhong H, Meng Y, Du H. Systematic comparison of germline variant calling pipelines cross multiple next-generation sequencers. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):9345.
- 219. Mosele MF, Westphalen CB, Stenzinger A, Barlesi F, Bayle A, Bieche I, et al. Recommendations for the use of next-generation sequencing (NGS) for patients with advanced cancer in 2024: a report from the ESMO Precision Medicine Working Group. Ann Oncol. 2024;35(7):588-606.
- 220. Chen E, Facio FM, Aradhya KW, Rojahn S, Hatchell KE, Aguilar S, et al. Rates and Classification of Variants of Uncertain Significance in Hereditary Disease Genetic Testing. JAMA Netw Open. 2023;6(10):e2339571.





- 221. Reck M, Rodriguez-Abreu D, Robinson AG, Hui R, Csoszi T, Fulop A, et al. Pembrolizumab versus Chemotherapy for PD-L1-Positive Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(19):1823-33.
- 222. Bever KM, Le DT. DNA repair defects and implications for immunotherapy. J Clin Invest. 2018;128(10):4236-42.
- 223. Le DT, Durham JN, Smith KN, Wang H, Bartlett BR, Aulakh LK, et al. Mismatch repair deficiency predicts response of solid tumors to PD-1 blockade. Science. 2017;357(6349):409-13.
- 224. Le DT, Uram JN, Wang H, Bartlett BR, Kemberling H, Eyring AD, et al. PD-1 Blockade in Tumors with Mismatch-Repair Deficiency. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(26):2509-20.
- 225. Andre T, Shiu KK, Kim TW, Jensen BV, Jensen LH, Punt C, et al. Pembrolizumab in Microsatellite-Instability-High Advanced Colorectal Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(23):2207-18.
- 226. Cristescu R, Mogg R, Ayers M, Albright A, Murphy E, Yearley J, et al. Pan-tumor genomic biomarkers for PD-1 checkpoint blockade-based immunotherapy. Science. 2018;362(6411).
- 227. Snyder A, Makarov V, Merghoub T, Yuan J, Zaretsky JM, Desrichard A, et al. Genetic basis for clinical response to CTLA-4 blockade in melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(23):2189-99.
- 228. Hellmann MD, Ciuleanu TE, Pluzanski A, Lee JS, Otterson GA, Audigier-Valette C, et al. Nivolumab plus Ipilimumab in Lung Cancer with a High Tumor Mutational Burden. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(22):2093-104.
- 229. Galassi C, Chan TA, Vitale I, Galluzzi L. The hallmarks of cancer immune evasion. Cancer Cell. 2024;42(11):1825-63.
- 230. Peranzoni E, Lemoine J, Vimeux L, Feuillet V, Barrin S, Kantari-Mimoun C, et al. Macrophages impede CD8 T cells from reaching tumor cells and limit the efficacy of anti-PD-1 treatment. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2018;115(17):E4041-E50.
- 231. Taifour T, Attalla SS, Zuo D, Gu Y, Sanguin-Gendreau V, Proud H, et al. The tumorderived cytokine Chi3l1 induces neutrophil extracellular traps that promote T cell exclusion in triple-negative breast cancer. Immunity. 2023;56(12):2755-72 e8.
- 232. Tanaka A, Sakaguchi S. Regulatory T cells in cancer immunotherapy. Cell Res. 2017;27(1):109-18.
- 233. Teijeira A, Garasa S, Gato M, Alfaro C, Migueliz I, Cirella A, et al. CXCR1 and CXCR2 Chemokine Receptor Agonists Produced by Tumors Induce Neutrophil Extracellular Traps that Interfere with Immune Cytotoxicity. Immunity. 2020;52(5):856-71 e8.
- 234. Tauriello DVF, Palomo-Ponce S, Stork D, Berenguer-Llergo A, Badia-Ramentol J, Iglesias M, et al. TGFbeta drives immune evasion in genetically reconstituted colon cancer metastasis. Nature. 2018;554(7693):538-43.
- 235. Mariathasan S, Turley SJ, Nickles D, Castiglioni A, Yuen K, Wang Y, et al. TGFbeta attenuates tumour response to PD-L1 blockade by contributing to exclusion of T cells. Nature. 2018;554(7693):544-8.
- 236. Chow A, Perica K, Klebanoff CA, Wolchok JD. Clinical implications of T cell exhaustion for cancer immunotherapy. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2022;19(12):775-90.
- 237. Rooney MS, Shukla SA, Wu CJ, Getz G, Hacohen N. Molecular and genetic properties of tumors associated with local immune cytolytic activity. Cell. 2015;160(1-2):48-61.





- 238. Rosenthal R, Cadieux EL, Salgado R, Bakir MA, Moore DA, Hiley CT, et al. Neoantigendirected immune escape in lung cancer evolution. Nature. 2019;567(7749):479-85.
- 239. Sade-Feldman M, Jiao YJ, Chen JH, Rooney MS, Barzily-Rokni M, Eliane JP, et al. Resistance to checkpoint blockade therapy through inactivation of antigen presentation. Nat Commun. 2017;8(1):1136.
- 240. Martinez-Jimenez F, Priestley P, Shale C, Baber J, Rozemuller E, Cuppen E. Genetic immune escape landscape in primary and metastatic cancer. Nat Genet. 2023;55(5):820-31.
- 241. McGranahan N, Rosenthal R, Hiley CT, Rowan AJ, Watkins TBK, Wilson GA, et al. Allele-Specific HLA Loss and Immune Escape in Lung Cancer Evolution. Cell. 2017;171(6):1259-71 e11.
- 242. Eroglu Z, Zaretsky JM, Hu-Lieskovan S, Kim DW, Algazi A, Johnson DB, et al. High response rate to PD-1 blockade in desmoplastic melanomas. Nature. 2018;553(7688):347-50.
- 243. Wang Y, Pattarayan D, Huang H, Zhao Y, Li S, Wang Y, et al. Systematic investigation of chemo-immunotherapy synergism to shift anti-PD-1 resistance in cancer. Nat Commun. 2024;15(1):3178.
- 244. Simpson RC, Shanahan ER, Scolyer RA, Long GV. Towards modulating the gut microbiota to enhance the efficacy of immune-checkpoint inhibitors. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2023;20(10):697-715.
- 245. Bochicchio MT, Petiti J, Berchialla P, Izzo B, Giugliano E, Ottaviani E, et al. Droplet Digital PCR for BCR-ABL1 Monitoring in Diagnostic Routine: Ready to Start? Cancers (Basel). 2021;13(21).
- 246. Fernandes G, Rodrigues A, Matos C, Barata F, Cirnes L, Ferreira L, et al. Liquid biopsy in the management of advanced lung cancer: Implementation and practical aspects. Cancer Treat Res Commun. 2023;36:100725.
- 247. Najim O, Papadimitriou K, Broeckx G, Huizing M, Tjalma W. Validation of liquid biopsy for ESR1-mutation analysis in hormone-sensitive breast cancer: a pooled meta-analysis. Front Oncol. 2023;13:1221773.
- 248. Raez LE, Brice K, Dumais K, Lopez-Cohen A, Wietecha D, Izquierdo PA, et al. Liquid Biopsy Versus Tissue Biopsy to Determine Front Line Therapy in Metastatic Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer (NSCLC). Clin Lung Cancer. 2023;24(2):120-9.
- 249. Mao C, Yuan JQ, Yang ZY, Fu XH, Wu XY, Tang JL. Blood as a Substitute for Tumor Tissue in Detecting EGFR Mutations for Guiding EGFR TKIs Treatment of Nonsmall Cell Lung Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Medicine (Baltimore). 2015;94(21):e775.
- 250. Li Y, Solis-Ruiz J, Yang F, Long N, Tong CH, Lacbawan FL, et al. NGS-defined measurable residual disease (MRD) after initial chemotherapy as a prognostic biomarker for acute myeloid leukemia. Blood Cancer J. 2023;13(1):59.
- 251. Wood B, Wu D, Crossley B, Dai Y, Williamson D, Gawad C, et al. Measurable residual disease detection by high-throughput sequencing improves risk stratification for pediatric B-ALL. Blood. 2018;131(12):1350-9.
- 252. Thompson PA, Srivastava J, Peterson C, Strati P, Jorgensen JL, Hether T, et al. Minimal residual disease undetectable by next-generation sequencing predicts improved outcome in CLL after chemoimmunotherapy. Blood. 2019;134(22):1951-9.





- 253. Martinez-Lopez J, Lahuerta JJ, Pepin F, Gonzalez M, Barrio S, Ayala R, et al. Prognostic value of deep sequencing method for minimal residual disease detection in multiple myeloma. Blood. 2014;123(20):3073-9.
- 254. Landgren O, Prior TJ, Masterson T, Heuck C, Bueno OF, Dash AB, et al. EVIDENCE meta-analysis: evaluating minimal residual disease as an intermediate clinical end point for multiple myeloma. Blood. 2024;144(4):359-67.
- 255. Nakamura Y, Watanabe J, Akazawa N, Hirata K, Kataoka K, Yokota M, et al. ctDNAbased molecular residual disease and survival in resectable colorectal cancer. Nat Med. 2024;30(11):3272-83.
- 256. Nagasaka M, Uddin MH, Al-Hallak MN, Rahman S, Balasubramanian S, Sukari A, et al. Liquid biopsy for therapy monitoring in early-stage non-small cell lung cancer. Mol Cancer. 2021;20(1):82.
- 257. Kurtz DM, Soo J, Co Ting Keh L, Alig S, Chabon JJ, Sworder BJ, et al. Enhanced detection of minimal residual disease by targeted sequencing of phased variants in circulating tumor DNA. Nat Biotechnol. 2021;39(12):1537-47.
- 258. Klein EA, Richards D, Cohn A, Tummala M, Lapham R, Cosgrove D, et al. Clinical validation of a targeted methylation-based multi-cancer early detection test using an independent validation set. Ann Oncol. 2021;32(9):1167-77.
- 259. Cohen JD, Li L, Wang Y, Thoburn C, Afsari B, Danilova L, et al. Detection and localization of surgically resectable cancers with a multi-analyte blood test. Science. 2018;359(6378):926-30.
- 260. Chung DC, Gray DM, 2nd, Singh H, Issaka RB, Raymond VM, Eagle C, et al. A Cell-free DNA Blood-Based Test for Colorectal Cancer Screening. N Engl J Med. 2024;390(11):973-83.
- 261. Church TR, Wandell M, Lofton-Day C, Mongin SJ, Burger M, Payne SR, et al. Prospective evaluation of methylated SEPT9 in plasma for detection of asymptomatic colorectal cancer. Gut. 2014;63(2):317-25.
- 262. Gagrat ZD, Krockenberger M, Bhattacharya A, Gagrat BZ, Leduc CM, Matter MB, et al. Next-generation Multi-target Stool DNA Panel Accurately Detects Colorectal Cancer and Advanced Precancerous Lesions. Cancer Prev Res (Phila). 2024;17(3):119-26.
- 263. Lung Cancer Cohort C. The blood proteome of imminent lung cancer diagnosis. Nat Commun. 2023;14(1):3042.
- 264. Alvez MB, Edfors F, von Feilitzen K, Zwahlen M, Mardinoglu A, Edqvist PH, et al. Next generation pan-cancer blood proteome profiling using proximity extension assay. Nat Commun. 2023;14(1):4308.
- 265. Bratulic S, Limeta A, Dabestani S, Birgisson H, Enblad G, Stalberg K, et al. Noninvasive detection of any-stage cancer using free glycosaminoglycans. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2022;119(50):e2115328119.
- 266. Gupta A, Siddiqui Z, Sagar G, Rao KVS, Saquib N. A non-invasive method for concurrent detection of multiple early-stage cancers in women. Sci Rep. 2023;13(1):19083.
- 267. Life Science Sweden. New rules for diagnostic products, but who will certify them? "An extreme shortage area". 2022 [Jan 15, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.lifesciencesweden.se/article/view/849451/new_rules_for_diagnostic_products_but_who_will_certify_them_an_extreme_shortage_area</u>.
- 268. Premier Research. Navigating Uncertainty with Confidence: Bringing In Vitro Diagnostics to Market in the EU. 2024 [Jan 15, 2025]. Available from:





https://premier-research.com/perspectives/navigating-uncertainty-with-confidencebringing-in-vitro-diagnostics-to-market-in-the-eu/.

- 269. European Parliament and Council of the European Union. Regulation (EU) 2024/1860 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 13 June 2024 amending Regulations (EU) 2017/745 and (EU) 2017/746 as regards a gradual roll-out of Eudamed, the obligation to inform in case of interruption or discontinuation of supply, and transitional provisions for certain in vitro diagnostic medical devices. 2024.
- 270. National Human Genome Research Institute. The Cost of Sequencing a Human Genome. [Jan 15, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.genome.gov/about-genomics/fact-sheets/Sequencing-Human-Genome-cost</u>.
- 271. Satam H, Joshi K, Mangrolia U, Waghoo S, Zaidi G, Rawool S, et al. Next-Generation Sequencing Technology: Current Trends and Advancements. Biology (Basel). 2023;12(7).
- 272. Vilhekar RS, Rawekar A. Artificial Intelligence in Genetics. Cureus. 2024;16(1):e52035.
- 273. Stenzinger A, Cuffel B, Paracha N, Vail E, Garcia-Foncillas J, Goodman C, et al. Supporting Biomarker-Driven Therapies in Oncology: A Genomic Testing Cost Calculator. Oncologist. 2023;28(5):e242-e53.
- 274. Kaminski MM, Abudayyeh OO, Gootenberg JS, Zhang F, Collins JJ. CRISPR-based diagnostics. Nat Biomed Eng. 2021;5(7):643-56.
- 275. Park YM, Lin DC. Moving closer towards a comprehensive view of tumor biology and microarchitecture using spatial transcriptomics. Nat Commun. 2023;14(1):7017.
- 276. Bressan D, Battistoni G, Hannon GJ. The dawn of spatial omics. Science. 2023;381(6657):eabq4964.
- 277. Chen J, Larsson L, Swarbrick A, Lundeberg J. Spatial landscapes of cancers: insights and opportunities. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2024;21(9):660-74.
- 278. Andreou C, Weissleder R, Kircher MF. Multiplexed imaging in oncology. Nat Biomed Eng. 2022;6(5):527-40.
- 279. Poplin R, Chang PC, Alexander D, Schwartz S, Colthurst T, Ku A, et al. A universal SNP and small-indel variant caller using deep neural networks. Nat Biotechnol. 2018;36(10):983-7.
- 280. Campanella G, Hanna MG, Geneslaw L, Miraflor A, Werneck Krauss Silva V, Busam KJ, et al. Clinical-grade computational pathology using weakly supervised deep learning on whole slide images. Nat Med. 2019;25(8):1301-9.
- 281. Jiang Y, Zhou K, Sun Z, Wang H, Xie J, Zhang T, et al. Non-invasive tumor microenvironment evaluation and treatment response prediction in gastric cancer using deep learning radiomics. Cell Rep Med. 2023;4(8):101146.
- 282. Johnson CH, Ivanisevic J, Siuzdak G. Metabolomics: beyond biomarkers and towards mechanisms. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2016;17(7):451-9.
- 283. Hanahan D. Hallmarks of Cancer: New Dimensions. Cancer Discov. 2022;12(1):31-46.
- 284. IQVIA & EFPIA & Vaccines Europe. 2024 Pipeline Review Innovation for Unmet Need. 2024.
- 285. IQVIA. Global Oncology Trends 2024: Outlook to 2028. 2024.







- 286. Li J, Gong C, Zhou H, Liu J, Xia X, Ha W, et al. Kinase Inhibitors and Kinase-Targeted Cancer Therapies: Recent Advances and Future Perspectives. Int J Mol Sci. 2024;25(10).
- 287. Liu GH, Chen T, Zhang X, Ma XL, Shi HS. Small molecule inhibitors targeting the cancers. MedComm (2020). 2022;3(4):e181.
- 288. Shaw AT, Ou SH, Bang YJ, Camidge DR, Solomon BJ, Salgia R, et al. Crizotinib in ROS1-rearranged non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(21):1963-71.
- 289. Zhou C, Solomon B, Loong HH, Park K, Perol M, Arriola E, et al. First-Line Selpercatinib or Chemotherapy and Pembrolizumab in RET Fusion-Positive NSCLC. N Engl J Med. 2023;389(20):1839-50.
- 290. Drilon A, Laetsch TW, Kummar S, DuBois SG, Lassen UN, Demetri GD, et al. Efficacy of Larotrectinib in TRK Fusion-Positive Cancers in Adults and Children. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(8):731-9.
- 291. Kelly RJ. Dabrafenib and trametinib for the treatment of non-small cell lung cancer. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2018;18(11):1063-8.
- 292. Li BT, Smit EF, Goto Y, Nakagawa K, Udagawa H, Mazieres J, et al. Trastuzumab Deruxtecan in HER2-Mutant Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2022;386(3):241-51.
- 293. Wolf J, Seto T, Han JY, Reguart N, Garon EB, Groen HJM, et al. Capmatinib in MET Exon 14-Mutated or MET-Amplified Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(10):944-57.
- 294. Skoulidis F, Li BT, Dy GK, Price TJ, Falchook GS, Wolf J, et al. Sotorasib for Lung Cancers with KRAS p.G12C Mutation. N Engl J Med. 2021;384(25):2371-81.
- 295. Rugo HS, Finn RS, Dieras V, Ettl J, Lipatov O, Joy AA, et al. Palbociclib plus letrozole as first-line therapy in estrogen receptor-positive/human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-negative advanced breast cancer with extended follow-up. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2019;174(3):719-29.
- 296. Matasar MJ, Capra M, Ozcan M, Lv F, Li W, Yanez E, et al. Copanlisib plus rituximab versus placebo plus rituximab in patients with relapsed indolent non-Hodgkin lymphoma (CHRONOS-3): a double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2021;22(5):678-89.
- 297. Loriot Y, Matsubara N, Park SH, Huddart RA, Burgess EF, Houede N, et al. Erdafitinib or Chemotherapy in Advanced or Metastatic Urothelial Carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2023;389(21):1961-71.
- 298. Abou-Alfa GK, Sahai V, Hollebecque A, Vaccaro G, Melisi D, Al-Rajabi R, et al. Pemigatinib for previously treated, locally advanced or metastatic cholangiocarcinoma: a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21(5):671-84.
- 299. Zhu AX, Macarulla T, Javle MM, Kelley RK, Lubner SJ, Adeva J, et al. Final Overall Survival Efficacy Results of Ivosidenib for Patients With Advanced Cholangiocarcinoma With IDH1 Mutation: The Phase 3 Randomized Clinical ClarIDHy Trial. JAMA Oncol. 2021;7(11):1669-77.
- 300. Montesinos P, Recher C, Vives S, Zarzycka E, Wang J, Bertani G, et al. Ivosidenib and Azacitidine in IDH1-Mutated Acute Myeloid Leukemia. N Engl J Med. 2022;386(16):1519-31.





- Stein EM, DiNardo CD, Pollyea DA, Fathi AT, Roboz GJ, Altman JK, et al. Enasidenib in mutant IDH2 relapsed or refractory acute myeloid leukemia. Blood. 2017;130(6):722-31.
- 302. Stone RM, Mandrekar SJ, Sanford BL, Laumann K, Geyer S, Bloomfield CD, et al. Midostaurin plus Chemotherapy for Acute Myeloid Leukemia with a FLT3 Mutation. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(5):454-64.
- 303. DiNardo CD, Jonas BA, Pullarkat V, Thirman MJ, Garcia JS, Wei AH, et al. Azacitidine and Venetoclax in Previously Untreated Acute Myeloid Leukemia. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(7):617-29.
- 304. Strickler JH, Cercek A, Siena S, Andre T, Ng K, Van Cutsem E, et al. Tucatinib plus trastuzumab for chemotherapy-refractory, HER2-positive, RAS wild-type unresectable or metastatic colorectal cancer (MOUNTAINEER): a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2023;24(5):496-508.
- 305. Kudo M, Finn RS, Qin S, Han KH, Ikeda K, Piscaglia F, et al. Lenvatinib versus sorafenib in first-line treatment of patients with unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma: a randomised phase 3 non-inferiority trial. Lancet. 2018;391(10126):1163-73.
- 306. Motzer RJ, Escudier B, Tomczak P, Hutson TE, Michaelson MD, Negrier S, et al. Axitinib versus sorafenib as second-line treatment for advanced renal cell carcinoma: overall survival analysis and updated results from a randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2013;14(6):552-62.
- Choueiri TK, Powles T, Peltola K, de Velasco G, Burotto M, Suarez C, et al. Belzutifan versus Everolimus for Advanced Renal-Cell Carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2024;391(8):710-21.
- 308. Turner NC, Oliveira M, Howell SJ, Dalenc F, Cortes J, Gomez Moreno HL, et al. Capivasertib in Hormone Receptor-Positive Advanced Breast Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2023;388(22):2058-70.
- 309. Wu YL, Tsuboi M, He J, John T, Grohe C, Majem M, et al. Osimertinib in Resected EGFR-Mutated Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(18):1711-23.
- Wu YL, Dziadziuszko R, Ahn JS, Barlesi F, Nishio M, Lee DH, et al. Alectinib in Resected ALK-Positive Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2024;390(14):1265-76.
- 311. Long GV, Hauschild A, Santinami M, Atkinson V, Mandala M, Chiarion-Sileni V, et al. Adjuvant Dabrafenib plus Trametinib in Stage III BRAF-Mutated Melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(19):1813-23.
- 312. Joensuu H, Eriksson M, Sundby Hall K, Reichardt A, Hermes B, Schutte J, et al. Survival Outcomes Associated With 3 Years vs 1 Year of Adjuvant Imatinib for Patients With High-Risk Gastrointestinal Stromal Tumors: An Analysis of a Randomized Clinical Trial After 10-Year Follow-up. JAMA Oncol. 2020;6(8):1241-6.
- 313. Johnston SRD, Toi M, O'Shaughnessy J, Rastogi P, Campone M, Neven P, et al. Abemaciclib plus endocrine therapy for hormone receptor-positive, HER2-negative, node-positive, high-risk early breast cancer (monarchE): results from a preplanned interim analysis of a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2023;24(1):77-90.
- 314. Slamon D, Lipatov O, Nowecki Z, McAndrew N, Kukielka-Budny B, Stroyakovskiy D, et al. Ribociclib plus Endocrine Therapy in Early Breast Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2024;390(12):1080-91.





- 315. Ravaud A, Motzer RJ, Pandha HS, George DJ, Pantuck AJ, Patel A, et al. Adjuvant Sunitinib in High-Risk Renal-Cell Carcinoma after Nephrectomy. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(23):2246-54.
- 316. Petrazzuolo A, Maiuri MC, Zitvogel L, Kroemer G, Kepp O. Trial Watch: combination of tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) and immunotherapy. Oncoimmunology. 2022;11(1):2077898.
- 317. Powles T, Plimack ER, Soulieres D, Waddell T, Stus V, Gafanov R, et al. Pembrolizumab plus axitinib versus sunitinib monotherapy as first-line treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma (KEYNOTE-426): extended follow-up from a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21(12):1563-73.
- 318. Oxnard GR, Yang JC, Yu H, Kim SW, Saka H, Horn L, et al. TATTON: a multi-arm, phase Ib trial of osimertinib combined with selumetinib, savolitinib, or durvalumab in EGFR-mutant lung cancer. Ann Oncol. 2020;31(4):507-16.
- 319. Rini BI, Stein M, Shannon P, Eddy S, Tyler A, Stephenson JJ, Jr., et al. Phase 1 doseescalation trial of tremelimumab plus sunitinib in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Cancer. 2011;117(4):758-67.
- 320. Spigel DR, Reynolds C, Waterhouse D, Garon EB, Chandler J, Babu S, et al. Phase 1/2 Study of the Safety and Tolerability of Nivolumab Plus Crizotinib for the First-Line Treatment of Anaplastic Lymphoma Kinase Translocation - Positive Advanced Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer (CheckMate 370). J Thorac Oncol. 2018;13(5):682-8.
- 321. Amin A, Plimack ER, Ernstoff MS, Lewis LD, Bauer TM, McDermott DF, et al. Safety and efficacy of nivolumab in combination with sunitinib or pazopanib in advanced or metastatic renal cell carcinoma: the CheckMate 016 study. J Immunother Cancer. 2018;6(1):109.
- 322. Ray-Coquard I, Pautier P, Pignata S, Perol D, Gonzalez-Martin A, Berger R, et al. Olaparib plus Bevacizumab as First-Line Maintenance in Ovarian Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2019;381(25):2416-28.
- 323. Saad F, Clarke NW, Oya M, Shore N, Procopio G, Guedes JD, et al. Olaparib plus abiraterone versus placebo plus abiraterone in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (PROpel): final prespecified overall survival results of a randomised, double-blind, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2023;24(10):1094-108.
- 324. Tutt ANJ, Garber JE, Kaufman B, Viale G, Fumagalli D, Rastogi P, et al. Adjuvant Olaparib for Patients with BRCA1- or BRCA2-Mutated Breast Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2021;384(25):2394-405.
- 325. Golan T, Hammel P, Reni M, Van Cutsem E, Macarulla T, Hall MJ, et al. Maintenance Olaparib for Germline BRCA-Mutated Metastatic Pancreatic Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2019;381(4):317-27.
- 326. Fenaux P, Mufti GJ, Hellstrom-Lindberg E, Santini V, Finelli C, Giagounidis A, et al. Efficacy of azacitidine compared with that of conventional care regimens in the treatment of higher-risk myelodysplastic syndromes: a randomised, open-label, phase III study. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10(3):223-32.
- 327. Zeidan AM, Boss I, Beach CL, Copeland WB, Thompson E, Fox BA, et al. A randomized phase 2 trial of azacitidine with or without durvalumab as first-line therapy for higher-risk myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood Adv. 2022;6(7):2207-18.
- 328. Dombret H, Seymour JF, Butrym A, Wierzbowska A, Selleslag D, Jang JH, et al. International phase 3 study of azacitidine vs conventional care regimens in older patients with newly diagnosed AML with >30% blasts. Blood. 2015;126(3):291-9.





- 329. Eichhorst B, Niemann CU, Kater AP, Furstenau M, von Tresckow J, Zhang C, et al. First-Line Venetoclax Combinations in Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia. N Engl J Med. 2023;388(19):1739-54.
- 330. Seymour JF, Kipps TJ, Eichhorst B, Hillmen P, D'Rozario J, Assouline S, et al. Venetoclax-Rituximab in Relapsed or Refractory Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(12):1107-20.
- 331. Bhullar KS, Lagaron NO, McGowan EM, Parmar I, Jha A, Hubbard BP, et al. Kinasetargeted cancer therapies: progress, challenges and future directions. Mol Cancer. 2018;17(1):48.
- 332. Cohen P, Cross D, Janne PA. Kinase drug discovery 20 years after imatinib: progress and future directions. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2021;20(7):551-69.
- 333. Wei D, Wang L, Zuo X, Maitra A, Bresalier RS. A Small Molecule with Big Impact: MRTX1133 Targets the KRASG12D Mutation in Pancreatic Cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2024;30(4):655-62.
- 334. Knox JE, Wang Z, Menard M, Jiang L, Seamon KJ, Vita N. Abstract ND03: Discovery of RMC-9805, an oral, covalent tri-complex KRASG12D(ON) inhibitor. 2024.
- 335. Tolani B, Celli A, Yao Y, Tan YZ, Fetter R, Liem CR, et al. Ras-mutant cancers are sensitive to small molecule inhibition of V-type ATPases in mice. Nat Biotechnol. 2022;40(12):1834-44.
- 336. Leidner R, Sanjuan Silva N, Huang H, Sprott D, Zheng C, Shih YP, et al. Neoantigen T-Cell Receptor Gene Therapy in Pancreatic Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2022;386(22):2112-9.
- 337. Hay M, Thomas DW, Craighead JL, Economides C, Rosenthal J. Clinical development success rates for investigational drugs. Nat Biotechnol. 2014;32(1):40-51.
- 338. Kaplon H, Reichert JM. Antibodies to watch in 2019. MAbs. 2019;11(2):219-38.
- 339. Maecker H, Jonnalagadda V, Bhakta S, Jammalamadaka V, Junutula JR. Exploration of the antibody-drug conjugate clinical landscape. MAbs. 2023;15(1):2229101.
- 340. Flynn P, Suryaprakash S, Grossman D, Panier V, Wu J. The antibody-drug conjugate landscape. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2024;23(8):577-8.
- 341. Beck A, Goetsch L, Dumontet C, Corvaia N. Strategies and challenges for the next generation of antibody-drug conjugates. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2017;16(5):315-37.
- 342. Duggan S. Caplacizumab: First Global Approval. Drugs. 2018;78(15):1639-42.
- 343. Keam SJ. Ozoralizumab: First Approval. Drugs. 2023;83(1):87-92.
- 344. Jumapili NA, Zivalj M, Barthelmess RM, Raes G, De Groof TWM, Devoogdt N, et al. A few good reasons to use nanobodies for cancer treatment. Eur J Immunol. 2023;53(9):e2250024.
- 345. Schjesvold FH, Dimopoulos MA, Delimpasi S, Robak P, Coriu D, Legiec W, et al. Melflufen or pomalidomide plus dexamethasone for patients with multiple myeloma refractory to lenalidomide (OCEAN): a randomised, head-to-head, open-label, phase 3 study. Lancet Haematol. 2022;9(2):e98-e110.
- 346. Grairi M, Le Borgne M. Antibody-drug conjugates: prospects for the next generation. Drug Discovery Today. 2024:104241.
- 347. Harding JJ, Fan J, Oh DY, Choi HJ, Kim JW, Chang HM, et al. Zanidatamab for HER2amplified, unresectable, locally advanced or metastatic biliary tract cancer







(HERIZON-BTC-01): a multicentre, single-arm, phase 2b study. Lancet Oncol. 2023;24(7):772-82.

- 348. Oh SY, Lee YW, Lee EJ, Kim JH, Park Y, Heo SG, et al. Preclinical Study of a Biparatopic METxMET Antibody-Drug Conjugate, REGN5093-M114, Overcomes METdriven Acquired Resistance to EGFR TKIs in EGFR-mutant NSCLC. Clin Cancer Res. 2023;29(1):221-32.
- 349. Comer F, Mazor Y, Hurt E, Yang C, Fleming R, Shandilya H, et al. Abstract 5736: AZD9592: An EGFR-cMET bispecific antibody-drug conjugate (ADC) targeting key oncogenic drivers in non-small-cell lung cancer (NSCLC) and beyond. Cancer Research. 2023;83:5736-.
- 350. Knuehl C, Toleikis L, Dotterweich J, Ma J, Kumar S, Ross E, et al. Abstract 5284: M1231 is a bispecific anti-MUC1xEGFR antibody-drug conjugate designed to treat solid tumors with MUC1 and EGFR co-expression. Cancer Research. 2022;82:5284-.
- 351. Ma Y, Huang Y, Zhao Y, Zhao S, Xue J, Yang Y, et al. BL-B01D1, a first-in-class EGFR-HER3 bispecific antibody-drug conjugate, in patients with locally advanced or metastatic solid tumours: a first-in-human, open-label, multicentre, phase 1 study. Lancet Oncol. 2024;25(7):901-11.
- 352. Boni V, Fidler MJ, Arkenau HT, Spira A, Meric-Bernstam F, Uboha N, et al. Praluzatamab Ravtansine, a CD166-Targeting Antibody-Drug Conjugate, in Patients with Advanced Solid Tumors: An Open-Label Phase I/II Trial. Clin Cancer Res. 2022;28(10):2020-9.
- 353. Pollack S, Conley A, Tap W, Yen C, Charlson J, Davis L, et al. 530 Results from a phase II part I trial of mecbotamab vedotin (BA3011), a CAB-AXL-ADC, in patients with advanced refractory sarcoma. Annals of Oncology 2024.
- 354. Dragovich PS, Adhikari P, Blake RA, Blaquiere N, Chen J, Cheng YX, et al. Antibodymediated delivery of chimeric protein degraders which target estrogen receptor alpha (ERalpha). Bioorg Med Chem Lett. 2020;30(4):126907.
- 355. Hurvitz SA, Hamilton EP, Spira AI, Pohlmann PR, Giordano A, Clifton K, et al. A phase 1, first-in-human, open label, escalation and expansion study of ORM-5029, a highly potent GSPT1 degrader targeting HER2, in patients with HER2-expressing advanced solid tumors. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2023;41(16_suppl):TPS1114-TPS.
- 356. Palacino J, Lee P, Jeong H, Kim Y, Song Y, Permpoon U, et al. ORM-6151: A First-in-Class, Anti-CD33 Antibody-Enabled GSPT1 Degrader for AML. Blood. 2022;140(Supplement 1):3061-2.
- 357. Ackerman SE, Pearson CI, Gregorio JD, Gonzalez JC, Kenkel JA, Hartmann FJ, et al. Immune-stimulating antibody conjugates elicit robust myeloid activation and durable antitumor immunity. Nat Cancer. 2021;2(1):18-33.
- 358. Duvall J, Bukhalid R, Cetinbas N, Catcott K, Lancaster K, Bentley K, et al. Abstract 3503: XMT-2056, a HER2-targeted Immunosynthen STING-agonist antibody-drug conjugate, binds a novel epitope of HER2 and shows increased anti-tumor activity in combination with trastuzumab and pertuzumab. Cancer Research. 2022;82:3503-.
- 359. Yamazaki CM, Yamaguchi A, Anami Y, Xiong W, Otani Y, Lee J, et al. Antibody-drug conjugates with dual payloads for combating breast tumor heterogeneity and drug resistance. Nat Commun. 2021;12(1):3528.
- 360. McKertish CM, Kayser V. A Novel Dual-Payload ADC for the Treatment of HER2+ Breast and Colon Cancer. Pharmaceutics. 2023;15(8).







- 361. Guo Y, Quijano Cardé NA, Kang L, Verona R, Banerjee A, Kobos R, et al. Teclistamab: Mechanism of action, clinical, and translational science. Clinical and Translational Science. 2024;17(1):e13717.
- 362. Khosla A, Jatwani K, Singh R, Reddy A, Jaiyesimi I, Desai A. Bispecific Antibodies in Lung Cancer: A State-of-the-Art Review. Pharmaceuticals. 2023;16:1461.
- 363. FDA. FDA grants accelerated approval to talquetamab-tgvs for relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma. 2023 [Nov 25, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.fda.gov/drugs/resources-information-approved-drugs/fda-grants-accelerated-approval-talquetamab-tgvs-relapsed-or-refractory-multiple-myeloma</u>.
- 364. Gurumurthi A, Westin J, Subklewe M. The race is on: bispecifics vs CAR T cells in B-cell lymphoma. Blood Adv. 2023;7(19):5713-6.
- 365. Zhou C, Tang KJ, Cho BC, Liu B, Paz-Ares L, Cheng S, et al. Amivantamab plus Chemotherapy in NSCLC with EGFR Exon 20 Insertions. N Engl J Med. 2023;389(22):2039-51.
- 366. Cho BC, Lu S, Felip E, Spira AI, Girard N, Lee JS, et al. Amivantamab plus Lazertinib in Previously Untreated EGFR-Mutated Advanced NSCLC. N Engl J Med. 2024;391(16):1486-98.
- 367. Nathan P, Hassel JC, Rutkowski P, Baurain JF, Butler MO, Schlaak M, et al. Overall Survival Benefit with Tebentafusp in Metastatic Uveal Melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2021;385(13):1196-206.
- 368. Klein C, Brinkmann U, Reichert JM, Kontermann RE. The present and future of bispecific antibodies for cancer therapy. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2024;23(4):301-19.
- 369. Schram AM, Odintsov I, Espinosa-Cotton M, Khodos I, Sisso WJ, Mattar MS, et al. Zenocutuzumab, a HER2xHER3 Bispecific Antibody, Is Effective Therapy for Tumors Driven by NRG1 Gene Rearrangements. Cancer Discov. 2022;12(5):1233-47.
- 370. Xue J, Kong D, Yao Y, Yang L, Yao Q, Zhu Y, et al. Prediction of Human Pharmacokinetics and Clinical Effective Dose of SI-B001, an EGFR/HER3 Bi-specific Monoclonal Antibody. J Pharm Sci. 2020;109(10):3172-80.
- 371. Kast F, Schwill M, Stuber JC, Pfundstein S, Nagy-Davidescu G, Rodriguez JMM, et al. Engineering an anti-HER2 biparatopic antibody with a multimodal mechanism of action. Nat Commun. 2021;12(1):3790.
- 372. Bargou R, Leo E, Zugmaier G, Klinger M, Goebeler M, Knop S, et al. Tumor regression in cancer patients by very low doses of a T cell-engaging antibody. Science. 2008;321(5891):974-7.
- 373. Gantke T, Weichel M, Herbrecht C, Reusch U, Ellwanger K, Fucek I, et al. Trispecific antibodies for CD16A-directed NK cell engagement and dual-targeting of tumor cells. Protein Eng Des Sel. 2017;30(9):673-84.
- 374. Wingert S, Reusch U, Knackmuss S, Kluge M, Damrat M, Pahl J, et al. Preclinical evaluation of AFM24, a novel CD16A-specific innate immune cell engager targeting EGFR-positive tumors. MAbs. 2021;13(1):1950264.
- 375. Peper-Gabriel JK, Pavlidou M, Pattarini L, Morales-Kastresana A, Jaquin TJ, Gallou C, et al. The PD-L1/4-1BB Bispecific Antibody-Anticalin Fusion Protein PRS-344/S095012 Elicits Strong T-Cell Stimulation in a Tumor-Localized Manner. Clin Cancer Res. 2022;28(15):3387-99.
- 376. Hinner MJ, Aiba RSB, Jaquin TJ, Berger S, Durr MC, Schlosser C, et al. Tumor-Localized Costimulatory T-Cell Engagement by the 4-1BB/HER2 Bispecific Antibody-Anticalin Fusion PRS-343. Clin Cancer Res. 2019;25(19):5878-89.



- 377. Wu L, Seung E, Xu L, Rao E, Lord DM, Wei RR, et al. Trispecific antibodies enhance the therapeutic efficacy of tumor-directed T cells through T cell receptor costimulation. Nat Cancer. 2020;1(1):86-98.
- 378. UCIR. Checkpoint Blockade. [Nov 18, 2024]. Available from: https://www.ucir.org/therapies/checkpoint-blockade.
- 379. National Cancer Institute. Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors. [Nov 18, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/about-</u><u>cancer/treatment/types/immunotherapy/checkpoint-inhibitors</u>.
- 380. Topalian SL, Hodi FS, Brahmer JR, Gettinger SN, Smith DC, McDermott DF, et al. Five-Year Survival and Correlates Among Patients With Advanced Melanoma, Renal Cell Carcinoma, or Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer Treated With Nivolumab. JAMA Oncol. 2019;5(10):1411-20.
- 381. Wolchok JD, Chiarion-Sileni V, Rutkowski P, Cowey CL, Schadendorf D, Wagstaff J, et al. Final, 10-Year Outcomes with Nivolumab plus Ipilimumab in Advanced Melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2024.
- 382. Marcus L, Lemery SJ, Keegan P, Pazdur R. FDA Approval Summary: Pembrolizumab for the Treatment of Microsatellite Instability-High Solid Tumors. Clin Cancer Res. 2019;25(13):3753-8.
- 383. Cristescu R, Aurora-Garg D, Albright A, Xu L, Liu XQ, Loboda A, et al. Tumor mutational burden predicts the efficacy of pembrolizumab monotherapy: a pan-tumor retrospective analysis of participants with advanced solid tumors. J Immunother Cancer. 2022;10(1).
- 384. Tawbi HA, Schadendorf D, Lipson EJ, Ascierto PA, Matamala L, Castillo Gutierrez E, et al. Relatlimab and Nivolumab versus Nivolumab in Untreated Advanced Melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2022;386(1):24-34.
- 385. European Commission. Public Health Union Register of medicinal products. [Feb 23, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/health/documents/community-register/html/</u>.
- 386. Gandhi L, Rodriguez-Abreu D, Gadgeel S, Esteban E, Felip E, De Angelis F, et al. Pembrolizumab plus Chemotherapy in Metastatic Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;378(22):2078-92.
- 387. Motzer RJ, Powles T, Burotto M, Escudier B, Bourlon MT, Shah AY, et al. Nivolumab plus cabozantinib versus sunitinib in first-line treatment for advanced renal cell carcinoma (CheckMate 9ER): long-term follow-up results from an open-label, randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2022;23(7):888-98.
- 388. Rini BI, Plimack ER, Stus V, Gafanov R, Hawkins R, Nosov D, et al. Pembrolizumab plus Axitinib versus Sunitinib for Advanced Renal-Cell Carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2019;380(12):1116-27.
- 389. Yin Q, Wu L, Han L, Zheng X, Tong R, Li L, et al. Immune-related adverse events of immune checkpoint inhibitors: a review. Front Immunol. 2023;14:1167975.
- 390. Saez-Ibanez AR, Upadhaya S, Campbell J. Immuno-oncology clinical trials take a turn beyond PD1/PDL1 inhibitors. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2023;22(6):442-3.
- 391. Merck. Merck Provides Update on Phase 3 KeyVibe-008 Trial Evaluating an Investigational Fixed-Dose Combination of Vibostolimab and Pembrolizumab in Patients With Extensive-Stage Small Cell Lung Cancer. [Nov 18, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.merck.com/news/merck-provides-update-on-phase-3-keyvibe-008-trial-evaluating-an-investigational-fixed-dose-combination-of-vibostolimab-andpembrolizumab-in-patients-with-extensive-stage-small-cell-lung-cancer/.</u>





- 392. Roche. Ad hoc announcement pursuant to Art. 53 LR Roche provides update on phase III SKYSCRAPER-02 study in extensive-stage small cell lung cancer. [Nov 18, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.roche.com/investors/updates/inv-update-2022-03-30</u>.
- 393. Chesney J, Lewis KD, Kluger H, Hamid O, Whitman E, Thomas S, et al. Efficacy and safety of lifileucel, a one-time autologous tumor-infiltrating lymphocyte (TIL) cell therapy, in patients with advanced melanoma after progression on immune checkpoint inhibitors and targeted therapies: pooled analysis of consecutive cohorts of the C-144-01 study. J Immunother Cancer. 2022;10(12).
- 394. Stevanovic S, Helman SR, Wunderlich JR, Langhan MM, Doran SL, Kwong MLM, et al. A Phase II Study of Tumor-infiltrating Lymphocyte Therapy for Human Papillomavirusassociated Epithelial Cancers. Clin Cancer Res. 2019;25(5):1486-93.
- 395. Galon J, Bruni D. Approaches to treat immune hot, altered and cold tumours with combination immunotherapies. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2019;18(3):197-218.
- 396. D'Angelo SP, Araujo DM, Abdul Razak AR, Agulnik M, Attia S, Blay JY, et al. Afamitresgene autoleucel for advanced synovial sarcoma and myxoid round cell liposarcoma (SPEARHEAD-1): an international, open-label, phase 2 trial. Lancet. 2024;403(10435):1460-71.
- 397. Aggen DH, Garcia A, Saro Suarez JM, Sauer A, Cristiani S, Brophy FE, et al. New phase 1 SURPASS trial cohort: Early-line ADP-A2M4CD8 T-cell receptor T-cell therapy plus pembrolizumab in urothelial carcinoma. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2024;42(4_suppl):TPS708-TPS.
- 398. Hiltensperger M, Krackhardt AM. Current and future concepts for the generation and application of genetically engineered CAR-T and TCR-T cells. Front Immunol. 2023;14:1121030.
- 399. Verdun N, Marks P. Secondary Cancers after Chimeric Antigen Receptor T-Cell Therapy. N Engl J Med. 2024;390(7):584-6.
- 400. Tang J, Pearce L, O'Donnell-Tormey J, Hubbard-Lucey VM. Trends in the global immuno-oncology landscape. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2018;17(11):783-4.
- 401. Fergusson NJ, Adeel K, Kekre N, Atkins H, Hay KA. A systematic review and metaanalysis of CD22 CAR T-cells alone or in combination with CD19 CAR T-cells. Front Immunol. 2023;14:1178403.
- 402. Ramos CA, Grover NS, Beaven AW, Lulla PD, Wu MF, Ivanova A, et al. Anti-CD30 CAR-T Cell Therapy in Relapsed and Refractory Hodgkin Lymphoma. J Clin Oncol. 2020;38(32):3794-804.
- 403. Stevens BM, Zhang W, Pollyea DA, Winters A, Gutman J, Smith C, et al. CD123 CAR T cells for the treatment of myelodysplastic syndrome. Exp Hematol. 2019;74:52-63 e3.
- 404. Liu Y, Liu G, Wang J, Zheng ZY, Jia L, Rui W, et al. Chimeric STAR receptors using TCR machinery mediate robust responses against solid tumors. Sci Transl Med. 2021;13(586).
- 405. Mansilla-Soto J, Eyquem J, Haubner S, Hamieh M, Feucht J, Paillon N, et al. HLAindependent T cell receptors for targeting tumors with low antigen density. Nat Med. 2022;28(2):345-52.
- 406. Muhlgrabner V, Peters T, Velasco Cardenas RM, Salzer B, Gohring J, Plach A, et al. TCR/CD3-based synthetic antigen receptors (TCC) convey superior antigen sensitivity combined with high fidelity of activation. Sci Adv. 2024;10(36):eadj4632.
- 407. Bailey SR, Maus MV. Gene editing for immune cell therapies. Nat Biotechnol. 2019;37(12):1425-34.



- 408. Peng L, Sferruzza G, Yang L, Zhou L, Chen S. CAR-T and CAR-NK as cellular cancer immunotherapy for solid tumors. Cell Mol Immunol. 2024;21(10):1089-108.
- 409. Liang X, Wang Y, Luo B, Lin B, Lu W, Tian S, et al. Comparison of CAR T-cell and bispecific antibody as third-line or later-line treatments for multiple myeloma: a meta-analysis. J Immunother Cancer. 2024;12(11).
- 410. Siddiqi T. CARs vs bispecifics: the race is on! Blood. 2024;144(6):592-3.
- 411. Trabolsi A, Arumov A, Schatz JH. Bispecific antibodies and CAR-T cells: dueling immunotherapies for large B-cell lymphomas. Blood Cancer J. 2024;14(1):27.
- 412. Sgouros G, Bodei L, McDevitt MR, Nedrow JR. Radiopharmaceutical therapy in cancer: clinical advances and challenges. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2020;19(9):589-608.
- 413. Sartor O, de Bono J, Chi KN, Fizazi K, Herrmann K, Rahbar K, et al. Lutetium-177-PSMA-617 for Metastatic Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2021;385(12):1091-103.
- 414. Merkel C, Whicher CH, Bomanji J, Herrmann K, Cwikla J, Jervis N, et al. Realising the potential of radioligand therapy: policy solutions for the barriers to implementation across Europe. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2020;47(6):1335-9.
- 415. Mittra ES, Wong RKS, Winters C, Brown A, Murley S, Kennecke H. Establishing a robust radioligand therapy program: A practical approach for North American centers. Cancer Med. 2024;13(3):e6780.
- 416. IQVIA. Breaking New Ground: Advancing Cancer Care with Novel Therapeutic Modalities - Deep dive: Antibody drug conjugates, bi-/multi-specifics and radioligand therapies. 2024.
- 417. IQVIA Institute for Human Data Science. Succeeding with Innovation: The State of Radioligand Therapy Readiness in Europe. 2023.
- 418. Zou ZF, Yang L, Nie HJ, Gao J, Lei SM, Lai Y, et al. Tumor-targeted PROTAC prodrug nanoplatform enables precise protein degradation and combination cancer therapy. Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2024;45(8):1740-51.
- 419. Chirnomas D, Hornberger KR, Crews CM. Protein degraders enter the clinic a new approach to cancer therapy. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2023;20(4):265-78.
- 420. Burslem GM, Crews CM. Proteolysis-Targeting Chimeras as Therapeutics and Tools for Biological Discovery. Cell. 2020;181(1):102-14.
- 421. Hines J, Lartigue S, Dong H, Qian Y, Crews CM. MDM2-Recruiting PROTAC Offers Superior, Synergistic Antiproliferative Activity via Simultaneous Degradation of BRD4 and Stabilization of p53. Cancer Res. 2019;79(1):251-62.
- 422. Frangoul H, Locatelli F, Sharma A, Bhatia M, Mapara M, Molinari L, et al. Exagamglogene Autotemcel for Severe Sickle Cell Disease. N Engl J Med. 2024;390(18):1649-62.
- 423. Frangoul H, Altshuler D, Cappellini MD, Chen YS, Domm J, Eustace BK, et al. CRISPR-Cas9 Gene Editing for Sickle Cell Disease and beta-Thalassemia. N Engl J Med. 2021;384(3):252-60.
- 424. Papizan JB, Porter SN, Sharma A, Pruett-Miller SM. Therapeutic gene editing strategies using CRISPR-Cas9 for the beta-hemoglobinopathies. J Biomed Res. 2020;35(2):115-34.



- •
- 425. National Cancer Institute. Oncolytic Virus Therapy: Using Tumor-Targeting Viruses to Treat Cancer. [Nov 26, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/news-events/cancer-currents-blog/2018/oncolytic-viruses-to-treat-cancer</u>.
- 426. Andtbacka RH, Kaufman HL, Collichio F, Amatruda T, Senzer N, Chesney J, et al. Talimogene Laherparepvec Improves Durable Response Rate in Patients With Advanced Melanoma. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(25):2780-8.
- 427. Boorjian SA, Alemozaffar M, Konety BR, Shore ND, Gomella LG, Kamat AM, et al. Intravesical nadofaragene firadenovec gene therapy for BCG-unresponsive nonmuscle-invasive bladder cancer: a single-arm, open-label, repeat-dose clinical trial. Lancet Oncol. 2021;22(1):107-17.
- 428. Todo T, Ino Y, Ohtsu H, Shibahara J, Tanaka M. A phase I/II study of triple-mutated oncolytic herpes virus G47∆ in patients with progressive glioblastoma. Nat Commun. 2022;13(1):4119.
- 429. Adams D, Gonzalez-Duarte A, O'Riordan WD, Yang CC, Ueda M, Kristen AV, et al. Patisiran, an RNAi Therapeutic, for Hereditary Transthyretin Amyloidosis. N Engl J Med. 2018;379(1):11-21.
- 430. Balwani M, Sardh E, Ventura P, Peiro PA, Rees DC, Stolzel U, et al. Phase 3 Trial of RNAi Therapeutic Givosiran for Acute Intermittent Porphyria. N Engl J Med. 2020;382(24):2289-301.
- 431. Garrelfs SF, Frishberg Y, Hulton SA, Koren MJ, O'Riordan WD, Cochat P, et al. Lumasiran, an RNAi Therapeutic for Primary Hyperoxaluria Type 1. N Engl J Med. 2021;384(13):1216-26.
- 432. Ray KK, Wright RS, Kallend D, Koenig W, Leiter LA, Raal FJ, et al. Two Phase 3 Trials of Inclisiran in Patients with Elevated LDL Cholesterol. N Engl J Med. 2020;382(16):1507-19.
- 433. Sahin U, Derhovanessian E, Miller M, Kloke BP, Simon P, Lower M, et al. Personalized RNA mutanome vaccines mobilize poly-specific therapeutic immunity against cancer. Nature. 2017;547(7662):222-6.
- 434. Blass E, Ott PA. Advances in the development of personalized neoantigen-based therapeutic cancer vaccines. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2021;18(4):215-29.
- 435. Kantoff PW, Higano CS, Shore ND, Berger ER, Small EJ, Penson DF, et al. Sipuleucel-T immunotherapy for castration-resistant prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(5):411-22.
- 436. European Medicines Agency. Provenge. [Nov 26, 2024]. Available from: https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/provenge.
- 437. Weber JS, Carlino MS, Khattak A, Meniawy T, Ansstas G, Taylor MH, et al. Individualised neoantigen therapy mRNA-4157 (V940) plus pembrolizumab versus pembrolizumab monotherapy in resected melanoma (KEYNOTE-942): a randomised, phase 2b study. Lancet. 2024;403(10427):632-44.
- 438. Isermann T, Sers C, Der CJ, Papke B. KRAS inhibitors: resistance drivers and combinatorial strategies. Trends Cancer. 2024.
- 439. Bykov VJ, Issaeva N, Shilov A, Hultcrantz M, Pugacheva E, Chumakov P, et al. Restoration of the tumor suppressor function to mutant p53 by a low-molecularweight compound. Nat Med. 2002;8(3):282-8.
- 440. Palanikumar L, Karpauskaite L, Al-Sayegh M, Chehade I, Alam M, Hassan S, et al. Protein mimetic amyloid inhibitor potently abrogates cancer-associated mutant p53 aggregation and restores tumor suppressor function. Nat Commun. 2021;12(1):3962.





- 441. Zhang S, Zhou L, El-Deiry WS. Small-Molecule NSC59984 Induces Mutant p53 Degradation through a ROS-ERK2-MDM2 Axis in Cancer Cells. Mol Cancer Res. 2022;20(4):622-36.
- 442. Kim SP, Vale NR, Zacharakis N, Krishna S, Yu Z, Gasmi B, et al. Adoptive Cellular Therapy with Autologous Tumor-Infiltrating Lymphocytes and T-cell Receptor-Engineered T Cells Targeting Common p53 Neoantigens in Human Solid Tumors. Cancer Immunol Res. 2022;10(8):932-46.
- 443. Hsiue EH, Wright KM, Douglass J, Hwang MS, Mog BJ, Pearlman AH, et al. Targeting a neoantigen derived from a common TP53 mutation. Science. 2021;371(6533).
- 444. Hosny A, Parmar C, Quackenbush J, Schwartz LH, Aerts H. Artificial intelligence in radiology. Nat Rev Cancer. 2018;18(8):500-10.
- 445. Esteva A, Kuprel B, Novoa RA, Ko J, Swetter SM, Blau HM, et al. Dermatologist-level classification of skin cancer with deep neural networks. Nature. 2017;542(7639):115-8.
- 446. Pham TC, Luong CM, Hoang VD, Doucet A. Al outperformed every dermatologist in dermoscopic melanoma diagnosis, using an optimized deep-CNN architecture with custom mini-batch logic and loss function. Sci Rep. 2021;11(1):17485.
- 447. Dembrower K, Crippa A, Colon E, Eklund M, Strand F, ScreenTrust CADTC. Artificial intelligence for breast cancer detection in screening mammography in Sweden: a prospective, population-based, paired-reader, non-inferiority study. Lancet Digit Health. 2023;5(10):e703-e11.
- 448. Hendrix W, Hendrix N, Scholten ET, Mourits M, Trap-de Jong J, Schalekamp S, et al. Deep learning for the detection of benign and malignant pulmonary nodules in non-screening chest CT scans. Commun Med (Lond). 2023;3(1):156.
- 449. Wu E, Hadjiiski LM, Samala RK, Chan HP, Cha KH, Richter C, et al. Deep Learning Approach for Assessment of Bladder Cancer Treatment Response. Tomography. 2019;5(1):201-8.
- 450. Bontempi D, Nuernberg L, Pai S, Krishnaswamy D, Thiriveedhi V, Hosny A, et al. Endto-end reproducible AI pipelines in radiology using the cloud. Nat Commun. 2024;15(1):6931.
- 451. Aubreville M, Wilm F, Stathonikos N, Breininger K, Donovan TA, Jabari S, et al. A comprehensive multi-domain dataset for mitotic figure detection. Sci Data. 2023;10(1):484.
- 452. Djuric U, Zadeh G, Aldape K, Diamandis P. Precision histology: how deep learning is poised to revitalize histomorphology for personalized cancer care. NPJ Precis Oncol. 2017;1(1):22.
- 453. Martell MT, Haven NJM, Cikaluk BD, Restall BS, McAlister EA, Mittal R, et al. Deep learning-enabled realistic virtual histology with ultraviolet photoacoustic remote sensing microscopy. Nat Commun. 2023;14(1):5967.
- 454. van Hilten A, van Rooij J, consortium B, Ikram MA, Niessen WJ, van Meurs JBJ, et al. Phenotype prediction using biologically interpretable neural networks on multi-cohort multi-omics data. NPJ Syst Biol Appl. 2024;10(1):81.
- 455. Zhao K, Li Z, Yao S, Wang Y, Wu X, Xu Z, et al. Artificial intelligence quantified tumour-stroma ratio is an independent predictor for overall survival in resectable colorectal cancer. EBioMedicine. 2020;61:103054.
- 456. Lee G, Veltri RW, Zhu G, Ali S, Epstein JI, Madabhushi A. Nuclear Shape and Architecture in Benign Fields Predict Biochemical Recurrence in Prostate Cancer





Patients Following Radical Prostatectomy: Preliminary Findings. Eur Urol Focus. 2017;3(4-5):457-66.

- 457. Lu C, Romo-Bucheli D, Wang X, Janowczyk A, Ganesan S, Gilmore H, et al. Nuclear shape and orientation features from H&E images predict survival in early-stage estrogen receptor-positive breast cancers. Lab Invest. 2018;98(11):1438-48.
- 458. Coudray N, Ocampo PS, Sakellaropoulos T, Narula N, Snuderl M, Fenyo D, et al. Classification and mutation prediction from non-small cell lung cancer histopathology images using deep learning. Nat Med. 2018;24(10):1559-67.
- 459. Yamashita R, Long J, Longacre T, Peng L, Berry G, Martin B, et al. Deep learning model for the prediction of microsatellite instability in colorectal cancer: a diagnostic study. Lancet Oncol. 2021;22(1):132-41.
- 460. Kather JN, Pearson AT, Halama N, Jager D, Krause J, Loosen SH, et al. Deep learning can predict microsatellite instability directly from histology in gastrointestinal cancer. Nat Med. 2019;25(7):1054-6.
- 461. Shamai G, Livne A, Polonia A, Sabo E, Cretu A, Bar-Sela G, et al. Deep learning-based image analysis predicts PD-L1 status from H&E-stained histopathology images in breast cancer. Nat Commun. 2022;13(1):6753.
- 462. Gluz O, Nitz UA, Christgen M, Kates RE, Shak S, Clemens M, et al. West German Study Group Phase III PlanB Trial: First Prospective Outcome Data for the 21-Gene Recurrence Score Assay and Concordance of Prognostic Markers by Central and Local Pathology Assessment. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(20):2341-9.
- 463. American Association for Cancer Research. AACR Cancer Progress Report 2022. Philadelphia: AACR, 2022.
- 464. Wong CH, Siah KW, Lo AW. Estimation of clinical trial success rates and related parameters. Biostatistics. 2019;20(2):273-86.
- 465. Ferrero E, Dunham I, Sanseau P. In silico prediction of novel therapeutic targets using gene-disease association data. J Transl Med. 2017;15(1):182.
- 466. Kim J, Kim JJ, Lee H. An analysis of disease-gene relationship from Medline abstracts by DigSee. Sci Rep. 2017;7:40154.
- 467. Mamoshina P, Volosnikova M, Ozerov IV, Putin E, Skibina E, Cortese F, et al. Machine Learning on Human Muscle Transcriptomic Data for Biomarker Discovery and Tissue-Specific Drug Target Identification. Front Genet. 2018;9:242.
- 468. Qumsiyeh E, Showe L, Yousef M. GediNET for discovering gene associations across diseases using knowledge based machine learning approach. Sci Rep. 2022;12(1):19955.
- 469. Lopez-Cortes A, Cabrera-Andrade A, Echeverria-Garces G, Echeverria-Espinoza P, Pineda-Alban M, Elsitdie N, et al. Unraveling druggable cancer-driving proteins and targeted drugs using artificial intelligence and multi-omics analyses. Sci Rep. 2024;14(1):19359.
- 470. You Y, Lai X, Pan Y, Zheng H, Vera J, Liu S, et al. Artificial intelligence in cancer target identification and drug discovery. Signal Transduct Target Ther. 2022;7(1):156.
- 471. Swanson K, Liu G, Catacutan DB, Arnold A, Zou J, Stokes JM. Generative AI for designing and validating easily synthesizable and structurally novel antibiotics. Nature Machine Intelligence. 2024;6(3):338-53.







- 472. Zhou G, Rusnac DV, Park H, Canzani D, Nguyen HM, Stewart L, et al. An artificial intelligence accelerated virtual screening platform for drug discovery. Nat Commun. 2024;15(1):7761.
- 473. Chen EY, Joshi SK, Tran A, Prasad V. Estimation of Study Time Reduction Using Surrogate End Points Rather Than Overall Survival in Oncology Clinical Trials. JAMA Intern Med. 2019;179(5):642-7.
- 474. Prasad V, Mailankody S. Research and Development Spending to Bring a Single Cancer Drug to Market and Revenues After Approval. JAMA Intern Med. 2017;177(11):1569-75.
- 475. Mittal A, Kim MS, Dunn S, Wright K, Gyawali B. Frequently asked questions on surrogate endpoints in oncology-opportunities, pitfalls, and the way forward. eClinicalMedicine. 2024;76:102824.
- 476. Cooper K, Tappenden P, Cantrell A, Ennis K. A systematic review of meta-analyses assessing the validity of tumour response endpoints as surrogates for progression-free or overall survival in cancer. Br J Cancer. 2020;123(11):1686-96.
- 477. Forsythe A, Chandiwana D, Barth J, Thabane M, Baeck J, Tremblay G. Progressionfree survival/time to progression as a potential surrogate for overall survival in HR+, HER2- metastatic breast cancer. Breast Cancer (Dove Med Press). 2018;10:69-78.
- 478. Gyawali B, Hey SP, Kesselheim AS. A Comparison of Response Patterns for Progression-Free Survival and Overall Survival Following Treatment for Cancer With PD-1 Inhibitors: A Meta-analysis of Correlation and Differences in Effect Sizes. JAMA Netw Open. 2018;1(2):e180416.
- 479. Kemp R, Prasad V. Surrogate endpoints in oncology: when are they acceptable for regulatory and clinical decisions, and are they currently overused? BMC Med. 2017;15(1):134.
- 480. Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, Weber RW, Sosman JA, Haanen JB, et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363(8):711-23.
- 481. Schadendorf D, Hodi FS, Robert C, Weber JS, Margolin K, Hamid O, et al. Pooled Analysis of Long-Term Survival Data From Phase II and Phase III Trials of Ipilimumab in Unresectable or Metastatic Melanoma. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(17):1889-94.
- 482. Olivier T, Haslam A, Ocho D, Fernandez E, Prasad V. Bedside implications of the use of surrogate endpoints in solid and haematological cancers: implications for our reliance on PFS, DFS, ORR, MRD and more. BMJ Oncology. 2024;3(1):e000364.
- 483. Serrano C, Rothschild S, Villacampa G, Heinrich MC, George S, Blay JY, et al. Rethinking placebos: embracing synthetic control arms in clinical trials for rare tumors. Nat Med. 2023;29(11):2689-92.
- 484. Derksen JWG, Martins Branco D, Pellat A, van Nassau SCMW, Valachis A, Aggarwal A, et al. Real-world evidence contributions to European medicines agency's safety and efficacy evaluations of oncology targeted therapies between 2018-2022. Annals of Oncology. 2023;34:S930.
- 485. Saesen R, Van Hemelrijck M, Bogaerts J, Booth CM, Cornelissen JJ, Dekker A, et al. Defining the role of real-world data in cancer clinical research: The position of the European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer. Eur J Cancer. 2023;186:52-61.
- 486. Rubinstein SM, Warner JL. CancerLinQ: Origins, Implementation, and Future Directions. JCO Clin Cancer Inform. 2018;2:1-7.



- 487. Pugh TJ, Bell JL, Bruce JP, Doherty GJ, Galvin M, Green MF, et al. AACR Project GENIE: 100,000 Cases and Beyond. Cancer Discov. 2022;12(9):2044-57.
- 488. Hofmarcher T, Jönsson B, Wilking N. Access to high-quality oncology care across Europe. Lund: IHE, 2014.
- 489. Lichtenberg FR. Has Medical Innovation Reduced Cancer Mortality? CESifo Economic Studies. 2014;60(1):135-77.
- 490. Lichtenberg FR. The impact of new drug launches on life-years lost in 2015 from 19 types of cancer in 36 countries. Journal of Demographic Economics. 2018;84(3):309-54.
- 491. DeVita VT, Jr., Chu E. A history of cancer chemotherapy. Cancer Res. 2008;68(21):8643-53.
- 492. Wilking N, Hofmarcher T, Wilking U, Jönsson B. Drug utilization research in the area of cancer drugs. In: Elseviers M, Wettermark B, Almarsdóttir AB, Andersen M, Benko R, Bennie M, et al., editors. Drug Utilization Research: Methods and Applications: Wiley-Blackwell; 2016. p. 315-27.
- 493. National Cancer Institute. Hormone Therapy to Treat Cancer. [Nov 25, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/about-cancer/treatment/types/hormone-therapy</u>.
- 494. National Cancer Institute. Radiopharmaceuticals: Radiation Therapy Enters the Molecular Age. [Sep 30, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/news-events/cancer-currents-blog/2020/radiopharmaceuticals-cancer-radiation-therapy</u>.
- 495. European Commission. Authorisation procedures The centralised procedure. [Mar 18, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://health.ec.europa.eu/medicinal-products/legal-framework-governing-medicinal-products-human-use-eu/authorisation-procedures-centralised-procedure_en</u>.
- 496. European Medicines Agency. Human medicines in 2024. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, 2025.
- 497. European Medicines Agency. Download medicine data. [Jan 17, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/download-medicine-data</u>.
- 498. Rejon-Parrilla JC, Hernandez-Villafuerte K, Shah K, Mestre-Ferrandiz J, Garrison L, Towse A. The Expanding Value Footprint of Oncology Treatments. Value Health. 2014;17(7):A654.
- 499. European Medicines Agency. Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use (CHMP). [Jan 7, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/committees/committee-medicinal-products-human-use-chmp</u>.
- 500. European Medicines Agency. Orphan designation: Overview.
- 501. European Medicines Agency. Orphan incentives. [Oct 21, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/human-regulatory-overview/research-</u> <u>development/orphan-designation-research-development/orphan-incentives</u>.
- 502. OncLive. European Commission Approves Subcutaneous Atezolizumab With Enhanze for Several Cancers. [Oct 21, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.onclive.com/view/european-commission-approves-subcutaneous-atezolizumab-with-enhanze-for-several-cancers</u>.





- 503. Hwang TJ, Kesselheim AS, Tibau A, Lee CC, Vokinger KN. Clinical Benefit and Expedited Approval of Cancer Drugs in the United States, European Union, Switzerland, Japan, Canada, and Australia. JCO Oncol Pract. 2022;18(9):e1522-e32.
- 504. Lythgoe MP, Desai A, Gyawali B, Savage P, Krell J, Warner JL, et al. Cancer Therapy Approval Timings, Review Speed, and Publication of Pivotal Registration Trials in the US and Europe, 2010-2019. JAMA Netw Open. 2022;5(6):e2216183.
- 505. European Medicines Agency. Cancer Medicines Pathfinder. [Jan 15, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/human-regulatory-overview/research-development/cancer-medicines/cancer-medicines-pathfinder</u>.
- 506. Hofmarcher T, Szilagyiova P, Gustafsson A, Dolezal T, Rutkowski P, Baxter C, et al. Access to novel cancer medicines in four countries in Central and Eastern Europe in relation to clinical benefit. ESMO Open. 2023;8(4):101593.
- 507. Newton M, Stoddart K, Travaglio M, Troein P. EFPIA Patients W.A.I.T. Indicator 2023 Survey. European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industries and Associations; 2024 [Aug 14, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://efpia.eu/media/vtapbere/efpia-patient-wait-</u> indicator-2024.pdf.
- 508. European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industries and Associations. The root causes of unavailability of innovative medicines and delay in access: Shortening the wait. Brussels, Belgium: EFPIA, 2024.
- 509. Charles River Associates. European Access Hurdles Portal: Results from the second year of data collection. 2024.
- 510. Mateo J, Chakravarty D, Dienstmann R, Jezdic S, Gonzalez-Perez A, Lopez-Bigas N, et al. A framework to rank genomic alterations as targets for cancer precision medicine: the ESMO Scale for Clinical Actionability of molecular Targets (ESCAT). Ann Oncol. 2018;29(9):1895-902.
- 511. Pascual J, Attard G, Bidard FC, Curigliano G, De Mattos-Arruda L, Diehn M, et al. ESMO recommendations on the use of circulating tumour DNA assays for patients with cancer: a report from the ESMO Precision Medicine Working Group. Ann Oncol. 2022;33(8):750-68.
- 512. Malone ER, Oliva M, Sabatini PJB, Stockley TL, Siu LL. Molecular profiling for precision cancer therapies. Genome Med. 2020;12(1):8.
- 513. Sarhadi VK, Armengol G. Molecular Biomarkers in Cancer. Biomolecules. 2022;12(8).
- 514. American Cancer Society. Breast Cancer HER2 Status. [Aug 14, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.org/cancer/types/breast-cancer/understanding-a-breast-cancer-diagnosis/breast-cancer-her2-status.html</u>.
- 515. Armstrong N, Ryder S, Forbes C, Ross J, Quek RG. A systematic review of the international prevalence of BRCA mutation in breast cancer. Clin Epidemiol. 2019;11:543-61.
- 516. Sonderstrup IMH, Jensen MR, Ejlertsen B, Eriksen JO, Gerdes AM, Kruse TA, et al. Subtypes in BRCA-mutated breast cancer. Hum Pathol. 2019;84:192-201.
- 517. Hofmarcher T, Lindgren P, Wilking N. Diagnosed but not treated: How to improve patient access to advanced NSCLC treatment in Europe. Lund, Sweden: IHE, 2022.
- 518. Kumar A, Kumar A. Non-small-cell lung cancer-associated gene mutations and inhibitors. Advances in Cancer Biology Metastasis. 2022;6:100076.





- 519. Hofmarcher T, Malmberg C, Lindgren P. A global analysis of the value of precision medicine in oncology The case of non-small cell lung cancer. Front Med (Lausanne). 2023;10:1119506.
- 520. Mazieres J, Peters S, Lepage B, Cortot AB, Barlesi F, Beau-Faller M, et al. Lung cancer that harbors an HER2 mutation: epidemiologic characteristics and therapeutic perspectives. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31(16):1997-2003.
- 521. Lim TKH, Skoulidis F, Kerr KM, Ahn MJ, Kapp JR, Soares FA, et al. KRAS G12C in advanced NSCLC: Prevalence, co-mutations, and testing. Lung Cancer. 2023;184:107293.
- 522. Loibl S, Andre F, Bachelot T, Barrios CH, Bergh J, Burstein HJ, et al. Early breast cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guideline for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2024;35(2):159-82.
- 523. Gennari A, Andre F, Barrios CH, Cortes J, de Azambuja E, DeMichele A, et al. ESMO Clinical Practice Guideline for the diagnosis, staging and treatment of patients with metastatic breast cancer. Ann Oncol. 2021;32(12):1475-95.
- 524. Remon J, Soria JC, Peters S, ESMO Guidelines Committee. Early and locally advanced non-small-cell lung cancer: an update of the ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines focusing on diagnosis, staging, systemic and local therapy. Ann Oncol. 2021;32(12):1637-42.
- 525. Hendriks LE, Kerr KM, Menis J, Mok TS, Nestle U, Passaro A, et al. Non-oncogeneaddicted metastatic non-small-cell lung cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guideline for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2023;34(4):358-76.
- 526. Hendriks LE, Kerr KM, Menis J, Mok TS, Nestle U, Passaro A, et al. Oncogene-addicted metastatic non-small-cell lung cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guideline for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2023;34(4):339-57.
- 527. Argiles G, Tabernero J, Labianca R, Hochhauser D, Salazar R, Iveson T, et al. Localised colon cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2020;31(10):1291-305.
- 528. Cervantes A, Adam R, Rosello S, Arnold D, Normanno N, Taieb J, et al. Metastatic colorectal cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guideline for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2023;34(1):10-32.
- 529. Lordick F, Carneiro F, Cascinu S, Fleitas T, Haustermans K, Piessen G, et al. Gastric cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guideline for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2022;33(10):1005-20.
- 530. Michielin O, van Akkooi ACJ, Ascierto PA, Dummer R, Keilholz U, clinicalguidelines@esmo.org EGCEa. Cutaneous melanoma: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-updagger. Ann Oncol. 2019;30(12):1884-901.
- 531. Bayle A, Bonastre J, Chaltiel D, Latino N, Rouleau E, Peters S, et al. ESMO study on the availability and accessibility of biomolecular technologies in oncology in Europe. Ann Oncol. 2023;34(10):934-45.
- 532. IQN Path & European Cancer Patient Coalition (ECPC) & European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industries and Associations (EFPIA). Unlocking the potential of precision medicine in Europe. 2021.
- 533. Normanno N, Apostolidis K, Wolf A, Al Dieri R, Deans Z, Fairley J, et al. Access and quality of biomarker testing for precision oncology in Europe. Eur J Cancer. 2022;176:70-7.





- 534. Pruneri G, De Braud F, Sapino A, Aglietta M, Vecchione A, Giusti R, et al. Next-Generation Sequencing in Clinical Practice: Is It a Cost-Saving Alternative to a Single-Gene Testing Approach? Pharmacoecon Open. 2021;5(2):285-98.
- 535. Mateo J, Steuten L, Aftimos P, Andre F, Davies M, Garralda E, et al. Delivering precision oncology to patients with cancer. Nat Med. 2022;28(4):658-65.
- 536. Wadensten E, Wessman S, Abel F, Diaz De Stahl T, Tesi B, Orsmark Pietras C, et al. Diagnostic Yield From a Nationwide Implementation of Precision Medicine for all Children With Cancer. JCO Precis Oncol. 2023;7:e2300039.
- 537. Haute Autorité de Santé. Favoriser l'accès aux actes innovants : la HAS impulse un nouvel élan au RIHN. [Oct 23, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.has-sante.fr/jcms/p_3536104/fr/favoriser-l-acces-aux-actes-innovants-la-has-impulse-un-nouvel-elan-au-rihn</u>.
- 538. Thangavelu T, Wirta V, Orsmark-Pietras C, Cavelier L, Fioretos T, Barbany G, et al. Micro-costing of genetic diagnostics in acute leukemia in Sweden: from standard-ofcare to whole-genome sequencing. J Med Econ. 2024;27(1):1053-60.
- 539. European Medicines Agency. Pemazyre (pemigatinib). [Feb 19, 2025]. Available from: https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/pemazyre.
- 540. Silverman IM, Hollebecque A, Friboulet L, Owens S, Newton RC, Zhen H, et al. Clinicogenomic Analysis of FGFR2-Rearranged Cholangiocarcinoma Identifies Correlates of Response and Mechanisms of Resistance to Pemigatinib. Cancer Discov. 2021;11(2):326-39.
- 541. Saverno K, Zimmerman Savill KM, Brown-Bickerstaff C, Kotomale A, Rodriguez M, Feinberg B, et al. Real-world use of pemigatinib for the treatment of cholangiocarcinoma in the US. Oncologist. 2025;30(1).
- 542. OECD. Pharmaceutical spending. [Nov 10, 2024]. Available from: https://www.oecd.org/en/data/indicators/pharmaceutical-spending.html.
- 543. Troein P, Newton M, Stoddart K. Understanding Net Pharmaceutical Expenditure Dynamics in Europe. IQVIA, 2022.
- 544. Eurostat. Health care expenditure by function. [Dec 20, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/databrowser/view/hlth_sha11_hc_custom_14768143</u> <u>/default/table?lang=en</u>.
- 545. OECD. Health spending and financial sustainability. [Dec 20, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.oecd.org/en/topics/policy-issues/health-spending-and-financial-</u> <u>sustainability.html</u>.
- 546. IQVIA. Drug Expenditure Dynamics 1995-2020: Understanding Medicine Spending in Context. 2021.
- 547. Keelara R, Wenzl M, Waagstein L, Moens M, Lopert R. Developing a set of indicators to monitor the performance of the pharmaceutical industry. OECD Health Working Papers, No. 157, 2023.
- 548. Odnoletkova I, Reynders D, De Keersmaeker F, Devriese S, Goetghebeur E, Cleemput I. Budget impact projections for pharmaceuticals. KCE, 2024.
- 549. Ministerio de Sanidad. 9 de cada 10 medicamentos para el tratamiento contra el cáncer se financian en el sistema sanitario público. 2022 [Aug 29, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.sanidad.gob.es/gabinete/notasPrensa.do?id=5718</u>.
- 550. Socialstyrelsen. Läkemedelsförsäljning i Sverige analys och prognos 2019-2021.



- 551. Socialstyrelsen. Läkemedelsförsäljning i Sverige analys och prognos 2023-2026.
- 552. Swedish eHealth Agency (E-hälsomyndigheten). Detaljhandel med läkemedel 2022. 2023.
- 553. Moye-Holz D, Vogler S. Comparison of Prices and Affordability of Cancer Medicines in 16 Countries in Europe and Latin America. Appl Health Econ Health Policy. 2022;20(1):67-77.
- 554. van Harten WH, Wind A, de Paoli P, Saghatchian M, Oberst S. Actual costs of cancer drugs in 15 European countries. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(1):18-20.
- 555. Hernandez I, San-Juan-Rodriguez A, Good CB, Gellad WF. Changes in List Prices, Net Prices, and Discounts for Branded Drugs in the US, 2007-2018. JAMA. 2020;323(9):854-62.
- 556. Chapman S, Paris V, Lopert R. Challenges in access to oncology medicines. OECD Health Working Papers, No. 123, 2020.
- 557. National Health Insurance Fund. Expenditure by quarter 2024. [Nov 14, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://nhif.bg/bg/medicine_food/quarter-payments/2024</u>.
- 558. Amaral T, Ottaviano M, Arance A, Blank C, Chiarion-Sileni V, Donia M, et al. Cutaneous melanoma: ESMO Clinical Practice Guideline for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2024.
- 559. American Cancer Society. Tumor-agnostic Drugs. [Oct 18, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.org/cancer/managing-cancer/treatment-types/tumor-agnostic-drugs.html</u>.
- 560. Okamura R, Boichard A, Kato S, Sicklick JK, Bazhenova L, Kurzrock R. Analysis of NTRK Alterations in Pan-Cancer Adult and Pediatric Malignancies: Implications for NTRK-Targeted Therapeutics. JCO Precis Oncol. 2018;2018.
- 561. Slebioda TJ, Stanislawowski M, Kaszubowska L, Zaucha JM, Zmijewski MA. Current and Future Perspectives for Chimeric Antigen Receptor T Cells Development in Poland. Biomedicines. 2022;10(11).
- 562. Sayah R, Awada S, Ismaiil L, Hatem G. Assessment of the differences between generic and biosimilar drugs: A brief literature review. Journal of Generic Medicines. 2023;19(3):124-9.
- 563. Moorkens E, Vulto AG, Huys I. An overview of patents on therapeutic monoclonal antibodies in Europe: are they a hurdle to biosimilar market entry? MAbs. 2020;12(1):1743517.
- 564. Santos SB, Sousa Lobo JM, Silva AC. Biosimilar medicines used for cancer therapy in Europe: a review. Drug Discov Today. 2019;24(1):293-9.
- 565. Blackstone EA, Joseph PF. The economics of biosimilars. Am Health Drug Benefits. 2013;6(8):469-78.
- 566. Lamfers M, Vulto AG, Leenstra S, Venkatesan S. Overview of the patent expiry of (non-)tyrosine kinase inhibitors approved for clinical use in the EU and the US. 2017;6:89-96.
- 567. Philpott J. BMS reports 2% revenue loss in 2023 after Revlimid generics hurt sales. 2024 [Oct 31, 2024]. Available from: <u>https://www.pharmaceutical-technology.com/news/bms-reports-2-revenue-loss-in-2023-after-revlimid-generics-hurt-sales/</u>.





- 568. Euractiv. Commission rejects Bulgaria's intended ban on scarce medicines export. 2024 [Jan 16, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.euractiv.com/section/health-</u> <u>consumers/news/commission-rejects-bulgarias-intended-ban-on-scarce-medicines-</u> <u>export/</u>.
- 569. Euractiv. Bulgaria's parallel reality. Authorities accused of aggravating medicines shortages. 2024 [Jan 16, 2025]. Available from: https://www.euractiv.com/section/health-consumers/news/bulgarias-parallel-reality-authorities-accused-of-aggravating-medicines-shortages/.
- 570. Mehra N, Smalbrugge D, Freitag A. Will the New Dutch Criteria for Therapeutic Value for Oncology Drugs Create Inequalities in Access between Countries? a Review of Health Technology Assessment Oncology Submissions. Value in Health. 2023;26(12):S335.
- 571. O'Toole G, Hinson A, Zhang W, Hunt M. Cost Containment in the Netherlands: Lock IT DOWN. Value in Health. 2020;23:S459.
- 572. Scheijmans FEV, van der Wal R, Zomers ML, van Delden JJM, van der Pol WL, van Thiel G. Views and opinions of the general public about the reimbursement of expensive medicines in the Netherlands. PLoS One. 2025;20(1):e0317188.
- 573. Vintura. Every day counts Improving time to patient access to innovative oncology therapies in Europe. 2020.
- 574. Blanco S. The "Europe Against Cancer" programme of the European Commission: Achievements and future direction. European Journal of Cancer. 1995;31:S24.
- 575. Boyle P, d'Onofrio A, Maisonneuve P, Severi G, Robertson C, Tubiana M, et al. Measuring progress against cancer in Europe: has the 15% decline targeted for 2000 come about? Ann Oncol. 2003;14(8):1312-25.
- 576. European Partnership for Action Against Cancer. Home. [Feb 4, 2025]. Available from: <u>http://www.epaac.eu/home</u>.
- 577. European Commission. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions on Action Against Cancer : European Partnership [COM(2009) 291 final]. 2009.
- 578. European Commission. Cancer projects tool. [Feb 4, 2025]. Available from: https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/visualisation/cancer-projects-tool_en.
- 579. International Agency for Research on Cancer. European Code Against Cancer. [Feb 4, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://cancer-code-world.iarc.who.int/ecac/</u>.
- 580. European Commission. Health technology assessment. [Feb 5, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://health.ec.europa.eu/health-technology-assessment_en</u>.
- 581. European Commission. Reform of the EU pharmaceutical legislation. [Feb 5, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://health.ec.europa.eu/medicinal-products/pharmaceutical-strategy-europe/reform-eu-pharmaceutical-legislation_en</u>.
- 582. European Commission. Medical Devices Sector. [Feb 5, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://health.ec.europa.eu/medical-devices-sector/overview_en</u>.
- 583. European Parliament. European Parliament resolution of 23 October 2024 on the urgent need to revise the Medical Devices Regulation (2024/2849(RSP)). [Feb 5, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-10-2024-0028_EN.html</u>.





- 584. European Commission. Clinical trials Regulation EU No 536/2014. [Feb 23, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://health.ec.europa.eu/medicinal-products/clinical-trials/clinical-trials-regulation-eu-no-5362014_en</u>.
- 585. Euractiv. The EU will finally have its health data space. [Feb 5, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.euractiv.com/section/health-consumers/news/the-eu-will-finally-have-its-health-data-space/</u>.
- 586. European Commission. European Health Data Space. [Feb 5, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://health.ec.europa.eu/ehealth-digital-health-and-care/european-health-data-space_en</u>.
- 587. European Parliament and Council of the European Union. Regulation (EU) 2025/327 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 11 February 2025 on the European Health Data Space and amending Directive 2011/24/EU and Regulation (EU) 2024/2847. 2025.
- 588. European Commission. A Competitiveness Compass for the EU Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the European Council, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions. 2025.
- 589. European Commission. Welcoming Commissioner Olivér Várhelyi. [Feb 4, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/newsroom/sante/items/864736/en</u>.
- 590. European Brain Council. EBC-led EU Health Policy Platform Thematic Network, "Towards an EU Coordination Plan for the Brain", officially launches. [Feb 4, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.braincouncil.eu/ebc-new-thematic-network-towards-an-eu-coordination-plan-for-the-brain/</u>.
- 591. Euractiv. Less health, more defence spending, NATO chief says. [Feb 4, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.euractiv.com/section/defence/news/less-health-more-defence-spending-nato-chief-says/</u>.
- 592. OECD. Addressing Challenges in Access to Oncology Medicines: Analytical Report. Paris, France: OECD Publishing, 2020.
- 593. Uyl-de Groot CA, Heine R, Krol M, Verweij J. Unequal Access to Newly Registered Cancer Drugs Leads to Potential Loss of Life-Years in Europe. Cancers (Basel). 2020;12(8).
- 594. Horgan D, Van den Bulcke M, Malapelle U, Troncone G, Normanno N, Capoluongo ED, et al. Tackling the implementation gap for the uptake of NGS and advanced molecular diagnostics into healthcare systems. Heliyon. 2024;10(1):e23914.
- 595. European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industries and Associations. New proposals from the research-based pharmaceutical industry should reduce inequalities in patient access to medicines across Europe. [Feb 6, 2025]. Available from: https://efpia.eu/news-events/the-efpia-view/efpia-news/new-proposals-from-the-research-based-industry-can-reduce-inequalities-in-patient-access-to-medicines/.
- 596. Council of the European Communities. Council Directive 89/105/EEC of 21 December 1988 relating to the transparency of measures regulating the prices of medicinal products for human use and their inclusion in the scope of national health insurance systems. 1988.
- 597. World Health Organization. Medicines reimbursement policies in Europe. Copenhagen, Denmark: WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2018.
- 598. European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industries and Associations. EU Pharmaceutical Legislation. [Feb 24, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.efpia.eu/pharmaceutical-legislation/</u>.







- 599. Wenzl M, Chapman S. Performance-based managed entry agreements for new medicines in OECD countries and EU member states: How they work and possible improvements going forward. Paris: OECD Publishing, 2019.
- 600. Dabbous M, Chachoua L, Caban A, Toumi M. Managed Entry Agreements: Policy Analysis From the European Perspective. Value Health. 2020;23(4):425-33.
- 601. Pauwels K, Huys I, Vogler S, Casteels M, Simoens S. Managed Entry Agreements for Oncology Drugs: Lessons from the European Experience to Inform the Future. Front Pharmacol. 2017;8:171.
- 602. Deters H, Zardo F. The European Commission in Covid-19 vaccine cooperation: leadership vs coronationalism? Journal of European Public Policy. 2023;30(6):1051-71.
- 603. Vogler S, Haasis MA, van den Ham R, Humbert T, Garner S, Suleman F. European collaborations on medicine and vaccine procurement. Bull World Health Organ. 2021;99(10):715-21.
- 604. Vogler S. Chapter 10 Access to High-Cost Medicines in Europe. In: Babar Z-U-D, editor. Equitable Access to High-Cost Pharmaceuticals: Academic Press; 2018. p. 143-64.
- 605. World Health Organization. WHO guideline on country pharmaceutical pricing policies. Geneva: WHO, 2020.
- 606. Kamphuis B, Fontrier AM, Gill J, Efthymiadou O, Salyga H, Kanavos P. Access to medicines in Europe: Delays and challenges for timely patient acces. London School of Economics, 2021.
- 607. Fontrier AM, Visintin E, Kanavos P. Similarities and Differences in Health Technology Assessment Systems and Implications for Coverage Decisions: Evidence from 32 Countries. Pharmacoecon Open. 2022;6(3):315-28.
- 608. Vreman RA, Mantel-Teeuwisse AK, Hovels AM, Leufkens HGM, Goettsch WG. Differences in Health Technology Assessment Recommendations Among European Jurisdictions: The Role of Practice Variations. Value Health. 2020;23(1):10-6.
- 609. Porter ME. What is value in health care? N Engl J Med. 2010;363(26):2477-81.
- 610. Heine R, Thielen FW, Koopmanschap M, Kersten MJ, Einsele H, Jaeger U, et al. Health Economic Aspects of Chimeric Antigen Receptor T-cell Therapies for Hematological Cancers: Present and Future. Hemasphere. 2021;5(2):e524.
- 611. Thavorn K, Thompson ER, Kumar S, Heiskanen A, Agarwal A, Atkins H, et al. Economic Evaluations of Chimeric Antigen Receptor T-Cell Therapies for Hematologic and Solid Malignancies: A Systematic Review. Value Health. 2024;27(8):1149-73.
- 612. Eichler HG, Baird LG, Barker R, Bloechl-Daum B, Borlum-Kristensen F, Brown J, et al. From adaptive licensing to adaptive pathways: delivering a flexible life-span approach to bring new drugs to patients. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2015;97(3):234-46.
- 613. Eichler HG, Bedlington N, Boudes M, Bouvy JC, Broekmans AW, Cerreta F, et al. Medicines Adaptive Pathways to Patients: Why, When, and How to Engage? Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2019;105(5):1148-55.
- 614. European Medicines Agency. Guideline on the clinical evaluation of anticancer medicinal products Revision 6 (EMA/CHMP/205/95 Rev.6). 2024.
- 615. Farina A, Moro F, Fasslrinner F, Sedghi A, Bromley M, Siepmann T. Strength of clinical evidence leading to approval of novel cancer medicines in Europe: A systematic review and data synthesis. Pharmacol Res Perspect. 2021;9(4):e00816.







- 616. Michaeli DT, Michaeli T. Overall Survival, Progression-Free Survival, and Tumor Response Benefit Supporting Initial US Food and Drug Administration Approval and Indication Extension of New Cancer Drugs, 2003-2021. J Clin Oncol. 2022;40(35):4095-106.
- 617. Grossmann N, Wolf S, Rothschedl E, Wild C. Twelve years of European cancer drug approval-a systematic investigation of the 'magnitude of clinical benefit'. ESMO Open. 2021;6(3):100166.
- 618. Adam R, Tibau A, Molto Valiente C, Seruga B, Ocana A, Amir E, et al. Clinical benefit of cancer drugs approved in Switzerland 2010-2019. PLoS One. 2022;17(6):e0268545.
- 619. Cherny NI, Sullivan R, Dafni U, Kerst JM, Sobrero A, Zielinski C, et al. A standardised, generic, validated approach to stratify the magnitude of clinical benefit that can be anticipated from anti-cancer therapies: the European Society for Medical Oncology Magnitude of Clinical Benefit Scale (ESMO-MCBS). Ann Oncol. 2015;26(8):1547-73.
- 620. Westphalen CB, Martins-Branco D, Beal JR, Cardone C, Coleman N, Schram AM, et al. The ESMO Tumour-Agnostic Classifier and Screener (ETAC-S): a tool for assessing tumour-agnostic potential of molecularly guided therapies and for steering drug development. Ann Oncol. 2024;35(11):936-53.
- 621. Lakdawalla DN, Doshi JA, Garrison LP, Jr., Phelps CE, Basu A, Danzon PM. Defining Elements of Value in Health Care-A Health Economics Approach: An ISPOR Special Task Force Report [3]. Value Health. 2018;21(2):131-9.
- 622. Neumann PJ, Garrison LP, Willke RJ. The History and Future of the "ISPOR Value Flower": Addressing Limitations of Conventional Cost-Effectiveness Analysis. Value Health. 2022;25(4):558-65.
- 623. Njoroge MW, Walton M, Hodgson R. Understanding the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence Severity Premium: Exploring Its Implementation and the Implications for Decision Making and Patient Access. Value Health. 2024;27(6):730-6.
- 624. Svensson M, Nilsson FO, Arnberg K. Reimbursement Decisions for Pharmaceuticals in Sweden: The Impact of Disease Severity and Cost Effectiveness. Pharmacoeconomics. 2015;33(11):1229-36.
- 625. Copeland C, Kotsopoulos N, Favre-Bulle A, Bencina G, Sonmez D, Salomonsson S. Assessing the fiscal consequences of novel and existing treatments for triple negative breast cancer in Switzerland by applying a government perspective framework. J Med Econ. 2024;27(1):858-65.
- 626. Pennington BM. Inclusion of Carer Health-Related Quality of Life in National Institute for Health and Care Excellence Appraisals. Value Health. 2020;23(10):1349-57.
- 627. Kanters TA, van Hezik-Wester V, Boateng A, Cranmer H, Kvamme I, Santi I, et al. Including carer health-related quality of life in NICE health technology assessments in the United Kingdom. Health Econ Policy Law. 2024:1-13.
- 628. Scope A, Bhadhuri A, Pennington B. Systematic Review of Cost-Utility Analyses That Have Included Carer and Family Member Health-Related Quality of Life. Value Health. 2022;25(9):1644-53.
- 629. Pulumati A, Pulumati A, Dwarakanath BS, Verma A, Papineni RVL. Technological advancements in cancer diagnostics: Improvements and limitations. Cancer Rep (Hoboken). 2023;6(2):e1764.
- 630. Markham MJ, Wachter K, Agarwal N, Bertagnolli MM, Chang SM, Dale W, et al. Clinical Cancer Advances 2020: Annual Report on Progress Against Cancer From the American Society of Clinical Oncology. J Clin Oncol. 2020;38(10):1081.



- 631. Chandra RA, Keane FK, Voncken FEM, Thomas CR, Jr. Contemporary radiotherapy: present and future. Lancet. 2021;398(10295):171-84.
- 632. American Cancer Society. Treating Multiple Myeloma. [Feb 8, 2025]. Available from: https://www.cancer.org/cancer/types/multiple-myeloma/treating.html.
- 633. American Cancer Society. Treating Non-Hodgkin Lymphoma. [Feb 8, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.org/cancer/types/non-hodgkin-lymphoma/treating.html</u>.
- 634. American Cancer Society. Leukemia. [Feb 8, 2025]. Available from: https://www.cancer.org/cancer/types/leukemia.html.
- 635. Granot N, Storb R. History of hematopoietic cell transplantation: challenges and progress. Haematologica. 2020;105(12):2716-29.
- 636. Goddard KAB, Feuer EJ, Mandelblatt JS, Meza R, Holford TR, Jeon J, et al. Estimation of Cancer Deaths Averted From Prevention, Screening, and Treatment Efforts, 1975-2020. JAMA Oncol. 2024.
- 637. Hannouf MB, Zaric GS, Blanchette P, Brezden-Masley C, Paulden M, McCabe C, et al. Cost-effectiveness analysis of multigene expression profiling assays to guide adjuvant therapy decisions in women with invasive early-stage breast cancer. Pharmacogenomics J. 2020;20(1):27-46.
- 638. Yang M, Rajan S, Issa AM. Cost effectiveness of gene expression profiling for early stage breast cancer: a decision-analytic model. Cancer. 2012;118(20):5163-70.
- 639. Fridhammar A, Frisell O, Wahlberg K, Berglund E, Robeck P, Persson S. Prognostic Testing for Prostate Cancer-A Cost-Effectiveness Analysis Comparing a Prostatype P-Score Biomarker Approach to Standard Clinical Practice. Pharmacoeconomics. 2025.
- 640. Sonke GS, van Ommen-Nijhof A, Wortelboer N, van der Noort V, Swinkels ACP, Blommestein HM, et al. Early versus deferred use of CDK4/6 inhibitors in advanced breast cancer. Nature. 2024;636(8042):474-80.
- 641. Ecancer. Huge cost savings from more efficient use of CDK4/6 inhibitors in metastatic breast cancer reported in SONIA study. [Feb 9, 2025]. Available from: <u>https://ecancer.org/en/news/25735-huge-cost-savings-from-more-efficient-use-of-cdk4-6-inhibitors-in-metastatic-breast-cancer-reported-in-sonia-study</u>.
- 642. Marinelli D, Nuccio A, Di Federico A, Ambrosi F, Bertoglio P, Faccioli E, et al. Improved Event-Free Survival After Complete or Major Pathologic Response in Patients With Resectable NSCLC Treated With Neoadjuvant Chemoimmunotherapy Regardless of Adjuvant Treatment: A Systematic Review and Individual Patient Data Meta-Analysis. J Thorac Oncol. 2024.
- 643. Cherny NI, Nortje N, Kelly R, Zimmermann C, Jordan K, Kreye G, et al. A taxonomy of the factors contributing to the overtreatment of cancer patients at the end of life. What is the problem? Why does it happen? How can it be addressed? ESMO Open. 2025;10(1):104099.
- 644. Kieran R, Hennessy M, Coakley K, O'Sullivan H, Cronin T, Lynch D, et al. Optimising oncology drug expenditure in Ireland. Ir J Med Sci. 2024;193(4):1735-47.
- 645. Dane A, van Leeuwen R, Hoedemakers M, van der Kuy H, Sleijfer S. Combatting the rising costs of cancer drugs; interventions from a university hospital's perspective. Front Pharmacol. 2023;14:1264951.
- 646. Durr P, Schlichtig K, Krebs S, Schramm A, Schotz L, Fromm MF, et al. [Economic aspects in the care of patients with new oral anticancer drugs: findings from the AMBORA trial]. Z Evid Fortbild Qual Gesundhwes. 2022;169:84-93. Okonomische





Aspekte bei der Versorgung von Patient*innen mit neuen oralen Tumortherapeutika: Erkenntnisse aus der AMBORA-Studie.

- 647. Bayle A, Besse B, Annereau M, Bonastre J. Switch to anti-programmed cell death protein 1 (anti-PD-1) fixed-dose regimen: What is the economic impact? Eur J Cancer. 2019;113:28-31.
- 648. Troein P, Newton M, Scott K. The Impact of Biosimilar Competition in Europe. IQVIA, 2020.
- 649. Donabedian A. The quality of care. How can it be assessed? JAMA. 1988;260(12):1743-8.
- 650. Giusti F, Martos C, Trama A, Bettio M, Sanvisens A, Audisio R, et al. Cancer treatment data available in European cancer registries: Where are we and where are we going? Front Oncol. 2023;13:1109978.
- 651. Manxhuka B, Gustafsson A, Hofmarcher T. Patient access to treatment in advanced NSCLC Are European health systems ready to measure what matters? Lund: IHE, 2024.
- 652. OECD/European Commission. EU Country Cancer Profiles Synthesis Report 2025. Paris: OECD Publishing, 2025.
- 653. Hofmarcher T, Jönsson B, Wilking N. Access to high-quality oncology care across Europe. Lund: IHE, 2014.
- 654. Dyba T, Randi G, Bray F, Martos C, Giusti F, Nicholson N, et al. The European cancer burden in 2020: Incidence and mortality estimates for 40 countries and 25 major cancers. Eur J Cancer. 2021;157:308-47.
- 655. European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industries and Associations. A Competitiveness Strategy for European Life Sciences. Brussels: EFPIA, 2024.
- 656. European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industries and Associations. The Pharmaceutical Industry in Figures Key Data 2024. Brussels: 2024.
- 657. Tenni B, Moir HVJ, Townsend B, Kilic B, Farrell AM, Keegel T, et al. What is the impact of intellectual property rules on access to medicines? A systematic review. Global Health. 2022;18(1):40.
- 658. Williams HL. Intellectual Property Rights and Innovation: Evidence from Health Care Markets. Innovation Policy and the Economy. 2016;16:53-87.
- 659. Draghi M. The future of European competitiveness Part B In-depth analysis and recommendations. 2024.





Appendix

A - Disease burden

Cumulative risk of getting cancer

Table A1: Cumulative risk of being diagnosed with cancer before the age of 85 for men and women in 2022

Country	Cumulative risk for men (%)	Cumulative risk for women (%)
Austria	41.8	31.7
Belgium	49.7	38.8
Bulgaria	39.2	27.5
Croatia	52.5	37.2
Cyprus	45.4	37.8
Czechia	46.9	35.4
Denmark	54.3	46.0
Estonia	52.3	33.8
Finland	46.8	37.3
France	51.4	38.7
Germany	46.7	36.2
Greece	47.5	33.6
Hungary	52.6	38.1
Iceland	43.8	38.6
Ireland	50.1	40.1
Italy	46.9	36.7
Latvia	53.3	33.7
Lithuania	53.5	31.0
Luxembourg	41.8	36.0
Malta	45.1	37.5
Netherlands	49.5	42.1
Norway	54.7	44.7
Poland	47.6	33.9
Portugal	48.4	34.4
Romania	46.4	31.9
Slovakia	50.9	34.4
Slovenia	49.7	37.5
Spain	46.6	31.6
Sweden	47.6	38.2
Switzerland	44.3	34.6
United Kingdom	48.3	40.3
EU-27	48.0	36.0

Notes: All cancers excluding non-melanoma skin cancer. Source: IARC (52).
Age-standardized incidence rates

Age-standardized incidence rates for men and women are shown in Figure A1 and Figure A2. These rates take into account the different population sizes and age structures of the populations, but do not control for other important factors such as the underlying development of risk factors and screening. For instance, countries with more screening programs (e.g., for cervical cancer, breast cancer, colorectal cancer, prostate cancer, or lung cancer) or with higher participation rates in these programs might record higher incidence rates than other countries, because more cancer cases can be detected. In the same manner, an increase in incidence rates over time within a country might reflect higher screening activities leading to the detection of more cancer cases rather than a true increase in the number of new cases.



Figure A1: Estimated age-standardized cancer incidence rates (Old European standard) in men per 100,000 inhabitants, 1995-2022.

Age-standardized cancer incidence rates for women 1995-2022 600 Cases per 100,000 500 400 300 200 100 0 EU-27 BG 이 티 드 의 원 氏 Щ 로 ᆽ 듦 照 S ЪЧ Ł Ы 田പ Э 77 E 오 독 승 옷 ᆸ ¥ ■ 1995 **■** 2022

Notes: see notes for Figure 9. Source: IARC (5, 80).



Notes: see notes for Figure 9. Source: IARC (5, 80).



Age-standardized mortality rates

Age-standardized mortality rates for men and women are shown in Figure A3 and Figure A4. These rates take into account different population sizes and age structures of the populations, but do not control for other important factors such as screening intensity and effectiveness of treatment.



Figure A3: Estimated age-standardized cancer mortality rates (Old European standard) in men per 100,000 inhabitants, 1995-2022.

Notes: see notes for Figure 9. Source: IARC (5, 80).



Figure A4: Estimated age-standardized cancer mortality rates (Old European standard) in women per 100,000 inhabitants, 1995-2022.

Notes: see notes for Figure 9. Source: IARC (5, 80).



B - Economic burden



Figure B1: Country-level correlation of GDP per capita with cancer-specific share of total health expenditure (THE) in 2023.

Notes: PPP = purchasing power parity. Source: Cancer-specific shares based on own estimations, and GDP from Eurostat and ONS (114).



Figure B2: Country-level correlation of cancer incidence (crude rate per 100,000) in 2022 with cancer-specific share of total health expenditure (THE) in 2023.

Source: Cancer-specific shares based on own estimations, and cancer incidence from IARC (52).





Figure B3: Direct costs of cancer per capita in Europe (in €), 1995-2023. Notes and source: see Figure 25.



Figure B4: Indirect costs of cancer per capita in Europe (in €), 1995-2023. Notes and sources: see Figure 29.







Notes: see Figure 31.





C - Cancer medicines

List of cancer medicines

Data on approvals of new medicines by the EMA were sourced from the Union Register of medicinal products (497). Additional characteristics of the medicines were also collected from this database. Medicines with approval by the European Commission between January 1, 1995 and December 31, 2024 were included.

App- roval year	Chemical name	Cancer type	Or- phan status	Medicine class	Mono- clonal antibody	Route of admin- istration	Solid tumors vs hematology
1995	docetaxel	breast	No	Chemo	No	IV	solid
1996	toremifene	breast	No	Hormone	No	Oral	solid
1996	topotecan	ovary	No	Chemo	No	IV, Oral	solid
1998	rituximab	lymphoma	No	Targeted	Yes	IV	hema
1999	temozolomide	brain CNS	No	Chemo	No	IV, Oral	solid
2000	trastuzumab	breast	No	Targeted	Yes	IV, SC	solid
2000	alitretinoin*	Kaposi's sarcoma	No	Chemo	No	Topical	solid
2001	capecitabine	colorectum	No	Chemo	No	Oral	solid
2001	bexarotene	lymphoma	No	Chemo	No	Oral	hema
2001	alemtuzumab*	leukemia	No	Targeted	Yes	IV	hema
2001	temoporfin	head & neck	No	Chemo	No	IV	solid
2001	imatinib	leukemia	No	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2002	arsenic trioxide	leukemia	Yes	Chemo	No	IV	hema
2003	celecoxib*	colorectum	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2004	ibritumomab tiuxetan*	lymphoma	No	Radio	Yes	IV	hema
2004	fulvestrant	breast	No	Hormone	No	IM	solid
2004	bortezomib	multiple myeloma	No	Targeted	No	IV, SC	hema
2004	mitotane	adrenal glands	Yes	Chemo	No	Oral	solid
2004	cetuximab	colorectum	No	Targeted	Yes	IV	solid
2004	pemetrexed	lung	No	Chemo	No	IV	solid
2005	bevacizumab	colorectum	No	Targeted	Yes	IV	solid
2005	erlotinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2006	clofarabine	leukemia	No	Chemo	No	IV	hema
2006	sorafenib	kidney	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2006	sunitinib	GIST	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2006	dasatinib	leukemia	No	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2007	lenalidomide	multiple myeloma	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2007	nelarabine	leukemia	Yes	Chemo	No	IV	hema
2007	5-aminolevulinic acid bydrochlorido	brain CNS	Voc	Chomo	No	Oral,	colid
2007	trabactadia		Voc	Chemo	No	iv	solid
2007	nilotinib	loukomia	Voc	Targeted	No	Oral	boma
2007	tomsiralimus	kidnov	Voc	Targeted	No	UN	colid
2007	papitumumah	coloroctum	No	Targeted	Voc		solid
2007	panituniunap	multiple	NO	raigeteu	res	IV	SOLIG
2008	thalidomide	myeloma	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2008	lapatinib	breast	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2008	azacitidine	leukemia	No	Chemo	No	IV, SC	hema
2009	degarelix	prostate	No	Hormone	No	SC	solid

Table C1: List of centrally approved cancer medicines by the EMA, 1995-2024





App- roval year	Chemical name	Cancer type	Or- phan status	Medicine class	Mono- clonal antibody	Route of admin- istration	Solid tumors vs hematology
		cancer-					,
2009	catumaxomab*	caused	No	Targeted	Yes	IP injection	solid
2009	gefitinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2009	everolimus	kidnev	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2009	vinflunine	urothelial	No	Chemo	No	IV	solid
2010	ofatumumab*	leukemia	Yes	Targeted	Yes	IV	hema
2010	pazopanib	kidney	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2011	tegafur / gimeracil /	stomach	No	Chemo	No	Oral	solid
2011	cabazitaxel	prostate	No	Chemo	No	IV	solid
2011	eribulin	breast	No	Chemo	No	IV	solid
				Immuno			
2011	ipilimumab	melanoma	No	(CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2011	abiraterone	prostate	No	Hormone	No	Oral	solid
2012	vandetanib	thyroid	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2012	vemuratenib	melanoma	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2012	pixantrone	lympnoma	NO	Cnemo	NO	Oral.	nema
2012	ruxolitinib	myelofibrosis	No	Targeted	No	Topical	hema
2012	axitinib	kidney	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2012	decitabine	leukemia	Yes	Chemo	No	IV	hema
2012	crizotinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2012	brentuximab vedotin	lymphoma	Yes	Targeted	Yes	IV	hema
2012	aflibercent	colorectum	No	Targeted	No	IV	solid
2013	pertuzumab	breast	No	Targeted	Yes	IV	solid
2013	bosutinib	leukemia	No	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2013	enzalutamide	prostate	No	Hormone	No	Oral	solid
2013	ponatinib	leukemia	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
		skin (basal-					
2013	vismodegib	cell)	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2013	pomalidomide	myeloma	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2013	dabrafenib	melanoma	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2013	regorafenib	colorectum	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2012	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		NL.	Immuno	NL.	11/	
2013	sipuleucel - I *	prostate	NO	(vaccine)	NO	IV Oral	SOLID
2013	radium Ra223	lung	NO	Targeted	NO	Ural	solid
2013	dichloride	prostate	No	Radio	No	IV	solid
2013	trastuzumab emtansine	breast	No	Targeted (ADC)	Yes	IV	solid
2014	cabozantinib	thyroid	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2014	siltuximab	Castleman disease	Yes	Targeted	Yes	IV	hema
2014	trametinib	melanoma	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2014	obinutuzumab	leukemia	Yes	Targeted	Yes	IV	hema
2014	idelalisib	leukemia	No	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2014	ibrutinib	lymphoma	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2014	nintedanib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2014	olaparib	ovary	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2014	ramucirumab	stomach	No	Targeted	Yes	IV	solid
2015	ceritinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2015	lenvatinib	thyroid	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2015			N1-	Immuno	Mar	1) /	
2015	nivolumab	melanoma	No	(CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2015	pembrolizumab	melanoma	No	(CPI)	Yes	IV	solid



COMPARATOR REPORT ON CANCER IN EUROPE 2025

App- roval year	Chemical name	Cancer type	Or- phan status	Medicine class	Mono- clonal antibody	Route of admin- istration	Solid tumors vs hematology
2015	dinutuximab*	neuroblasto ma	No	Targeted	Yes	IV	solid
2015	conidogib	skin (basal-	No	Targeted	No	Oral	colid
2015	panobinostat	multiple myeloma	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2015	carfilzomib	multiple myeloma	Yes	Targeted	No	IV	hema
2015	cobimetinib	melanoma	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2015	blinatumomab	leukemia	Yes	Immuno (BiTE)	Yes	IV	hema
2015	talimogene laherparepvec	melanoma	No	Immuno (OVT)	No	Injection	solid
2016	pegaspargase	leukemia	No	Chemo	No	IM, IV	hema
2016	osimertinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2016	necitumumab*	lung	No	Targeted	Yes	IV	solid
2016	trifluridine / tipiracil	colorectum	No	Chemo	No	Oral	solid
2016	elotuzumab	multiple myeloma	No	Targeted	Yes	IV	hema
2016	daratumumab	myeloma	Yes	Targeted	Yes	IV	hema
2016	olaratumab*	sarcoma	Yes	Targeted	Yes	IV	solid
2016	palbociclib	breast	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2016	ixazomib	multiple myeloma	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2016	venetoclax	leukemia	No	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2017	alectinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2017	dinutuximab beta	neuroblasto ma	Yes	Targeted	Yes	IV	solid
2017	inotuzumab	leukemia	Yes	I argeted	Yes	IV	hema
2017	ribociclib	breast	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2017	tivozanib	kidnev	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2017	avelumab	skin (Merkel cell)	Yes	Immuno (CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2017	midostaurin	leukemia	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2017	atezolizumab	urothelial	No	Immuno (CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2017	lutetium (177Lu) oxodotreotide	neuroendocri ne tumours	Yes	Radio	No	IV	solid
2017	padeliporfin	prostate	No	Chemo	No	IV	solid
2017	niraparib	ovary	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2019	gemtuzumab	loukomia	Voc	Targeted	Voc	IV/	homa
2018	rucaparib	ovary	No	(ADC)	No	Oral	solid
2010	Tucaparib	ovary	110	Immuno	110	Orat	30114
2018	tisagenlecleucel	leukemia	Yes	(CAR-T)	No	IV	hema
2018	ciloleucel	lymphoma	Yes	(CAR-T)	No	IV	hema
2018	neratinib	breast	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2018	encorafenib	melanoma	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2018	binimetinib	melanoma	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2018	durvalumab	lung	No	(CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2018	abemaciclib	breast	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2018	brigatinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2018	mogamulizumab	sezary syndrome	Yes	Targeted	Yes	IV	hema
2019	apalutamide	prostate	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2019	dacomitinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2019	lorlatinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid





App- roval year	Chemical name	Cancer type	Or- phan status	Medicine class	Mono- clonal antibody	Route of admin- istration	Solid tumors vs hematology
2019	talazoparib	breast	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2019	cemiplimab	skin (squamous cell)	No	Immuno (CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2019	larotrectinib	solid tumors (NTRK)	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2019	gilteritinib	leukemia	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2020	polatuzumab	L	Mar	Targeted	Mar	177	
2020	vedotin	lympnoma	res	(ADC)	Yes	IV	nema
2020	darolutamide	multiple	NO	Targeted	NO	Ural	SOLID
2020	isatuximab	myeloma	No	Targeted	No	IV	hema
2020	glasdegib	leukemia	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2020	alpelisib	breast	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2020	entrectinib	solid tumors (NTRK) multiple	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2020	mafodotin*	myeloma	Yes	(ADC)	Yes	IV	hema
2020	avapritinib	GIST	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2020	acalabrutinib	leukemia	No	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2020	brexucabtagene	lymphoma	Yes	Immuno (CAR-T)	No	IV	hema
2021	tagraxofusp	plasmacytoid dendritic cells	Yes	Targeted	No	IV	hema
2024	trastuzumab	hunnet	Nia	Targeted	Vee	1)/	مها نظ
2021	deruxtecan	breast	NO	(ADC)	Yes	IV	solid
2021	moxetumomab	myelofibrosis	Yes	Targeted Targeted	NO	Oral	hema
2021	pasudotox*	leukemia	No	(ADC)	Yes	IV	hema
2021	selpercatinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2021	tucatinib	breast	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2021	pemigatinib	bile ducts	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2021	selinexor	myeloma	No	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2021	dostarlimab	endometrial	No	(CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2021	duvelisib	leukemia	No	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2021	idecabtagene vicleucel	multiple myeloma	Yes	Immuno (CAR-T)	No	IV	hema
2021	tafasitamab	lymphoma	Yes	Targeted	Yes	IV	hema
2021	pralsetinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2021	ripretinib	GIST	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2021	sacituzumab govitecan	breast	No	Targeted (ADC)	Yes	IV	solid
2021	zanubrutinib	lymphoma	No	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2021	amiyantamah	lung	No	Targeted	Vor	IV	colid
2021	sotorasib	lung	No	(DSAD)	No	Oral	solid
2022	tepotinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2022	tepotinib	uveal	NU	Immuno	INU	Urat	sotia
2022	tebentafusp	melanoma	Yes	(BiTE)	No	IV	solid
2022	lisocabtagene maraleucel	lymphoma	No	Immuno (CAR-T) Targeted	No	IV	hema
2022	vedotin	urothelial	No	(ADC)	Yes	IV	solid
2022	relugolix	prostate	No	Hormone	No	Oral	solid
2022	ciltacabtagene autoleucel	multiple myeloma	Yes	Immuno (CAR-T)	No	IV	hema
2022	mosunetuzumab	lymphoma	Yes	(BiTE)	Yes	IV	hema
2022	capmatinib	lung	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid



App- roval year	Chemical name	Cancer type	Or- phan status	Medicine class	Mono- clonal antibody	Route of admin- istration	Solid tumors vs hematology
2022	melphalan flufenamide	multiple myeloma	No	Targeted (PDC)	No	IV	hema
2022	teclistamab	multiple myeloma	No	Immuno (BiTE)	Yes	SC	hema
2022	asciminib	leukemia	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2022	relatlimab/nivolu		Na		Vee	DV	أمثلهم
2022	lutetium (177Lu) vipivotide	metanoma	NO	(CPI)	res	IV	solid
2022	tetraxetan	prostate	No	Radio	No	IV	solid
2022	tabelecleucel	lymphoprolif erative disease	Ves	Immuno (allogeneic T-cell)	No	IV	hema
2022	loncastuximab	discuse	103	Targeted	110		петна
2022	tesirine	lymphoma	No	(ADC)	Yes	IV	hema
2023	tremelimumab	lung	No	Immuno (CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2023	ivosidenib	leukemia	Yes	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2023	futibatinib	bile ducts	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2023	glofitamab	lymphoma	Yes	Immuno (BiTE)	Yes	IV	hema
2022	talquatamah	multiple	Vec		Vec	50	homo
2023	Laiquelamab	Inyeloma	res		Tes	<u> </u>	nema
2023	tislelizumab	esophagus	No	(CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2023	elacestrant	breast	No	Hormone	No	Oral	solid
2023	cedazuridine, decitabine	leukemia	No	Chemo	No	Oral	hema
2023	epcoritamab	lymphoma	Yes	lmmuno (BiTE)	Yes	SC	hema
2023	pirtobrutinib	lymphoma	No	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2023	quizartinib	leukemia	No	Targeted	No	Oral	hema
2022	. I	multiple	Maa		Maa	66	h a sa a
2023	elranatamap	myeloma	res	(BITE)	Yes	SC	nema
2024	adagrasib	lung	NO	Targeted	NO	Oral	solid
2024	momelotinib	myelofibrosis	Yes	largeted	NO	Oral	hema
2024	retifanlimab	cell)	Yes	(CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2024	capivasertib	breast	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2024	fruguintinib	colorectum	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2024	sugemalimab	lung	No	Immuno (CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2024	erdafitinib	urothelial	No	Targeted	No	Oral	solid
2024	odronextamab	lymphoma	Yes	Immuno (BiTE)	Yes	IV	hema
2024	toripalimab	head & neck	No	Immuno (CPI)	Yes	IV	solid
2024	zolbetuximab	stomach	Yes	Targeted	Yes	IV	solid
2024	mirvetuximab soravtansine	ovary	Yes	Targeted (ADC)	Yes	IV	solid

Notes: Medicines used with a therapeutic intent in cancer patients in the groups WHO ATC groups L01, L02, L03, L04, and V10 are included. Medicines with identical active substances have only been included at their first instance of marketing authorization. Medicines are listed chronologically according to the decision date by the European Commission. Chemo = chemotherapy; Hormone = hormone therapy; Targeted = targeted therapy; Immuno = immunotherapy; ADC = antibody-drug conjugate; CPI = checkpoint inhibitor; CAR-T = chimeric antigen receptor T-cell therapy; OVT = oncolytic virus therapy; BsAb = bispecific antibody; BiTE = bispecific T-cell engager; PDC = peptide-drug conjugate; Radio = radiopharmaceuticals; IV = intravenous; IM = intramuscular; SC = subcutaneous; Hema = hematologic malignancies; Solid = solid tumors. Lenalidomide, pomalidomide, and thalidomide are classified as targeted medicines, but they function as immunosuppressants. * Medicines marked with an asterisk were withdrawn from the market: alitretinoin in 2021, alemtuzumab in 2012, celecoxib in 2011, catumaxomab in 2017, ofatumumab in 2014, sipuleuceI-T in 2015, dinutuximab in 2017, necitumumab in 2021, olaratumab in 2019, belantamab mafodotin in 2024, and moxetumomab pasudotox in 2021, while for ibritumomab tiuxetan the authorization lapsed in 2024. Medicines approved by regulatory agencies in Switzerland (Swissmedic) and the UK (MHRA) are not included in this table.



Data sources for medicine sales

The analysis presented in subsections 4.5 and 4.6 draws on several sources for medicine sales in value and volume. For most countries, data was acquired from IQVIA, which maintains a database called IQVIA MIDAS. For the Netherlands, data was acquired through IQVIA from Farminform. For Denmark, Signum Life Science provided sales data. For Estonia, Ravimiamet (Republic of Estonia Agency of Medicines) provided sales data. For Iceland, Frumtök (Icelandic Association of the Pharmaceutical Industry) provided sales data. No data could be acquired for Cyprus and Malta. Data for Greece and Luxembourg come from the IQVIA MIDAS database, but they lack sales in hospitals and are hence incomplete and were not used for most countryspecific analyses.

The definition of "cancer medicines"³⁹ largely follows the definition of the therapeutic area "oncology" in the IQVIA MIDAS database, which relies on EphMRA (European Pharmaceutical Market Research Association) ATC codes. There is a great overlap between the EphMRA ATC codes and WHO ATC codes. Cancer medicines in the WHO ATC group L01 (antineoplastic agents) and L02 (endocrine therapy) were included along with four agents of group L04 (the immunosuppressants thalidomide, lenalidomide, pomalidomide, and siltuximab) and four agents of group VX10 (the therapeutic radiopharmaceuticals ibritumomab tiuxetan (90Y), radium (223Ra) dichloride, lutetium (177Lu) oxodotreotide, and lutetium (177Lu) vipivotide tetraxetan). The same definition was used to request and clean data for Denmark, Estonia, and Iceland.

Measurement of uptake in value

The sales data in all obtained sources are based on list prices (ex-manufacturer prices). These prices often do not reflect the actual final sales prices due to confidential rebates provided to public payers in most European health systems. As a result, relying on list prices leads to an overestimation of the costs associated with cancer medications. On the other hand, the data exclude any profit margins on medicines dispensed via retail, which can result in an underestimation of the actual costs of some cancer medicines.

The big advantage of measuring uptake of cancer medicines in value terms (euros) is that it enables aggregations, such as total spending on all cancer medicines or spending on medicines of a certain medicine class. It also enables comparisons of spending on cancer medicines versus other resources in cancer care. A limitation of this approach is that a common currency (euro) is needed, which means that sales figures in countries with other currencies make it necessary to define an exchange rate. The choice of the exchange rate, for instance based on current values or for a certain base year or based on PPP-adjusted values, will influence the level of sales and the relative position of a country in the sales ranking. In comparisons of sales over time in this report, all numbers were expressed in euros and inflation-adjusted (with the HICP) and exchange rate-adjusted unless otherwise noted. However, even in countries with a common currency (the euro area), prices of one and the same medicine can differ and higher sales in one country might simply reflect higher national (list) prices of a medicine rather than higher usage in volume terms.

³⁹ Note that the selection of medicines discussed does not encompass all medications used in the treatment course of cancer patients. Medications for managing pain and side effects of cancer treatments, such as antiemetics, were not included. However, these medicines are relatively inexpensive. Consequently, the exclusion of these medications results in only a minor underestimation of the costs of all medicines associated with cancer treatment.



Cancer medicine sales by country

Table C2: Cancer medicine s	ales - total (in million	€; current prices;	based on list prices
leading to overestimation), 2	014-2023		

	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023
AT	506.9	609.1	724.7	841.9	936.6	1,107.4	1,292.0	1,446.2	1,588.0	1,776.2
BE	483.8	562.4	610.6	772.6	1,018.9	1,301.9	1,464.4	1,553.6	1,737.7	2,077.4
BG	126.8	142.5	158.1	201.8	221.7	266.6	340.9	403.7	455.0	573.8
HR	71.5	85.9	102.4	122.8	160.0	222.6	273.7	296.6	348.1	393.8
CZ	160.2	161.2	277.5	312.1	345.0	409.4	476.4	529.4	640.0	800.0
DK	287.9	316.6	367.9	460.1	545.0	596.8	701.4	701.5	739.8	792.5
EE	29.6	31.3	34.5	38.3	43.4	51.2	59.3	64.5	69.2	77.9
FI	218.1	233.8	260.1	275.3	331.2	394.7	422.7	481.1	468.1	510.5
FR	3,269.5	3,711.4	4,384.6	4,698.4	5,275.6	6,378.2	7,434.4	8,732.7	10,407	11,881
DE	4,666.5	5,081.6	5,820.4	6,572.8	7,407.6	8,672.5	9,933.7	10,748	11,260	12,249
EL*	45.3	46.5	44.4	43.6	43.8	44.2	47.0	49.9	48.4	44.5
HU	229.1	259.6	294.2	337.0	385.7	493.3	541.2	592.5	579.9	677.4
IS	9.5	11.2	13.5	15.9	20.8	22.4	26.6	32.5	35.2	38.5
IE	191.0	210.4	241.0	262.8	313.7	376.6	416.3	468.2	489.6	532.2
IT	2,513.1	2,806.6	3,188.1	3,760.4	4,508.4	5,303.5	6,102.9	6,973.7	7,993.1	9,175.8
LA	13.8	16.5	15.3	18.7	24.0	22.0	29.6	34.4	46.2	58.2
LT	23.2	31.2	36.8	48.7	55.9	73.1	105.9	137.1	162.4	177.5
LU*	5.6	5.9	6.0	6.3	7.0	7.4	8.2	9.1	10.0	9.7
NL	654.3	730.4	852.5	932.0	1,071.5	1,354.1	1,476.1	1,555.5	1,607.3	1,696.8
NO	161.5	176.8	214.2	324.2	362.4	404.8	449.7	549.2	640.9	657.6
PL	447.7	477.2	488.8	597.1	710.1	838.4	1,003.6	1,095.0	1,279.4	1,778.1
PT	226.2	251.7	284.6	339.3	399.7	464.4	501.5	566.6	627.5	726.5
RO	274.5	268.2	273.9	285.1	369.1	464.1	575.0	718.3	886.3	1,047.9
SK	147.5	154.0	173.1	159.3	170.0	193.7	210.7	219.2	235.3	277.0
SI	66.0	69.7	77.5	86.8	102.4	111.0	139.4	157.8	176.6	190.2
ES	1,741.5	1,869.0	2,250.4	2,733.0	3,198.5	3,788.9	4,559.8	5,296.0	5,692.1	6,358.3
SE	345.0	381.7	445.9	500.8	594.5	700.1	803.3	905.7	956.6	989.0
СН	480.4	574.8	658.5	751.7	803.7	943.4	1,095.4	1,179.9	1,353.7	1,496.2
UK	2,105.1	2,703.6	2,600.5	2,793.8	3,259.3	3,984.9	4,367.9	5,398.8	6,336.9	7,321.4
EU- 27*	16 694	18 467	21 363	24 357	28 188	33 585	38 864	13 678	18 116	54 817
Z/"	10,094	10,402	21,303	24,307	20,100	33,363	30,004	43,070	40,440	54,017
ope	19,501	21,981	24,900	28,293	32,686	38,992	44,859	50,897	56,871	64,385

Notes: Own calculations based on IQVIA MIDAS data and Farminform data for the Netherlands, Ravimiamet for Estonia, Frumtök for Iceland, and Signum Life Science for Denmark. * Sales for Greece and Luxembourg only include retail sales and lack hospital sales, and they are excluded from the sum of the EU-27 sales.





Table C3: Cancer medicine sales - per capita (in \in ; current prices; based on list prices leading to overestimation), 2014-2023

	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023
AT	60	71	83	96	106	125	145	162	177	195
BE	43	50	54	68	89	114	127	134	150	177
BG	18	20	22	28	31	38	49	58	67	89
HR	17	20	24	30	39	55	67	73	90	102
CZ	15	15	26	30	33	38	45	50	61	74
DK	51	56	64	80	94	103	120	120	126	134
EE	22	24	26	29	33	39	45	49	52	57
FI	40	43	47	50	60	72	77	87	84	92
FR	49	56	66	70	79	95	110	129	153	174
DE	58	63	71	80	89	104	119	129	135	145
EL*	4.1	4.3	4.1	4.0	4.1	4.1	4.4	4.7	4.6	4.3
HU	23	26	30	34	39	50	55	61	60	71
IS	29	34	41	47	60	63	73	88	93	99
IE	41	45	51	55	65	77	84	94	97	101
IT	41	46	53	62	75	89	102	118	135	156
LV	6.9	8.3	7.8	9.6	12	11	16	18	25	31
LT	7.9	11	13	17	20	26	38	49	58	62
LU*	10	10	10	11	12	12	13	14	16	15
NL	39	43	50	55	62	78	85	89	91	95
NO	32	34	41	62	68	76	84	102	118	120
PL	12	13	13	16	19	22	26	30	35	48
PT	22	24	28	33	39	45	49	55	61	69
RO	14	13	14	15	19	24	30	37	47	55
SK	27	28	32	29	31	36	39	40	43	51
SI	32	34	38	42	50	53	67	75	84	90
ES	37	40	48	59	69	81	96	112	120	132
SE	36	39	45	50	59	68	78	87	92	94
СН	59	70	79	89	95	110	127	136	155	170
UK	33	42	40	42	49	60	65	81	95	109
EU-27*	39	43	49	56	65	77	89	101	112	126
Europe	38	42	48	54	62	74	85	97	108	122

Notes: Own calculations based on IQVIA MIDAS data and Farminform data for the Netherlands, Ravimiamet for Estonia, Frumtök for Iceland, and Signum Life Science for Denmark. * Sales for Greece and Luxembourg only include retail sales and lack hospital sales, and both countries are excluded in the calculation of the EU-27 per capita sales. Population data were sourced from Eurostat (54), and for the UK from the OECD (55) and the ONS (75).





Market share of medicines by group of countries

Table C4: Top ten medicines by market share (based on list prices) in Central and Eastern European countries.

2014		2019		2023	
Medicine	Share of total sales	Medicine	Share of total sales	Medicine	Share of total sales
Trastuzumab	10 .9 %	Nivolumab	7.4%	Pembrolizumab	14.8%
Bevacizumab	10.0%	Pembrolizumab	7.1%	Nivolumab	7.3%
Rituximab	9.6%	Bevacizumab	5.8%	Daratumumab	4.3%
Imatinib	7.6%	Trastuzumab	5.3%	lbrutinib	4.2%
Sunitinib	4.4%	lbrutinib	4.6%	Enzalutamide	4.1%
Bortezomib	3.9%	Lenalidomide	4.0%	Bevacizumab	2.9 %
Nilotinib	3.0%	Rituximab	4.0%	Olaparib	2.6%
Dasatinib	2.8%	Abiraterone	3.1%	Atezolizumab	2.4%
Leuprorelin	2.7%	Enzalutamide	3.0%	Venetoclax	2.3%
Lenalidomide	2.3%	Pertuzumab	2.7%	Pertuzumab	2.2%
Total	57.1%	Total	47.0%	Total	47.2%

Notes: For EE, only retail data were included due to limited data availability.

Table C5: Top ten medicines by market share (based on list prices) in the Big Five countries.

2014		2019		2023		
Medicine	Share of total sales	Medicine	Share of total sales	Medicine	Share of total sales	
Trastuzumab	8.6%	Pembrolizumab	7.3%	Pembrolizumab	14.6%	
Rituximab	7.9 %	Lenalidomide	6.3%	Daratumumab	6.4%	
Bevacizumab	7.9 %	Nivolumab	5 .9 %	Nivolumab	4.8%	
Imatinib	6.0%	Trastuzumab	4.2%	Enzalutamide	3.6%	
Lenalidomide	4.9%	Bevacizumab	3.9%	lbrutinib	3.3%	
Abiraterone	4.6%	lbrutinib	3.9%	Atezolizumab	2.5%	
Pemetrexed	3.4%	Rituximab	3.7%	Osimertinib	2.3%	
Bortezomib	3.0%	Palbociclib	3.7%	Palbociclib	2.2%	
Paclitaxel	2.9%	Abiraterone	3.4%	Lenalidomide	2.0%	
Leuprorelin	2.6%	Daratumumab	3.4%	Apalutamide	2.0%	
Total	51.7%	Total	45.8%	Total	43.7%	

Table C6: Top ten medicines by market share (based on list prices) in Northern and Western European countries.

2014	ļ	2019		2023		
Medicine	Share of total sales	Medicine	Share of total sales	Medicine	Share of total sales	
Trastuzumab	10.4%	Pembrolizumab	9.4%	Pembrolizumab	14.8%	
Rituximab	8.9 %	Lenalidomide	7.5%	Daratumumab	8.1%	
Bevacizumab	7.9 %	Nivolumab	6.0%	Nivolumab	4.8%	
Imatinib	6.3%	Trastuzumab	4.9 %	Enzalutamide	3.6%	
Abiraterone	4.9 %	Rituximab	4.5%	lbrutinib	2.9 %	
Lenalidomide	4.9 %	Enzalutamide	4.3%	Rituximab	2.7%	
Bortezomib	3.9 %	Bevacizumab	3.9 %	Bevacizumab	2.5%	
Pemetrexed	3.7%	Daratumumab	3.4%	Osimertinib	2.5%	
Ipilimumab	2.5%	lbrutinib	3.2%	Lenalidomide	2.3%	
Leuprorelin	2.3%	Palbociclib	3.1%	Trastuzumab	2.2%	
Total	55.7%	Total	50.1%	Total	46.4%	

Notes: For EL and LU, only retail data were included due to limited data availability.



Measurement of uptake in volume

Full access to cancer medicines is attained when every patient that may benefit will receive the relevant medicine (492). The ideal data source to measure access would be patient-level data from country-wide clinical cancer registries. As such data either are not easily obtained or do not exist, country-level measures have to be used as a proxy for patient access to cancer medicines. This approach has been used in previous Comparator Reports (45-49). It is also the approach adopted in this report. Access to cancer medicines is equated with market uptake, i.e., total annual sales in volume of cancer medicines in a country.

Measuring the usage of cancer medicines in volume terms (e.g., in milligrams) eliminates the problem of varying medicine prices, rebates, and exchange rates between countries and over time. For the analysis of the uptake of a single medicine, sales can readily be expressed in milligrams (mg) of the active substance (except for CAR T-cell therapies). In this report, these sales were standardized by the number of incidence or mortality cases of a specific cancer type that the medicine is supposed to treat.

For the analysis of the uptake of multiple medicines, sales need to be standardized. A measure called the standard weekly dose (SWD) per patient - which is similar to the measure of defined daily dose (DDD) used by the WHO for many non-cancer medicines⁴⁰ - was calculated; see the next section. Annual sales in milligrams were divided by the SWD for every medicine to get the number of weekly doses sold. The weekly doses sold were then summed up across cancer medicines.

There are several factors that complicate the analysis of uptake in volume. First, national treatment guidelines might differ. Although the EMA provides a recommended dose for each medicine, variations in dosage and treatment duration might explain some of the differences in usage between countries. Second, stockpiling of medicines might occur. A certain portion of the initial sales of new products is often used to create inventory in the healthcare system, which leads to an overestimation of market uptake. Older products may experience decreases in inventory, and their market uptake may therefore be underestimated. Stockpiling distorts the actual usage data derived from sales figures, making it challenging to accurately assess how widely or quickly products are being adopted in the healthcare system.

In the analyses of single and multiple medicines, the number of milligrams or standard weekly doses were divided by the number of cancer patients in a country. This brings the sales closer to the actual need and demand for cancer care. The resulting measure of uptake is the number of milligrams or standard weekly doses sold per cancer patient. The number of cancer patients was defined in the following way. For most cancer types, the annual number of deaths (year 2022 with data from IARC) was used. This is because most newer medicines are initially used to treat advanced cases. In such a setting, treatment is directed toward a population that cannot be cured and will ultimately die from cancer. Incidence data (year 2022 with data from IARC) was used in specific cases for hematologic cancers (because these cancers do not follow the early-stage to late-stage progression typical of solid tumors and patients usually begin treatment immediately upon diagnosis) and breast cancer and immune checkpoint inhibitors (because many of the analyzed medicines are used with a curative intent in the early-stage setting in addition to the metastatic setting). Nevertheless, the standardization based on cancer incidence is sensitive to the extent of false-positive diagnoses and screening activities,



⁴⁰ DDD standardizes the dosage of medicines and thus enables an aggregation across medicines. However, the WHO does not provide DDD for virtually all cancer medicines (WHO ATC group L01).



as countries with more screening might have a higher share of early-stage cancers which require little or no treatment with medicines. Somewhat unreliable data on cancer incidence in some countries is another challenge.

Medicines included in the analysis of uptake in volume

For all analyzed medicines in section 4.6, the standard weekly dose (SWD) was calculated. The SWD is based on the recommended dose in milligram (mg) for a standard patient (75 kg body weight and body surface 1.9 m^2).

Breast cancer		Gynecological cancers	
Abemaciclib	2,450	Olaparib	4,200
Palbociclib	656	Niraparib	1,867
Ribociclib	3,150	Rucaparib	8,400
Pertuzumab	140	Tumor-agnostic therapies	
Pertuzumab-trastuzumab	400		(200
I rastuzumab emtansine	90	Entrectinib	4,200
Irastuzumab deruxtecan	135	Larotrectinib	1,400
Sacituzumab govitecan	500	Immune checkpoint inhibitors	
Prostate cancer		Pembrolizumab	67
Abiraterone	7,000	Nivolumab	120
Enzalutamide	1,120	Ipilimumab	38
Apalutamide	1,680	Atezolizumab	413
Darolutamide	8,400	Durvalumab	375
Lung cancer		Avelumab	400
Osimertinib	560	Cemiplimab	117
Alectinib	8,400	Non-Hodgkin lymphoma	
Brigatinib	1,260	Ibrutinib	2,940
Lorlatinib	700	Brentuximab vedotin	45
Crizotinib	3,500	Polatuzumab vedotin	45
Selpercatinib	2,240	Zanubrutinib	2,240
Sotorasib	6,720	Tafasitamab	450
Gastrointestinal cancers		Glofitamab	10
Trifluridine / tipiracil	350	Leukemia	
Ramucirumab	300	Venetoclax	2,800
Regorafenib	840	Acalabrutinib	1,400
Pemigatinib	63	Obinutuzumab	250
Avapritinib	2,100	Midostaurin	350
Ripretinib	1,050	Gilteritinib	840
Melanoma		Bosutinib	3,150
Dabrafenib	2,100	Multiple myeloma	
Trametinib	14	Daratumumab	350
Encorafenib	3,150	Pomalidomide	21
Binimetinib	630	Carfilzomib	130
Vemurafenib	13,440	Ixazomib	3
Cobimetinib	315	Elotuzumab	375
Urinary tract cancers		Isatuximab	375
Axitinib	70		
Cabozantinib	420		
Lenvatinib	121		
Pazopanib	5,600		
Enfortumab vedotin	47		

Table C7: SWD for the selected cancer medicines





Country ranking of uptake of newer cancer medicines

	Breast cancer	Prostate cancer	Lung cancer	Gastro- intestinal cancers	Melanoma	Urinary tract cancers	Gynecological cancers	Tumor agnostic therapies	lmmune checkpoint inhibitors	Non- Hodgkin lymphoma	Leukemia	Multiple myeloma	Arithmetic mean	RANK
HUC	HR	FR	СН	LT	LT	FR	AT	AT	BE	LT	IE	FR	-	-
AT	84%	87%	88%	98 %	64%	81%	100%	100%	95 %	65%	99 %	95 %	88%	1
BE	80%	75%	63%	65%	56%	65%	58%	48%	100%	47%	59 %	79 %	66%	4
BG	73%	45%	41%	74%	77%	45%	44%	25%	60%	59 %	69 %	41%	54%	7
HR	100%	35%	21%	32%	36%	22%	26%	50%	42%	43%	52%	25%	40%	21
CZ	46%	42%	35%	26%	47%	43%	53%	67%	36%	27%	56%	34%	43%	18
DK	49 %	71%	53%	14%	46%	54%	51%	33%	37%	17%	44%	69 %	45%	16
EE	40%	28%	22%	7%	54%	65%	43%	8%	40%	29%	56%	26%	35%	25
FI	66 %	76 %	54%	41%	46%	77%	45%	73%	20%	19 %	56%	33%	51%	13
FR	87 %	100%	83%	46%	78 %	100%	65%	13%	100%	38%	70%	100%	73%	3
DE	71%	68%	54%	59 %	52%	63%	81%	60%	75%	45%	72%	62%	63%	5
HU	51%	31%	12%	48%	83%	37%	28%	37%	39 %	44%	59 %	24%	41%	20
IS	70%	47%	59 %	17%	48%	43%	78%	0%	53%	20%	52%	48%	45%	17
IE	68 %	95%	44%	27%	42%	65%	36%	31%	39 %	36%	100%	51%	53%	9
IT	53%	50%	63%	48%	71%	54%	54%	36%	49 %	37%	49 %	59 %	52%	12
LV	50%	24%	7%	26%	32%	41%	24%	0%	13%	28%	23%	3%	23%	27
LT	56 %	26%	48%	100%	100%	68 %	26%	2%	38%	100%	39 %	25%	52%	11
NL	48%	42%	49 %	27%	52%	21%	38%	24%	43%	22%	22%	76%	39 %	22
NO	77%	64%	54%	14%	41%	66%	71%	58%	52%	21%	27%	41%	49 %	14
PL	38%	16%	15%	21%	30%	25%	29 %	14%	31%	27%	57%	24%	27%	26
PT	55%	37%	78 %	20%	44%	38%	1 9 %	19 %	33%	23%	33%	33%	36%	23
RO	55%	24%	38%	25%	64%	31%	31%	0%	41%	75%	60%	55%	42%	19
SK	39 %	45%	21%	1 9 %	53%	53%	18%	19 %	12%	67%	46 %	29 %	35%	24
SI	57%	44%	69 %	49 %	31%	47%	93%	70%	49 %	44%	59 %	3 9 %	54%	8
ES	92 %	63%	67%	28%	64%	31%	69 %	0%	49 %	56 %	53%	57%	52%	10
SE	55%	69 %	92%	24%	43%	56%	50%	70%	44%	29%	59%	95%	57%	6
СН	92%	78%	100%	55%	64%	77%	99%	50%	85%	43%	89%	86%	76%	2
UK	57%	48%	38%	21%	44%	51%	51%	58%	35%	27%	79%	40%	46%	15
EU- 27	67%	60%	57%	43%	59 %	56%	57%	32%	60%	42%	60%	62%	54%	-

Table C8: Uptake of medicines relative to the highest-uptake country (HUC) and overall ranking



